

THE BURDEN OF STRESS AND DEPRESSION – NEW INSIGHT INTO FASTER AND EFFICIENT TREATMENT

EDITED BY: Ravid Doron, Gang Chen, Matthew O. Parker and Alon Shamir PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience





Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88976-992-6 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88976-992-6

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

THE BURDEN OF STRESS AND DEPRESSION – NEW INSIGHT INTO FASTER AND EFFICIENT TREATMENT

Topic Editors: **Ravid Doron**, Open University of Israel, Israel **Gang Chen**, Jinan University, China **Matthew O. Parker**, University of Portsmouth, United Kingdom **Alon Shamir**, Mazor Mental Health Center, Israel

Citation: Doron, R., Chen, G., Parker, M. O., Shamir, A., eds. (2022). The Burden of Stress and Depression – New Insight Into Faster and Efficient Treatment. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88976-992-6

Table of Contents

05 Editorial: The burden of stress and depression – new insight into faster and efficient treatment

Keren Nitzan, Matthew O. Parker, Alon Shamir, Gang Chen and Ravid Doron

- 09 Antidepressant and Anxiolytic-Like Effects of the Stem Bark Extract of Fraxinus rhynchophylla Hance and Its Components in a Mouse Model of Depressive-Like Disorder Induced by Reserpine Administration Yu Ri Kim, Bo-Kyung Park, Chang-Seob Seo, No Soo Kim and Mi Young Lee
- 21 Gut Microbiota in Depression: A Focus on Ketamine Alina Wilkowska, Łukasz Piotr Szałach and Wiesław Jerzy Cubała
- 33 White Matter Microstructure Alterations Associated With Paroxetine Treatment Response in Major Depression

Rita Vieira, Ana Coelho, Joana Reis, Carlos Portugal-Nunes, Ricardo Magalhães, Sónia Ferreira, Pedro Silva Moreira, Nuno Sousa and João M. Bessa

- **41** Acupuncture Treatment for Social Defeat Stress Jun Kawanokuchi, Ken Takagi, Nobuyuki Tanahashi, Teruhisa Yamamoto, Nobuyuki Nagaoka, Torao Ishida and Ning Ma
- 53 Are Noradrenergic Transmission Reducing Drugs Antidepressants? Paul J. Fitzgerald
- 68 Comparative Efficacy of Multiple Therapies for the Treatment of Patients With Subthreshold Depression: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis

Xiumin Jiang, Yongxin Luo, Yiwen Chen, Jinglan Yan, Yucen Xia, Lin Yao, Xiaotong Wang, Su He, Feixue Wang, Taiyi Wang and Yongjun Chen

79 Early Enhancement of Neuroplasticity Index, the Ratio of Serum Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Level to HAMD-24 Score, in Predicting the Long-Term Antidepressant Efficacy

Yuxuan Zhang, Bo Cui, Tianyu Wang, Yan Lu, Zhenlin Chen, Zhilu Zou, Jinlin Miao, Xiuli Zhao, Yonggui Yuan, Haosen Wang and Gang Chen

- 89 Induction of Relaxation by Autonomous Sensory Meridian Response Noriko Sakurai, Ken Ohno, Satoshi Kasai, Kazuaki Nagasaka, Hideaki Onishi and Naoki Kodama
- **97** Novel Insights Into the Neurobiology of the Antidepressant Response From Ketamine Research: A Mini Review Michael Colla, Hanne Scheerer, Steffi Weidt, Erich Seifritz and Golo Kronenberg
- 106 Sex-Specific Behavioral Response to Early Adolescent Stress in the Genetically More Stress-Reactive Wistar Kyoto More Immobile, and Its Nearly Isogenic Wistar Kyoto Less Immobile Control Strain Sarah Kim, Stephanie A. Gacek, Madaline M. Mocchi and Eva E. Redei

117 Novel Opipramol-Baclofen Combination Alleviates Depression and Craving and Facilitates Recovery From Substance Use Disorder—An Animal Model and a Human Study

Tzofnat Bareli, Hadas Levi Ahdoot, Hila Ben Moshe, Royi Barnea, Gal Warhaftig, Iris Gispan, Rachel Maayan, Paola Rosca, Abraham Weizman and Gal Yadid

- 129 The Regulation of Glutamate Transporter 1 in the Rapid Antidepressant-Like Effect of Ketamine in Mice Yaping Chen, Mengxin Shen, Xu Liu, Jiangping Xu and Chuang Wang
- 138 DNA Methylation as a Therapeutic and Diagnostic Target in Major Depressive Disorder

Elad Lax

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Nuno Sousa, University of Minho, Portugal

*CORRESPONDENCE Ravid Doron raviddor@gmail.com

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

RECEIVED 19 July 2022 ACCEPTED 22 July 2022 PUBLISHED 08 August 2022

CITATION

Nitzan K, Parker MO, Shamir A, Chen G and Doron R (2022) Editorial: The burden of stress and depression – new insight into faster and efficient treatment. *Front. Behav. Neurosci.*, 16:998307.

doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2022.998307

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Nitzan, Parker, Shamir, Chen and Doron. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: The burden of stress and depression – new insight into faster and efficient treatment

Keren Nitzan¹, Matthew O. Parker², Alon Shamir^{3,4}, Gang Chen⁵ and Ravid Doron¹*

¹Department of Education and Psychology, The Open University, Ra'anana, Israel, ²Institute for Biological and Biomedical Sciences, School of Pharmacy and Biomedical Science, University of Portsmouth, Portsmouth, United Kingdom, ³Faculty of Medicine, Technion–Israel Institute of Technology, Haifa, Israel, ⁴Mazor Mental Health Center, Akko, Israel, ⁵Interdisciplinary Institute for Personalized Medicine in Brain Disorders, Jinan University, Guangzhou, China

KEYWORDS

depression, stress, herbal treatment, noradrenergic agents, ketamin, microbiome, acupuncture, anxiety

Editorial on the Research Topic The burden of stress and depression – new insight into faster and efficient treatment

Depression and anxiety are prevalent disorders and a major public health concern worldwide. Although current treatments for depression and anxiety have some pronounced limitations—the development of new drugs for mood disorders has been at a standstill for the last decade. Moreover, there is currently no reliable biomarker for the early detection of mood disorders.

This Research Topic presents theoretical and experimental work of unique strategies to diagnose and treat anxiety and depression. It includes 13 articles: 9 original research, one review, two mini-reviews, and one opinion article. Most of the research presented here tries to tackle one of the more severe limitations of currently available treatments: prolonged onset time. Others explore non-conventional therapies for the treatment of depression and anxiety, such as Chinese traditional medicine, including herbs and acupuncture. The section also presents novel research regarding possible biomarkers and risk factors for depression, as well as an interesting view on the importance of DNA methylation in depression.

Current anti-depressants drugs enhance monoamine neurotransmitters, either by enzyme inhibition such as in Monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAOIs) drugs, reuptake inhibition of both serotonin and adrenaline such as Tricyclic antidepressants (TCAs) and serotonin–noradrenaline reuptake inhibitors (SNRIs) or specifically blocking just the serotonin transporter such as Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs).

The special topic review paper by Fitzgerald urges researchers to remember that although most of the drug-research industry is focused on drugs that boost synaptic

monoamines, a significant body of studies suggests that noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs can be effective anti-depressants. Fitzgerald emphasizes the importance of the noradrenergic pathways as a target for new drugs, focusing on three major classes of noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs (alpha2 agonists, beta-blockers, alpha1 antagonists), and supports the hypothesis that they have antidepressantlike properties.

In their special topic paper, Bareli et al., give much-needed attention to depression and anxiety associated with substance use disorders (SUDs). They suggest a novel candidate for pharmacological treatment of patients with SUD and comorbid mood/anxiety disorders that may facilitate their rehabilitation. The authors tested, in both animals and patients, a novel combination of opipramol and baclofen (O/B), which is known to attenuate anxiety and depression, for the facilitation of recovery from SUDs. Their findings indicate a beneficial effect of O/B treatment.

Fast onset drugs

One major limitation of current treatment for depression and anxiety is the slow onset of therapeutic action, with several weeks of therapy required before achieving a therapeutic response. Due to the slow-onset nature of current drugs, many patients experience long periods of depressive symptoms without being beneficially treated, and the delayed therapeutic effects lead to discontinuation of treatment (Srimongkon et al., 2018), and potentially putting patients at higher risk of suicide (Valenstein et al., 2009). Finding an accelerating agent for the current anti-depressant drugs will help to improve adherence, quality of life, productivity, and wellbeing of many patients.

Ketamine, a glutamate NMDA receptor channel blocker, can produce a fast and sustained anti-depressant response. The discovery of Ketamine is considered one of the most significant breakthroughs in the field of depression since the 1950s. The special topic paper by Colla et al. reviews mechanisms that may relate to Ketamine's anti-depressant effect. Colla et al. describe current theories of anti-depressant drug action, including monoaminergic signaling, disinhibition of glutamatergic neurotransmission, neurotrophic and neuroplastic effects, and discuss how these different mechanisms might relate to ketamine action. While Chen et al., in their research article, provide insight into the role of glutamate transporter 1 (GLT1) as the critical presynaptic molecule participating in the pathophysiological mechanism of depression and contributing to the antidepressant-like effect of Ketamine. They show that GLT1 expression levels in the Prefrontal Cortex significantly decrease in stressed mice and return to normal by ketamine treatment. Moreover, pretreatment with the GLT1 inhibitor DHK significantly alleviated the rapid antidepressant-like effect of ketamine infusion. Using specific

inhibitors, Chen et al., confirm that both AMPA (α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid) receptor and L-type voltage-dependent calcium channels (L-VDCC) are crucial factors in the immediate antidepressant-like effect of Ketamine.

While the central nervous system no doubt plays an integral role in developing anxiety and depression-it is not the only player. Recent evidence suggests a tight connection between the gut, the brain and psychiatric disorders (Mitrea et al., 2022). The special topic paper by Wilkowska et al. reviews the importance of the gut microbiome and gives special attention to the effect of Ketamine on the microbiome in animal models of depression. They present preliminary studies indicating that Ketamine restores bacteria-producing anti-inflammatory substances, reduces the number of bacteria associated with inflammatory processes in the gut, reduces the number of bacteria, previously reported as increased in depression, and increases the abundance of probiotic bacteria known to produce an antidepressant effect. Wilkowska et al. conclude by emphasizing the need for further studies on the effect of ketamine and its enantiomers on individual bacterial species.

While Ketamine is a promising candidate for treating depression and anxiety, it has some acute side effects, and more importantly, its chronic use is associated with potentially severe and possibly persistent toxic effects (Short et al., 2018). Thus, the search for a safe and side-effect-free treatment is still ongoing. Traditional Chinese medicines have a long history of treating mood disorders, some of which are still actively used today; thus, it has the potential to serve as a safe and effective alternative to conventional drugs and can be an alternative option for treatment (Burstein et al., 2021).

Alternative and Chinese medicines

Kim R. Y. et al. demonstrated the anti-depressant effects of Fraxinus rhynchophylla Hance (*F. rhynchophylla* Hance, FX) in a reserpine-induced mouse model of depression. Ten-day treatment alleviated anxiety and depression like-behaviors, attenuated plasma corticosterone concentrations, decreased pro-inflammatory cytokines mRNA levels, and increased hippocampal phosphorylated cAMP response element-binding protein (pCREB) and brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF). Kim R. Y. et al. findings serve as a preclinical basis to confirm the potential of FX as an anti-depressant drug; although, further studies are needed to establish its mechanisms of action.

Exploring a different Chinese herb, Zhang et al. show the beneficial effect of the Yueju pill in clinical trials. Yueju, a herbal medicine, has been shown to promote anti-depressant effects in many preclinical studies. In the special topic paper here, Zhang et al. present the beneficial effect of the Yueju pill, compared to either placebo or Escitalopram in two separate clinical trials. In a preliminary open-labeled trial on major depressive disorder (MDD) patients, they found symptom alleviation as early as 1 week post a conventional low dose of Yueju. In the confirmatory random controlled double-blinded clinical trial, they found both Escitalopram and Yueju pill resulted in early improvement of depression symptoms, and comparable antidepressant outcomes after 4 weeks of treatment.

Aside from pharmacological interventions, some patients with depression may prefer non-pharmacological options. A unique study, by Sakurai et al., explores for the first time difference in brain activation associated with relaxation effects of Autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR) videos compared to classical music therapy. Their results show that classical music and the ASMR auditory stimulus produced a pleasant and relaxed state but that ASMR involves more complex brain functions than classical music, especially the activation of the medial prefrontal cortex.

Another alternative Chinese treatment that has emerged as a promising non-pharmacological treatment for reducing depressive symptoms is Acupuncture (Yang et al., 2022).

A meta-analysis by Jiang et al., compares acupuncture's effectiveness to other non-pharmacological treatments such as cognitive-behavioral treatment, mindfulness, behavioral activation program, brain electrical biofeedback therapy, tai chi, and bright light therapy (among others) on Sub-threshold depression (SD). Their results suggest that electroacupuncture and bright light therapy appear to be the better choices in the treatment of SD.

In agreement with this view, the special topic paper by Kawanokuchi et al., demonstrated acupuncture's effectiveness in preventing and treating the symptoms of social defeat stress (SDS)-induced depression in mice. Two weeks of acupuncture restored SDS-reduced brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), neurotrophin (NT)-3, and NT-4/5 expression. In contrast, acupuncture stimulation suppressed nerve growth factor (NGF) expression induced by SDS. The authors conclude that acupuncture treatment could effectively correct the imbalance in the expression of neurotrophic factors.

Biomarkers and risk factors

BDNF is involved in the pathogenesis of mood disorders and has been associated with the action of anti-depressant and anxiolytic drugs (Colucci-D'Amato et al., 2020). Interestingly, in the previously mentioned clinical trial by Zhang et al., serum levels of BDNF, in combination with depression scores, yielded a new possible marker (i.e., "neuroplasticity index") that may serve as a predictor for anti-depressant treatment outcome. Indeed, there is a vital need for biomarkers that could predict response to anti-depressant drugs as more than onethird of patients (40%) do not respond to the anti-depressant treatment. The special topic paper by Vieira et al., tried to tackle this important issue. They found that alterations in white matter integrity, specifically in forceps minor and the superior longitudinal fasciculus, are associated with paroxetine treatment response. Although the authors acknowledge several limitations to their study, they offer a promising initial step forward in the path to discovering a reliable biomarker.

Many factors may be involved in the susceptibility to anxiety and depression, such as age, gender, early life stress and more (Mofatteh, 2020). The special topic paper by Kim S. et al. tries to determine whether genetic hypersensitivity to stress would alter behaviors in adulthood after limited mild stress during early adolescence and explore sex differences in response to stress in rats. While Lax, in his special topic paper, maintains that environmental factors, such as early-life stress, make individuals prone to major depression. He stipulates that these environmental factors modulate epigenetic signals to reprogram brain geneexpression patterns, ultimately affecting DNA methylation. Thus, DNA methylation may be used as a potential biomarker to predict MDD and its severity in vulnerable populations and treatment outcomes. Furthermore, Lax suggests that as drugs that modify DNA methylation are available and demonstrate significant effects across both preclinical and clinical studies, they have the potential to be used as adjuvants, increasing the efficacy of classic anti-depressant treatments.

In summary, current treatment for depression and anxiety suffers from major limitations—mainly major side effects and prolonged on-set time. Ongoing research is looking for new treatments, focusing on novel mechanisms both in the central nervous system and periphery—specifically the interesting connection between the gut and the brain. Furthermore, when looking for treatments one should also consider environmental factors and risk factors that can modify genetic processes, such as DNA methylation, and cause treatment resistance and increased susceptibility to anxiety and depression.

"Frontiers" Special topics offer a unique platform to explore innovative research on current matters and should be further continued, focusing on other specific issues such as the search for treatment without side effects and causes for treatment resistance. Overall, we believe that the contributions to the Special Topic "*The burden of stress and depression – new insight into faster and efficient treatment*" highlight the importance of exploring new venues for the treatment of depression and anxiety, and points to alternative herbal and nonpharmacological options; and suggest several possibilities for biomarkers and risk-factor to ultimately facilitate better care for patients.

Author contributions

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships

References

Burstein, O., Shamir, A., Abramovitz, N., and Doron, R. (2021). Patients' attitudes toward conventional and herbal treatments for depression and anxiety: a cross-sectional Israeli survey. *Int. J. Soc. Psychiatry* 68, 589–599. doi: 10.1177/0020764021992385

Colucci-D'Amato, L., Speranza, L., and Volpicelli, F. (2020). Neurotrophic factor BDNF, physiological functions and therapeutic potential in depression, neurodegeneration and brain cancer. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 21, 7777. doi: 10.3390/ijms21207777

Mitrea, L., Neme, S.-A., Szabo, K., Teleky, B.-E., and Vodnar, D.-C. (2022). Guts imbalance imbalances the brain: a review of gut microbiota association with neurological and psychiatric disorders. *Front. Med.* 9, 813204. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2022.813204

Mofatteh, M. (2020). Risk factors associated with stress, anxiety, and depression among university undergraduate students. *AIMS Public Health* 8, 36–65. doi: 10.3934/publichealth.2021004

that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Short, B., Fong, J., Galvez, V., Shelker, W., and Loo, C. K. (2018). Side-effects associated with ketamine use in depression: a systematic review. *Lancet Psychiatry* 5, 65–78. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(17)30272-9

Srimongkon, P., Aslani, P., and Chen, T. (2018). Consumer-related factors influencing antidepressant adherence in unipolar depression: a qualitative study. *PPA* 12, 1863–1873. doi: 10.2147/PPA.S160728

Valenstein, M., Kim, H. M., Ganoczy, D., McCarthy, J. F., Zivin, K., Austin, K. L., et al. (2009). Higher-risk periods for suicide among VA patients receiving depression treatment: Prioritizing suicide prevention efforts. *J. Affect. Disord.* 112, 50–58. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2008. 02.02

Yang, N.-N., Lin, L.-L., Li, Y.-J., Li, H.-P., Cao, Y., Tan, C.-X., et al. (2022). Potential mechanisms and clinical effectiveness of acupuncture in depression. *Curr. Neuropharmacol.* 20, 738–750. doi: 10.2174/1570159X196662106091 62809





Antidepressant and Anxiolytic-Like Effects of the Stem Bark Extract of *Fraxinus rhynchophylla* Hance and Its Components in a Mouse Model of Depressive-Like Disorder Induced by Reserpine Administration

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Alon Shamir, Mazor Mental Health Center, Israel

Reviewed by:

Gustavo Provensi, University of Florence, Italy Jonathan Cueto-Escobedo, Universidad Veracruzana, Mexico

> *Correspondence: Mi Young Lee mylee@kiom.re.kr

[†]Present address: Bo-Kyung Park Cellicon Lab, Daejeon BioVenture Town, Daejeon, South Korea

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 08 January 2021 Accepted: 11 May 2021 Published: 17 June 2021

Citation:

Kim YR, Park B-K, Seo C-S, Kim NS and Lee MY (2021) Antidepressant and Anxiolytic-Like Effects of the Stem Bark Extract of Fraxinus rhynchophylla Hance and Its Components in a Mouse Model of Depressive-Like Disorder Induced by Reserpine Administration. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:650833. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.650833 Yu Ri Kim¹, Bo-Kyung Park^{2†}, Chang-Seob Seo¹, No Soo Kim² and Mi Young Lee^{2*}

¹ Herbal Medicine Research Division, Korea Institute of Oriental Medicine, Daejeon, South Korea, ² Clinical Medicine Division, Korea Institute of Oriental Medicine, Daejeon, South Korea

There is an urgent need to find antidepressants that can be administered for long periods without inducing severe side effects to replace conventional antidepressants that control monoamine levels, such as tricyclic antidepressants (TCAs), monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAOIs), and selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRI). We sought to determine the antidepressant effects of Fraxinus rhynchophylla Hance (F. rhynchophylla Hance, FX) and its components on a reserpine-induced mouse model. One hour after oral administration of FX (30, 50, and 100 mg/kg), esculin (50 mg/kg), esculetin (50 mg/kg), fraxin (50 mg/kg), and fluoxetine (20 mg/kg), reserpine was delivered intraperitoneally to mice. Behavioral experiments were conducted to measure anxiety and depressive-like behaviors after 10 days of administration. FX and its components increased the number of entries into the center of an open field as well as distance traveled within it and decreased immobility duration in the forced swim and tail suspension tests. Reserpine-induced increases in plasma corticosterone concentrations were attenuated by the administration of FX and its components, which were also found to decrease the reserpine-induced enhancement of mRNA levels of interleukin (IL)-12 p40, IL-6, and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α , pro-inflammatory cytokines. Finally, the diminished expressions of hippocampal phosphorylated cAMP response elementbinding protein (pCREB) and brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) by reserpine were increased by FX and its components. Our results suggest that FX and its components regulate anxiety and depressive-like behaviors through stress hormones, immune regulation, and the activation of neuroprotective mechanisms, further supporting the potential of FX and its components as antidepressants.

Keywords: reserpine, depressive-like disorder, *F. rhynchophylla* Hance, antidepressant, anxiolytic, neuroinflammation, neuroprotection

INTRODUCTION

Despite having a global prevalence of 350 million people and a long time-course, depression is not being treated effectively due to stigma and lack of effective therapeutic modalities (Smith, 2014). Depression is a complex mood disorder that manifests as despair and helplessness, all of which can further negatively impact health and mental by changes in appetite, abnormality in social behavior, insomnia, fatigue, frequent headaches, etc., if depressive mood conditions are prolonged (World Health Organization, 2009; Otte et al., 2016; Ikram and Haleem, 2017). The difficulty in treating depression is partly attributable to its varied etiology: genetic factors, environmental factors such as endocrine abnormalities, stress, sex differences, disease (stroke, cancer) (Laoutidis and Mathiak, 2013; Robinson and Jorge, 2016; Hammen, 2018), and especially biochemical factors such as neurotransmitter (norepinephrine, serotonin, GABA, etc.) and neural hormone (thyroid, growth, hypothalamus-pituitaryadrenal cortex axis) abnormalities can all increase the risk of the onset of depression (Saveanu and Nemeroff, 2012; Dell'osso et al., 2016). Antidepressants currently treating depression, tricyclic antidepressants (TCAs), monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAOIs), and selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRI), which control existing monoamine levels, have side effects such as constipation, decreased vision, high blood pressure, cognitive impairment, and anticholinergic effects (Donoghue and Tylee, 1996; Feighner, 1999; Tarleton et al., 2016). Furthermore, while such early antidepressants are fast-acting and inexpensive, clinical studies have associated their use with low recovery rates, only 22-40% of patients with depression (Anthes, 2014).

Fraxinus rhynchophylla Hance (F. rhynchophylla Hance, FX) is a traditional Chinese medicine mainly found in China and Korea. FX contain coumarin-based components such as esculin, esculetin, and fraxin, and the stem bark obtained from FXalso known as fraxini cortex-has demonstrated efficacy in the treatment of diseases such as acute conjunctivitis, diabetes mellitus, diuretic, analgesic, astringent, and acute liver injury (Guo et al., 2017; Seo et al., 2019). Coumarin-based components isolated from Fraxinus rhynchophylla have been reported to have anti-inflammatory effects such as inhibiting tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α release by peritoneal macrophages induced by LPS and attenuating the production of inflammatory mediators in BV2 microglia (Niu et al., 2012; Song et al., 2014). Among them, esculetin attenuates LPS-induced anxiety and depressivelike behavior and plays a role in inhibiting corticosterone and pro-inflammatory cytokines interleukin (IL)-1β, -6, and TNF- α (Sulakhiya et al., 2016). FX and its components improve depressive-like behavior and anti-inflammatory effects have been studied in several studies as above.

Reserpine was used as a first-line treatment for hypertension, but after chronic use, severe side effects leading to depression were observed (Guo et al., 2015). Studies have shown that this side effect is caused by the depletion of monoamines such as serotonin, dopamine, and norepinephrine (Gao et al., 2016). This evidence has been applied to animal models showing depressive symptoms, and reserpine-administered animal models are being used to study the pathological symptoms of depression (Uriguen et al., 2008). Reserpine administration may affect neuroinflammation by damaging rodent nerve tissues and releasing proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β , IL-12, IL-6, TNF- α , and IFN- γ from the hippocampus, liver, and serum (Huang et al., 2004; Zhou et al., 2014; Park et al., 2020). In addition, brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF)-Tropomyosin receptor kinase B (TrkB) signaling participates in emotional, learning, and memory regulation in the hippocampus and activates neurotrophic pathways. Reserpine administration reduces BDNF expression and induces phosphorylation of BDNF binding receptor TrkB, leading to brain dysfunction, which plays an important role in depression (Zong et al., 2019). These neuroinflammatory reactions and neurotrophic factors have been proposed as causes of depression and are being studied as therapeutic targets.

Although our previous studies have identified the FX extract to be effective in attenuating stress-induced depression, depression is not considered a single disease; further research of the effect of FX in different models of depression was warranted. The present study specifically considers a reserpineinduced animal model to examine the applicability of prior findings to depression by environmental causes such as stress and dearth of neural monoamines. Hence, the present study first quantified the components by subjecting FX to highperformance liquid chromatography (HPLC) and then measured depression and anxiety-like behaviors and blood stress hormone levels. In addition, we examined the neuroinflammatory and neuroprotective effects of FX and its components on the hippocampal levels of the following elements: IL-12 p40, IL-6, TNF-α, and cAMP response element-binding protein (CREB)/BDNF. Therefore, our findings are expected to help establish FX and its components as natural products that improve depressive and anxiety-like symptoms, as well as mental disorders benefited by anti-inflammation and neuroprotection.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Chemicals and Antibodies

For HPLC analysis, esculin (EC, purity 98%) and esculetin (ECT, purity 98%) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, United States). Fraxin (FR, purity 98.9%) and formic acid (analytical reagent grade) were purchased from Merck KGaA (Darmstadt, Germany). For animal experiments, reserpine (purity 98%), esculin (purity 98%), esculetin (purity 98%), and fluoxetine (FXT, purity 98% in thin layer chromatography) were supplied by Sigma-Aldrich. Fraxin (purity 98%) was supplied by InterPharm Corporation (Koyang-si, Gyeonggi-do, South Korea). For anesthesia, tiletamine/zolazepam was supplied by Virbac (Zoletil 50; Cedex, France). For western blot analysis, actin antibody was supplied by Sigma- Aldrich. BDNF antibody was supplied by Abcam plc. (Cambridge, United Kingdom). CREB antibody and phosphorylated CREB (pCREB) antibody were supplied by Cell Signaling Technology (Danvers, MA, United STates). For immunofluorescence analysis, BDNF antibody was supplied by Abcam plc, pCREB antibody by Cell Signaling Technology, and NeuN antibody by Merck KGaA.

Preparation of the FX Extract

The stem bark obtained from FX, the origin of Gyeongsangbukdo of Korea, was supplied by Omniherb Co., Ltd. (Susung-gu, Deagu, South Korea). One kg of FX stem bark was submitted to reflux extraction for 3 h with 10 L of 70% ethanol solvent. After filtering the primary strainer, it was concentrated by secondary cotton filtration to freeze-dry the extract and prepare a powder. Approximately 171.86 g of ethanol extract was obtained, and the yield of this extract was 11.46%. The extract was stored at -80° C.

HPLC Reagents, and the Analysis of the FX Sample

The phytochemical analysis of FX was performed using a Shimadzu Prominence LC–20A system (Kyoto, Japan) equipped with a photodiode array (PDA) detector. LC solution software (Version 1.24, SP1, Kyoto, Japan) was employed for the acquisition, processing, and conversion of chromatographic data. A Waters SunFire C₁₈ column ($250 \times 4.6 \text{ mm}$, 5 µm, Milford, MA, United States) maintained at 40°C was used to separate the three marker components in the FX sample. The mobile phases consisted of 0.1% aqueous formic acid and 0.1% (v/v) formic acid in acetonitrile. The gradient elution of the mobile phase was as follows: 5–60% B for 0–40 min, 60% B for 40–45 min, and 60–5% B for 45–50 min. The flow-rate and injection volume were 1.0 mL/min and 10 µL, respectively.

Animals

Seven-week-old male c57BL/6 mice were purchased from DBK Co., Ltd. (Eumseong-gun, Chungcheongbuk-do, South Korea). The mice were housed in specific-pathogen-free (SPF) conditions at a constant temperature and underwent a week-long adaptation period in 12/12 h light/dark cycles. The mice were fed a commercial diet (Cargill, Incorporated., Pyengtaek-si, Gyonggi-go, South Korea) and allowed tap water *ad libitum* throughout the study. All experiments were approved by the Committee on Animal Care of KIOM (17-104) and Use Committee in accordance with the National Institutes of Health Guidelines (NIH).

Treatments and Groups

Before the experiment began, reserpine, FX, EC, ECT, FR, and FXT were dissolved in PBS, and dispensed into 1.5 ml tubes with the amount to be used per day. The dispensed drugs were stored at -20° C, and used one by one on the day of administration. Reserpine was intraperitoneally administered to the mice at a concentration of 0.5 mg/kg (in PBS containing 0.1% dimethyl sulfoxide and 0.3% Tween-80) at a 100 µl dose to induce anxiety and depressive-like behaviors. They were randomly divided into the following nine groups: normal (non-reserpine + PBS), reserpine (reserpine + PBS), FX 30 (reserpine + FX 30 mg/kg), FX 50 (reserpine + FX 50 mg/kg), FX 100 (reserpine + FX 100 mg/kg), EC (reserpine + esculin 50 mg/kg), ECT (reserpine + esculetin 50 mg/kg), FR (reserpine + fraxin 50 mg/kg), and FXT (reserpine + fluoxetine 20 mg/kg). Mice received PBS, FX, EC, ECT, FR, and FXT orally at a 100 µl dose, according to their groups, once a day for a total

of 10 days. A schematic of the experimental schedules is shown in **Figure 1** (Park et al., 2018; Yu et al., 2019).

Body Weighing, and Anxiety and Depressive-Like Behavior Tests

Body weight was measured before the experiment (basal) and 5 and 10 days after the beginning of the experiment. The measured increase in body weight was calculated as a percentage of the basal measurement. Anxiety and depressive-like behaviors were measured with open field (OFT), forced swim (FST), and tail suspension tests (TST). OFT measures the activity of mice exposed to a new environment to identify anxiety symptoms. The mice were placed in a white acrylic box ($30 \times 30 \times 40$ cm) and recorded for 10 min with EthovisionXT9 (Noldus Information Technology, Wageningen, The Netherlands). The degree of anxiety was measured by analyzing the distance traveled and the number of times the center of the arbitrarily-set acrylic box's central zone (10 \times 10 cm) was crossed. FST and TST gauged despair symptoms. During FST, mice were placed in a transparent cylindrical cylinder filled with water at 25°C (H: 45 cm, D: 20 cm). Mice were exposed to the water tank for 15 min the day before the experiment to induce despair and lethargy (Marks et al., 2009), and improvement in behaviors such as induced despair produced by FX and its components confirmed with this experiment the next day. TST measures immobile time while the mouse is suspended with a tape attached to the tail from the top of a 50 cm high white acrylic box. In FST and TST experimental trials, the total recording time was 6 min; the immobility time during the last 4 min was measured using a video-tracking software (SMART 3.0; Panlab S.I., Barcelona, Spain).

Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)

On day 12, the mice were anesthetized with tiletamine/zolazepam (25 mg/kg), and blood was collected from the heart. Blood was centrifuged at 3,000 rpm at 4°C for 10 min. The separated supernatant plasma was transferred to another tube and stored at -70° C. Corticosterone concentration in plasma was determined with the corticosterone ELISA kit (Cayman chemical company, Ann Arbor, MI, United States). All experiments using this kit were performed according to the manufacturer's protocols. Corticosterone concentration was identified with a VersaMax microplate reader (Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA, United States), and the absorbance was measured at the appropriate optical density using SoftMax pro 6.2.2 (Molecular Devices).

Real-Time Polymerase Chain Reaction (qPCR)

In the hippocampus, RNA was isolated with easy-BLUETM reagent (iNtRON Biotechnology, Seongnam-si, Gyeonggi-do, South Korea), and cDNA synthesized in equal amounts with PrimeScript RT reagent kit (TaKaRa, Shiga, Japan). The base sequences of the primers used in real-time PCR are shown



in **Table 1**. The cDNA was loaded onto MicroAmp Fast 96well reaction plates (Applied Biosystems, CA, United States) with each primer and SYBR Green PCR Master Mix (Applied Biosystems). mRNA was measured with Quantstudio 6 Flex (Applied Biosystems).

Western Blotting

The hippocampus was homogenized in 500 μ l RIPA buffer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, United States) with Pro-PrepTM (iNtRON Biotechnology) and equalized to the same amount (20 μ g) of protein. The equalized samples were separated with 4–20% Mini-PROTEAN TGX Precast Protein Gels (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., Hercules, CA, United States), and separated proteins were transferred to a PVDF (Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ, United States). Membranes were blocked in 5% skim milk (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc.) solution for 1 h at room temperature and incubated with primary antibody overnight at 4°C: actin (Dilution ratio 1:2,000), BDNF (Dilution ratio 1:1,000), CREB (Dilution ratio 1:1,000), and pCREB antibodies (Dilution ratio 1:1,000). Membranes were subsequently incubated with appropriate secondary mouse and rabbit antibodies (Cell Signaling Technology)

TABLE 1 Real-time PCR primer sequences.					
Gene	Sequence				
	Forward	Reverse			
Mouse IL-12 p40	5'-AGACATGGAGTCATAG GCTCTG-3'	5'-CCATTTTCCTTCTTGTG GAGCA-3'			
Mouse IL-6	5'-GAGGATACCACTCCCAA CAGACC-3'	5'-AAGTGCATCATCGTTG TTCATACA-3'			
Mouse TNF-α	5'- AGACCCTCACACTCAGATC ATCTTC-3'	5'-CCACTTGGTGGTTT GCTACGA-3'			
Mouse GAPDH	5'-AAGGTGGTGAAGC AGGCAT-3'	5'-GGTCCAGGGTTTCTT ACTCCT-3'			

IL, interleukin; TNF, tumor necrosis factor; GAPDH, glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase.

for 1 h at room temperature. Actin was used as a loading control for all experiments. The density of the protein band was quantified using an ImageQuant LAS 4000 mini (Fujifilm, Tokyo, Japan).

Immunofluorescence

The whole brain was fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde solution (BIOSESANG, Seongnam, Gyeonggido, South Korea) and dehydrated in 30% sucrose (Samchun chemicals, Gangnam-gu, Seoul, South Korea) solution. The dehydrated brain was modeled with OCT compound (Leica Biosystems, Wetzlar, Germany) and stored at -70°C. Modeled brains were sectioned into 30 μ m sections with a cryostat (Leica Biosystems) at -20° C and attached to glass slides (Paul Marienfeld GmbH & Co., Lauda-Königshofen, Germany). Brain sections were post-fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde solution for 15 min and blocked for 1 h in a blocking buffer (1 × PBS/5% normal goat serum/0.3% Triton X-100). BDNF, pCREB, and NeuN antibodies were diluted 1:500 in antibody dilution buffer (1 \times PBS/1% BSA/0.3% Triton X-100) and incubated overnight at 4°C. FITC and Texas red-conjugated secondary antibodies (Invitrogen by life technologies, MA, United States) were incubated for 2 h at room temperature, and longitudinal nuclei were stained with VECTASHIELD® Antifade Mounting Medium with DAPI (Vector Laboratories, Inc. CA, United States). Expressions were analyzed in the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus at $20 \times (pCREB)$ and $40 \times (BDNF)$ magnification. Imaging and IOD measurements were performed using a fluorescence microscope (Nikon Instruments Inc., Tokyo, Japan) and the NIS-Elements program (Nikon Instruments Inc.).

Data Analyses

All data are expressed as mean \pm standard deviation (*SD*) and analyzed using GraphPad Prism 7 (GraphPad Software, Inc., La Jolla, CA, United States). Statistical analysis was performed using one-way and repeated one-way analyses of variance (ANOVA) with Tukey's *post hoc* comparisons. *P* < 0.05 were considered to indicate statistical significance.

RESULTS

HPLC Analysis of FX Sample

The optimal HPLC analytical method was successfully applied for the quantification of three marker components in the FX sample. All analytes were separated for 20 min with a resolution of \geq 4.7. Representing the HPLC chromatograms of the FX sample (Figure 2A), the retention times of esculin, esculetin, and fraxin were 12.02, 15.11, and 14.36 (Figure 2B), respectively. The coefficient of determination (r^2) of the calibration curve of all analytes was 1.0000, indicating that the calibration curve shows excellent linearity. The regression equation, limit of detection (LOD), and quantitation (LOQ) values for the three marker components are presented in Table 2. Quantification of these analytes was performed at 335 nm for esculin, 340 nm for fraxin, and 345 nm for esculetin. The amounts of the three marker components (esculin, esculetin, and fraxin) in lyophilized FX sample were detected to be 170.57 \pm 0.10, 13.72 \pm 0.10, and 47.91 ± 0.36 mg/g, respectively.

Effect of FX Extract and Its Components on Anxiety and Depressive-Like Behaviors

We performed anxiety and depressive-like behavioral tests at 10 days following reserpine (i.p.), FX, components, and FXT (orally) administrations. FX treatment tended to increase the number of entries into the center [F(8, 45) = 23.84, p < 0.0001];particularly, ECT and FXT treatment significantly increased the number of entries into the center (Reserpine: 5.571 \pm 1.81; ECT: 22.67 \pm 11.57, p < 0.01; and FXT: 21.5 \pm 6.892, p = 0.033; Figure 3A). The distance traveled in the center [F(8, 45) = 88.73, p < 0.0001] significantly increased in the FX, ECT, FR, FXT-treated groups (Reserpine: 889.8 \pm 73.59; FX 30: 1,405 \pm 193.9, p = 0.0003; FX 50: 1,313 \pm 108.7, p = 0.0048; FX 100: 1,241 \pm 192.5, p = 0.0339; ECT: 1,468 \pm 276.2, p < 0.0001; FR: 1,377 \pm 127.2, p < 0.0001; and FXT: 1,579 \pm 101, p < 0.0001; Figure 3B). Immobility time recorded during FST [F(8, 63) = 8.223, p < 0.0001] was significantly reduced in the FX, EC, ECT, and FR-treated groups (Reserpine:128.9 \pm 40.4; FX 30: 40.32 ± 24.11 , p < 0.0001; FX 50: 52.7 ± 27.68 , p = 0.002; FX 100: 67.71 \pm 36.27, p = 0.0271; EC: 37.04 \pm 23.94, p < 0.0001; ECT: 66.84 \pm 32.33, *p* = 0.0162; and FR: 38.74 \pm 25.84, *p* < 0.0001; Figure 3C), and that recorded during TST [F(8, 45) = 6.536], *p* < 0.0001] was significantly reduced in the FX 50 and FR-treated groups (Reserpine: 146.6 ± 25.32; FX 50: 96.19 ± 14.64, *p* = 0.049; and FR: 92.55 \pm 22.63, p = 0.0226; Figure 3D). These results suggest that treatment with FX extract and its components affects anxiety and depressive-like behaviors.

Effect of FX Extract and Its Components on Body Weight and Stress-Related Hormones in Plasma

There were no significant differences between groups in the body weight measured at 5 and 10 days. However, the body weight measured at 10 days tended to increase in the FX 100-treated

group relative to the reserpine group (**Figure 4A**). Because reserpine administration increases the concentration of the stress hormone plasma corticosteroid by 3–5 times (Lengvari and Halasz, 1972), the effect of FX extract and its components on the change in plasma corticosterone concentration was confirmed. Corticosterone, a stress-related hormone, was significantly decreased in the plasma of the mice in the FX 50, 100, EC, ECT, FR, and FXT-treated groups (Reserpine: 55.81 ± 44.98; FX 50: 15.95 ± 15.92, p = 0.0062; FX 100: 14.01 ± 15.35, p = 0.0033; EC: 10.18 ± 5.68, p < 0.0009; ECT: 16.81 ± 18.16, p = 0.008; FR: 7.457 ± 2.92, p = 0.0002; and FXT: 11.51 ± 4.88, p = 0.0015; **Figure 4B**). These results suggest that FX extract affects body weight, and FX extract and its component decrease the concentrations of plasma stress-related hormone levels on reserpine-induced mouse model.

Effect of FX Extract and Its Components on Hippocampal Pro-inflammatory Cytokine mRNA Levels

Antidepressants used in the treatment of depression affect the concentration of pre-inflammatory cytokines and bring antiinflammatory effects (Kopschina Feltes et al., 2017). The effects of FX extract and its components on the expression of proinflammatory cytokines were identified in the hippocampus. Reserpine administration significantly increased the mRNA levels of IL-12 p40 and TNF-a, and tended to increase the mRNA level of IL-6 (IL-12 p40: 319.4 \pm 118.1, p = 0.0063; TNF- α : 233.6 \pm 37.7, p = 0.0003; Figure 5). The FX 100-treated group attenuated all these increases (IL-12 p40: 33.57 \pm 13.68, p = 0.0008; IL-6: 82.84 \pm 24.05, p = 0.0037; TNF- α : 108.4 \pm 47.57, p = 0.0006). The EC-treated group significantly restored IL-6 mRNA levels (92.71 \pm 12.32, p = 0.0285), and the ECT-treated group significantly reduced IL-12 p40 (49.05 \pm 16.96, p = 0.0014), IL-6 (83.01 \pm 18, p = 0.0016), and TNF- α (130.6 \pm 18.2, p = 0.0062) mRNA levels. The FR-treated group significantly reduced IL-12 p40 (23.54 \pm 9.04, p = 0.0002) and TNF- α $(114.5 \pm 57.67, p = 0.0006)$ mRNA levels. Finally, the FXT-treated group showed significantly reduced IL-12 p40 (22.73 \pm 5.222, p = 0.0005) and TNF- α (140.1 \pm 26.58, p = 0.0162) mRNA levels. These results suggest that FX 100 mg/kg and its components regulate the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines in the hippocampus of mice treated with reserpine.

Effect of FX Extract and Its Components on CREB/BDNF Signaling in the Hippocampus

We measured CREB/BDNF expression to determine the effects of FX extracts and its components on hippocampal neuroprotective mechanisms. Reserpine administration significantly reduced pCREB/CREB expression (64.17 \pm 1.60, p = 0.0344; **Figure 6**). The decreased expression was restored with the administration of FX extract at doses of FX 30 and 100 mg/kg (FX 30: 106.1 \pm 6.33, p = 0.011; FX 100: 97.31 \pm 3.29, p = 0.0472). While BDNF expression decreased with reserpine (78.47 \pm 3.35, p = 0.0314), FX 30, 50 mg/kg, and esculin significantly increased BDNF expression (FX 30: 99.23 \pm 4.26, p = 0.0385; FX 50:



EC, ECT, and FR.

TABLE 2 | Linear range, regression equations, r^2 , LODs, and LOQs of the eight bioactive compounds.

Compound	Linear range (µg/mL)	Regression equation ^a	r ²	LOD ^b (µg/mL)	LOQ ^c (µg/mL)
Esculin	0.78–50.00	y = 21843.50x + 2894.96	1.0000	0.10	0.31
Esculetin	0.78–50.00	y = 36254.96x + 3516.57	1.0000	0.12	0.37
Fraxin	1.56-100.00	y = 18621.50x + 5313.38	1.0000	0.22	0.67

^{*a*}*y*: peak area (mAU) of compounds; *x*: concentration (µg/mL) of compounds.

 $^{b}LOD = 3.3\sigma \times S.$

 $^{c}LOQ = 10\sigma \times S.$

 σ is the standard deviation of the y-intercept, and S is the slope of the calibration curve.

103.4 \pm 4.99, p = 0.0129; EC: 105.6 \pm 1.64, p = 0.0074). The location and cell type expressing pCREB or BDNF were measured using immunofluorescence. Changes in pCREB and

BDNF expression were observed in the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus (**Figures 7A,D**). Reserpine administration decreased the pCREB expression (30.33 ± 4.09 , p < 0.0001)







and the number of pCREB positive neurons in the hippocampus (32.43 ± 9.27 , p < 0.0001). However, FX 100, ECT, and FR-treated groups significantly restored the expression of pCREB (FX 100: 72.7 \pm 15.41, p = 0.0024; ECT: 63.67 \pm 23.84, p = 0.0395; and FR: 64.82 \pm 16.95, p = 0.0279; **Figure 7B**) and the number of pCREB positive neurons (FX 100: 116.3 \pm 32.05, p = 0.0231; ECT: 174.4 \pm 94.02, p < 0.0001; and FR: 116.6 \pm 50.16, p = 0.0359; **Figure 7C**). Reserpine administration also reduced

BDNF expression (47.56 \pm 9.65, p = 0.0251) and the number of BDNF positive neurons (99.86 \pm 33.92, p = 0.0018). FX, EC, ECT, and FXT-treated groups significantly increased BDNF expressions (FX 30: 107.8 \pm 30.16, p = 0.0136; FX 50: 117.2 \pm 35.53, p = 0.002; FX 100: 139.3 \pm 9.63, p < 0.0001; EC: 126 \pm 26.46, p = 0.0001; ECT: 95.51 \pm 26.31, p = 0.0472; and FXT: 115.7 \pm 36.54, p = 0.0005; **Figure 7E**). In particular, FX 100treated group significantly increased the number of hippocampal



FIGURE 5 [Effect of FX extract and its components on the expression of *IL-12 p40, IL-6*, and *TNF-* α mRNA levels. (A) *IL-12 p40,* (B) *IL-6*, and (C) *TNF-* α mRNA levels were measured in the hippocampus of the mice with real-time PCR (n = 3-4). FX extract, EC, ECT, and FR increased *pro-inflammatory cytokines* mRNA levels. *P < 0.05 and ***P < 0.001 vs. normal group; *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, and ***P < 0.001 vs. reserpine group.



BDNF-positive neurons (191.67 \pm 24.42, p = 0.0023; Figure 7F). These results suggest that the FX extract and its components may exert neuroprotection by increasing the expression of CREB and BDNF in the neurons of hippocampus dentate gyrus.

DISCUSSION

While our previous studies found that FX extract and its components ameliorate chronic stress-induced depression, the present investigation sought to determine whether FX extract and its components are effective when anxiety and depressive-like behaviors can be directly attributed to the biochemical downregulation of monoamine in addition to attendant environmental causes. Specifically, we explored the aforementioned question by administering FX and its components to a reserpine-induced mouse model. FX extract and its components were found to improve anxiety and depression-like behaviors-as measured through OFT, TST, and FST-and affected the expression of stress hormones that contribute to depressive and anxiety symptoms. Furthermore, FX extract and its components decreased pro-inflammatory cytokine mRNA levels elevated by reserpine administration and increased CREB/BDNF signaling. The present findings thus confirm that

FX extract and its components have a beneficial effect on depressive states.

Reserpine-induced animal models of depression have been used in many other studies; reserpine has been recognized for over 50 years as an antihypertensive and psychotropic drug. However, its long-term use has been associated with side effects that cause depression by depleting neural concentrations of monoamines. The use of reserpine to emulate depression in animals is thus validated as a correlate of investigating depression in humans (Baumeister et al., 2003; Zhang et al., 2018). Therefore, in this study, we selected an animal model for depressive and anxiety like behavior caused by monoamine depletion by reserpine administration and tried to verify the antidepressant and anxiety relief efficacy of FX extract and its components.

Behavioral tests such as the OFT, TST, and FST are widely used to evaluate antidepressant and anxiolytic activity in animal models. OFT identifies anxiety-like behaviors by measuring search activity in new environments. At the same time, the FST and TST are thought to confirm depressivelike behaviors by stimulating the escape instinct of the mouse and confirming whether an active coping style has been retained. In these tests, increased activity in the center zone and reduced immobility indicates a drug's antidepressant and



anxiolytic effect (Chang et al., 2015; Wei et al., 2018). Reserpine administration improves anxiety and depressive-like behaviors shown by mice staying at the edge of the space in OFT and maintaining immobility in TST and FST (Chang et al., 2015). This induced symptom effectively relieves anxiety and depressive symptoms, such as increased crossing and decreased immobility by antidepressant-like PSAP and herbal medicines (Sousa et al., 2018; Park et al., 2020). This study found that reserpineadministered mice exhibited reduced central dwelling time and entry frequency in the OFT as well as increased immobility in the TST and FST. Our results, therefore, suggest that FX and its components attenuate reserpine-induced anxiety and despair, as measured in the OFT and FST/TST, respectively.

Corticosterone is a hormone secreted into the plasma from the adrenal cortex. CRH, secreted by stress, is regulated by the hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis. Corticosteroids (ACTH) are secreted by pituitary stimulation, increasing the concentrations of epinephrine and corticoids in the adrenal glands (Petrescu et al., 2018). Stress is thus considered a major cause of depressive symptoms. Stressed animals reportedly feature increased blood concentrations of ACTH (Yang et al., 2015). Reserpine administration has further been observed to increase the level of corticosterone in the blood. The increase in stress hormones due to monoamine reduction is reduced by psychotropic drugs (Mitra et al., 1977; Park et al., 2018). In addition, plasma corticosterone has been shown to increase in LPS induced despair-like mice, another depressive animal model, and be significantly reduced by various antidepressants (Tomaz et al., 2020). Our study further showed that treatment with FX and its components significantly reduced plasma corticosterone concentrations. These results are thought to implicate corticosterone activity and stress elevation in the biochemical effects of reserpine; however, this hypothesis requires further validation.

While the mechanism of action of FX on depressive-like behaviors in the treatment of depression remains unknown, antidepressants have been shown to affect monoamine activity as well as feature anti-inflammatory and neuroprotective effects (Kopschina Feltes et al., 2017); specifically, antidepressants reportedly affect the production of cytokines (Obuchowicz et al., 2014). Several studies have further found that the hippocampal concentrations of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6, IL-18, and TNF- α are elevated in mice with depression-like behavior (Goshen et al., 2008; Mohamed et al., 2013; Hsieh et al., 2014; Tao et al., 2016). In addition, IL-12 was significantly increased in the plasma of patients with major depressive disorder (Lee and Kim, 2006). Reserpine, which induces anxiety and depression, increased levels of proinflammatory cytokines, TNF-a, IL-6, IL-12, and IFN-y, mRNA, which induce inflammation and regulate immune cells in serum (Li et al., 2014). In addition, hippocampal pro-inflammatory cytokines in depressive states due to chronic unpredictable mild stress were significantly downregulated by the administration of FXT, an SSRI antidepressant (Fernandes and Gupta, 2019; Shen et al., 2019). Our study also increased the mRNA levels of IL-12 p40, IL-6, and TNF- α increased by administration of reserpine, thus confirming that FX and components reduced these inflammatory cytokines. These results suggest that the antidepressant effects of FX extract and its components may be involved in neuroinflammation, accompanied by the reduction of IL-12, IL-6, and TNFα mRNA levels.

The hippocampus plays an important role in learning and memory and is known as a major regulator of stress and mood. However, while the role of hippocampal neurons in depressive and stress disorders has been extensively studied, the exact mechanism underlying their involvement remains unclear (Planchez et al., 2020). The reported influence of antidepressants on synaptic and dendritic remodeling, which underlies antidepressant effects, supports the hypothesis that an effective antidepressant treatment could address neural developmental mechanisms (Segi-Nishida, 2017; Duman et al., 2019). Furthermore, stress-depressed mouse models show that decreased hippocampal levels of BDNF, TrkB, PI3K, and CREB induce neurological damage (Nestler et al., 2002; Wu et al., 2017; Jiang et al., 2019). In addition, the reserpine administration model reduced the levels of BDNF and CREB mRNA in the hippocampus and, in particular, showed a biochemical change of BDNF. Antidepressant administration reduces BDNF and has been shown to affect nerve cell damage recovery (El-Marasy et al., 2021). Our results confirmed that FX extract increased BDNF expression and CREB activity, particularly in hippocampal neurons. These results suggest that the administration of FX extract and its components can modulate BDNF/CREB signaling in hippocampal neurons. However, further validation of the association between BDNF/CREB signaling by FX extract and antidepressant regulation is needed in future studies. Unfortunately, unlike expected, FXT's effect on pCREB and BDNF expression was insignificant. In Pinnock et al. (2010), CREB showed higher activity in hippocampus on day 14 than on day 7 of FXT administration (Pinnock et al., 2010). It was concluded that the duration of FXT administration of 10 days was ambiguous to affect the expression or activity of CREB/BDNF.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, reserpine administration induces depressive behaviors, and anxiety-like increasing corticosterone pro-inflammatory cytokines in the plasma and and hippocampus, respectively, and decreasing hippocampal pCREB/BDNF expression. These effects were attenuated by FX extract and its components. Our report suggests that FX leads to anti-inflammatory and neuroprotective effects, including a reduction in pro-inflammatory cytokine concentrations and enhancement of pCREB and BDNF expression in hippocampus, as well as antidepressant and anxiolytic-like effects. Our studies may serve as a preclinical basis that confirm the potential of FX and its components as antidepressants capable of addressing depressive and anxiety-like behaviors caused by monoamine changes. Further studies will be needed to establish mechanisms of action that regulate antidepressant and anxiety-relieving effects.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All datasets generated for this study are included in the article.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Committee on Animal Care of Korea Institute of Oriental Medicine (KIOM 17-104).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YRK performed the experiments, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript. B-KP performed the experiments and analyzed the data. C-SS performed the HPLC analysis and wrote the manuscript related to HPLC. NSK reviewed the manuscript and discussed reviewer's comments for manuscript revision. MYL designed the experiments and reviewed the manuscript. All authors have read and approved the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by a grant from the National Research Foundation of Korea (NRF) funded by the Korean government (MSIP) (Grant No. NRF-2019R1A2C1085698) and a grant from the Korea Institute of Oriental Medicine (KIOM) (KSN2021220). The funding bodies had no role in the design of the study; in the collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; or in writing the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Editage (www.editage.co.kr) for English language editing.

REFERENCES

- Anthes, E. (2014). Depression: a change of mind. Nature 515, 185–187. doi: 10.1038/515185a
- Baumeister, A. A., Hawkins, M. F., and Uzelac, S. M. (2003). The myth of reserpineinduced depression: role in the historical development of the monoamine hypothesis. J. Hist. Neurosci. 12, 207–220. doi: 10.1076/jhin.12.2.207.15535
- Chang, C. Y., Guo, H. R., Tsai, W. C., Yang, K. L., Lin, L. C., Cheng, T. J., et al. (2015). Subchronic arsenic exposure induces anxiety-like behaviors in normal mice and enhances depression-like behaviors in the chemically induced mouse model of depression. *Biomed. Res. Int.* 2015:159015.
- Dell'osso, L., Carmassi, C., Mucci, F., and Marazziti, D. (2016). Depression, serotonin and tryptophan. *Curr. Pharm. Des.* 22, 949–954. doi: 10.2174/ 1381612822666151214104826
- Donoghue, J. M., and Tylee, A. (1996). The treatment of depression: prescribing patterns of antidepressants in primary care in the UK. Br. J. Psychiatry 168, 164–168. doi: 10.1192/bjp.168.2.164
- Duman, R. S., Shinohara, R., Fogaca, M. V., and Hare, B. (2019). Neurobiology of rapid-acting antidepressants: convergent effects on GluA1-synaptic function. *Mol. Psychiatry* 24, 1816–1832. doi: 10.1038/s41380-019-0400-x
- El-Marasy, S. A., El Awdan, S. A., Hassan, A., Ahmed-Farid, O. A., and Ogaly, H. A. (2021). Anti-depressant effect of cerebrolysin in reserpine-induced depression in rats: behavioral, biochemical, molecular and immunohistochemical evidence. *Chem. Biol. Interact.* 334:109329. doi: 10.1016/j.cbi.2020.109329
- Feighner, J. P. (1999). Mechanism of action of antidepressant medications. J. Clin. Psychiatry 60(Suppl. 4), 4–11.
- Fernandes, J., and Gupta, G. L. (2019). N-acetylcysteine attenuates neuroinflammation associated depressive behavior induced by chronic unpredictable mild stress in rat. *Behav. Brain Res.* 364, 356–365. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2019.02.025
- Gao, Z. Y., Yang, P., Huang, Q. J., and Xu, H. Y. (2016). The influence of dizocilpine on the reserpine-induced behavioral and neurobiological changes in rats. *Neurosci. Lett.* 614, 89–94. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2016.01.006
- Goshen, I., Kreisel, T., Ben-Menachem-Zidon, O., Licht, T., Weidenfeld, J., Ben-Hur, T., et al. (2008). Brain interleukin-1 mediates chronic stress-induced depression in mice via adrenocortical activation and hippocampal neurogenesis suppression. *Mol. Psychiatry* 13, 717–728. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4002055
- Guo, S., Guo, T., Cheng, N., Liu, Q., Zhang, Y., Bai, L., et al. (2017). Hepatoprotective standardized EtOH-water extract from the seeds of *Fraxinus rhynchophylla* Hance. J. Tradit. Complement. Med. 7, 158–164. doi: 10.1016/j. jtcme.2016.05.001
- Guo, Z., Liu, X., and Huang, H. (2015). Kinetics and thermodynamics of reserpine adsorption onto strong acidic cationic exchange fiber. *PLoS One* 10:e0138619. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0138619
- Hammen, C. (2018). Risk factors for depression: an autobiographical review. Annu. Rev. Clin. Psychol. 14, 1–28. doi: 10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-050817-084811
- Hsieh, C. L., Lao, L., Lin, Y. W., and Litscher, G. (2014). Complementary and alternative medicine for the treatment of central nervous system disorders. *Evid. Based Complement. Alternat. Med.* 2014:175152.
- Huang, Q. J., Jiang, H., Hao, X. L., and Minor, T. R. (2004). Brain IL-1 beta was involved in reserpine-induced behavioral depression in rats. *Acta Pharmacol. Sin.* 25, 293–296.
- Ikram, H., and Haleem, D. J. (2017). Repeated treatment with reserpine as a progressive animal model of depression. *Pak. J. Pharm. Sci.* 30, 897–902.
- Jiang, N., Lv, J. W., Wang, H. X., Lu, C., Wang, Q., Xia, T. J., et al. (2019). Dammarane sapogenins alleviates depression-like behaviours induced by chronic social defeat stress in mice through the promotion of the BDNF signalling pathway and neurogenesis in the hippocampus. *Brain Res. Bull.* 153, 239–249. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2019.09.007
- Kopschina Feltes, P., Doorduin, J., Klein, H. C., Juarez-Orozco, L. E., Dierckx, R. A., Moriguchi-Jeckel, C. M., et al. (2017). Anti-inflammatory treatment for major depressive disorder: implications for patients with an elevated immune profile and non-responders to standard antidepressant therapy. *J. Psychopharmacol.* 31, 1149–1165. doi: 10.1177/0269881117711708
- Laoutidis, Z. G., and Mathiak, K. (2013). Antidepressants in the treatment of depression/depressive symptoms in cancer patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Psychiatry* 13:140. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-13-140

- Lee, K. M., and Kim, Y. K. (2006). The role of IL-12 and TGF-beta1 in the pathophysiology of major depressive disorder. *Int. Immunopharmacol.* 6, 1298– 1304. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2006.03.015
- Lengvari, I., and Halasz, B. (1972). On the site of action of reserpine on ACTH secretion. J. Neural. Transm. 33, 289–300. doi: 10.1007/bf01245840
- Li, G. J., Sun, P., Wang, R., Zhou, Y. L., Qian, Y., and Zhao, X. (2014). Preventive effect of polysaccharide of larimichthys crocea swim bladder on reserpine induced gastric ulcer in ICR mice. *Korean J. Physiol. Pharmacol.* 18, 183–190. doi: 10.4196/kjpp.2014.18.2.183
- Marks, W., Fournier, N. M., and Kalynchuk, L. E. (2009). Repeated exposure to corticosterone increases depression-like behavior in two different versions of the forced swim test without altering nonspecific locomotor activity or muscle strength. *Physiol. Behav.* 98, 67–72. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2009.04.014
- Mitra, G., Poddar, M. K., and Ghosh, J. J. (1977). Interaction of delta9tetrahydrocannabinol with reserpine, phenobarbital, and LSD-25 on plasma and adrenal corticosterone. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 42, 505–512. doi: 10. 1016/s0041-008x(77)80035-5
- Mohamed, B. M., Aboul-Fotouh, S., Ibrahim, E. A., Shehata, H., Mansour, A. A., Yassin, N. A., et al. (2013). Effects of pentoxifylline, 7-nitroindazole, and imipramine on tumor necrosis factor-alpha and indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase enzyme activity in the hippocampus and frontal cortex of chronic mild-stressexposed rats. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 9, 697–708. doi: 10.2147/ndt.s41020
- Nestler, E. J., Barrot, M., Dileone, R. J., Eisch, A. J., Gold, S. J., and Monteggia, L. M. (2002). Neurobiology of depression. *Neuron* 34, 13–25.
- Niu, X., Xing, W., Li, W., Fan, T., Hu, H., and Li, Y. (2012). Isofraxidin exhibited anti-inflammatory effects in vivo and inhibited TNF-alpha production in LPSinduced mouse peritoneal macrophages in vitro via the MAPK pathway. *Int. Immunopharmacol.* 14, 164–171. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2012.06.022
- Obuchowicz, E., Bielecka, A. M., Paul-Samojedny, M., Pudelko, A., and Kowalski, J. (2014). Imipramine and fluoxetine inhibit LPS-induced activation and affect morphology of microglial cells in the rat glial culture. *Pharmacol. Rep.* 66, 34–43. doi: 10.1016/j.pharep.2013.08.002
- Otte, C., Gold, S. M., Penninx, B. W., Pariante, C. M., Etkin, A., Fava, M., et al. (2016). Major depressive disorder. *Nat. Rev. Dis. Primers* 2:16065.
- Park, B. K., Kim, N. S., Kim, Y. R., Yang, C., Jung, I. C., Jang, I. S., et al. (2020). Antidepressant and anti-neuroinflammatory effects of bangpungtongsung-san. *Front. Pharmacol.* 11:958. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2020.00958
- Park, B. K., Kim, Y. R., Kim, Y. H., Yang, C., Seo, C. S., Jung, I. C., et al. (2018). Antidepressant-like effects of gyejibokryeong-hwan in a mouse model of reserpine-induced depression. *Biomed. Res. Int.* 2018:5845491.
- Petrescu, A. D., Kain, J., Liere, V., Heavener, T., and Demorrow, S. (2018). Hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal dysfunction in cholestatic liver disease. *Front. Endocrinol.* 9:660. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00660
- Pinnock, S. B., Blake, A. M., Platt, N. J., and Herbert, J. (2010). The roles of BDNF, pCREB and Wnt3a in the latent period preceding activation of progenitor cell mitosis in the adult dentate gyrus by fluoxetine. *PLoS One* 5:e13652. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0013652
- Planchez, B., Surget, A., and Belzung, C. (2020). Adult hippocampal neurogenesis and antidepressants effects. *Curr. Opin. Pharmacol.* 50, 88–95. doi: 10.1016/j. coph.2019.11.009
- Robinson, R. G., and Jorge, R. E. (2016). Post-stroke depression: a review. Am. J. Psychiatry 173, 221–231.
- Saveanu, R. V., and Nemeroff, C. B. (2012). Etiology of depression: genetic and environmental factors. *Psychiatr. Clin. N. Am.* 35, 51–71. doi: 10.1016/j.psc. 2011.12.001
- Segi-Nishida, E. (2017). The effect of serotonin-targeting antidepressants on neurogenesis and neuronal maturation of the hippocampus mediated via 5-HT1A and 5-HT4 receptors. *Front. Cell Neurosci.* 11:142. doi: 10.3389/fncel. 2017.00142
- Seo, D. G., Kim, S., Lee, D. K., Kim, N. Y., Lee, J. S., Hwang, K. W., et al. (2019). Inhibitory effect of alpha-amyrin acetate isolated from *Fraxinus rhynchophylla* on Th17 polarization. *Phytomedicine* 63:153056. doi: 10.1016/j.phymed.2019. 153056
- Shen, Z., Xu, Y., Jiang, X., Wang, Z., Guo, Y., Pan, W., et al. (2019). Avicularin relieves depressive-like behaviors induced by chronic unpredictable mild stress in mice. *Med. Sci. Monit.* 25, 2777–2784. doi: 10.12659/msm.912401
- Smith, K. (2014). Mental health: a world of depression. Nature 515:181.

- Song, X. Y., Hu, J. F., Sun, M. N., Li, Z. P., Zhu, Z. X., Song, L. K., et al. (2014). IMM-H004, a novel coumarin derivative compound, attenuates the production of inflammatory mediatory mediators in lipopolysaccharide-activated BV2 microglia. *Brain Res. Bull.* 106, 30–38. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2014.05.002
- Sousa, F. S. S., Birmann, P. T., Baldinotti, R., Fronza, M. G., Balaguez, R., Alves, D., et al. (2018). alpha- (phenylselanyl) acetophenone mitigates reserpineinduced pain-depression dyad: behavioral, biochemical and molecular docking evidences. *Brain Res. Bull.* 142, 129–137. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2018.07. 007
- Sulakhiya, K., Keshavlal, G. P., Bezbaruah, B. B., Dwivedi, S., Gurjar, S. S., Munde, N., et al. (2016). Lipopolysaccharide induced anxiety- and depressivelike behaviour in mice are prevented by chronic pre-treatment of esculetin. *Neurosci. Lett.* 611, 106–111. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2015.11.031
- Tao, W., Dong, Y., Su, Q., Wang, H., Chen, Y., Xue, W., et al. (2016). Liquiritigenin reverses depression-like behavior in unpredictable chronic mild stress-induced mice by regulating PI3K/Akt/mTOR mediated BDNF/TrkB pathway. *Behav. Brain Res.* 308, 177–186. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2016.04.039
- Tarleton, E. K., Kennedy, A. G., and Daley, C. (2016). Primer for nutritionists: managing the side effects of antidepressants. *Clin. Nutr. ESPEN* 15, 126–133. doi: 10.1016/j.clnesp.2016.05.004
- Tomaz, V. S., Chaves Filho, A. J. M., Cordeiro, R. C., Juca, P. M., Soares, M. V. R., Barroso, P. N., et al. (2020). Antidepressants of different classes cause distinct behavioral and brain pro- and anti-inflammatory changes in mice submitted to an inflammatory model of depression. J. Affect. Disord. 268, 188–200. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.03.022
- Uriguen, L., Arteta, D., Diez-Alarcia, R., Ferrer-Alcon, M., Diaz, A., Pazos, A., et al. (2008). Gene expression patterns in brain cortex of three different animal models of depression. *Genes Brain Behav.* 7, 649–658. doi: 10.1111/j.1601-183x. 2008.00402.x
- Wei, S., Li, Z., Ren, M., Wang, J., Gao, J., Guo, Y., et al. (2018). Social defeat stress before pregnancy induces depressive-like behaviours and cognitive deficits in adult male offspring: correlation with neurobiological changes. *BMC Neurosci*. 19:61. doi: 10.1186/s12868-018-0463-7

- World Health Organization (2009). *Pharmacological Treatment of Mental Disorders in Primary Health Care.* Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Wu, J., Liu, C., Zhang, L., Qu, C. H., Sui, X. L., Zhu, H., et al. (2017). Histone deacetylase-2 is involved in stress-induced cognitive impairment via histone deacetylation and PI3K/AKT signaling pathway modification. *Mol. Med. Rep.* 16, 1846–1854. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2017.6840
- Yang, L., Zhao, Y., Wang, Y., Liu, L., Zhang, X., Li, B., et al. (2015). The effects of psychological stress on depression. *Curr. Neuropharmacol.* 13, 494–504.
- Yu, H., Lv, D., Shen, M., Zhang, Y., Zhou, D., Chen, Z., et al. (2019). BDNF mediates the protective effects of scopolamine in reserpine-induced depressionlike behaviors via up-regulation of 5-HTT and TPH1. *Psychiatry Res.* 271, 328–334. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2018.12.015
- Zhang, S., Liu, X., Sun, M., Zhang, Q., Li, T., Li, X., et al. (2018). Reversal of reserpine-induced depression and cognitive disorder in zebrafish by sertraline and traditional chinese medicine (TCM). *Behav. Brain Funct.* 14:13.
- Zhou, Y. L., Wang, R., Feng, X., and Zhao, X. (2014). Preventive effect of insect tea against reserpine-induced gastric ulcers in mice. *Exp. Ther. Med.* 8, 1318–1324. doi: 10.3892/etm.2014.1859
- Zong, Y., Chen, T., Dong, H., Zhu, L., and Ju, W. (2019). Si-Ni-san prevents reserpine-induced depression by inhibiting inflammation and regulating CYP450 enzymatic activity. *Front. Pharmacol.* 10:1518. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2019. 01518

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Kim, Park, Seo, Kim and Lee. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Gut Microbiota in Depression: A Focus on Ketamine

Alina Wilkowska*, Łukasz Piotr Szałach and Wiesław Jerzy Cubała

Medical University of Gdansk, Gdańsk, Poland

According to the WHO, major depressive disorder is the leading cause of disability worldwide, and it is a major contributor to the overall global burden of disease. The pathophysiology of this common and chronic disease is still not completely understood. The gut microbiome is an increasingly recognized environmental factor that can have a role in depression, acting through the gut–microbiota–brain axis. The available treatment for depression is still insufficient since 30% of patients are treatment-resistant. There is an unquestionable need for novel strategies. Ketamine is an effective antidepressant in treatment-resistant patients. It is suggested that the antidepressant effect of ketamine may be partially mediated by the modification of gut microbiota. In this study, we presented a review of data on gut microbiota in depression with special attention to the effect of ketamine on the microbiome in animal models of depression. Earlier reports are preliminary and are still insufficient to draw firm conclusion, but further studies in this field might help to understand the role of the gut–brain axis in the treatment of depression and might be the ground for developing new effective treatment strategies.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ravid Doron, Open University of Israel, Israel

Reviewed by: He Liu.

Zhejiang University School of Medicine and Huzhou Central Hospital, China Chong Chen, Yamaguchi University Graduate School of Medicine, Japan

> *Correspondence: Alina Wilkowska ali.wilkowska@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 10 April 2021 Accepted: 27 May 2021 Published: 23 June 2021

Citation:

Wilkowska A, Szałach ŁP and Cubała WJ (2021) Gut Microbiota in Depression: A Focus on Ketamine. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:693362. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.693362 Keywords: ketamine, S-ketamine, R-ketamine, gut microbiota, gut-brain axis, treatment resistance, inflammation, HPA axis

INTRODUCTION

Major depressive disorder (MDD) is a severe, recurrent disease affecting more than 264 million people of the world population (Smith, 2014; World Health Organization., 2017a). Recent data show that ~800,000 people with depression commit suicide every year (World Health Organization., 2017b). Depression correlates with disturbances in hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis (Barden, 2004) and causes increased inflammatory response (Dantzer et al., 2008; Miller et al., 2009). Increasing evidence suggests that microbiota plays a significant role in development (O'Mahony et al., 2009; Zheng et al., 2016) and possibly in the treatment of depression (Liu et al., 2019). The available treatment strategies for MDD are still insufficient. About 30% of patients are treatment-resistant (Rush et al., 2006). One of the new treatments involves Nmethyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) antagonist, namely, ketamine. The mechanism of the antidepressant effect of ketamine is still not fully understood. Studies have indicated that it involves the inhibition of presynaptic and postsynaptic NMDARs in gamma-aminobutyric acidergic (GABAergic) interneurons. The mechanism also activates postsynaptic α-amino-3-hydroxy-5methyl-4 isoxazole propionic acid receptors (AMPARs) and the brain-derived neurotrophic factortyrosine receptor kinase B (BDNF-TrkB) signaling pathway. Ketamine and its enantiomers have a rapid antidepressant and antisuicidal effect as an add-on treatment in unipolar and bipolar treatment-resistant depression (TRD) (Park et al., 2019; Wilkowska et al., 2020). There is an increasing number of evidence that the gut microbiota may play a crucial role in the antidepressant effects of ketamine (Wang et al., 2020).

In this review, first, we introduced the concept of gut-brain axis (GBA) and the studies on which it is based. We presented studies on germ-free (GF) and specific pathogen-free (SPF) mice, using vagotomy, probiotics, and antibiotics. We also discussed the role of the intestinal barrier and blood-brain barrier (BBB) in the GBA. Then, we demonstrated animal and human studies on the effect of depression on the gut microbiome and the functioning of gut-brain barrier. The second part of this review concentrates on ketamine. We started with the antibacterial and anti-inflammatory effects of ketamine and then presented studies on microbiota changes as an effect of ketamine use in animal models of depression. Recently, some reviews that are more informative have been published in this field, but none of them mentions ketamine and its potential role of regulating GBA in major depression (Barandouzi et al., 2020; Yang et al., 2020; Simpson et al., 2021).

GUT-BRAIN AXIS

Human gut microbiota consists of trillions of bacteria that are critical for nutrition and also significantly affect the central nervous system (CNS) (Hooper et al., 2001; Macpherson and Harris, 2004). Studies prove that there is bidirectional communication between brain and gut, and this process is captivated by the term GBA (Cryan et al., 2018). This communication system uses three main pathways, namely, neural—enteric nerves and vagus nerve, inflammatory cytokines and immune cells, and humoral—HPA axis. Clinical studies suggest that the role of GBA is in the pathophysiology of irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) and of mental disorders such as autism, schizophrenia, Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease, anxiety disorders, and MDD (Cryan et al., 2018).

In order to study pathological microbiota composition, it is necessary to know what defines a healthy gut microbiome. The normal human gut microbiota comprises two major phyla, namely, Bacteroidetes and Firmicutes. The next two most prominent phyla are Actinobacteria and Verrucomicrobia. The composition of microbiota stabilizes by the age of three, and at this point, it resembles the adult microbiome, although it is not constant and can undergo some changes due to the effect of various factors. A healthy colon also hosts primary pathogens such as *Campylobacter jejuni, Salmonella enterica, Vibrio cholerae*, and *Escherichia coli*, but in very low abundance (Jandhyala et al., 2015).

The current knowledge on GBA comes mainly from animal studies, specifically the ones involving GF mice. This model allows for studying mice in the absence of microbes and for comparing the observed processes in colonized mice, thereby unrevealing the effect of gut microbiota on the brain. There are two models of colonization used in such studies. The first model is SPF environment in which mice are raised with normal functional microbiota, but they are free of pathogens that could disturb their health and research outcomes. The second mice model involves gnotobiotic mice that are simply GF mice inoculated intentionally with known non-pathogenic microorganisms. Sudo et al. compared GF, SPF, and gnotobiotic mice to investigate the effect of microbes on stress response and neuroplasticity. The results have shown increased stress response with higher levels of adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) and cortisol in GF compared with SPF mice. Moreover, the recolonization of the gut with Bifidobacterium infantis normalized the HPA axis, but only in young mice, suggesting that the brain is susceptible to microbiota effect at a specific time during development. This observation suggests that commensal microbiota is an environmental determinant that programs the HPA stress response (Sudo et al., 2004). The authors also found that GF male mice had the reduced BDNF and 2A subtype of NMDAR expression in the brain cortex and hippocampus compared with SPF mice (Clarke et al., 2013). Another study has demonstrated that GF male mice have significantly elevated hippocampal serotonin levels compared with conventionally colonized mice, and this change is resistant to the restoration of normal gut flora. It has also been found that mRNA of hippocampal BDNF in GF mice is reduced compared with their conventionally colonized counterparts, but this effect is present only in male animals. Interestingly, this effect is sexspecific, suggesting that the regulation of gut-microbiota-brain axis may be dependent on gender (Clarke et al., 2013). Diaz et al. have observed increased motor activity and reduced anxiety-like behavior in GF mice. This effect was accompanied by increased serotonin, noradrenaline, and dopamine turnover in the striatum of GF mice compared with SPF mice. The authors also found decreased expression of neuroplasticity genes, such as BDNF and nerve growth factor-inducible clone A (NGFI-A), in the brain of GF mice compared with SPF mice. Another noteworthy observation was the decreased expression of synaptic-related proteins (e.g., synaptophysin and PSD-95) in the striatum of SPF and conventionally raised mice compared with GF mice, which suggests that microbiota modulates the sensitive period of synaptogenesis. All these results suggest that gut microbiota is involved in the programming of neuronal circuits and therefore affects behavior (Diaz Heijtz et al., 2011). A study has shown an increased adult hippocampal neurogenesis in GF mice compared with conventionally colonized mice. The recolonization of GF mice did not prevent changes in adult hippocampal neurogenesis, again suggesting that there is a critical window in early life during which gut microbiota influences this process (Ogbonnaya et al., 2015). Another study supporting the role of bacteria in the bidirectional communication of the GBA used Lactobacillus rhamnosus (JB-1) as an active agent and compared the expression of GABA receptors in various regions of the brain between treatment group and conventionally fed mice. The authors observed mRNA alterations in region-dependent GABA receptors. Moreover, they also found reduced stress-induced corticosterone and anxiety- and depression-related behaviors in the treatment group. Neurochemical and behavioral effects were not found in vagotomized mice, and this identifies the vagus nerve as one of the main communication pathways between gut microbiota and the brain (Bravo et al., 2011).

Beside humoral and neural pathways, GBA also uses the immune system for this bidirectional communication (Hooper et al., 2012). Microbiota has a critical role in the development of organized lymphoid structures and in the function of immune system cells. Gut microbes modulate the maturation and function of immune cells in the CNS, such as microglia, and also in peripheral immune cells (Fung et al., 2017).

An alternative way of investigating microbiota and its role in communication with the CNS is to use antibiotics in order to change microbiota composition and observe its effect on brain function and behavior in animals. A study found that the administration of a mixture of oral nonabsorbable antimicrobials to SPF mice caused a significant increase in Firmicutes and Actinobacteria and a decrease in Gammaproteobacteria and Bacteroidetes. This change was associated with increased exploratory behavior and increased hippocampal BDNF levels. These effects were reversible after the withdrawal of antibiotics. Oral antibiotic administration did not cause any changes in behavior in GF mice, which suggests that the presence of microbiota is necessary for this effect. The authors performed additional tests and found that the effect of antibiotics was independent of the autonomic nervous system, inflammation, and gastrointestinal neurotransmitters. They suggested that there must be another way of communicating between the gut and the brain, and this way may involve the production of neuroactive substances by bacteria (Bercik et al., 2011).

Evidence from clinical and animal studies shows that enteric microbiota has a significant impact on GBA, interacting directly with enterocytes and enteric neurons (Carabotti et al., 2015). Certain metabolites from gut microbes alter neurotransmitter production in the cells of the colon (Yano et al., 2015; Kiraly et al., 2016). On the other hand, the brain acts on gastrointestinal and immune functions and affects gut microbiota composition in this way (Ha et al., 2014; Carabotti et al., 2015). Furthermore, gut microbes may produce molecules that can act as local neurotransmitters, such as GABA, serotonin, melatonin, histamine, and acetylcholine (Iver et al., 2004). They can also transform catecholamine substrates to a biologically active form (Asano et al., 2012). It has been reported that binding sites for enteric neurotransmitters are present in bacteria and can influence the function of components of the microbiota (Hughes and Sperandio, 2008).

The interaction of microbiota and GBA might also occur through the release of biologically active peptides from enteroendocrine cells. The digestive tract is a source of regulatory peptides that act locally on the epithelial cells and the enteric nervous system and also have distant targets in the brain (Uribe et al., 1994). For example, galanin stimulates the release of cortisol-releasing factor (CRF) and ACTH, thereby enhancing cortisol secretion. Galanin also seems to stimulate cortisol secretion directly from adrenocortical cells and norepinephrine release from the adrenal medulla in rats (Tortorella et al., 2007). A human study suggests that ghrelin, another psychoactive peptide, has a marked ACTH/CRF effect, and it is probably involved in the modulation of the HPA response to stress (Giordano et al., 2006). Recent studies on GF and conventionalized mice have proved that one of the major human symbionts, Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron, promotes neurogenesis in the enteric nervous system and regulates enteroendocrine networks through its major fermentation products, acetate, propionate, and succinate (Aktar et al., 2020; Modasia et al., 2020).

MICROBIOTA AND INTESTINAL BARRIER

The intestinal epithelium acts as a barrier between the host and the commensal bacteria, enabling their symbiotic relationship. Enterocytes form the physical barrier by linking together with various cell junctions such as desmosomes, adherens junctions, and tight junctions (Hiippala et al., 2018). Tight junctions, such as claudins, occluding, and intercellular junctions, control the paracellular permeability and moderate the transepithelial transport (Ulluwishewa et al., 2015). Microbiota dysbiosis can impair the epithelial barrier leading to the so-called "leaky gut," allowing the intestinal content to be in contact with the host periphery, potentially inducing inflammatory response (Walker and Lawley, 2013). There is evidence that the probiotic Bacteroides fragilis normalizes increased intestinal epithelial permeability in a mouse model of autism spectrum disorders (Hsiao et al., 2013). Studies suggest that probiotic bacteria enhance the intestinal barrier, causing changes in the tight junction protein expression and distribution. Commensal bacteria, together with intestinal inflammation and dietary components, are the main factors affecting epithelial permeability (Suzuki, 2013).

MICROBIOTA AND BLOOD-BRAIN BARRIER

Blood-brain barrier controls the passage and exchange of molecules and nutrients between the circulatory system and the brain cells. The development of the brain includes the formation of intact BBB, which promises optimal conditions for neuronal growth and cell specification (Engelhardt, 2003). BBB is formed by capillary endothelial cells sealed by tight junctions, astrocytes, and pericytes. Tight junction proteins consist of transmembrane proteins such as claudins, tricellulin, and occludin (Tscheik et al., 2013). There is evidence that lack of gut microbiota is associated with increased BBB permeability and altered expression of tight junction proteins (Braniste et al., 2014). It was also found that fecal transfer from mice with pathogen-free gut flora into GF mice or treatment of GF mice with bacteria that produce shortchain fatty acids (SCFAs) decreases the permeability of the BBB (Thabane et al., 2010). Although the study has not revealed the precise signaling mechanisms through which gut microbiota modulates BBB function, it sheds light on another aspect of microbiota affecting the brain.

Another proof for microbiota regulating GBA was obtained from a population-based study from Walkerton in Canada, according to which, as the consequence of a flood in the year 2000, drinking water was contaminated with *E. coli* and *C. jejuni*. This contamination caused gastrointestinal infections in more than 2,000 inhabitants. Thabane et al. followed over 400 children for 7 years and found that acute bacterial gastroenteritis was associated with more than 4-fold increase in the incidence of IBS among children exposed to acute gastroenteritis compared with unexposed controls (Thabane et al., 2010).

MICROBIOME IN DEPRESSION

There is a strong connection between chronic stress, microbiota changes, activation of the inflammatory system, and depression. It has been shown that the levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines, mainly the interleukins (IL), such as, IL-1, IL-6, IFN- γ , and TNF- α , are elevated in the serum of patients suffering from depression (Dowlati et al., 2010; Schmidt et al., 2014; Haapakoski et al., 2015). Elevated serum concentrations of other cytokines, such as IL-5, IL-7, IL-8, IL-10, IL-12, and IL-13, have also been reported (Schmidt et al., 2014).

A preclinical study revealed significant changes of the gut microbiome in rats subjected to maternal separation compared with control (O'Mahony et al., 2009). Another study has shown that microbiome composition in mice exposed to the longterm restraint stress was also significantly altered compared with nonstressed mice (Bangsgaard Bendtsen et al., 2012). Bailey et al. have shown that mice exposed to a social stressor called social disruption had lower relative abundance of genus *Bacteroides* and higher relative abundance of genus *Clostridium*. The microbial diversity of stressed mice was significantly reduced. Moreover, stressor-induced increase in levels of circulating IL-6 and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) correlated with stressor-induced changes in three members of the microbiota, such as *Dorea* spp., *Coprococcus* spp., and *Pseudobutyrivibrio* spp. (Bailey et al., 2011).

Inflammasome, a protein complex that generates and augments stress-induced immune response via activation of caspase-1 and increased IL-1beta and IL-18 secretion, is considered to play an important role in the development of depression. It has been proved that caspase-1 knockout mice, apart from significantly lower depressive-like behaviors and lower IL-1beta and IL-18 levels, presented several microbiota changes in comparison with mice with activated inflammasome (Wong et al., 2016). Zhang et al. tested the link between IL-6 and microbiota in a mouse model of depression. The authors used the anti-mouse IL-6 receptor antibody (MR16-1) and social defeat stress (SDS) model. Susceptible mice presented gut microbiota alterations. MR16-1 had an antidepressant effect, but it also improved decreased Firmicutes/Bacteroidetes ratio at the phylum level and significantly improved the increased levels of Sutterella and decreased levels of Oscillospira at the genus level in susceptible mice after SDS. These findings suggest that the blockade of IL-6 receptor in the periphery might have an antidepressant effect, achieved through normalizing the altered composition of gut microbiota in susceptible mice after SDS (Zhang et al., 2017).

Zheng et al. demonstrated that the absence of gut microbiota induces depression-like behavior in mice. The human part of the study confirmed that the composition of gut microbiota in patients with MDD was significantly altered compared with control. This effect was characterized by the alterations in Firmicutes, Actinobacteria, and Bacteroidetes at the phylum level. In order to determine whether gut microbiota have a role in developing depression, they colonized GF mice with microbiota from depressed patients. This process caused increased depression-like behaviors in mice (Zhang et al., 2017). Another similar study demonstrated that the oral transplantation of gut microbiota from depressed patients to microbiota-depleted rats induces depressive-like, anhedonic behavioral phenotype with a simultaneous increase in acute phase proteins and altered tryptophan metabolism. The authors suggested that the gut microbiota may play a role in the development of depression most probably through the immunomodulatory pathway and may provide a target in the treatment and prevention of this disorder (Kelly et al., 2016).

Another environmental factor that can modulate GBA in depression is diet; however, this subject is beyond the scope of this review (Aly and Engmann, 2020; Włodarczyk et al., 2021).

PROBIOTICS IN STUDIES ON DEPRESSION

The next set of data on the role of gut microbiota in depression comes from studies with probiotics. Probiotics are microorganisms that contribute to the host gut microbial flora when consumed and produce beneficial effects on health. In animal models of depression, chronic probiotic administration can reduce anxiety and depressive symptoms and correlates with the normalization of biological indicators of depression, such as corticosterone, noradrenaline, BDNF levels, and cytokines (Desbonnet et al., 2010; Bercik et al., 2011; Bravo et al., 2011). Some probiotics such as L. helveticus R0052 and B. longum R0175 seem to restore tight-junction integrity in the intestinal barrier and also affect hippocampal neurogenesis (Ait-Belgnaoui et al., 2014). One of the studies found that the supplementation of Bifidobacterium in mice causes resilience to chronic social defeat stress (CSDS), which is an animal model of depression (Yang et al., 2017a).

A recent systematic meta-analysis including 29 trials of probiotics in humans shows that probiotics have a small, but significant, effect on depression and anxiety, although the number of trials with clinical samples is still not sufficient. Most of the trials investigated *Lactobacilli* alone or in combination with species from other genera, most often *Bifidobacterium* (Liu et al., 2019).

GUT MICROBIOTA IN MDD

The impact of altered microbiota on GBA in depression is the subject of scientific interest (Dinan and Cryan, 2019). The first clinical study investigating gut microbiota in depressed patients vs. controls found no significant differences in diversity between the two groups, but several correlations between depression and the fecal microbiota were observed (Naseribafrouei et al., 2014). Jiang et al. analyzed fecal samples from 46 patients with depression and 30 healthy controls. They found significant differences in microbiota composition of patients with MDD. Bacteroidetes, Proteobacteria, and Actinobacteria were increased,



while Firmicutes was decreased, in MDD subjects compared with healthy controls. Most notably, the MDD groups had increased levels of Enterobacteriaceae and Alistipes but reduced levels of Faecalibacterium. A negative correlation was observed between Faecalibacterium and the severity of depressive symptoms (Jiang et al., 2015). Another recent study involving 40 patients with practitioner-reported depression and 70 healthy controls (i.e., sample extracted from the cohort of Flemish Gut Flora Project; n = 1,054) found that two bacterial genera, namely, *Coprococcus* and Dialister, were depleted in patients with depression diagnosed by their general practitioner (Valles-Colomer et al., 2019). A recent systematic meta-analysis included two already mentioned reports (Naseribafrouei et al., 2014; Jiang et al., 2015) and additional eight observational studies and found that, at the phylum level, the findings were inconsistent. At the family level, Veillonellaceae, Prevotellaceae, and Sutterellaceae were less abundant in patients with MDD than in non-depressed controls, and Actinomycetaceae was elevated in those with MDD than in controls. At the genus level, Coprococcus, Faecalibacterium, Ruminococcus, Bifidobacterium, and Escherichia were reduced in patients with MDD than in non-depressed controls, whereas Paraprevotella was increased in depressed patients (Sanada et al., 2020).

GUT-BRAIN BARRIER IN MDD

Major depressive disorder is associated with an increased translocation of bacterial products from the gut. According to the "leaky gut hypothesis," increased intestinal permeability in depressed patients may contribute to inflammatory response via bacterial translocation across the enterocytes. Maes et al. found that depressed patients have increased IgA and IgM response against lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-part of the wall of gram-negative commensal bacteria (Maes et al., 2012). LPS is recognized by the CD14-Toll-like receptors expressed by peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) and also by neurons, microglia, and astrocytes. In depression, bacteria translocate from the epithelium to lamina propria and mesenteric lymph nodes (i.e., site of antigen presentation), which may then activate PBMCs and provoke immunoglobulin production (Maes et al., 2008). It also seems that increased bacterial translocation is related to the level of oxidative and nitrosative stress in depressed patients (Maes et al., 2013). A study on gut permeability in patients with recent suicide attempts in course of MDD found that permeability markers-zonulin and intestinal fatty acid-binding protein (I-FABP)-are altered in patients with recent suicide attempt compared with controls. These markers correlated with the IL-6 levels and I-FABP concentration correlated with the severity of depressive symptoms. The authors suggested that "leaky gut hypothesis" may elucidate the association between inflammation and suicidal behavior (Ohlsson et al., 2019). Increased release of IL-6, IL-1B, and TNFa can lead to alterations in central neurotransmission and cause symptoms called "sickness behavior" (D'Mello and Swain, 2017). Patients with inflammatory disorders, such as chronic liver disease, IBS, and rheumatoid arthritis, have high comorbidity of depression and sickness behavior, although the distinction between both is difficult due to overlap of symptoms such as fatigue, increased anxiety, loss of appetite, sleep disturbances, and loss of social interest (D'Mello and Swain, 2014). The elements of gut-brain axis which might have a role in depression are presented in **Figure 1**.

GUT MICROBIOTA AND ANTIDEPRESSANTS

An increasing number of evidence indicates that drugs affect microbiota composition. Among them, there are psychotropic drugs including antidepressants (Cussotto et al., 2019). According to in vitro studies, sertraline is a strong antimicrobial agent which inhibits the growth of Staphylococcus aureus, E. coli, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa, and it also augments the effect of antibiotics (Ayaz et al., 2015). Fluoxetine shows a strong dose-dependent antimicrobial activity in vitro against L. rhamnosus and E. coli (Cussotto et al., 2018). An in vivo study on rats on fluoxetine found that this antidepressant completely inhibited the growth of Succinivibrio and Prevotella taxa (Cussotto et al., 2018). Although the role of its effect on antidepressant properties may be contrary, its side effects are still not clear. A recent study on mice treated with one of five different antidepressants (i.e., fluoxetine, escitalopram, venlafaxine, duloxetine, or desipramine) revealed that all the drugs except desipramine reduced richness (i.e., the variation of microbes in a single sample) of mice gut microbiota, while simultaneously increasing beta diversity (i.e., the variation of microbial communities between samples). This observation can cause concern because it is generally accepted that reduced microbiota richness is more common in conditions such as IBS and obesity. The main aim of this study, however, was to identify bacteria directly influencing the antidepressant mechanism of study drugs. Based on a series of experiments, the authors chose duloxetine and Ruminococcus flavefaciens and found that the supplementation of R. flavefaciens reduced or even abolished antidepressive and antianhedonic properties of duloxetine. Further investigation has shown that the mechanism of these bacterial actions may involve impairment of mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation and neural plasticity in medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC). This can be explained by the gene expression changes in synaptic and mitochondrial genes, which are induced by R. flavefaciens. Therefore, the dysregulated mitochondrial function and decreased neuroplasticity in mPFC could contribute to R. flavefaciens attenuation of antidepressant effects on depressive-like behavior. Most importantly, the authors found reduced levels of serotonin and noradrenaline in mPFC as a result of R. flavefaciens supplementation (Lukić et al., 2019).

ANTIBACTERIAL EFFECT OF KETAMINE

The acute effect of ketamine includes inhibition of NMDARs and the activation of AMPARs, as well as molecular signaling

of the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR), which results in the enhancement of hippocampal (BDNF) and increased synaptogenesis (Pałucha-Poniewiera, 2018). Apart from these mechanisms, ketamine also has antimicrobial properties, as observed in in vitro studies. In an earlier study by Gocmen et al., ketamine was used in high anesthetic doses, and it has shown prominent antibacterial effect against six different strains of bacteria, namely, S. aureus, Staphylococcus epidermidis, Enterococcus faecalis, Streptococcus pyogenes, P. aeruginosa, and E. coli. The authors pointed out that the doses used are not for human or anesthetic purposes, so this antibacterial effect is not possible to observe in vivo (Gocmen et al., 2008). In a similar study, the antimicrobial effect of ketamine against S. aureus, E. coli, and P. aeruginosa was confirmed when ketamine was used with propofol [i.e., a mixture called ketofol used for electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) anesthesia] and when ketamine was suggested as safe anesthesia for surgical approaches (Begec et al., 2013). In a more recent study on radish seeds treated with sub-anesthetic doses of ketamine, the authors observed the antibacterial effect on S. epidermidis and Borrelia burgdorferi. They concluded that the possible mechanism behind this effect could remain in L-glutamate signaling networks and NMDAR ion channels of bacteria (Torres et al., 2018).

ANTI-INFLAMMATORY EFFECT OF KETAMINE

Ketamine has an anti-inflammatory effect in depression (Szałach et al., 2019). The study which included patients with TRD indicated that pro-inflammatory cytokines (mainly IL-6, G-CSF, and IL-1 α) reduced 4 h after a single dose of intravenous (IV) ketamine (Kiraly et al., 2017). Another study has shown rapid decreases in levels of IL-6 and TNF- α , as well as a correlation between the decrease in TNF- α and a reduction in the Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale (MADRS) score (Chen et al., 2018). Kadiru et al. found that ketamine influences the kynurenine pathway by increasing the level of kynurenine and kynurenic acid and decreasing the level of quinolinic acid acting as a rapid anti-inflammatory agent in patients with bipolar depression (Kadriu et al., 2019). In another trial, treatment with 6 ketamine IV infusions in patients with MDD correlated with the elevation of kynurenine and tryptophan; moreover, the downregulation of inflammation was observed and the authors suggested that the anti-inflammatory effect of ketamine may contribute to its rapid antidepressant effect (Kadriu et al., 2019). Moreover, stress-related changes in the gut microbiome affect BDNF concentration and NMDAR activity (Baj et al., 2019), and ketamine may hypothetically reverse these changes. Walker et al. investigated the effect of ketamine in LPS-induced depression and found that ketamine abrogated LPS-induced depressive behaviors by antagonizing NMDA activation (Walker et al., 2013). One of recent studies investigated the relationship between hippocampal volume and inflammatory markers following six ketamine infusions in 44 patients with depression. The authors confirmed antidepressant effect of ketamine and increase in right hippocampal volume, but found no correlation with the change in concentrations of a group of inflammatory markers one day after ketamine treatment. Analyzing cytokine concentrations separately they confirmed significant changes in kynurenic acid, fractalkine, IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, and IL-10 (Zhou et al., 2020). The abovementioned data suggest that ketamine may reach its antidepressant effect, at least partly, through inhibiting inflammatory reaction, which is one of the main elements of gut–brain interplay.

EFFECT OF KETAMINE ON MICROBIOME IN ANIMAL MODELS OF DEPRESSION

The electronic databases, such as PubMed, MEDLINE, and EBSCO host, were searched for the following keywords and their combinations: ketamine, esketamine, arketamine, and gut microbiota; ketamine and gut microbiome; ketamine and gut bacteria; ketamine and GBA. We have also conducted cross-reference search based on the reports found.

We have identified four studies focusing on the effect of ketamine on gut microbiota in rodents subjected to CSDS—an animal model of depression. This model does not show treatment resistance, which is a significant fact, since most ketamine human studies involve treatment-resistant patients. Such a model has been used in a study on deep brain stimulation (Papp et al., 2018).

Nevertheless, we have found no studies on the ketamine effect on gut microbiota in treatment-resistant rodents. All studies with detailed descriptions are presented in Table 1. The first study investigated the role of microbiota in an antidepressant effect of two ketamine enantiomers, S- and R-ketamine (Yang et al., 2017b). The authors investigated both enantiomers since it has been reported that R-ketamine has greater potency and long-lasting antidepressant effects and has fewer adverse effects than S-ketamine (Yang et al., 2015). The results confirmed the antidepressant effect of both enantiomers as the increased immobility time in TST (tail suspension test) and FST (forced swimming test) was reduced after ketamine administration in susceptible mice. R-ketamine had stronger antidepressant and antianhedonic properties than S-ketamine. The observed increased levels of Actinobacteria in CSDS-susceptible mice is in line with the evidence that this phylum is increased in MDD (Jiang et al., 2015; Zheng et al., 2016); interestingly, neither of ketamine enantiomers modified this effect. The authors pointed out the possible role of Deltaproteobacteria and Desulfovibrionaceae in MDD as their presence in the gut correlates with an increased inflammatory response in humans. The number of genus Butyricimonas producing butyrate, which is known for anti-inflammatory potential, was restored mainly by R-ketamine after the CSDS, and this observation suggests the role of GBA in the antidepressant effect of R-ketamine (Yang et al., 2017b). In the second study, as a comparator for R-ketamine, the authors used lanicemine, which is also an NMDA antagonist, but it does not show antidepressant effect in humans (Sanacora et al., 2016). In line with this research, lanicemine did not cause any antidepressant effect

References	Animal model and behavioral tests	Intervention	Microbiome after CSDS in susceptible mice	Effect of the intervention on microbiome
Yang et al. (2017b)	Mice CSDS TST FST SPT	R-ketamine S-ketamine 10 mg/kg vs.	Phylum Tenericutes↓ Actinobacteria↑ Class	None None
		saline	Deltaproteobacteria ↑ Mollicutes ↓ Family	R and S-ketamine \downarrow R-ketamine \uparrow
			Desulfovibrionaceae ↑ Genus Butyricimonas ↓	S-ketamine ↑ R.S-ketamine ↑
				R-ketamine more potent
Qu et al. (2017)	Mice	R-ketamine 10 mg/kg vs.	Order	D lustaning t
	CSDS	lanicemine 10 mg/kg	Bacteroidales↓	R-ketamine ↑
	SIT TST	vs. saline	Clostridiales↓ <i>Family</i>	R-ketamine ↑
	FST SPT		Ruminococcaceae↑ Mogibacteriaceae↓ <i>Genus</i>	R-ketamine \downarrow lanicemine less potent
			Clostridium↑↑	R-ketamine \downarrow lanicemine less potent
Getachew et al. (2018)	Rats	Ketamine 2.5 mg/kg	-	Phylum
	No model of depression	vs. saline		Deferibacteres ↓
				Tenericutes↓
				Class
				Deferrribacteres↓
				Mollicutes↓
				Order
				Turicibacterales↑
				Desulfuromonadales↓
				Deferribacterales↓
				Theromonaerobacterales↓
				Anaeroplasmatale↓
				Family
				Tuberibacteraceae ↑
				Clostridiaceae↑
				Lactobacillaceae↑ Deferrribacteraceae↓
				Ruminococcaceae
				Genus
				Sarcina ↑
				Turicibater↑
				Lactobacillus↑
				Mucispirillum↓
				Ruminococcaceae↓
Huang et al. (2019)	Mice,	Ketamine 10 mg/kg vs.	Phylum	Ketamine ↑
nuang et al. (2019)	LPS-induced inflammation model of	saline	Actinobacteria ↓	Correlation with the effect of ketamine
	depression	-	Firmicutes ↓	on FST in LPS mice:
	FST		Class	Negative
	Locomotion		Coriobacteriia ↓ Clostridia ↓	Phylum
			Order	Actinobacteria
			Clostridiales ↓	Class
			Family	Coriobacteriia
			Prevotellaceae ↑	Order
			Genus	Clostridiales
			Alloprevotella †	Positive
			Butyricimonas ↑	Family
				Prevotellaceae
				Genus
				Alloprevotella

TABLE 1 | Studies on ketamine's effect on gut microbiota in rodent model of depression.

SIT, social interaction test; TST, tail suspension test; FST, forced swimming test; SPT, Sucrose Preference Test; 🕽, decreased number of bacteria; \uparrow , increased number of bacteria.

contrary to R-ketamine. The authors observed alterations in gut microbiota after CSDS, which were attenuated by Rketamine and to some extent also by lanicemine, although its effect was less potent. The most interesting effects of Rketamine in this study were the restoration of Bacteroidales, previously reported as reduced in depression (Naseribafrouei et al., 2014), and Clostridiales (i.e., butyrate-producing bacteria) and reduction in genus Clostridium, previously reported as increased in MDD (Jiang et al., 2015; Qu et al., 2017). The third study investigated changes in gut microbiota composition after low-dose ketamine vs. placebo. The authors found a significant increase in Lactobacillus, which has been reported as a probiotic with antidepressant properties in animal studies (Getachew et al., 2018; Liu et al., 2019). They also observed the potent reduction of Mucispirillum and Ruminococcus, which are associated with inflammatory processes in the gut and IBS, and therefore, they suggested that the effect of ketamine may be mediated by these microorganisms (Getachew et al., 2018). High-level Mucispirillum can increase gut permeability and be responsible for high LPS concentration, which enhances inflammatory processes (Liu et al., 2019). Ruminococcaceae reduction was also observed in the earlier study (Qu et al., 2017). Another effect was the increase of Turicibacter, which is associated with an increase in butyric acid levels in the gut (Zhong et al., 2015). The most recent study investigated the role of gut microbiota in the antidepressive effect of ketamine in an inflammation model of depression. Ketamine had an antidepressant effect, when observed in behavioral tests, as it reduced immobility time, previously increased by LPS administration (Huang et al., 2019). It was found that an increase in the phylum Actinobacteria and class Coriobacterija and order Clostridiales correlated with reduced immobility time. On the other hand, a decrease in family Prevotellaceae and the genus Alloprevotella correlated with the antidepressant effect of ketamine in LPS-treated mice (Huang et al., 2019). The authors also suggested that the phylum Actinobacteria and the class Coriobacteriia are potential biomarkers for the antidepressant effects of ketamine in an inflammation model.

Ketamine seems to restore bacteria producing the anti-inflammatory substance, butyrate, and reduce the number of bacteria associated with inflammatory processes in the gut. It increases the abundance of bacteria, previously reported as reduced in depression, and reduces the amount of bacteria, previously reported as increased in MDD. It also increases the abundance of probiotic bacteria known to produce an antidepressant effect.

REFERENCES

- Ait-Belgnaoui, A., Colom, A., Braniste, V., Ramalho, L., Marrot, A., Cartier, C., et al. (2014). Probiotic gut effect prevents the chronic psychological stressinduced brain activity abnormality in mice. *Neurogastroenterol Motil.* 26, 510–520. doi: 10.1111/nmo.12295
- Aktar, R., Parkar, N., Stentz, R., Baumard, L., Parker, A., Goldson, A., et al. (2020). Human resident gut microbe Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron regulates colonic neuronal innervation and neurogenic function. *Gut Microbes* 11, 1745–1757. doi: 10.1080/19490976.2020.1766936

These results are preliminary and should be treated with caution, although further investigation of this field may elucidate the mechanism of the antidepressant effect of ketamine and may facilitate further research and lead to the discovery of new treatment strategies in depressive disorders.

CONCLUSION

The gut microbiome and the brain are involved in constant communication. This relationship undergoes specific changes in MDD. Previous studies validated the microbiome as a target for therapeutic intervention in this disorder. Ketamine is a novel rapid-acting antidepressant with antisuicidal properties. The mechanisms behind the therapeutic effect of ketamine are still not fully understood, although its anti-inflammatory properties potentially affect GBA in depression. There is a need for further studies on the effect of ketamine and its enantiomers on individual bacterial species. It is crucial to identify more species engaged in the inflammatory pathway of GBA to study their interactions with mediators of depression and to investigate how ketamine can affect them. There is also a need to reconsider animal models of depression used in these studies to investigate treatment resistance. Apart from animal studies, it will be necessary to conduct clinical studies on patients with MDD treated with ketamine with a detailed examination of microbiota alterations before and after the treatment and correlation with treatment outcome, no such studies have been published so far. Considering the impact of depression on human health, there is an unquestionable need for a better understanding of the role of the GBA in treating depressive symptoms. This understanding will hopefully lead to discovering novel antidepressants acting on microbiota and bring more effective and individualized treatment strategies for depressed patients.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AW: conceptualization, research, writing—original draft preparation, and editing. LS: writing, research, and drawing figures. WC: conceptualization, review and editing, and funding acquisition. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Medical University of Gdańsk, Poland (Grant No. ST-02-0039/07/221).

- Aly, J., and Engmann, O. (2020). The way to a human's brain goes through their stomach: dietary factors in major depressive disorder. *Front. Neurosci.* 14:582853. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2020.582853
- Asano, Y., Hiramoto, T., Nishino, R., Aiba, Y., Kimura, T., Yoshihara, K., et al. (2012). Critical role of gut microbiota in the production of biologically active, free catecholamines in the gut lumen of mice. *Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest Liver Physiol.* 303:G1288–G1295. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00341.2012
- Ayaz, M., Subhan, F., Ahmed, J., Khan, A.-U., Ullah, F., Ullah, I., et al. (2015). Sertraline enhances the activity of antimicrobial agents against pathogens of clinical relevance. *J. Biol. Res.* 22:4. doi: 10.1186/s40709-015-0028-1

- Bailey, M. T., Dowd, S. E., Galley, J. D., Hufnagle, A. R., Allen, R. G., and Lyte, M. (2011). Exposure to a social stressor alters the structure of the intestinal microbiota: Implications for stressor-induced immunomodulation. *Brain Behav. Immun.* 25, 397–407. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2010.10.023
- Baj, A., Moro, E., Bistoletti, M., Orlandi, V., Crema, F., and Giaroni, C. (2019). Glutamatergic signaling along the microbiota-gut-brain axis. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 20:1482. doi: 10.3390/ijms20061482
- Bangsgaard Bendtsen, K. M., Krych, L., Sorensen, D. B., Pang, W., Nielsen, D. S., Josefsen, K., et al. (2012). Gut microbiota composition is correlated to grid floor induced stress and behavior in the BALB/c mouse. *PLoS ONE*. 7:e46231. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0046231
- Barandouzi, Z. A., Starkweather, A. R., Henderson, W. A., Gyamfi, A., and Cong, X. S. (2020). Altered composition of gut microbiota in depression: a systematic review. *Front. Psychiatry* 11:541. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00541
- Barden, N. (2004). Implication of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in the physiopathology of depression. *J. Psychiatry Neurosci.* 29, 185–193.
- Begec, Z., Yucel, A., Yakupogullari, Y., Erdogan, M. A., Duman, Y., Durmus, M., et al. (2013). The antimicrobial effects of ketamine combined with propofol: an *in vitro* study. *Braz. J. Anesthesiol.* 63, 461–465. doi: 10.1016/j.bjane.2012.09.004
- Bercik, P., Denou, E., Collins, J., Jackson, W., Lu, J., Jury, J., et al. (2011). The intestinal microbiota affect central levels of brain-derived neurotropic factor and behavior in mice. *Gastroenterology* 141, 599–609, 609.e1–3. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.04.052
- Braniste, V., Al-Asmakh, M., Kowal, C., Anuar, F., Abbaspour, A., Tóth, M., et al. (2014). The gut microbiota influences blood-brain barrier permeability in mice. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 6:263ra158. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.30 09759
- Bravo, J. A., Forsythe, P., Chew, M. V., Escaravage, E., Savignac, H. M., Dinan, T. G., et al. (2011). Ingestion of Lactobacillus strain regulates emotional behavior and central GABA receptor expression in a mouse via the vagus nerve. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 16050–16055. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1102999108
- Carabotti, M., Scirocco, A., Maselli, M. A., and Severi, C. (2015). The gut-brain axis: interactions between enteric microbiota, central and enteric nervous systems. Ann. Gastroenterol. 28, 203–209.
- Chen, M. H., Li, C. T., Lin, W. C., Hong, C. J., Tu, P. C., Bai, Y. M., et al. (2018). Rapid inflammation modulation and antidepressant efficacy of a low-dose ketamine infusion in treatment-resistant depression: a randomized, double-blind control study. *Psychiatry Res.* 269, 207–211. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2018.08.078
- Clarke, G., Grenham, S., Scully, P., Fitzgerald, P., Moloney, R. D., Shanahan, F., et al. (2013). The microbiome-gut-brain axis during early life regulates the hippocampal serotonergic system in a sex-dependent manner. *Mol. Psychiatry* 18, 666–673. doi: 10.1038/mp.2012.77
- Cryan, J. F., O'Riordan, K. J., Cowan, C. S. M., Sandhu, K. V., Bastiaanssen, T. F. S., Boehme, M., et al. (2018). The microbiota-gut-brain axis. *Physiol. Rev.* 99, 1877–2013. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00018.2018
- Cussotto, S., Clarke, G., Dinan, T. G., and Cryan, J. F. (2019). Psychotropics and the microbiome: a chamber of secrets. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* 236, 1411–1432. doi: 10.1007/s00213-019-5185-8
- Cussotto, S., Strain, C. R., Fouhy, F., Strain, R. G., Peterson, V. L., Clarke, G., et al. (2018). Differential effects of psychotropic drugs on microbiome composition and gastrointestinal function. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*. 236, 1671–1685. doi: 10.1007/s00213-018-5006-5
- Dantzer, R., O'Connor, J. C., Freund, G. G., Johnson, R. W., and Kelly, K. W. (2008). From inflammation to sickness and depression: when the immune system subjugates the brain. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 9, 46–57. doi: 10.1038/nrn2297
- Desbonnet, L., Garrett, L., Clarke, G., Kiely, B., Cryan, J. F., and Dinan, T. G. (2010). Effects of the probiotic bifidobacterium infantis in the maternal separation model of depression. *Neuroscience* 170, 1179–1188. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2010.08.005
- Diaz Heijtz, R., Wang, S., Anuar, F., Qian, Y., Björkholm, B., Samuelsson, A., et al. (2011). Normal gut microbiota modulates brain development and behavior. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 3047–3052. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1010529108
- Dinan, T. G., and Cryan, J. F. (2019). Gut microbes and depression: Still waiting for Godot. Brain Behav. Immun. 79, 1–2. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2019.02.007
- D'Mello, C., and Swain, M. G. (2014). Liver-brain interactions in inflammatory liver diseases: implications for fatigue and mood disorders. *Brain Behav. Immun.* 35, 9–20. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2013.10.009

- D'Mello, C., and Swain, M. G. (2017). Immune-to-brain communication pathways in inflammation-associated sickness and depression. *Curr. Top Behav. Neurosci.* 31, 73–94. doi: 10.1007/7854_2016_37
- Dowlati, Y., Herrmann, N., Swardfager, W., Liu, H., Sham, L., Reim, E. K., et al. (2010). A meta-analysis of cytokines in major depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 67, 446–457 doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2009.09.033
- Engelhardt, B. (2003). Development of the blood-brain barrier. *Cell Tissue Res.* 314, 119–129. doi: 10.1007/s00441-003-0751-z
- Fung, T. C., Olson, C. A., and Hsiao, E. Y. (2017). Interactions between the microbiota, immune and nervous systems in health and disease. *Nat. Neurosci.* 20, 145–155. doi: 10.1038/nn.4476
- Getachew, B., Aubee, J. I., Schottenfeld, R. S., Csoka, A. B., Thompson, K. M., and Tizabi, Y. (2018). Ketamine interactions with gut-microbiota in rats: relevance to its antidepressant and anti-inflammatory properties. *BMC Microbiol*. 18:222. doi: 10.1186/s12866-018-1373-7
- Giordano, R., Pellegrino, M., Picu, A., Bonelli, L., Balbo, M., Berardelli, R., et al. (2006). Neuroregulation of the hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis in humans: effects of GABA-, mineralocorticoid-, and GH-Secretagogue-receptor modulation. *Sci. World J.* 6, 1–11. doi: 10.1100/tsw.2006.09
- Gocmen, S., Buyukkocak, U., and Caglayan, O. (2008). In vitro investigation of the antibacterial effect of ketamine. Ups. J. Med. Sci. 113, 39–46. doi: 10.3109/2000-1967-211
- Ha, C. W., Lam, Y. Y., and Holmes, A. J. (2014). Mechanistic links between gut microbial community dynamics, microbial functions and metabolic health. *World J. Gastroenterol* 20, 16498–16517 doi: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i44.16498
- Haapakoski, R., Mathieu, J., Ebmeier, K. P., Alenius, H., and Kivimäki, M. (2015). Cumulative meta-analysis of interleukins 6 and 1β, tumour necrosis factor α and C-reactive protein in patients with major depressive disorder. *Brain Behav. Immun.* 49, 206–215 doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2015.06.001
- Hiippala, K., Jouhten, H., Ronkainen, A., Hartikainen, A., Kainulainen, V., Jalanka, J., et al. (2018). The potential of gut commensals in reinforcing intestinal barrier function and alleviating inflammation. *Nutrients* 10:988. doi: 10.3390/nu10080988
- Hooper, L. V., Littman, D. R., and Macpherson, A. J. (2012). Interactions between the microbiota and the immune system. *Science* 336, 1268–1273. doi: 10.1126/science.1223490
- Hooper, L. V., Wong, M. H., Thelin, A., Hansson, L., Falk, P. G., and Gordon, J. I. (2001). Molecular analysis of commensal host-microbial relationships in the intestine. *Science* 291, 881–884. doi: 10.1126/science.291.5505.881
- Hsiao, E. Y., McBride, S. W., Hsien, S., Sharon, G., Hyde, E. R., McCue, T., et al. (2013). Microbiota modulate behavioral and physiological abnormalities associated with neurodevelopmental disorders. *Cell* 155, 1451–1463. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2013.11.024
- Huang, N., Hua, D., Zhan, G., Li, S., Zhu, B., Jiang, R., et al. (2019). Role of Actinobacteria and Coriobacteriia in the antidepressant effects of ketamine in an inflammation model of depression. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 176, 93–100. doi: 10.1016/j.pbb.2018.12.001
- Hughes, D. T., and Sperandio, V. (2008). Inter-kingdom signalling: communication between bacteria and their hosts. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* 6, 111–120 doi: 10.1038/nrmicro1836
- Iyer, L. M., Aravind, L., Coon, S. L., Klein, D. C., and Koonin, E. V. (2004). Evolution of cell-cell signaling in animals: did late horizontal gene transfer from bacteria have a role? *Trends Genet.* 20, 292–299 doi: 10.1016/j.tig.2004. 05.007
- Jandhyala, S. M., Talukdar, R., Subramanyam, C., Vuyyuru, H., Sasikala, M., and Nageshwar Reddy, D. (2015). Role of the normal gut microbiota. World J. Gastroenterol. 21, 8787–8803. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i29.8787
- Jiang, H., Ling, Z., Zhang, Y., Mao, H., Ma, Z., Yin, Y., et al. (2015). Altered fecal microbiota composition in patients with major depressive disorder. *Brain Behav. Immun.* 48, 186–194. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2015.03.016
- Kadriu, B., Farmer, C. A., Yuan, P., Park, L. T., Deng, Z., Moaddel, R., et al. (2019). The kynurenine pathway and bipolar disorder: intersection of the monoaminergic and glutamatergic systems and immune response. *Mol. Psychiatry* 15, 1–18. doi: 10.1038/s41380-019-0589-8
- Kelly, J. R., Borre, Y., O'Brien, C., Patterson, E., El Aidy, S., Deane, J., et al. (2016). Transferring the blues: depression-associated gut microbiota induces neurobehavioural changes in the rat. J. Psychiatr. Res. 82, 109–118. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2016.07.019

- Kiraly, D. D., Horn, S. R., Van Dam, N. T., Costi, S., Schwartz, J., Kim-Schulze, S., et al. (2017). Altered peripheral immune profiles in treatment-resistant depression: Response to ketamine and prediction of treatment outcome. *Transl. Psychiatry* 7:e1065. doi: 10.1038/tp.2017.31
- Kiraly, D. D., Walker, D. M., Calipari, E. S., Labonte, B., Issler, O., Pena, C. J., et al. (2016). Alterations of the host microbiome affect behavioral responses to cocaine. *Sci. Rep.* 6:35455. doi: 10.1038/srep35455
- Liu, R. T., Walsh, R. F. L., and Sheehan, A. E. (2019). Prebiotics and probiotics for depression and anxiety: A systematic review and metaanalysis of controlled clinical trials. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 102, 13–23. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2019.03.023
- Lukić I., Getselter, D., Ziv, O., Oron, O., Reuveni, E., Koren, O., et al. (2019). Antidepressants affect gut microbiota and Ruminococcus flavefaciens is able to abolish their effects on depressive-like behavior. *Transl. Psychiatry.* 9:133. doi: 10.1038/s41398-019-0466-x
- Macpherson, A. J., and Harris, N. L. (2004). Interactions between commensal intestinal bacteria and the immune system. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 4, 478–485 doi: 10.1038/nri1373
- Maes, M., Kubera, M., and Leunis, J. C. (2008). The gut-brain barrier in major depression: intestinal mucosal dysfunction with an increased translocation of LPS from gram negative enterobacteria (leaky gut) plays a role in the inflammatory pathophysiology of depression. *Neuro Endocrinol. Lett.* 29, 117–124.
- Maes, M., Kubera, M., Leunis, J. C., and Berk, M. (2012). Increased IgA and IgM responses against gut commensals in chronic depression: further evidence for increased bacterial translocation or leaky gut. J. Affect. Disord. 141, 55–62. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2012.02.023
- Maes, M., Kubera, M., Leunis, J. C., Berk, M., Geffard, M., and Bosmans, E. (2013). In depression, bacterial translocation may drive inflammatory responses, oxidative and nitrosative stress (O&NS), and autoimmune responses directed against O&NS-damaged neoepitopes. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 127, 344–354. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2012.01908.x
- Miller, A. H., Maletic, V., and Raison, C. L. (2009). Inflammation and its discontents: the role of cytokines in the pathophysiology of major depression. *Biol Psychiatry* 65, 732–741. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.11.029
- Modasia, A., Parker, A., Jones, E., Stentz, R., Brion, A., Goldson, A., et al. (2020). Regulation of enteroendocrine cell networks by the major human gut symbiont bacteroides thetaiotaomicron. *Front. Microbiol.* 11:575595. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.575595
- Naseribafrouei, A., Hestad, K., Avershina, E., Sekelja, M., Linløkken, A., and Wilson, R. (2014). Correlation between the human fecal microbiota and depression. *Neurogastroenterol. Motil.* 26, 1155–1162. doi: 10.1111/nmo.12378
- Ogbonnaya, E. S., Clarke, G., Shanahan, F., Dinan, T. G., Cryan, J. F., and O'Leary, O. F. (2015). Adult hippocampal neurogenesis is regulated by the microbiome. *Biol. Psychiatry* 78:e7e9. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.12.023
- Ohlsson, L., Gustafsson, A., Lavant, E., Suneson, K., and Brundin, L., Westrin, et al. (2019). Leaky gut biomarkers in depression and suicidal behavior. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 139, 185–193. doi: 10.1111/acps.12978
- O'Mahony, S. M., Marchesi, J. R., Scully, P., Codling, C., Ceolho, A. M., Quigley, E. M., et al. (2009). Early life stress alters behavior, immunity, and microbiota in rats: implications for irritable bowel syndrome and psychiatric illnesses. *Biol. Psychiatry* 65, 263–267. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.06.026
- Pałucha-Poniewiera, A. (2018). The role of glutamatergic modulation in the mechanism of action of ketamine, a prototype rapid-acting antidepressant drug. *Pharmacol. Rep.* 70, 837–846. doi: 10.1016/j.pharep.2018. 02.011
- Papp, M., Gruca, P., Lason, M., Tota-Glowczyk, K., Niemczyk, M., Litwa, E., et al. (2018). Rapid antidepressant effects of deep brain stimulation of the pre-frontal cortex in an animal model of treatment-resistant depression. *J. Psychopharmacol.* 32, 1133–1140. doi: 10.1177/02698811187 91737
- Park, L. T., Falodun, T. B., and Zarate, C. A. Jr. (2019). Ketamine for treatment-resistant mood disorders. *Focus (Am Psychiatr Publ)*. 17, 8–12. doi: 10.1176/appi.focus.20180030
- Qu, Y., Yang, C., Ren, Q., Ma, M., Dong, C., and Hashimoto, K. (2017). Comparison of (R)-ketamine and lanicemine on depression-like phenotype and abnormal composition of gut microbiota in a social defeat stress model. *Sci. Rep.* 7:15725. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-16060-7

- Rush, A. J., Trivedi, M. H., Wisniewski, S. R., Nierenberg, A. A., Stewart, J. W., Warden, D., et al. (2006). Acute and longer-term outcomes in depressed outpatients requiring one or several treatment steps: a STAR/D report. Am J. Psychiatry 163, 1905–1917. doi: 10.1176/ajp.2006.163.11.1905
- Sanacora, G., Johnson, M. R., Khan, A., Atkinson, S. D., Riesenberg, R. R., Schronen, J. P., et al. (2016). Adjunctive Lanicemine (AZD6765) in patients with major depressive disorder and history of inadequate response to antidepressants: a randomized, placebo-controlled study. Neuropsychopharmacology 42, 844–853. doi: 10.1038/npp.2016.224
- Sanada, K., Nakajima, S., Kurokawa, S., Barceló-Soler, A., Ikuse, D., Hirata, A., et al. (2020). Gut microbiota and major depressive disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J. Affect. Disord. 266, 1–13. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.01.102
- Schmidt, F. M., Lichtblau, N., Minkwitz, J., Chittka, T., Thormann, J., Kirkby, K. C., et al. (2014). Cytokine levels in depressed and non-depressed subjects, and masking effects of obesity. *J. Psychiatr Res.* 55, 29–34. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2014.04.021
- Simpson, C. A., Diaz-Arteche, C., Eliby, D., Schwartz, O. S., Simmons, J. G., and Cowan, C. S. M. (2021). The gut microbiota in anxiety and depression - a systematic review. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 83:101943. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2020.101943
- Smith, K. (2014). Mental health: a world of depression. Nature 515:181. doi: 10.1038/515180a
- Sudo, N., Chida, Y., Aiba, Y., Sonoda, J., Oyama, N., Yu, X. N., et al. (2004). Postnatal microbial colonization programs the hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal system for stress response in mice. *J. Physiol.* 558(Pt 1), 263–275. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2004.063388
- Suzuki, T. (2013). Regulation of intestinal epithelial permeability by tight junctions. Cell Mol. Life Sci. 70, 631–659. doi: 10.1007/s00018-012-1070-x
- Szałach, Ł. P., Lisowska, K. A., Słupski, J., Włodarczyk, A., Górska, N., Szarmach, J., et al. (2019). The immunomodulatory effect of ketamine in depression. *Psychiatr. Danub.* 252–257.
- Thabane, M., Simunovic, M., Akhtar-Danesh, N., Garg, A. X., Clark, W. F., Collins, S. M., et al. (2010). An outbreak of acute bacterial gastroenteritis is associated with an increased incidence of irritable bowel syndrome in children. Am. J. Gastroenterol. 105, 933–939. doi: 10.1038/ajg.2010.74
- Torres, G., Hoehmann, C. L., Cuoco, J. A., Hitscherich, K., Pavia, C., Hadjiargyrou, M., et al. (2018). Ketamine intervention limits pathogen expansion *in vitro*. *Pathog. Dis.* 76:6. doi: 10.1093/femspd/fty006
- Tortorella, C., Neri, G., and Nussdorfer, G. G. (2007). Galanin in the regulation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis (Review). *Int. J. Mol. Med.* 19, 639–647. doi: 10.3892/ijmm.19.4.639
- Tscheik, C., Blasig, I. E., and Winkler, L. (2013). Trends in drug delivery through tissue barriers containing tight junctions. *Tissue Barriers*. 1:e24565. doi: 10.4161/tisb.24565
- Ulluwishewa, D., Anderson, R. C., Young, W., McNabb, W. C., van Baarlen, P., Moughan, P. J., et al. (2015). Live Faecalibacterium prausnitzii in an apical anaerobic model of the intestinal epithelial barrier. *Cell Microbiol*. 17, 226–240. doi: 10.1111/cmi.12360
- Uribe, A., Alam, M., Johansson, O., Midtvedt, T., and Theodorsson, E. (1994). Microflora modulates endocrine cells in the gastrointestinal mucosa of the rat. *Gastroenterology* 107, 1259–1269 doi: 10.1016/0016-5085(94)90526-6
- Valles-Colomer, M., Falony, G., Darzi, Y., Tigchelaar, E. F., Wang, J., Tito, R. Y., et al. (2019). The neuroactive potential of the human gut microbiota in quality of life and depression. *Nat. Microbiol.* 4, 623–632. doi: 10.1038/s41564-018-0337-x
- Walker, A. K., Budac, D. P., Bisulco, S., Lee, A. W., Smith, R. A., Beenders, B., et al. (2013). NMDA receptor blockade by ketamine abrogates lipopolysaccharideinduced depressive-like behavior in C57BL/6J mice. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 38, 1609–1616. doi: 10.1038/npp.2013.71
- Walker, A. W., and Lawley, T. D. (2013). Therapeutic modulation of intestinal dysbiosis. *Pharmacol. Res.* 69, 75–86. doi: 10.1016/j.phrs.2012.09.008
- Wang, Y., Xu, X., Luo, A., and Yang, C. (2020). "The role of gut microbiota in the antidepressant effects of ketamine" in *Ketamine From Abused Drug to- Rapid-Acting Antidepressant*, ed. K. Hashimoto, S. Ide, K. Ikeda (Singapore: Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd), 127–141. doi: 10.1007/978-981-15-2902-3_8
- Wilkowska, A., Szałach, Ł., and Cubała, W. J. (2020). Ketamine in bipolar disorder: a review. Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat. 16, 2707–2717. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S282208
- Włodarczyk, A., Cubała, W. J., and Stawicki, M. (2021). Ketogenic diet for depression: a potential dietary regimen to maintain

euthymia? Prog Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry 109:110257. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2021.110257

- Wong, M. L., Inserra, A., Lewis, M. D., Mastronardi, C. A., Leong, L., Choo, J., et al. (2016). Inflammasome signaling affects anxiety- and depressive-like behavior and gut microbiome composition. *Mol. Psychiatry.* 21, 797–805. doi: 10.1038/mp.2016.46
- World Health Organization. (2017a). Depression and other Common Mental Disorders Global Health Estimates. Available online at: https://www.who.int/mental_health/management/depression/prevalence_global_health_estimates/en/
- World Health Organization. (2017b). *Depression: Let's Talk*. Available online at: https://www.who.int/mental_health/management/depression/en/
- Yang, C., Fujita, Y., Ren, Q., Ma, M., Dong, C., and Hashimoto, K. (2017a). Bifidobacterium in the gut microbiota confer resilience to chronic social defeat stress in mice. *Sci. Rep.* 7:45942. doi: 10.1038/srep 45942
- Yang, C., Qu, Y., Fujita, Y., Ren, Q., Ma, M., Dong, C., et al. (2017b). Possible role of the gut microbiota-brain axis in the antidepressant effects of (R)-ketamine in a social defeat stress model. *Transl. Psychiatry*. 7:1294. doi: 10.1038/s41398-017-0031-4
- Yang, C., Shirayama, Y., Zhang, J. C., Ren, Q., Yao, W., Ma, M., et al. (2015). Rketamine: a rapid onset and sustained antidepressant without psychotomimetic side effects. *Transl. Psychiatry* 5:e632. doi: 10.1038/tp.2015.136
- Yang, Z., Li, J., Gui, X., Shi, X., Bao, Z., Han, H., et al. (2020). Updated review of research on the gut microbiota and their relation to depression in animals and human beings. *Mol. Psychiatry* 25, 2759–2772. doi: 10.1038/s41380-020-0729-1
- Yano, J. M., Yu, K., Donaldson, G. P., Shastri, G. G., Ann, P., Ma, L., et al. (2015). Indigenous bacteria from the gut microbiota regulate host serotonin biosynthesis. *Cell* 161, 264–276. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015. 02.047
- Zhang, J. C., Yao, W., Dong, C., Yang, C., Ren, Q., Ma, M., et al. (2017). Blockade of interleukin-6 receptor in the periphery promotes rapid and sustained

antidepressant actions: a possible role of gut-microbiota-brain axis. *Transl Psychiatry*. 7:e1138. doi: 10.1038/tp.2017.112

- Zheng, P., Zeng, B., Zhou, C., Liu, M., Fang, Z., Xu, X., et al. (2016). Gut microbiome remodeling induces depressive-like behaviors through a pathway mediated by the host's metabolism. *Mol. Psychiatry* 21, 786–796. doi: 10.1038/mp.2016.44
- Zhong, Y., Nyman, M., and Fåk, F. (2015). Modulation of gut microbiota in rats fed high-fat diets by processing whole-grain barley to barley malt. *Mol. Nutr. Food Res.* 59, 2066–2076. doi: 10.1002/mnfr.201500187
- Zhou, Y. L., Wu, F. C., Wang, C. Y., Zheng, W., Lan, X. F., Deng, X. R., et al. (2020). Relationship between hippocampal volume and inflammatory markers following six infusions of ketamine in major depressive disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 276, 608–615. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.06.068

Conflict of Interest: AW has received research support from Angelini, Biogen, Eli Lilly and Company, Janssen- Cilag, Lundbeck, Polpharma, Sanofi and Valeant. ŁS has received support from Angelini and +Pharma. WC has received research support from Actavis, Alkermes, Allergan, Angelini, Auspex, Biogen, Bristol-Myers Squibb, Cephalon, Eli Lilly, Ferrier, Forest Laboratories, Gedeon Richter, GW Pharmaceuticals, Janssen, KCR, Lundbeck, Orion, Otsuka, Sanofi, and Servier; he has served on speakers bureaus for Adamed, Angelini, AstraZeneca, Bristol-Myers Squibb, Celon, GlaxoSmithKline, Janssen, Krka, Lekam, Lundbeck, Novartis, Orion, Pfizer, Polfa Tarchomin, Sanofi, Servier, and Zentiva; and he has served as a consultant for GW Pharmaceu-ticals, Janssen, KCR, Quintiles, and Roche.

Copyright © 2021 Wilkowska, Szałach and Cubała. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





White Matter Microstructure Alterations Associated With Paroxetine Treatment Response in Major Depression

Rita Vieira^{1,2,3}, Ana Coelho^{1,2,3}, Joana Reis^{1,2,3}, Carlos Portugal-Nunes^{1,2,3}, Ricardo Magalhães^{1,2,3,4}, Sónia Ferreira^{1,2,3}, Pedro Silva Moreira^{1,2,3,5}, Nuno Sousa^{1,2,3} and João M. Bessa^{1,2,3*}

¹ Life and Health Sciences Research Institute (ICVS), School of Medicine, University of Minho, Braga, Portugal, ² ICVS/3B's, PT Government Associate Laboratory, Braga/Guimarães, Portugal, ³ Clinical Academic Center – Braga, Braga, Portugal, ⁴ NeuroSpin, Institut des Sciences du Vivant Frédéric Joliot, Commissariat à l' Énergie Atomique et aux Énergies Alternatives, Université Paris-Saclay, Gif-sur-Yvette, France, ⁵ Psychological Neuroscience Laboratory, CIPsi, School of Psychology, University of Minho, Braga, Portugal

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Matthew O. Parker, University of Portsmouth, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Serge Campeau, University of Colorado Boulder, United States Chong Chen, Yamaguchi University Graduate School of Medicine, Japan

> *Correspondence: João M. Bessa joaobessa@med.uminho.pt

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 09 April 2021 Accepted: 16 June 2021 Published: 22 July 2021

Citation:

Vieira R, Coelho A, Reis J, Portugal-Nunes C, Magalhães R, Ferreira S, Moreira PS, Sousa N and Bessa JM (2021) White Matter Microstructure Alterations Associated With Paroxetine Treatment Response in Major Depression. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:693109. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.693109

More than one-third of depressive patients do not achieve remission after the first antidepressant treatment. The "watch and wait" approach used to find the most effective antidepressant leads to an increased personal, social, and economic burden in society. In order to overcome this challenge, there has been a focus on studying neural biomarkers associated with antidepressant response. Diffusion tensor imaging measures have shown a promising role as predictors of antidepressant response by pointing to pretreatment differences in the white matter microstructural integrity between future responders and non-responders to different pharmacotherapies. Therefore, the aim of the present study was to explore whether response to paroxetine treatment was associated with differences in the white matter microstructure at baseline. Twenty drug-naive patients diagnosed with major depressive disorder followed a 6- to 12week treatment with paroxetine. All patients completed magnetic resonance brain imaging and a clinical assessment at baseline and 6-12 weeks after treatment. Wholebrain tract-based spatial statistics was used to explore differences in white matter microstructural properties estimated from diffusion magnetic resonance imaging. Voxelwise statistical analysis revealed a significant increase in fractional anisotropy and a decrease in radial diffusivity in forceps minor and superior longitudinal fasciculus in responders compared to non-responders. Thus, alterations in white matter integrity, specifically in forceps minor and the superior longitudinal fasciculus, are associated with paroxetine treatment response. These findings pave the way for personalized treatment strategies in major depression.

Keywords: depression, paroxetine, SSRI, treatment response, diffusion MRI, white-matter, tract-based spatial statistics

INTRODUCTION

Major depressive disorder (MDD) is one of the major contributors to the overall global burden of disease, affecting nearly 300 million people in 2019 (Vos et al., 2020). According to the American Psychiatric Association (APA) clinical guidelines, there are several approved treatments for MDD, specifically psychotherapy, pharmacotherapy, combination of both psychotherapy and pharmacotherapy, and other interventions, such as electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) and transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) (Gelenberg et al., 2010).

Pharmacotherapy is recommended as an initial treatment for patients with mild to severe MDD symptoms (Gelenberg et al., 2010). Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) are usually the first-line treatment choice in clinical practice; however, and despite their clinical relevance, only 60% of MDD patients respond to the first treatment (Gartlehner et al., 2011), and from those, only 36.8% remit (Rush et al., 2006). The remaining patients start a long process of successive trials until finding the most effective treatment, but the remission percentage decreases as the number of treatment trials increase (e.g., 13.7% for the third treatment) (Rush et al., 2006).

The current challenge for clinicians is not the lack of effective treatments, but the choice of the most effective antidepressant for each patient. As there are no objective measures to guide treatment choice, clinicians use the standard approach of "watch and wait" based on close observation of patients for 4–12 weeks (Gelenberg et al., 2010). The period of wait repeats every time there is a new medication trial, extending the length of depressive episodes, consequently enhancing the burden of the disease, and increasing healthcare costs (Leuchter et al., 2009).

Prompted by this context, there has been a focus on identifying neurobiological predictors of pharmacological response by using different magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) modalities, such as structural, functional, and diffusion MRI. These techniques also enable the characterization of brain differences between responders and non-responders, which may lead to better patient prognosis and care.

Alterations in the white matter (WM) microstructure have been linked to antidepressant treatment response and remission in studies using diffusion tensor imaging (DTI). DTI indirectly assesses the WM microstructure properties using simple quantitative measures of the rate and directionality of the water molecule diffusion (Van Hecke et al., 2016). The measures, commonly derived from the DTI tensor, are fractional anisotropy (FA), axial diffusivity (AD), mean diffusivity (MD), and radial diffusivity (RD). FA, the most popular measure, provides information about the degree of anisotropic diffusion. Increased FA values indicate higher WM integrity (Alexander et al., 2011). MD measures the average diffusion rate, and lower values are associated with higher WM integrity (Alexander et al., 2011). AD and RD are defined as the parallel and perpendicular diffusivity to the main direction of the tract, respectively. The former might indicate axonal integrity (Song et al., 2002, 2003; Budde et al., 2007), whereas the latter is associated with the degree of myelination (Song et al., 2002, 2003, 2005; Klawiter et al., 2011).

Davis et al. (2019) characterized the organization and integrity of the WM associated with antidepressant response by describing differences in the FA, MD, AD, and RD between responders and non-responders to escitalopram treatment. It was reported that responders to escitalopram treatment had increased AD in the left external capsule, part of the superior longitudinal fasciculus (SLF), compared to non-responders and controls. Further analysis revealed decreased FA in the corona radiata and sagittal stratum and increased MD and RD in the cingulate portion of the cingulum bundle in non-responders. This comprehensive study suggested a disruption in WM integrity for non-responders to SSRI treatment (Davis et al., 2019). Other studies reported decreased FA of the left hippocampal part of the cingulum bundle in non-responders to citalopram or quetiapine treatment (Tatham et al., 2017), as well as in the WM tracts connecting the raphe nuclei to the amygdala in non-remitters to escitalopram treatment (DeLorenzo et al., 2013), and increased FA in the superior frontal and anterior cingulate cortices associated with non-remission to sertraline (Taylor et al., 2008).

Other studies explored the role of fronto-limbic WM tracts as potential predictors of treatment response and remission in MDD (Korgaonkar et al., 2014; Grieve et al., 2016). Nonremission to antidepressant treatment (escitalopram, sertraline, or venlafaxine-XR) was predicted by a high ratio of FA in the cingulate portion of the cingulum bundle and the stria terminalis. Despite its high specificity (83–88%), it only identified 29% of non-remitters to one of three antidepressant medications (Grieve et al., 2016).

Such findings are promising and represent progress in the identification of imaging biomarkers of treatment response in depression. However, we are still far from having a useful clinical measure to accurately predict response and remission to antidepressant treatments. The heterogeneous findings, which might be a consequence of using different analytical methods, regions of interest, or even antidepressant treatments, call for more studies in order to achieve useful clinical predictors of antidepressant response.

The present study aimed to explore whether response to paroxetine treatment was associated with differences in the WM microstructure at baseline. A sample of drug-naive patients diagnosed with MDD followed a 6- to 12-week treatment with paroxetine, completing an MRI acquisition and clinical assessments pre- and post-treatment.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Subjects were recruited at the emergency psychiatry department or the psychiatry outpatient unit of Hospital de Braga. To be eligible for this study, subjects had to be aged between 18 and 65 years, meet the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th edn., Text Revision (DSM-IV-TR) criteria for MDD without psychotic features assessed by an experienced psychiatrist through Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV (SCID) (First and Gibbon, 2004), and no prior history of antidepressant treatment (drug-naive). The exclusion criteria were any MRI contradictions, comorbid psychiatric disorders (e.g., bipolar disorder, addictive disorders, and schizophrenia), prior medical history of neurological disorders or traumatic brain injury, and any sign of cognitive impairment defined as Mini-Mental Sate Examination (MMSE) below 24 (Folstein et al., 1975). Following the aforementioned criteria, 32 patients were enrolled in the study between January 2016 and January 2020. From these, only 20 patients were included in the analysis (**Figure 1**). Information on the demographic and clinical data of these patients is displayed in **Table 1**.

Study Design and Clinical Measures

To reduce any confounds associated with multiple drug targets, we decided to focus on a single SSRI. Paroxetine was chosen because it is one of the most potent and selective SSRIs available (Thomas et al., 1987; Tulloch and Johnson, 1992; Nemeroff, 1994), with proven efficacy and effectiveness to treat MDD (Kroenke et al., 2001; Undurraga and Baldessarini, 2012). Moreover, no study, to our knowledge, has explored whether the response to paroxetine treatment was associated with differences in the WM microstructure at baseline.

All patients were drug-naive and initiated treatment with paroxetine (20 mg/day) after baseline evaluation. Brain MRI



completed MRI acquisitions and psychological assessment, but only 20 were included in the final analyses.

TABLE 1 Demographic and clinical characterization of all patients (N = 20) included in the data analyses.

	$M \pm SD$
Age (years)	37.75 ± 12.29
Sex (male/female), n	6/14
Education (years)	11.40 ± 5.37
Time between assessments (weeks)	8.35 ± 1.69
Pretreatment HDRS score	21.20 ± 8.56
Pretreatment HARS score	23.20 ± 10.25
Pretreatment PSS-10 score	27.45 ± 5.34
Pretreatment BSSI score ^a	5.00 ± 6.99

Data are presented as the mean \pm standard deviation.M, mean; SD, standard deviation; HDRS, Hamilton Depression Rating Scale; HARS, Hamilton Anxiety Rating Scale; PSS-10, 10-item Perceived Stress Scale; BSSI, Beck Suicidal Ideation Scale.^aOne participant with missing data.

and clinical assessments were completed at baseline and 6–12 weeks after the beginning of the treatment. Clinical assessments included the Hamilton Depression Rating Scale (HDRS) (Hamilton, 1960) and the Hamilton Anxiety Rating Scale (HARS) (Hamilton, 1959) to evaluate both depressive and anxiogenic symptomatology, the Beck Scale for Suicidal Ideation (BSSI) (Beck and Steer, 1991) to evaluate suicidal ideation, and the 10-item Perceived Stress Scale (PSS-10) (Cohen and Williamson, 1988) in order to evaluate perceived stress. Response to treatment was defined as \geq 50% reduction in the HDRS score from baseline to 6–12 weeks after treatment (Cusin et al., 2009).

Diffusion MRI Acquisition

All patients underwent the same acquisition protocol using a clinically approved Siemens MAGNETOM Avanto 1.5T scanner (Siemens Medical Solutions, Erlangen, Germany) equipped with a 12-channel receive-only head coil. The imaging protocol included several different acquisitions, but only the diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) acquisition was considered for the present study. DWI scans were performed using a spin echo-echo planar imaging (SE-EPI) sequence: TR = 8,800 ms, TE = 99 ms, FoV = 240 mm × 240 mm, acquisition matrix = 120×120 , 61 two-millimeter axial slices with no gap, 30 non-collinear gradient directions with b = 1,000 s mm⁻², one b = 0 s mm⁻² acquisition, and one repetition.

Before data pre-processing, the raw acquisitions from all participants were visually inspected to discard any brain lesions, critical head motion, or artifacts that could compromise the data.

DWI Image Pre-processing and Tensor Fitting

Diffusion data were pre-processed using the FMRIB Diffusion Toolbox (FDT) provided with the FMRIB Software Library (FSL v6.0.3)¹. Firstly, DWI images were corrected for motion artifacts and eddy current distortions. The affine transformations were used to register each volume and were applied to rotate gradient vectors. Then, the first b_0 volume of each subject was extracted and skull stripped, creating a brain mask applied to the remaining volumes in order to remove nonbrain structures.

Tensor fitting and the scalar map computation steps were performed with DTIFIT, included in the FDT toolbox. In this step, a diffusion tensor model is fitted at each voxel and scalar maps of FA and MD, as well as eigenvector and eigenvalue maps, were generated. AD was defined as the principal diffusion eigenvalue, and RD was computed using the mean of the second and third eigenvalues.

Tract-Based Spatial Statistics

Voxel-wise analyses of the scalar maps between subjects were performed using tract-based spatial statistics (TBSS) procedures (Smith et al., 2006), also part of FSL. To remove potential outliers from the tensor fitting, all FA templates were slightly

¹https://fsl.fmrib.ox.ac.uk/fsl/
eroded and the end slices were zeroed. Afterward, all the FA templates were non-linearly registered into a 1-mm \times 1mm \times 1-mm standard space. This step was performed by non-linearly registering each subject's FA template to each other to find the "most representative one" (i.e., the one that requires the least warping to align all images), subsequently used as the study-specific target image. Next, the selected target image was affine transformed into the Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) 152 standard space, and each subject's FA template was transformed into this standard space by combining the non-linear transformation to the study-specific target with the affine transformation into the MNI space. Then, the FA templates of all subjects were averaged and the resulting image skeletonized. After visual inspection of the skeletonized image, we thresholded it at 0.35 to remove from the skeleton regions encompassing other tissues, such as gray matter or cerebrospinal fluid (CSF). Finally, all scalar maps (FA, AD, MD, and RD) were projected into this FA skeleton using the same transformation applied to the FA templates.

Statistical Analysis

Demographic and Clinical Data

Statistical analyses of the demographic and clinical data were performed with JASP (version 0.11.1; JASP Team, University of Amsterdam, Netherlands). Comparisons between the groups of responders and non-responders were performed using non-parametric Mann–Whitney tests (*U*), given the small unpaired number of participants included in each group (Pett, 2016), and chi-squared tests (χ^2) for categorical variables. *P*-values under 0.05 were considered statistically significant. The effect size was computed using rank-biserial correlation (r_B) and Pearson's phi coefficient (ϕ) for the Mann–Whitney (*U*) and chi-squared (χ^2) tests, respectively.

Diffusion Data

Non-parametric permutation methods, employed with the *randomize* tool from FSL (Winkler et al., 2014), were used to analyze the skeletonized maps of FA, AD, MD, and RD.

To investigate differences in the WM microstructure at baseline between future responders and non-responders to paroxetine treatment, we performed a two-sample *t*-test, adjusted for age, sex, and time between assessments (pre- and posttreatment). Five thousand permutations were used for each contrast. Widespread significant differences were detected with threshold-free cluster enhancement (TFCE), and multiple comparisons were corrected using family wise error rate (FWE-R) at $\alpha = 0.05$ and cluster extent threshold of K > 50. Clusters showing significant results were identified using the Johns Hopkins University WM Tractography atlas and dilated with the *tbss_fill* tool (included in FSL) for visualization purposes. Additional analyses were performed using IBM® SPSS® Statistics (version 27; IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, United States) to investigate whether the mean global values of the skeletonized maps of FA, AD, MD, and RD predict paroxetine response (see Supplementary Material).

RESULTS

Demographic and Clinical Characterization of Groups

Of the 20 participants who completed the posttreatment assessment (6–12 weeks after initiating treatment), 60% (n = 12) were classified as responders and 40% (n = 8) as non-responders based on the predefined criteria (\geq 50% reduction in the HDRS score). **Table 2** shows the demographic and clinical characterization for both groups pre- and post-treatment.

No significant differences between groups were found regarding age (U = 55.50, p = 0.589, $r_{\rm B} = 0.156$), sex [$\chi^2(1) = 0.159$, p = 0.690, $\phi = 0.089$], and education (U = 39.00, p = 0.509, $r_{\rm B} = -0.188$) and the HDRS (U = 48.50, p = 1.00, $r_{\rm B} = 0.010$), HARS (U = 53.00, p = 0.728, $r_{\rm B} = 0.104$), PSS-10 (U = 49.50, p = 0.938, $r_{\rm B} = 0.031$), and BSSI (U = 67.00, p = 0.053, $r_{\rm B} = 0.523$) scores at baseline. However, time between the pre- and post-treatment assessments was significantly different between groups (U = 22.00, p = 0.044, $r_{\rm B} = -0.542$), showing that non-responders (median = 7.00, interquartile range = 1.25) were evaluated earlier than the responders (median = 9.00, interquartile range = 1.50).

After 6–12 weeks of treatment with paroxetine, the responders showed a significant decrease in the HDRS (U = 84.00, p = 0.006, $r_{\rm B} = 0.750$), HARS (U = 77.00, p = 0.027, $r_{\rm B} = 0.604$), and PSS-10 (U = 75.00, p = 0.041, $r_{\rm B} = 0.563$) scores. No significant differences were found in the BSSI scores between groups posttreatment (U = 70.00, p = 0.076, $r_{\rm B} = 0.458$).

TABLE 2 Description of the demographic and clinical data from responders (n = 12) and non-responders (n = 8) before and after 6–12 weeks of treatment.

	Responde	ers (<i>n</i> = 12)	Non-respo	onders (<i>n</i> = 8)
	Pre	Post	Pre	Post
Age (years)	36.50 (14.50)	-	45.50 (27.25)	-
Sex (male/female)	4/8	-	2/6	-
Education (years)	12.00 (8.00)	-	9.00 (7.75)	-
Time between assessments (weeks)	9.00 (1.50)	-	7.00 (1.25)	_
HDRS score	18.00 (19.50)	3.50 (7.75)	24.50 (6.25)	16.00 (8.75)
HARS score	21.00 (21.75)	4.50 (18.50)	24.50 (10.50)	20.50 (12.50)
PSS-10 score	28.50 (6.50)	17.50 (10.75)	29.50 (8.75)	24.50 (6.50)
BSSI score ^a	0.00 (3.50)	0.00 (3.25)	6.00 (8.50)	4.00 (12.25)

Data are presented as median (interquartile range).HDRS, Hamilton Depression Rating Scale; HARS, Hamilton Anxiety Rating Scale; PSS-10, 10-item Perceived Stress Scale; BSSI, Beck Suicidal Ideation Scale. ^aOne responder with missing data pretreatment.

Pretreatment Differences in the WM Microstructure Associated With Response

Statistically significant differences between groups were found in the FA and RD maps (**Table 3** and **Figure 2**). Responders showed a significant increase in the FA maps compared with nonresponders to paroxetine treatment in clusters including forceps minor, bilateral SLF, and the left fronto-occipital fasciculus. A significant decrease in the RD maps was found in responders when compared to non-responders in the left SLF. Results of the investigation of the predictive value of skeletonized maps suggest that FA is the better measure to discriminate responders from non-responders (see **Supplementary Material**).

DISCUSSION

Our study investigated whether paroxetine treatment response was associated with alterations in the WM integrity at baseline in a sample of drug-naive MDD patients. Response was predefined as a 50% reduction in HDRS after 6–12 weeks of treatment. We showed (**Figure 2** and **Table 3**) that, at baseline, responders had higher FA in the forceps minor and SLF and a decreased RD in SLF than did non-responders to paroxetine treatment after controlling for age, sex, and time between assessments. No significant differences were found between groups regarding any demographic and clinical variables.

More than one-third of patients (40%) did not respond to the antidepressant treatment. The pattern of alterations in the WM microstructure found for this group of patients (decreased FA and increased RD) is consistent with previous studies (Vasavada et al., 2016; Tatham et al., 2017; Davis et al., 2019), pointing to a disruption in WM integrity in non-responders. Differently, other studies have reported higher FA in frontolimbic WM tracts associated with non-response and remission to

TABLE 3 White matter tracts with significant differences in FA and RD between future responders and non-responders to paroxetine treatment after controlling for age, sex, and time between assessments.

WM tract		coordii ignal p		Cluster size	p-values (FWE
	x	у	z		corrected)
FA: responders > non-responder	'S				
Forceps minor	-15	1	30	2,601	0.015
Forceps minor	20	40	11	1,445	0.024
L superior longitudinal fasciculus	-34	-65	26	2,306	0.018
L superior longitudinal fasciculus	-29	7	40	166	0.042
L inferior fronto-occipital fasciculus	-29	12	-1	190	0.042
R superior longitudinal fasciculus	35	16	28	124	0.048
RD: responders < non-responde	rs				
L superior longitudinal fasciculus	-31	-60	33	269	0.041

The WM tracts were identified using the Johns Hopkins University WM Tractography atlas.L, left; R, right; WM, white matter; MNI, Montreal Neurological Institute; FWE, family wise error, FA, Fractional anisotropy; RD, radial diffusivity. p < 0.05 (FWE corrected), K > 50.

antidepressant treatment (Taylor et al., 2008; Korgaonkar et al., 2014). However, depression is a very heterogeneous disorder (Monroe and Anderson, 2015), and these apparent contradictory results could be explained by the nature of depression or the use of different samples of MDD patients (with different ages, treatment choices, or antidepressant washout periods), or even different methodological choices regarding data analysis.

The forceps minor and SLF were the two major tracts associated with paroxetine treatment response in our study. The forceps minor is a commissural fiber tract that connects the frontal lobes of both hemispheres through the genu of the corpus callosum (Peltier et al., 2010; Voineskos et al., 2010). Decreased FA in this WM tract was previously associated with nonresponse to ketamine (Vasavada et al., 2016), suggesting (together with our results) that forceps minor disruption might be a potential biomarker for non-response to antidepressant therapy. Interestingly, deep brain stimulation (DBS) of subcallosal cingulate cortex WM, including specific WM tracts, such as the forceps minor, led to a quicker and stable clinical response in treatment-resistant depression (Riva-Posse et al., 2014; Howell et al., 2019). Overall, these findings might indicate that forceps minor disruptions are not only a potential biomarker for antidepressant non-response but also a potential therapeutic target for stimulation therapies.

The SLF is an association fiber tract connecting the frontal, temporal, and parietal lobes (Schmahmann and Pandya, 2009). It has been described as a key component in the pathophysiology of depression (Murphy and Frodl, 2011), and alterations in its WM microstructure have been linked to depression severity (Lai and Wu, 2014). Both reduced FA in the SLF and forceps minor have been associated with treatment-resistant depression (de Diego-Adeliño et al., 2014). Moreover, FA in the SLF together with the other WM tracts predicted non-remission to SSRIs in 15% of patients, with 84% accuracy, suggesting that more than one tract might be required to predict treatment response effectively (Korgaonkar et al., 2015).

Despite the promising findings of this study, there are several limitations that need to be considered in their interpretation. Firstly, replication in a larger sample is warranted to validate our results. Secondly, our findings only point to a possible association between response to paroxetine treatment and alterations in WM microstructures, given the absence of a control group including untreated depressed patients in this study. Future studies should include a control group with no treatment to validate our results and to allow attributing the alterations in the WM microstructure to paroxetine treatment response. Thirdly, the time between assessments was different between the responders and non-responders, but this variable was included in the DTI analyses as a covariate. Moreover, the inclusion of patients only following paroxetine treatment hampers the generalization of our findings to non-response to other antidepressants. It would be interesting to compare different antidepressants in order to establish whether there are common and specific alterations in the WM microstructure associated with response, which could allow better and personalized treatment. Another limitation was the use of a 1.5-T MRI scanner for the DTI acquisitions, which has a lower signal-to-noise ratio compared



to 3-T MRI scanners (Lee and Shannon, 2007). Furthermore, tractography analyses of the forceps minor and the SLF could be performed in future studies to characterize them with higher anatomical resolution.

In conclusion, our study showed that responders to antidepressant treatment with paroxetine present statistically significant differences in the WM microstructure in the forceps minor and the SLF tracts when compared to non-responders. These findings, together with previous literature, pave the way for new studies addressing the potential use of these DTI measures as pretreatment markers of antidepressant response.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committees of University of Minho and Hospital de Braga. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JB and NS conceived the study. JB recruited the participants. RV and CP-N organized the database and schedule and performed the assessments. JR, AC, RM, SF, and PM performed the MRI acquisitions. RV and AC performed the MRI data pre-processing and data analysis. RV wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the following and final versions of the manuscript.

FUNDING

Financial support was provided by the national funds through the Foundation for Science and Technology (FCT), projects UIDB/50026/2020, UIDP/50026/2020, and PTDC/DTP-PIC/6936/2014, and by project NORTE-01-0145-FEDER-000039, supported by Norte Portugal Regional Operational Programme (NORTE 2020) under the PORTUGAL 2020 Partnership Agreement through the European Regional Development Fund (ERDF). RV was supported by an FCT research fellowship with the reference UMINHO/BI/340/2018 and the FCT Ph.D. scholarship (PD/BDE/150619/2020) from the Ph.D.iHES Program. AC was supported by a scholarship from the project NORTE-08-5639-FSE-000041 (NORTE 2020; UMINHO/BD/51/2017). JR, RM, and PM were supported by the FCT Ph.D. scholarship (PDE/BDE/113602/2015, PDE/BDE/113604/2015, and PDE/BDE/113601/2015, respectively) from the Ph.D. iHES Program. CP-N was supported by an FCT Ph.D. scholarship (PD/BD/106050/2015) from the Inter-University Ph.D. Program in Ageing and Chronic Diseases.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank the study participants and the 2CA-Braga staff for their help and availability during the data collection period. The authors would also like to thank Patrício Costa for his advice on the statistical procedures.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnbeh.2021. 693109/full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

- Alexander, A. L., Hurley, S. A., Samsonov, A. A., Adluru, N., Hosseinbor, A. P., Mossahebi, P., et al. (2011). Characterization of cerebral white matter properties using quantitative magnetic resonance imaging stains. *Brain Connect.* 1, 423– 446. doi: 10.1089/brain.2011.0071
- Beck, A. T., and Steer, R. A. (1991). Manual for Beck Scale for Suicide Ideation. San Antonio, TX: Psychological Corporation.
- Budde, M. D., Kim, J. H., Liang, H. F., Schmidt, R. E., Russell, J. H., Cross, A. H., et al. (2007). Toward accurate diagnosis of white matter pathology using diffusion tensor imaging. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 57, 688–695. doi: 10.1002/mrm. 21200
- Cohen, S., and Williamson, G. (1988). "Perceived stress in a probability sample of the United States," in *The Social Psychology of Health*, eds S. Spacapan and S. Oskamp (Newbury Park, CA: Sage), 31–67.
- Cusin, C., Yang, H., Yeung, A., and Fava, M. (2009). "Rating scales for depression," in *Handbook of Clinical Rating Scales and Assessment in Psychiatry and Mental Health*, eds L. Baer and M. A. Blais (New York: Humana Press), 7–36. doi: 10.1007/978-1-59745-387-5_2
- Davis, A. D., Hassel, S., Arnott, S. R., Harris, J., Lam, R. W., Milev, R., et al. (2019). White matter indices of medication response in major depression: a diffusion tensor imaging study. *Biol. Psychiatry Cogn. Neurosci. Neuroimaging* 4, 913–924. doi: 10.1016/j.bpsc.2019.05.016
- de Diego-Adeliño, J., Pires, P., Gómez-Ansón, B., Serra-Blasco, M., Vives-Gilabert, Y., Puigdemont, D., et al. (2014). Microstructural white-matter abnormalities associated with treatment resistance, severity and duration of illness in major depression. *Psychol. Med.* 44, 1171–1182. doi: 10.1017/S003329171300158X
- DeLorenzo, C., Delaparte, L., Thapa-Chhetry, B., Miller, J. M., Mann, J. J., and Parsey, R. V. (2013). Prediction of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor response using diffusion-weighted MRI. *Front. Psychiatry*. 4:5. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyt.2013.00005
- First, M. B., and Gibbon, M. (2004). "The Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis I Disorders (SCID-I) and the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis II Disorders (SCID-II)," in *Comprehensive Handbook of Psychological Assessment: Vol. 2. Personality Assessment*, eds M. Hilsenroth and D. L. Segalaniel (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley), 134–143.
- Folstein, M. F., Folstein, S. E., and McHugh, P. R. (1975). 'Mini-Mental State'. A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 12, 189–198. doi: 10.1016/0022-3956(75)90026-6
- Gartlehner, G., Hansen, R. A., Morgan, L. C., Thaler, K., Lux, L. J., Van Noord, M., et al. (2011). second-Generation Antidepressants In The Pharmacologic Treatment Of Adult Depression: An Update Of The 2007 Comparative Effectiveness Review, AHRQ Comparative Effectiveness Reviews, Report No: 12-Ehc012-Ef. (Rockville (MD): Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality)
- Gelenberg, A. J., Freeman, M. P., Markowitsch, J. C., Rosenbaum, J. F., Thase, M. E., Trivedi, M. H., et al. (2010). Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients with Major Depressive Disorder, 3rd Edn. Virginia: American Psychiatric Association.
- Grieve, S. M., Korgaonkar, M. S., Gordon, E., Williams, L. M., and Rush, A. J. (2016). Prediction of nonremission to antidepressant therapy using diffusion tensor imaging. J. Clin. Psychiatry 77, e436–43. doi: 10.4088/JCP.14m09577
- Hamilton, M. (1959). The assessment of anxiety states by rating. *Br. J. Med. Psycho.* 32, 50–55. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8341.1959.tb00467.x
- Hamilton, M. (1960). A rating scale for depression. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 23, 56–62. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.23.1.56
- Howell, B., Choi, K. S., Gunalan, K., Rajendra, J., Mayberg, H. S., and McIntyre, C. C. (2019). Quantifying the axonal pathways directly stimulated in therapeutic subcallosal cingulate deep brain stimulation. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 40, 889–903. doi: 10.1002/hbm.24419
- Klawiter, E. C., Schmidt, R. E., Trinkaus, K., Liang, H. F., Budde, M. D., Naismith, R. T., et al. (2011). Radial diffusivity predicts demyelination in ex vivo multiple sclerosis spinal cords. *NeuroImage* 55, 1454–1460. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage. 2011.01.007
- Korgaonkar, M. S., Rekshan, W., Gordon, E., Rush, A. J., Williams, L. M., Blasey, C., et al. (2015). Magnetic resonance imaging measures of brain structure to predict antidepressant treatment outcome in major depressive disorder. *EBioMedicine* 2, 37–45. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2014.12.002

- Korgaonkar, M. S., Williams, L. M., Song, Y. J., Usherwood, T., and Grieve, S. M. (2014). Diffusion tensor imaging predictors of treatment outcomes in major depressive disorder. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 205, 321–328. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.113. 140376
- Kroenke, K., West, S. L., Swindle, R., Gilsenan, A., Eckert, G. J., Dolor, R., et al. (2001). Similar effectiveness of paroxetine, fluoxetine, and sertraline in primary care: a randomized trial. *JAMA* 286, 2947–2955. doi: 10.1001/jama.286.23.2947
- Lai, C. H., and Wu, Y. T. (2014). Alterations in white matter micro-integrity of the superior longitudinal fasciculus and anterior thalamic radiation of young adult patients with depression. *Psychol. Med.* 44, 2825–2832. doi: 10.1017/ S0033291714000440
- Lee, J. W. K., and Shannon, S. P. (2007). 3 Tesla Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) - Is it ready for prime time clinical applications? *Can. J. Med. Radiat. Technol.* 38, 37–50. doi: 10.1016/S0820-5930(09)60258-9
- Leuchter, A. F., Cook, I. A., Hunter, A. M., and Korb, A. S. (2009). A new paradigm for the prediction of antidepressant treatment response. *Dialogues Clin. Neurosci.* 11, 435–446. doi: 10.31887/DCNS.2009.11.4/afleuchter
- Monroe, S. M., and Anderson, S. F. (2015). Depression: the shroud of heterogeneity. *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 24, 227–231. doi: 10.1177/0963721414568342
- Murphy, M. L., and Frodl, T. (2011). Meta-analysis of diffusion tensor imaging studies shows altered fractional anisotropy occurring in distinct brain areas in association with depression. *Biol. Mood Anxiety Disord.* 1:3. doi: 10.1186/2045-5380-1-3
- Nemeroff, C. B. (1994). The clinical pharmacology and use of paroxetine, a new selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor. *Pharmacotherapy* 14, 127–138.
- Peltier, J., Verclytte, S., Delmaire, C., Deramond, H., Pruvo, J. P., Le Gars, D., et al. (2010). Microsurgical anatomy of the ventral callosal radiations: new destination, correlations with diffusion tensor imaging fiber-tracking, and clinical relevance. J. Neurosurg, 112, 512–519. doi: 10.3171/2009.6.JNS081712
- Pett, M. A. (2016). Nonparametric Statistics for Health Care Research: Statistics for Small Samples and Unusual Distributions, 2nd Edn. Thousand Oaks (CA): SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Riva-Posse, P., Choi, K. S., Holtzheimer, P. E., McIntyre, C. C., Gross, R. E., Chaturvedi, A., et al. (2014). Defining critical white matter pathways mediating successful subcallosal cingulate deep brain stimulation for treatment-resistant depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 76, 963–969. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.03.029
- Rush, A. J., Trivedi, M. H., Wisniewski, S. R., Nierenberg, A. A., Stewart, J. W., Warden, D., et al. (2006). Acute and longer-term outcomes in depressed outpatients requiring one or several treatment steps: A STAR*D report. Am. J. Psychiatry 163, 1905–1917. doi: 10.1176/ajp.2006.163.11.1905
- Schmahmann, J. D., and Pandya, D. N. (2009). Fiber Pathways of the Brain. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Smith, S. M., Jenkinson, M., Johansen-Berg, H., Rueckert, D., Nichols, T. E., Mackay, C. E., et al. (2006). Tract-based spatial statistics: voxel-wise analysis of multi-subject diffusion data. *NeuroImage* 31, 1487–1505. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2006.02.024
- Song, S. K., Sun, S. W., Ju, W. K., Lin, S. J., Cross, A. H., and Neufeld, A. H. (2003). Diffusion tensor imaging detects and differentiates axon and myelin degeneration in mouse optic nerve after retinal ischemia. *NeuroImage* 20, 1714–1722. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2003.07.005
- Song, S. K., Sun, S. W., Ramsbottom, M. J., Chang, C., Russell, J., and Cross, A. H. (2002). Dysmyelination revealed through MRI as increased radial (but unchanged axial) diffusion of water. *NeuroImage* 17, 1429–1436. doi: 10.1006/ nimg.2002.1267
- Song, S. K., Yoshino, J., Le, T. Q., Lin, S. J., Sun, S. W., Cross, A. H., et al. (2005). Demyelination increases radial diffusivity in corpus callosum of mouse brain. *NeuroImage* 26, 132–140. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.01.028
- Tatham, E. L., Hall, G. B. C., Clark, D., Foster, J., and Ramasubbu, R. (2017). The 5-HTTLPR and BDNF polymorphisms moderate the association between uncinate fasciculus connectivity and antidepressants treatment response in major depression. *Eur. Arch. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 267, 135–147. doi: 10. 1007/s00406-016-0702-9
- Taylor, W. D., Kuchibhatla, M., Payne, M. E., MacFall, J. R., Sheline, Y. I., Krishnan, K. R., et al. (2008). Frontal white matter anisotropy and antidepressant remission in late-life depression. *PLoS One* 3:e3267. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0003267

- Thomas, D. R., Nelson, D. R., and Johnson, A. M. (1987). Biochemical Effects of the antidepressant paroxetine, a specific 5-Hydroxytryptamine uptake inhibitor. *Psychopharmacology* 93, 193–200. doi: 10.1007/BF00179933
- Tulloch, I. F., and Johnson, A. M. (1992). The pharmacologic profile of paroxetine, a new selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor. J. Clin. Psychiatry 53, 7–12.
- Undurraga, J., and Baldessarini, R. S. (2012). Randomized, placebo-controlled trials of antidepressants for acute major depression: thirty-year metaanalytic review. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 37, 851–864. doi: 10.1038/n pp.2011.306
- Van Hecke, W., Emsell, L., and Sunaert, S. (2016). Diffusion Tensor Imaging: A Practical Handbook. New York: Springer.
- Vasavada, M. M., Leaver, A. M., Espinoza, R. T., Joshi, S. H., Njau, S. N., Woods, R. P., et al. (2016). Structural connectivity and response to ketamine therapy in major depression: a preliminary study. *J. Affect. Disord.* 190, 836–841. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.11.018
- Voineskos, A. N., Farzan, F., Barr, M. S., Lobaugh, N. J., Mulsant, B. H., Chen, R., et al. (2010). The role of the corpus callosum in transcranial magnetic stimulation induced interhemispheric signal propagation. *Biol. Psychiatry* 68, 825–831. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.06.021

- Vos, T., Lim, S. S., Abbafati, C., Abbas, K. M., Abbasi, M., Abbasifard, M., et al. (2020). Global burden of 369 diseases and injuries in 204 countries and territories, 1990–2019: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease study 2019. *Lancet* 396, 1204–1222. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30925-9
- Winkler, A. M., Ridgway, G. R., Webster, M. A., Smith, S. M., and Nichols, T. E. (2014). Permutation inference for the general linear model. *NeuroImage* 92, 381–397. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.01.060

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Vieira, Coelho, Reis, Portugal-Nunes, Magalhães, Ferreira, Moreira, Sousa and Bessa. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Acupuncture Treatment for Social Defeat Stress

Jun Kawanokuchi^{1,2*}, Ken Takagi^{1,3}, Nobuyuki Tanahashi⁴, Teruhisa Yamamoto³, Nobuyuki Nagaoka³, Torao Ishida¹ and Ning Ma^{1,2}

¹ Institute of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Suzuka University of Medical Science, Suzuka, Japan, ² Division of Health Science, Graduate School of Health Science, Suzuka University of Medical Science, Suzuka, Japan, ³ Department of Acupuncture and Moxibustion Science, Faculty of Health Science, Suzuka University of Medical Science, Suzuka, Japan, ⁴ Department of Clinical Nutrition, Faculty of Health Science, Suzuka University of Medical Science, Suzuka, Japan

Depression is a mood disorder characterized by disordered affect, thoughts, cognition, and behavior. Antidepressant therapy is often the primary treatment for depression. However, antidepressant therapy may cause unwanted side effects, and its effects are slow. Therefore, some patients are seeking alternative treatments for depression, such as acupuncture. However, there are many unclear points regarding the mechanism of the effect of acupuncture on depression. In recent years, we have reported that acupuncture improves the symptoms of mild depression induced by water-immersion stress in a rat model and depression induced by forced swimming in a mouse model. In this study, we examined the effect of acupuncture on the symptoms of social defeat stress (SDS)-induced depression in mice that most closely resemble human symptoms. In this study, we investigated the preventive and therapeutic effects of acupuncture as part of GV20 "Bai-Hui" and Ex-HN3 "Yintang" on model mice with depression induced by SDS. To examine the mechanism of the preventive and therapeutic effects of acupuncture on depression model mice, we examined the expression of neurotrophic factors in the brains of SDS mice. Two weeks of simultaneous acupuncture stimulation as part of GV20 and Ex-HN3 restored SDS-reduced brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), neurotrophin (NT)-3, and NT-4/5 expression, which was not observed with antidepressants. In contrast, acupuncture stimulation suppressed nerve growth factor (NGF) expression induced by SDS. These results suggest that acupuncture treatment could be effective in correcting the imbalance in the expression of neurotrophic factors. Furthermore, the effects of acupuncture on the expression of neurotrophic factors appear earlier than those of antidepressants, suggesting that it may be a useful treatment for depression.

Keywords: depression, social defeat stress, acupuncture, neurotrophic factors, BDNF, NT-3

INTRODUCTION

In recent years, the number of patients with psychiatric disorders has increased in many countries, including Japan. According to a survey conducted in 2017, depressive disorder is a common mental illness affecting more than 300 million people of all ages worldwide (WHO Fact Sheet 2017 on Depression) (WHO, 2017). Depression is a mood disorder characterized by disordered affect,

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ravid Doron, Open University of Israel, Israel

Reviewed by:

Serge Campeau, University of Colorado Boulder, United States Keren Nitzan, Open University of Israel, Israel

> ***Correspondence:** Jun Kawanokuchi kawa-jun@suzuka-u.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 25 March 2021 Accepted: 05 July 2021 Published: 28 July 2021

Citation:

Kawanokuchi J, Takagi K, Tanahashi N, Yamamoto T, Nagaoka N, Ishida T and Ma N (2021) Acupuncture Treatment for Social Defeat Stress. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:685433. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.685433 thoughts, cognition, and behavior. Social loss due to depression is widespread as it may cause suicide and obstacles in work and school.

Depression is commonly treated with psychotherapy, antidepressant therapy (Kirsch et al., 2008), and/or electroconvulsive therapy (Schlaepfer et al., 2010). Antidepressant therapy is often the primary treatment for depression. However, antidepressant therapy may cause unwanted side effects, and its effects are slow (Khawam et al., 2006; Cipriani et al., 2018). In addition, about one-third of patients are known to have treatment-resistant depression to multiple antidepressants (Al-Harbi, 2012). Therefore, some patients are seeking alternative treatments for depression, such as acupuncture therapy (Qureshi and Al-Bedah, 2013).

Acupuncture is a traditional Chinese method widely used for treating a variety of physical and mental health problems. John Kim (2007) reviewed the biological mechanisms of acupuncture and the effectiveness of electroacupuncture stimulation on depression as part of GV20 "Bai-Hui" and Ex-HN3 "Yintang." It has been reported that acupuncture at the acupoints GV20 and Ex-HN3 can induce sedation and provide relief from stress in animals and humans (Litscher, 2004; Paraskeva et al., 2004; Kim and Nam, 2006). A pilot study by Yeung et al. (2011) suggested that acupuncture is safe, well-tolerated, and effective for partial and non-responders to antidepressants. Discussions on the standardization of acupuncture points began in 2003, and the "WHO Standard Acupuncture Point Locations in the Western Pacific Region" (WHO Standard) containing these acupuncture points were released in 2008 (WHO, 2008). However, there are many unclear points regarding the mechanism of the effect of acupuncture on depression. Animal studies are commonly used in depression research, but few have investigated the effects of acupuncture on depression. Dos Santos et al. (2008) reported that depression model rats induced by forced swimming (FS) stimulated with electroacupuncture at the SP-36 "Zusanli" and Sp-6 "Sanyinjiao" points with electroacupuncture showed antidepressant effects comparable to those of the antidepressant imipramine. In addition, verification of the effect of electroacupuncture at the GV20 and Ex-HN3 points (Liu et al., 2007), GV20 and Sp-6 points (You et al., 2010), or GV20 and EX17 "An-Mian" We have reported that acupuncture, as part of GV20 and Ex-HN3, improves the symptoms of a rat model of mild depression induced by water-immersion stress (Tanahashi et al., 2016; Takagi et al., 2017) and a mouse model of depression induced by FS (Yamamoto et al., 2018). Social defeat stress (SDS) in mice has been developed as a new ethological model of depression that more closely models the psychological stress that humans can experience during antagonistic social interactions (Golden et al., 2011; Toyoda, 2017). Since the SDSinduced depression model is caused by mental stress due to competition and defeat between individuals, it is considered that the SDS model reproduces human depression more than the previous animal models. In this study, we examined the effects of acupuncture on the suppression of depressive-like symptoms in an SDS-induced depression mouse model that is attacked by other animals to mimic the mental stress response that would occur in a more natural environment. Depression-like symptoms

were assessed by measuring changes in immobility time using the forced swimming test (FST), which is used as a screening test for antidepressants. Acupuncture was performed on a pair of acupoints of GV20 and EX-HN3 of SDS mice. GV20 is located at inferior border of the occipital protuberance on the vertical midline of posterior of the head. Ex-HN3 is located at the midpoint of glabella between the inner/medial ends of the eyebrows on the face. The classic tricyclic antidepressant, imipramine, was used as a positive control for treatment.

Many studies have been conducted on the mechanisms of depression development in humans and animals. One of the leading hypotheses is the "Neurotrophic factor hypothesis," which explains that the decreased expression of neurotrophic factor, such as a brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), is related to the development of depression. Neurotrophic factors are composed of four types of secretory proteins: nerve growth factor (NGF), BDNF, neurotrophin-3 (NT-3), and neurotrophin-4/5 (NT-4/5). Focusing on these neurotrophic factors, we investigated the therapeutic mechanism of acupuncture in SDSinduced depression model mice.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experimental Animals

All protocols were approved by the Animal Experiment Ethical Review Committee of the Suzuka University of Medical Science (permission number: 189). 6-week-old ICR male mice and C57BL/6J male mice were purchased from CLEA Japan, Inc. (Tokyo, Japan). Animals were maintained at a room temperature of $22 \pm 3^{\circ}$ C, $55 \pm 5\%$ humidity, and a 12-h light/dark cycle. Mice were given free access to commercially available animal feed (CE-2; CLEA Japan, Inc.) and water. Seven-week-old C57BL/6J mice were acclimatized to handling for 1 week before the start of the experiment. In this study, male mice were used to eliminate the effects of the estrous cycle. The number of animals used in the experiment was set to a minimum of eight animals per group. C57BL/6J mice (n = 64) in eight groups and 48 ICR mice (n = 48) in six groups were used. No mice were excluded from the experiment due to death or abnormalities.

Production of Depressive-Like Symptom in Mice

A depressive-like symptom (increased immobility) was induced in C57BL/6J mice using the SDS method (according to the method of Golden) (Golden et al., 2011). An ICR mouse was housed in a compartment separated by a transparent acrylic divider containing many holes. After a few days of habituation, a C57BL/6J mouse is introduced into this compartment, and the ICR mouse would usually severely attack the C57BL/6J mouse. After several minutes of this social conflict, the C57BL/6J mouse was moved to an adjacent compartment for the remainder of the day. The following day, the C57BL/6J mouse was subjected to social conflict with another ICR mouse. This sequence of physical and psychological stress was repeated for 14 days to increase SDSinduced immobility in C57BL/6J mice. The weight of each mouse was measured weekly.

Acupuncture or Pharmacotherapy in SDS-Treated Mice

A depressive-like symptom (increased immobility) was induced in mice with 2 weeks of SDS. Acupuncture stimulations or imipramine administration were provided as antidepressant therapies for increased immobility of SDS-treated mice. The classic tricyclic antidepressant imipramine was used as a positive control.

First, the animals were divided into two groups. The first group was an experimental group that examined the effect of acupuncture in preventing the increased immobility of SDS-treated mice, and the treatments were conducted during the preparation of the SDS-treated mice (Figure 1). The second group was an experimental group that examined the therapeutic effect of acupuncture on the already developed increased immobility, and the treatments were performed after the SDS-treating period (Figure 2).

These two groups of mice were each randomly divided into four experimental groups (n = 8 per group): (1) Control group: SDS (-), tail restraint (+), saline (+); (2) SDS group: SDS (+), tail restraint (+), saline (+); (3) SDS + Acupuncture group: SDS (+), tail restraint (+), acupuncture (GV20 and Ex-HN3), saline (+); and (4) SDS + Imipramine group: SDS (+), tail restraint (+), and imipramine (+).

Acupuncture Stimulation

In brief, simultaneous horizontal and inward acupuncture stimuli were continuously given for 20 min with insertion to a depth of 5 mm at the "Bai-Hui" (GV20) and "Yintáng" (Ex-HN3) acupuncture points of mice using stainless steel needles (Acupuncture Needle D-Type, diameter: 0.25 mm; length: 15 mm; SEIRIN Co., Ltd., Shizuoka, Japan). These stimulation points and penetration depths were anatomically analogous to those in rats (Figure 3). The method of acupuncture stimulation was based on a previous report (Tanahashi et al., 2016; Takagi et al., 2017; Yamamoto et al., 2018). During acupuncture stimulation, the mouse was fixed with adhesive tape on its tail in an overturned cage. These acupuncture stimuli were performed 10 days out of 2 weeks (20 min daily, Monday through Friday). Groups that did not receive acupuncture stimulation were fixed at the same time as the acupuncture group. All acupuncture treatments and fixations were performed between 10:00 and 14:00. The time of day that acupuncture was performed and the frequency of acupuncture were similar in the "preventive" and "therapeutic" groups. It usually takes 4 weeks for imipramine to work, but our previous studies have shown that imipramine can work in 2 weeks while depressive-like symptoms are increasing (Tanahashi et al., 2016).





FIGURE 2 | The schedule of the "therapeutic effect" experiment. The timeline of the procedures for the "therapeutic" group conditions. AP, acupuncture; BW, body weight; ELISA, enzyme-linked immuno sorbent assay; FST, forced swimming test; PCR, polymerase chain reaction; SDS, social defeat stress.



FIGURE 3 | Acupuncture points. Horizontal and inward simultaneous acupuncture stimuli were continued for 20 min with insertion to a depth of 5 mm at the "Bai-Hui" (GV20) and "Yintáng" (Ex-HN3) acupuncture points using stainless steel needles (diameter, 0.25 mm).

Administration of Antidepressant

The dose of antidepressants was set according to previous reports (Porsolt et al., 1977; Adams et al., 2008; Tanahashi et al., 2016). Imipramine (10 mg/kg body weight; Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, United States) was dissolved in saline and administered intraperitoneally 5 days/week for 2 weeks. Groups that did not receive pharmacotherapy were injected intraperitoneally with saline. Saline and imipramine injections were administered within 10 min after acupuncture or fixation.

Forced Swimming Test

Forced Swimming Test was performed using the method described by Porsolt et al. (1977). Mice were placed in a plastic beaker (diameter 15 cm, height 22 cm) containing freshwater at $25 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C to a depth of body height of +5 cm for 6 min. The action of the mouse was recorded with a video camera, and the immobile time for 5 min after excluding the first 1 min from the 6-min recording time was measured. The immobile state is defined as a state in which the mouse suspends most movements

and performs only the limb movements necessary to maintain balance. Brief swimming stops of less than 1 s in stopping time were not counted as immobile time. In all groups, FST was performed between 14:00 and 16:00.

Sample Collection

Mice were euthanized by intraperitoneal injection of barbital sodium salt solution (120 mg/kg) 18–20 h after the last FST. Brains were immediately removed and stored at -80° C, and the right anterior cerebrum was used for molecular biological and biochemical analysis.

RNA Extraction and Reverse Transcription-Polymerase Chain Reaction for Neurotrophic Factors

Total RNA was extracted from brain tissue using the RNeasy Mini kit according to the manufacturer's protocol (Qiagen, Valencia, CA, United States). The amount of RNA was determined spectrophotometrically. cDNAs encoding mouse GAPDH, NGF, BDNF, NT-3, and NT-4/5 were evaluated by reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) using Super Script III (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, United States) and Blend Taq DNA polymerase (Toyobo, Osaka, Japan) in the presence of the specific primers shown in Table 1. To quantify the expression, mRNA levels of neurotrophic factors were also analyzed by real-time RT-PCR using PowerUp SYBR Green Master Mix and ABI Prism 7,000 SDS according to the manufacturer's protocol (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, United States). The specific primers that were used are shown in Table 2. To prevent contamination of genomic DNA, primer sequences were set to amplify regions containing many introns. The Standard Curve Method was used as the

TABLE 1	Primer sets for PCR analysis.

Molecule	Forward primer	Reverse primer
GAPDH	ACTCACGGGAAATTCAACG	CCCTGTTGCTGTAGCCGTA
NGF	CATGGGGGAGTTCTCAGTGT	GCACCCACTCTCAACAGGAT
BDNF	AGCCTCCTCTGCTCTTTCTG	TTGTCTATGCCCCTGCAGCC
NT-3	GCCTACGAGTTTGTTGTTTTC	ATGCAGAGCATAAGAGTCAC
NT-4/5	AGCCGGGGAGCAGAGAAG	ACAAGAGGTCCCACTCAGGA

Primer sequences used for reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) analysis. Annealing temperature and PCR cycles: GAPDH (58°C, 28 cycles), NGF (58°C, 35 cycles), BDNF (62°C, 30 cycles), NT-3 (62°C, 35 cycles), and NT-4/5 (65°C, 33 cycles).

TABLE 2 | Primer sets for real-time PCR.

Molecule	Forward primer	Reverse primer
GAPDH	ATGGGAGTTGCTGTTGAAGTCA	CCGAGGGCCCACTAAAGG
NGF	GATCGGCGTACAGGCAGAAC	CAGTGGGCTTCAGGGACAGA
BDNF	CCAAAGGCCAACTGAAGCAGTA	GCAGCCTTCCTTGGTGTAACC
NT-3	TTCTGCCACGATCTTACAGG	GGCAAACTCCTTTGATCCAT
NT-4/5	AGCGTTGCCTAGGAATACAGC	GGTCATGTTGGATGGGAGGTATC

Annealing temperature and PCR cycles: (55°C, 45 cycles).

quantitation method. A calibration curve was prepared for each reaction system, and the quantitative values were calculated.

ELISA

The expression of cerebral neurotrophic factors was assessed using a Multi-Neurotrophin Rapid Screening ELISA kit (Mouse) according to the manufacturer's protocol (Biosensis, SA, Australia).

Statistical Analysis

Statistical significance was assessed using one-way analysis of variance with Tukey–Kramer *post hoc* test using PRISM (version 5.0; GraphPad Software, La Jolla, CA, United States). Statistical significance was set at p < 0.05.

RESULTS

Physical and Behavioral Studies on the SDS-Treated Mice

First, we investigated the preventive effects of acupuncture in suppressing the development of immobility induced by SDS. There was no significant difference in body weight between the treatment groups during the 2-week SDS induction [F(3, 28) = 0.48915, p = 0.6926] (**Figure 4A**). In the FST, we measured whether mice exposed to SDS entered a state of immobility. The immobile time of animals with immobility tended to increase due to stress. In the SDS group without treatment, the immobile time increased significantly [F(3, 28) = 17.83603, p < 0.0001] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.001) (**Figure 4B**). Simultaneous acupuncture stimulation of GV20 and Ex-HN3 significantly reduced SDS-induced immobility time (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.001) as well as imipramine treatment (SDS vs. SDS+ imipramine, p < 0.001).

In addition, we examined the therapeutic effects of acupuncture on immobility induced by SDS. After stopping exposure to SDS, the immobile time of mice increased for 2 weeks [F(3, 28) = 32.15338, p < 0.0001] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.001). Simultaneous acupuncture stimulation of GV20 and Ex-HN3 significantly reduced SDS-induced immobility time (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.001) as well as imipramine treatment (SDS vs. SDS+ imipramine, p < 0.001) (**Figure 5B**). There was no significant difference in body weight between the groups [F(3, 28) = 0.6794440, p = 0.5720] (**Figure 5A**).

mRNA Expressions of Neurotrophic Factors

To analyze the preventive effects of acupuncture on immobility induced by SDS, we examined the mRNA expression of neurotrophic factors in the brains of SDS mice with ongoing symptoms of depression by RT-PCR and real-time PCR. In the SDS group, mRNA expression of NGF was higher than that in the control group [F(3, 28) = 6.113497, p = 0.0025] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.05). In the SDS+AP and SDS+ imipramine groups, the mRNA expression of NGF was lower than that in the SDS group (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05) (SDS vs. SDS+Imipramine, p < 0.05) (**Figures 6A**, **7A**). Contrary to NGF expression, mRNA



standard deviation; SDS, social defeat stress.



group. AP, acupuncture; SD, standard deviation; SDS, social defeat stress.

expression of BDNF [F(3, 28) = 5.740770, p = 0.0034] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.05), NT-3 [F(3, 28) = 5.169125, p = 0.0057] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.05), and NT-4/5 [F(3, 28) = 7.157457, p = 0.0010] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.05) were significantly lower than those of the control in the brain of SDS mice. In the SDS+AP group, SDS-reduced BDNF (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05), NT-3 (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05), and NT-4/5 (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05) mRNA expression were restored but not in the SDS+ imipramine group (**Figures 6A, 7B,C,D**).

To analyze the therapeutic effects, we examined mRNA expression of neurotrophic factors in the brain of SDS mice, which were treated for 2 weeks after completion of SDS, by RT-PCR and real-time RT-PCR. As with the study of preventive effects, NGF was significantly enhanced in the brain of SDS mice [F(3, 28) = 7.016273, p = 0.0012] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.05). BDNF [F(3, 28) = 10.01787, p = 0.0001] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.05), NT-3 [F(3, 28) = 5.741542, p = 0.0034] (Control vs.

SDS, p < 0.05), and NT-4/5 [F(3, 28) = 9.966482, p = 0.0001] (control vs. SDS, p < 0.05) were significantly suppressed even 2 weeks after the end of SDS (**Figures 6B, 8**).

SDS-reduced mRNA expression of BDNF (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05), NT-3 (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05), and NT-4/5 (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05) were significantly enhanced by acupuncture but not by imipramine (**Figures 6B, 8B,C,D**). Enhanced mRNA expression of NGF by SDS was reduced by acupuncture (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05) and imipramine (SDS vs. SDS+Imipramine, p < 0.05) treatment (**Figures 6B, 8A**).

Protein Expressions of Neurotrophic Factors

Protein expression of neurotrophic factors was observed in the same way as mRNA expression by ELISA. In the brain of SDS mice with ongoing symptoms of depression, NGF



FIGURE 6 | mRNA expressions of neurotrophic factors in the brain of SDS mice. (A) mRNA expressions of neurotrophic factors in the brain of SDS mice with ongoing symptoms of depression. (B) mRNA expressions of neurotrophic factors in the brain after treatment of depression in SDS mice. AP, acupuncture; BDNF, brain-derived neurotrophic factor; GAPDH, glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase; NGF, nerve growth factor; NT, neurotrophin; SD, standard deviation; SDS, social defeat stress.





protein levels were significantly enhanced [F(3, 28) = 4.619710, p = 0.0095] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.01), and BDNF [F(3, 28) = 8.565, p = 0.0003] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.01), NT-3 [F(3, 28) = 6.331818, p = 0.0020] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.01), and NT-4/5 [F(3, 28) = 6.155, p = 0.0024] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.01) levels were significantly suppressed (**Figure 9**). The reduced protein levels of BDNF (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.01), NT-3 (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05) by SDS were significantly enhanced by acupuncture but not by imipramine (**Figures 9B,C,D**). SDS-enhanced NGF protein was suppressed by acupuncture (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05) and imipramine (SDS vs. SDS+Imipramine, p < 0.05) (**Figure 9A**).

In the investigation of the rapeutic effects, we examined the protein levels of neurotrophic factors in the brains of SDS mice treated for 2 weeks after completion of SDS. As with mRNA expression analysis, NGF protein was significantly enhanced [F(3, 28) = 5.583477, p = 0.0039] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.05) in the brains of mice 2 weeks after the end of SDS. Protein levels of BDNF [F(3, 28) = 9.429835, p = 0.0002] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.01), NT-3 [F(3, 28) = 5.188506, p = 0.0056] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.05), and NT-4/5 [F(3, 28) = 5.890445, p = 0.0030] (Control vs. SDS, p < 0.05) were significantly suppressed. SDSreduced protein levels of BDNF (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.01), NT-3 (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05), and NT-4/5 (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05) were significantly enhanced by acupuncture but not by imipramine (**Figures 10B,C,D**). Similar to the study investigating preventive effects, acupuncture and imipramine suppressed SDS-enhanced NGF protein (SDS vs. SDS+AP, p < 0.05) (**Figure 10A**).

DISCUSSION

Many animal studies have examined the state of depression (Cryan et al., 2005; Petit-Demouliere et al., 2005; Tsankova et al., 2006). Some researchers have demonstrated the effects of electroacupuncture at the GV20 "Bai-Hui" and Ex-HN3 "Yintáng" points, GV20, and Sp-6 "Sanyinjiao" points, and GV20 and EX17 "An-Mian" points in depression animal models (Liu et al., 2007; Zhu et al., 2009; You et al., 2010). We have reported that simultaneous acupuncture stimulation as part of GV20 and Ex-HN3 improves the symptoms of a rat model of water-immersion-induced depression (Tanahashi et al., 2016; Takagi et al., 2017) and a mouse model of FS-induced depression (Yamamoto et al., 2018).

For many acupuncture researchers, setting a control stimulus is a very challenging problem in experiments. In addition, it is also necessary to consider whether sham needles can be



used as a control. There are several types of sham needles available today. However, we were not able to obtain any sham needles applicable to animals that could be used as a control for horizontal subcutaneous acupuncture stimulation of the head as in this study. This is because stimulation of a different part of the body than the target acupuncture point usually has an effect on the body and is not suitable as a control. For these reasons, we set up a group with no acupuncture as a control in this series of studies. Takagi et al. (2017) showed that acupuncture with either GV20 or EX-HN3 alone was not effective in suppressing immobility in water-immersion stressed rats. However, there are few studies on the single use of acupuncture points that show efficacy in combinations of two or more. Additional studies will be required to assess the contribution of specific locations, number of points, subdermal stimulation or other inflammatory factors in the effects of acupuncture.

In this study, we examined the effect of simultaneous acupuncture stimulation as part of GV20 and Ex-HN3 using SDS-treated mice that has been developed as a new ethological model of depression that more closely models the psychological stress that humans can experience during antagonistic social interactions. The experiments were performed in two parts. The first was to verify the effect of acupuncture on preventing SDS-induced immobility, and the second was to verify the

effect of acupuncture on SDS-induced immobility that had already developed. 2 weeks of SDS significantly enhanced the immobile time of mice, that is, induced depressive-like symptoms (Figure 4B). Simultaneous acupuncture stimulation, as part of GV20 and Ex-HN3, prevented immobility as well as antidepressants. After the end of SDS, an increase in the immobile time of mice was also observed even 2 weeks later (Figure 5B), revealing that the effects of SDS persisted long after the end of SDS (Figure 5B). Simultaneous acupuncture stimulation as part of GV20 and Ex-HN3 showed a therapeutic effect as well as a suppressive effect on SDS-induced immobility. Previously studies indicated that acupuncture is effective in the neurological system not only as a tool to treat disease, but also as a disease preventive strategy (Li and Wang, 2013). The results of our study showed that simultaneous acupuncture stimulation of GV20 and EX-HN3 can be used not only as a treatment for depression that has already developed, but also as a routine maintenance to avoid depression.

Various theories have been proposed as the causes of depression. The oldest hypothesis is the "monoamine hypothesis," which states that depression may be caused by decreased levels of monoamines in the brain (Nestler et al., 2002; Liu et al., 2007; Schlaepfer et al., 2010). It is also known that acupuncture stimulates monoamines in the brain (Xu et al., 2007;



Murotani et al., 2010). Recently, it has been proposed that decreased neurotrophic factor production, increased glutamateinduced intracellular calcium concentration, and abnormal intracellular signal transduction mechanisms related to neuroplasticity by cortisol via the hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenocortical (HPA) axis are also thought to be the cause of depression (Jacobson and Sapolsky, 1991; Nibuya et al., 1995; Manji et al., 2001; Sanacora et al., 2008). In our previous study, simultaneous acupuncture stimulation of GV20 and Ex-HN3 was shown to reduce blood corticosterone levels in depressed rats (Tanahashi et al., 2016).

In this study, we focused on the expression of neurotrophic factors in the brain, which are key components of depression. To examine the mechanism of preventive and therapeutic effects of acupuncture on depression, we examined the expression of neurotrophic factors in the brains of SDS mice.

The relationship between stress that causes depression and neurotrophic factors has been identified. Stress has been reported to reduce the expression of BDNF mRNA in the hippocampus (Nibuya et al., 1995; Smith et al., 1995). It has also been reported that electroconvulsive stimulation and chronic administration of antidepressants improve the reduction of BDNF mRNA in the rat hippocampus due to stress (Nibuya et al., 1995). Furthermore, chronic administration of tricyclic antidepressants has been reported to increase BDNF and NT-3 protein levels in rodent brains (Okamoto et al., 2003; Tsankova et al., 2006). NT-3 and NT-4/5 are neurotrophic factors that are structurally related to NGF and BDNF. These neurotrophic factors promote the growth and survival of nerve cells, such as BDNF (Barde, 1994; Lindholm, 1994; Zheng et al., 1995; Pérez-Navarro et al., 2000). Unlike NGF and BDNF, there are not many studies currently examining NT-3 and NT-4/5 in depression. Otsuki et al. (2008) examined the expression of NGF, BDNF, NT-3, and NT-4/5 mRNAs in peripheral blood cells of patients with depression and bipolar disorder. They reported that the expression level of NT-3 mRNA decreased in a symptom-dependent manner in these diseases. NT-3 is thought to play a role in the neurobiological processes associated with mood and anxiety disorders. In recent years, it has been proposed that NT-3 is a potential pharmacological target for mood disorders due to its effects on monoamine neurotransmitters, regulation of synaptic plasticity and neurogenesis, enhancement of BDNF signaling, and regulation of the HPA axis (de Miranda et al., 2020). There are even fewer studies on the role of NT-4/5 in depression. Liu et al. (2017) revealed that intranasal administration of recombinant adeno-associated virus (AAV) expressing NT4/5-NAP (Asn-Ala-Pro-Val-Ser-Ile-Pro-Gln, NAPVSIPQ) exerts antidepressant effects in socially isolated mice.

Simultaneous acupuncture stimulation as part of GV20 and Ex-HN3 restored the expression of SDS-reduced BDNF, NT-3,

and NT-4/5. However, imipramine administration suppressed SDS-induced immobility but did not restore these neurotrophic factors. The discrepancy with previous studies is attributed to the effects of treatments on neurotrophic factor recoveries seen in 2 weeks with acupuncture but more time with antidepressants. In addition, differences in animal species or stress types may also be the cause of this discrepancy.

In contrast to neurotrophic factors, such as BDNF, NGF expression was increased in SDS mice. Contrary to our results in SDS, some studies have reported reduced NGF expression in depression (Okamoto et al., 2003). However, increased NGF expression after depressive stress has also been reported (Hadjiconstantinou et al., 2001; de Azevedo Cardoso et al., 2014). Acupuncture stimulation and imipramine suppressed the increase in NGF expression induced by SDS. The reason that shows the behavior only the opposite NGF of neurotrophic factor expression in SDS mouse is still unclear.

As described above, improvements in the production of monoamine and serotonin, the HPA axis, and expression of neurotrophic factors have been proposed as treatments for depression (Jacobson and Sapolsky, 1991; Smith et al., 1995; Manji et al., 2001; Nestler et al., 2002; Okamoto et al., 2003; Adams et al., 2008; Otsuki et al., 2008; Sanacora et al., 2008; Liu et al., 2017; de Miranda et al., 2020). Our studies revealed that acupuncture stimulation ameliorates SDS-induced immobility in mice. The treatment mechanism of acupuncture may be different from that of antidepressants because its effects on neurotrophic factors appear earlier. The therapeutic effects on neurological disorders that have been studied so far have been shown to be related to the mediation of neuroplasticity and regulation of neurotrophic factors and neurotransmitters, but the exact mechanism underlying the effects of acupuncture has not been clarified yet (Xiao et al., 2018). In this study using our SDS-treated mice, it is clarified that simultaneous acupuncture stimulation as part of GV20 and Ex-HN3 strongly restored the expression of neurotrophic factors altered by immobility to their respective normal states, suggesting that this might be a promising therapeutic strategy for depressive disorder.

REFERENCES

- Adams, S. M., Miller, K. E., and Zylstra, R. G. (2008). Pharmacologic management of adult depression. Am. Fam. Physician 77, 785–792.
- Al-Harbi, K. S. (2012). Treatment-resistant depression: therapeutic trends, challenges, and future directions. *Patient Prefer. Adherence* 6, 369–388. doi: 10.2147/PPA.S29716
- Barde, Y. A. (1994). Neurotrophins: a family of proteins supporting the survival of neurons. Prog. Clin. Biol. Res. 390, 45–56.
- Cipriani, A., Furukawa, T. A., Salanti, G., Chaimani, A., Atkinson, L. Z., Ogawa, Y., et al. (2018). Comparative efficacy and acceptability of 21 antidepressant drugs for the acute treatment of adults with major depressive disorder: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. *Lancet* 391, 1357–1366. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32802-7
- Cryan, J. F., Mombereau, C., and Vassout, A. (2005). The tail suspension test as a model for assessing antidepressant activity: review of pharmacological and genetic studies in mice. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 29, 571–625. doi: 10.1016/j. neubiorev.2005.03.009
- de Azevedo Cardoso, T., Mondin, T. C., Wiener, C. D., Marques, M. B., Fucolo Bde, Á, Pinheiro, R. T., et al. (2014). Neurotrophic factors, clinical features and gender differences in depression. *Neurochem. Res.* 39, 1571–1578. doi: 10.1007/s11064-014-1349-4

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by Animal Experiment Ethical Review Committee of Suzuka University of Medical Science (Permission number: 189).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JK, TI, NT, and NM contributed to the conception and design of the study. JK, KT, TY, and NN conducted experiments and organized a database. JK performed the statistical analysis and wrote draft of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

All research and open access publication fees were funded by research funding from Institute of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Suzuka University of Medical Science.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Editage (www.editage.com) for English language editing.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnbeh. 2021.685433/full#supplementary-material

- de Miranda, A. S., De Barros, J. L. V. M., and Teixeira, A. L. (2020). Is neurotrophin-3 (NT-3): a potential therapeutic target for depression and anxiety? *Expert Opin. Ther. Targets* 24, 1225–1238. doi: 10.1080/14728222.2020. 1846720
- Dos Santos, J. G. Jr., Kawano, F., Nishida, M. M., Yamamura, Y., Mello, L. E., and Tabosa, A. (2008). Antidepressive-like effects of electroacupuncture in rats. *Physiol. Behav.* 93, 155–159. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.08.014
- Golden, S. A., Covington, H. E. III, Berton, O., and Russo, S. J. (2011). A standardized protocol for repeated social defeat stress in mice. *Nat. Protoc.* 6, 1183–1191. doi: 10.1038/nprot.2011.361
- Hadjiconstantinou, M., Mcguire, L., Duchemin, A. M., Laskowski, B., Kiecolt-Glaser, J., and Glaser, R. (2001). Changes in plasma nerve growth factor levels in older adults associated with chronic stress. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 116, 102–106. doi: 10.1016/s0165-5728(01)00278-8
- Jacobson, L., and Sapolsky, R. (1991). The role of the hippocampus in feedback regulation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenocortical axis. *Endocr. Rev.* 12, 118–134. doi: 10.1210/edrv-12-2-118
- John Kim, Y.-H. (2007). The effectiveness of acupuncture for treating depression: a review. Altern. Complement. Ther. 13, 129–131. doi: 10.1089/act.2007.13305
- Khawam, E. A., Laurencic, G., and Malone, D. A. Jr. (2006). Side effects of antidepressants: an overview. *Cleve Clin. J. Med.* 73, 351–353. doi: 10.3949/ ccjm.73.4.351

- Kim, M. S., and Nam, T. C. (2006). Electroencephalography (EEG) spectral edge frequency for assessing the sedative effect of acupuncture in dogs. J. Vet. Med. Sci. 68, 409–411. doi: 10.1292/jvms.68.409
- Kirsch, I., Deacon, B. J., Huedo-Medina, T. B., Scoboria, A., Moore, T. J., and Johnson, B. T. (2008). Initial severity and antidepressant benefits: a metaanalysis of data submitted to the food and drug administration. *PLoS Med.* 5:e45. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.0050045
- Li, X., and Wang, Q. (2013). Acupuncture therapy for stroke patients. Int. Rev. Neurobiol. 111, 159–179. doi: 10.1016/b978-0-12-411545-3.00008-0
- Lindholm, D. (1994). Role of neurotrophins in preventing glutamate induced neuronal cell death. J. Neurol. 242, S16–S18. doi: 10.1007/bf00939234
- Litscher, G. (2004). Effects of acupressure, manual acupuncture and laserneedle acupuncture on EEG bispectral index and spectral edge frequency in healthy volunteers. *Eur. J. Anaesthesiol.* 21, 13–19. doi: 10.1017/s0265021504001036
- Liu, F., Liu, Y. P., Lei, G., Liu, P., Chu, Z., Gao, C. G., et al. (2017). Antidepressant effect of recombinant NT4-NAP/AAV on social isolated mice through intranasal route. *Oncotarget* 8, 10103–10113. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget. 14356
- Liu, Q., Yu, J., Mi, W. L., Mao-Ying, Q. L., Yang, R., Wang, Y. Q., et al. (2007). Electroacupuncture attenuates the decrease of hippocampal progenitor cell proliferation in the adult rats exposed to chronic unpredictable stress. *Life Sci.* 81, 1489–1495. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2007.08.033
- Manji, H. K., Drevets, W. C., and Charney, D. S. (2001). The cellular neurobiology of depression. *Nat. Med.* 7, 541–547. doi: 10.1038/87865
- Murotani, T., Ishizuka, T., Nakazawa, H., Wang, X., Mori, K., Sasaki, K., et al. (2010). Possible involvement of histamine, dopamine, and noradrenalin in the periaqueductal gray in electroacupuncture pain relief. *Brain Res.* 1306, 62–68. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2009.09.117
- Nestler, E. J., Barrot, M., Dileone, R. J., Eisch, A. J., Gold, S. J., and Monteggia, L. M. (2002). Neurobiology of depression. *Neuron* 34, 13–25. doi: 10.1016/ s0896-6273(02)00653-0
- Nibuya, M., Morinobu, S., and Duman, R. S. (1995). Regulation of BDNF and trkB mRNA in rat brain by chronic electroconvulsive seizure and antidepressant drug treatments. *J. Neurosci.* 15, 7539–7547. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-11-07539.1995
- Okamoto, H., Shino, Y., Hashimoto, K., Kumakiri, C., Shimizu, E., Shirasawa, H., et al. (2003). Dynamic changes in AP-1 transcription factor DNA binding activity in rat brain following administration of antidepressant amitriptyline and brain-derived neurotrophic factor. *Neuropharmacology* 45, 251–259. doi: 10.1016/s0028-3908(03)00148-5
- Otsuki, K., Uchida, S., Watanuki, T., Wakabayashi, Y., Fujimoto, M., Matsubara, T., et al. (2008). Altered expression of neurotrophic factors in patients with major depression. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 42, 1145–1153. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires. 2008.01.010
- Paraskeva, A., Melemeni, A., Petropoulos, G., Siafaka, I., and Fassoulaki, A. (2004). Needling of the extra 1 point decreases BIS values and preoperative anxiety. *Am. J. Chin. Med.* 32, 789–794. doi: 10.1142/s0192415x04002363
- Pérez-Navarro, E., Canudas, A. M., Akerund, P., Alberch, J., and Arenas, E. (2000). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor, neurotrophin-3, and neurotrophin-4/5 prevent the death of striatal projection neurons in a rodent model of Huntington's disease. J. Neurochem. 75, 2190–2199. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159. 2000.0752190.x
- Petit-Demouliere, B., Chenu, F., and Bourin, M. (2005). Forced swimming test in mice: a review of antidepressant activity. *Psychopharmacology (Berl.)* 177, 245–255. doi: 10.1007/s00213-004-2048-7
- Porsolt, R. D., Le Pichon, M., and Jalfre, M. (1977). Depression: a new animal model sensitive to antidepressant treatments. *Nature* 266, 730–732. doi: 10. 1038/266730a0
- Qureshi, N. A., and Al-Bedah, A. M. (2013). Mood disorders and complementary and alternative medicine: a literature review. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 2013, 639–658. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S43419
- Sanacora, G., Zarate, C. A., Krystal, J. H., and Manji, H. K. (2008). Targeting the glutamatergic system to develop novel, improved therapeutics for mood disorders. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 7, 426–437. doi: 10.1038/nrd2462
- Schlaepfer, T. E., George, M. S., and Mayberg, H. (2010). WFSBP guidelines on brain stimulation treatments in psychiatry. World J. Biol. Psychiatry 11, 2–18. doi: 10.3109/15622970903170835

- Smith, M. A., Makino, S., Kvetnansky, R., and Post, R. M. (1995). Stress and glucocorticoids affect the expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor and neurotrophin-3 mRNAs in the hippocampus. *J. Neurosci.* 15(3 Pt 1), 1768–1777. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-03-01768.1995
- Takagi, K., Tanahashi, N., Amagasu, N., Mizuno, K., Kawanokuchi, J., Yi, G., et al. (2017). Effect of manual acupuncture stimulation at "Bai-Hui" (GV 20) or "Yintang" (Ex-HN3) on depressed rats. J. Acupunct. Meridian Stud. 10, 26–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jams.2016.11.006
- Tanahashi, N., Takagi, K., Amagasu, N., Wang, G., Mizuno, K., Kawanoguchi, J., et al. (2016). Effect of acupuncture stimulation on rats with depression induced by water-immersion stress. *Neurosci. Lett.* 618, 99–103. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet. 2016.02.051
- Toyoda, A. (2017). Social defeat models in animal science: what we have learned from rodent models. *Anim. Sci. J.* 88, 944–952. doi: 10.1111/asj. 12809
- Tsankova, N. M., Berton, O., Renthal, W., Kumar, A., Neve, R. L., and Nestler, E. J. (2006). Sustained hippocampal chromatin regulation in a mouse model of depression and antidepressant action. *Nat. Neurosci.* 9, 519–525. doi: 10.1038/ nn1659
- WHO (2008). WHO Standard Acupuncture Point Locations in the Western Pacific Region. Manila: World Health Organization.
- WHO (2017). Depression and Other Common Mental Disorders: Global Health Estimates. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Xiao, L. Y., Wang, X. R., Yang, Y., Yang, J. W., Cao, Y., Ma, S. M., et al. (2018). Applications of acupuncture therapy in modulating plasticity of central nervous system. *Neuromodulation* 21, 762–776. doi: 10.1111/ner.12724
- Xu, S. F., Zhuang, L. X., Tang, C. Z., and Yang, J. J. (2007). [Effects of acupuncture and embedding thread on central monoamine neurotransmitters in the depression model rat]. *Zhongguo Zhen Jiu* 27, 435–437.
- Yamamoto, T., Kawanokuchi, J., Takagi, K., Tanahashi, N., Mizuno, K., Sunami, Y., et al. (2018). "Antidepressant effects of acupuncture by regulations of neurotrophic factors," in *Proceedings of the 14th International Congress of Neuroimmunology*, Brisbane, QLD.
- Yeung, A. S., Ameral, V. E., Chuzi, S. E., Fava, M., and Mischoulon, D. (2011). A pilot study of acupuncture augmentation therapy in antidepressant partial and non-responders with major depressive disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 130, 285–289. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2010.07.025
- You, W., Shi, Y. J., Han, Y. J., Jia, B. H., and Tu, Y. (2010). [Effect of electroacupuncture of "Baihui" (GV 20)-"Yintang" (EX-HN 3) on the expression of glucocorticoid and glucocorticoid receptor mRNA of the chronic stress model rats]. *Zhen Ci Yan Jiu* 35, 261–266.
- Zheng, J. L., Stewart, R. R., and Gao, W. Q. (1995). Neurotrophin-4/5, brainderived neurotrophic factor, and neurotrophin-3 promote survival of cultured vestibular ganglion neurons and protect them against neurotoxicity of ototoxins. J. Neurobiol. 28, 330–340. doi: 10.1002/neu.480280306
- Zhu, Y., Liu, Q. Y., and Zhuo, L. S. (2009). [Influence of electroacupuncture of "Baihui" (GV 20) and "Sanyinjiao" (SP 6) on hippocampal 5-HT and AChE immuno-activity in chronic depression rats]. *Zhen Ci Yan Jiu* 34, 16–20.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Kawanokuchi, Takagi, Tanahashi, Yamamoto, Nagaoka, Ishida and Ma. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Are Noradrenergic Transmission Reducing Drugs Antidepressants?

Paul J. Fitzgerald*

Department of Psychiatry, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

Major depressive disorder (MDD) remains a significant public health problem worldwide, and revised treatment strategies are therefore urgently needed, including the creation of novel antidepressant compounds or using existing molecular entities in new ways. Etiologic theories of MDD from decades ago have suggested that synaptic deficiencies of monoaminergic neurotransmitters play a causative role in this neuropsychiatric disorder, and that boosting monoamines with drugs such as SSRIs, SNRIs, TCAs, and MAOIs has antidepressant effects and in some individuals can even induce hypomania or mania. While other factors, such as various intracellular molecular pathways and hippocampal neurogenesis, undoubtedly also play a role in MDD, monoaminergic boosting drugs nonetheless have clearly demonstrated antidepressant properties. There is also, however, a body of studies in the preclinical literature suggesting that monoaminergic transmission reducing drugs, including noradrenergic ones, also have antidepressant-like behavioral properties in rodents. Given that there is increasing evidence that the monoamines have u-shaped or Janus-faced dose-response properties, in which a mid-range value is "optimal" in a variety of behavioral and physiological processes, it is plausible that either too much or too little synaptic norepinephrine in key circuits may exacerbate MDD in some individuals. Here we briefly review rodent depression-related behavioral data, focusing on the forced swim test, from three major classes of noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs (alpha2 agonists, beta blockers, alpha1 antagonists), and find much support for the hypothesis that they have antidepressant-like properties. Whether these drugs are antidepressants in human subjects remains to be determined.

Keywords: norepinephrine, noradrenaline, serotonin, SSRI (selective serotonergic reuptake inhibitors), propranolol, clonidine, guanfacine, prazosin

INTRODUCTION

Despite intensive efforts by commercial and academic researchers for many decades, major depressive disorder (MDD) remains a significant source of morbidity and mortality throughout the world (Chen et al., 2017; Schmaal et al., 2017; Hasin et al., 2018; Ingram et al., 2020). Many individuals who experience MDD do not respond completely, or in some cases at all, to existing pharmacological or behavioral treatment modalities, leaving a need for new approaches (Mitchell, 2004; Ruhé et al., 2006; Ulrich et al., 2020).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ravid Doron, Open University of Israel, Israel

Reviewed by:

Juan Francisco Rodríguez-Landa, Universidad Veracruzana, Mexico Keren Nitzan, Open University of Israel, Israel

> *Correspondence: Paul J. Fitzgerald pfitz1940@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 28 February 2021 Accepted: 07 September 2021 Published: 30 September 2021

Citation:

Fitzgerald PJ (2021) Are Noradrenergic Transmission Reducing Drugs Antidepressants? Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:673634 doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.673634 In addition to the demand for improved psychotherapeutic treatments, the field would benefit from the creation of novel pharmacological agents or the repurposing of existing compounds that may, perhaps unexpectedly, have beneficial properties in the treatment of MDD (Ebada, 2017; Demin et al., 2019).

Following the discovery of some of today's widely used antidepressants (MAOIs, TCAs) in the mid-20th century, monoaminergic theories on the etiology of MDD were put forth, suggesting that diminished brain levels of serotonin, norepinephrine (NE), and dopamine are a causative factor in the disorder (Schildkbaut, 1965; Coppen, 1967; Janowsky et al., 1972). In the decades since then, it has become increasingly clear that a number of intracellular molecular pathways (which undoubtedly interact with the extracellular monoamines) also play a role in MDD and the physiological and behavioral responses to antidepressant drugs (Vaidya and Duman, 2001; Tanis and Duman, 2007; Miller et al., 2009; Wohleb et al., 2016), although the continued medical use of antidepressants that boost synaptic monoamines (including SSRIs, SNRIs, NDRIs, TCAs, MAOIs) reinforces the clinical utility of this approach.

For these reasons, it may be surprising to note that in the preclinical literature there is also a significant body of studies suggesting that noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs, such as the alpha2 agonist clonidine, exhibit antidepressant-like behavioral properties under a variety of experimental conditions. This may be a surprising finding since a number of the monoaminergic theories of MDD suggest that elevated monoamines should produce mania or hypomania (Schildkbaut, 1965; Coppen, 1967; Janowsky et al., 1972), and by inference transmission reducing drugs may have mood-stabilizing properties but not necessarily be antidepressants. However, a growing body of evidence suggests that endogenous serotonin, NE, and dopamine have u-shaped or Janus-faced dose-response properties for a range of behaviors, wherein too much or too little signaling may be pathological (Baldi and Bucherelli, 2005; Arnsten, 2007; Vijayraghavan et al., 2007; Giustino et al., 2016; Giustino and Maren, 2018; Groft et al., 2019). In this scenario, perhaps a non-optimal (i.e., decreased or elevated) synaptic concentration of each monoamine may result in MDD, at least in some individuals with the disorder.

Below we briefly review rodent preclinical findings on the depression-related behavioral effects of three major classes of noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs: alpha2 agonists, beta blockers, and alpha1 antagonists. We focus on three major behavioral assays: the forced swim test (FST), the tail suspension test (TST), and the sucrose preference test. We conducted a PubMed database search using the following terms (February 7, 2021): clonidine/guanfacine/dexmedetomidine/propranolol/ carvedilol/nebivolol/metoprolol/atenolol/prazosin/"beta

blocker(s)"/alpha1/alpha2/beta1/beta3 +"forced swim" /"forced swimming"/"tail suspension"/"sucrose preference" /antidepressant-like/depression-like. This literature search yielded a total of 489 publications. Forty-eight were judged to be relevant articles that included data with at least one of the above types of drugs (alpha2 agonists, beta blockers, alpha1 antagonists), in mice or rats that were exposed to at least one of the above three behavioral assays (FST, TST, sucrose preference). To be included, these papers had to be published in the English language, and the 48 that met these criteria are further described in **Table 1**. There was no limit set on how long ago the papers were published. We did not focus on studies that investigated the interaction between natural products or compounds and these noradrenergic agents.

ALPHA2 AGONISTS

Dating back several decades, there is a body of evidence suggesting that alpha2 adrenergic agonists such as clonidine and guanfacine, which inhibit the presynaptic release of NE and activate alpha2 receptors that are also located postsynaptically, have antidepressant-like properties in rodent models. While there are some opposing data suggesting that alpha2 *antagonists* can have antidepressant-like effects (Muguruza et al., 2013; Uys et al., 2017), a number of studies report that alpha2 agonists such as clonidine are therapeutic when administered acutely. A number of these studies indeed suggest that clonidine, by itself, can produce antidepressant-like effects in tests such as the FST (Malinge et al., 1988, 1989; Cervo and Samanin, 1991; Cervo et al., 1992; Asakura et al., 1993, 1994; Skrebuhhova et al., 1999; Masuda et al., 2001; O'Neill et al., 2001; Malikowska et al., 2017).

Clonidine, in many cases, when given at sub-effective doses, can also potentiate the antidepressant-like effects of a wide range of other drugs that have antidepressant properties such as SSRIs, NDRIs, TCAs, MAOIs, 5HT1A agonists, lithium, lamotrigine, and others (Malinge et al., 1988, 1989; Bourin et al., 1991, 1996, 2002; Hascoät et al., 1991; Hascoet et al., 1994; Redrobe and Bourin, 1997, 1998; Skrebuhhova et al., 1999; Kaster et al., 2007; Zeidan et al., 2007; Taksande et al., 2009; Kotagale et al., 2013). In some cases these effects were shown to be counteracted by alpha2 antagonists such as idazoxan or yohimbine, suggesting clonidine achieves its antidepressant-like properties through activation of the alpha2 receptor (Malinge et al., 1988, 1989; Cervo and Samanin, 1991; Masuda et al., 2001; O'Neill et al., 2001; Zeidan et al., 2007).

In contrast to these potentially therapeutic properties of clonidine, it has also been suggested that this drug can promote depression-like behavior in rodents (Kitada et al., 1983; Parale and Kulkarni, 1986; Ferrari et al., 1991; Rénéric et al., 2002), or under some circumstances has no substantial effect either alone or when co-administered with other putative antidepressants (Kitada et al., 1983; Evangelista et al., 1987; Antkiewicz-Michaluk et al., 2017).

It has also been shown that molecular overexpression of alpha2C adrenoceptors can decrease immobility in the mouse FST (Sallinen et al., 1999), perhaps mimicking the antidepressant-like effects of alpha2 agonists such as clonidine. Antidepressant-like effects of two other alpha2 agonists, guanfacine and dexmedetomidine, have also been reported in rodent models (Stone et al., 2011; Mineur et al., 2015, 2018).

Publication	Species	Strain	Sex	Primary Drug	Secondary Drug	Dose (mg/kg)	Route	Repeats	Time Delay	Stress	Test	Effect
O'Neill et al. (2001)	М	BKTO	F	clonidine	none	0.25	S.C.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imn
				clonidine	none	0.5	S.C.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imr
				clonidine	none	1	S.C.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec im
Malikowska et al. (2017)	Μ	CD-1	Μ	clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	dec im
	Μ	CD-1	М	clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	0	60 min	24 h after SPS	FS	n.s.
Asakura et al. (1993)	Μ	ddY	Μ	clonidine	none	0.03	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.3	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc swi
				clonidine	none	0.03	i.p.	0	30 min	48 h soc isol	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	0	30 min	48 h soc isol	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.3	i.p.	0	30 min	48 h soc isol	FS	inc sv
Asakura et al. (1994)	Μ	ddY	М	clonidine	none	0.03	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
(1994)				clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.3	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc sw
				clonidine	none	1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc sw
				clonidine	none	0.03	i.p.	0	30 min	48 h soc isol	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	0	30 min	48 h soc isol	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.3	i.p.	0	30 min	48 h soc isol	FS	inc sw
				clonidine	none	1	i.p.	0	30 min	48 h soc	FS	inc sw
Masuda et al. (2001)	Μ	ddY	М	clonidine	none	0.004	i.p.	0	45 min	none	FS	inc clir
(2001)				clonidine	none	0.02	i.p.	0	45 min	none	FS	inc clir
				clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	0	45 min	none	FS	inc clin
Kaster et al. (2007)	Μ	Swiss	F	clonidine	none	0.06	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
Kotagale et al. (2013)	Μ	Swiss	Μ	clonidine	none	0.015	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	bupropion	0.015, 5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec im
Hascoät et al. (1991)	М	Swiss	М	clonidine	none	0.06	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.125	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc mo
				clonidine	none	0.25	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc mo

55

Publication	Speci	ies Strain	Sex	Primary Drug	Secondary Drug	Dose (mg/kg)	Route	Repeats	Time Delay	Stress	Test	Effect
				clonidine	none	1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc mob
				clonidine	none	0.06	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.125	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.25	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	dec imm
				clonidine	none	0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	n.s.
Valinge et al. (1988)	Μ	Swiss	Μ	clonidine	none	0.015	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
,				clonidine	none	0.06	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc mob
				clonidine	none	0.25	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc mob
				clonidine	none	1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc mob
				clonidine	none	4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc mob
				clonidine	none	16	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc mob
				clonidine	imipramine	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	amitriptyline	0.06, 1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	maprotiline	0.06, 8	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	mianserin	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	viloxazine	0.06, 2	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	citalopram	0.06, 2	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	indalpine	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	fluvoxamine	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	inprindole	0.06, 32	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	nialamide	0.06, 32	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
Bourin et al. (1991)	М	Swiss	М	clonidine	imipramine	0.1, 8	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
v /				clonidine	amitriptyline	0.1, 2	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	maprotiline	0.1, 8	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	citalopram	0.1, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	fluvoxamine	0.1, 8	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	paroxetine	0.1, 8	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
Bourin et al. (1996)	М	Swiss	Μ	clonidine	imipramine	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
. /				clonidine	fluoxetine	0.06, 2	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	trazodone	0.06,	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
						0.5	•					
				clonidine	mianserin	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	gepirone	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
Bourin et al. (2002)	М	Swiss	Μ	clonidine	tranylcypromine	0.06, 0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	phenelzine	0.06, 8	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm

Noradrenergic Reducing Drugs as Antidepressants

Publication	Speci	es Strain	Sex	Primary Drug	Secondary Drug	Dose (mg/kg)	Route	Repeats	Time Delay	Stress	Test	Effect
Hascoet et al. (1994)	Μ	Swiss	М	clonidine	8-OH-DPAT	0.1, 0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
· · /				clonidine	gepirone	0.1, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	ipsapirone	0.1, 1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
Redrobe and Bourin (1997)	Μ	Swiss	М	clonidine	imipramine	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	dec imm
				clonidine	fluoxetine	0.06, 2	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	dec imm
				clonidine	trazodone	0.06, 0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	dec imm
				clonidine	mianserin	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	dec imm
				clonidine	iprindole	0.06, 32	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	n.s.
				clonidine	ritanserin	0.06, 0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	dec imm
				clonidine	ipsapirone	0.06, 1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	dec imm
Redrobe and Bourin (1998)	Μ	Swiss	М	clonidine	8-OH-DPAT	0.06, 1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imn
				clonidine	ritanserin	0.06, 4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imn
				clonidine	ketanserin	0.06, 8	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
Taksande et al. (2009)	Μ	Swiss	Μ	clonidine	none	0.015	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.03	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.06	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imn
				clonidine	imipramine	0.015, 2.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	fluoxetine	0.015, 2.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	paroxetine	0.015, 2.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
Zeidan et al. (2007)	Μ	Swiss	M, F	clonidine	none	0.06	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	agmatine	0.06, 0.001	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imn
Ferrari et al. (1991)	Μ	Swiss	Μ	clonidine	none	0.075	i.p.	0	25 min	none	TS	inc imm
				clonidine	none	0.15	i.p.	0	25 min	none	TS	inc imm
Parale and Kulkarni (1986)	Μ	Wist	М	clonidine	none	0.05	i.p.	0	15 min	none	FS	inc imm
				clonidine	none	0.15	i.p.	0	15 min	none	FS	inc imm
				clonidine	none	0.5	i.p.	0	15 min	none	FS	inc imm
Evangelista et al. (1987)	R	CD-COBS	М	clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
Cervo and Samanin (1991)	R	S-D	М	clonidine	none	0.05	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.05	i.p.	2	30 min	none	FS	dec imm

Noradrenergic Reducing Drugs as Antidepressants

Publication	Speci	ies Strain	Sex	Primary Drug	Secondary Drug	Dose (mg/kg)	Route	Repeats	Time Delay	Stress	Test	Effect
				clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	2	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	none	0.5	i.p.	2	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	b.i.d. for 15 days	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
Cervo et al. (1992)	R	S-D	М	clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	2	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
Kitada et al. (1983)	R	S-D	Μ	clonidine	none	0.3	S.C.	2	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	desipramine	0.3, 20	s.c., i.p.	2	30 min	none	FS	inc imm
Rénéric et al. (2002)	R	S-D	Μ	clonidine	none	0.005	i.p.	2	60 min	none	FS	inc swim
				clonidine	none	0.01	i.p.	2	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.02	i.p.	2	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	0.2	i.p.	2	60 min	none	FS	inc clim
Skrebuhhova et al. (1999)	R	Wist	Μ	clonidine	none	0.1	i.p.	1	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				clonidine	none	1	i.p.	1	30 min	none	FS	dec imm
				clonidine	desipramine	0.1, 10	i.p.	1	15 min	none	FS	dec imm
Antkiewicz- Michaluk et al. (2017)	R	Wist	М	clonidine	none	0.1	i.p	0	60 min	none	FS	inc clim
Mineur et al. (2015)	М	C57	M,	guanfacine	none	0.05	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
	101	001	F	Ū								
				guanfacine	none	0.1	i.p.	0 0	30 min	none	FS FS	n.s.
				guanfacine	none	0.15	i.p.		30 min	none		dec imn
				guanfacine	none	0.3	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				guanfacine	none	0.05	i.p.	q.d. for 15 days	approx 24 h	none	FS	n.s.
				guanfacine	none	0.1	i.p.	q.d. for 15 days	approx 24 h	none	FS	dec imn
				guanfacine	none	0.15	i.p.	q.d. for 15 days	approx 24 h	none	FS	dec imn
				guanfacine	none	0.3	i.p.	q.d. for 15 days	approx 24 h	none	FS	n.s.
Mineur et al. (2018)	Μ	C57	M, F	guanfacine	none	0.15	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	dec imn
				guanfacine	none	0.15	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	dec imn
Parale and Kulkarni (1986)	Μ	Wist	Μ	guanfacine	none	0.15	i.p.	0	15 min	none	FS	inc imm
Stone et al. (2011)	Μ	S-W	Μ	dexmedetomidine	none	0.04 nmol	i.c.v.	0	5 min	none	TS	dec imm
				dexmedetomidine	none	0.1 nmol	i.c.v.	0	5 min	none	TS	dec imm
Al-Tubuly et al. (2008)	М	albino	NS	propranolol	none	1	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	dec late to imm
· /				propranolol	imipramine	1, 10	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	dec late to imm

Fitzgerald

Publication	Spec	ies Strain	Sex	Primary Drug	Secondary Drug	Dose (mg/kg)	Route	Repeats	Time Delay	Stress	Test	Effect
Sekio and Seki (2015)	Μ	CD-1	М	propranolol	LPS	5 μl 400 mM	i.c.v.	0	24 h	none	FS	n.s.
				propranolol	LPS	5 μl 400 mM	i.c.v.	0	24 h	none	TS	n.s.
Zhang et al. (2009)	Μ	FVB	Μ	propranolol	none	2.5	i.p.	0	45 min	none	FS	n.s.
				propranolol	desipramine	2.5, 20	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
Gu et al. (2012)	Μ	ICR	Μ	propranolol	none	5	i.p.	0	120 min	none	TS	n.s.
Teste et al. (1990)	Μ	NMRI	Μ	propranolol	none	0.12	i.p.	0	60 min	none	TS	n.s.
				propranolol	none	0.5	i.p.	0	60 min	none	TS	n.s.
				propranolol	none	2	i.p.	0	60 min	none	TS	n.s.
				propranolol	none	8	i.p.	0	60 min	none	TS	n.s.
Pesarico et al. (2014)	Μ	Swiss	Μ	propranolol	none	2	i.p.	0	45 min	none	FS	n.s.
Evangelista et al. (1987)	R	CD-COBS	Μ	propranolol	none	5	i.p.	0	120 min	none	FS	n.s.
Abel and Hannigan (1994)	R	F344	М	propranolol	none	1	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
· · · ·				propranolol	none	3	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	inc imm
				propranolol	none	5	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	inc imm
				propranolol	none	1	i.p.	q.d. for 10 days	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
				propranolol	none	3	i.p.	q.d. for 10 days	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
				propranolol	none	5	i.p.	q.d. for 10 days	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
Finnegan et al. (1987)	R	S-D	М	propranolol	none	5	i.p.	q.d. for 7 days	24 h	none	FS	n.s.
Zaidi et al. (2020)	R	S-D	М	propranolol	none	50/day	in water	given for 36 days	9 days	none	FS	n.s.
				propranolol	none	50/day	in water	given for 36 days	9 days	soc defeat	FS	dec imn
Aisa et al. (2008)	R	Wist	F	propranolol	none	2	S.C.	0	60 min	mat sep	FS	dec imn
Zaidi et al. (2020)	R	S-D	M	nadolol	none	18/day	in chow	given for 36 days	9 days	none	FS	n.s.
				nadolol	none	18/day	in chow	given for 36 days	9 days	soc defeat	FS	dec imn
Park et al. (2012)	М	C57	М	butoxamine	none	5	i.p.	1	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
Al-Tubuly et al. (2008)	M	albino	NS	atenolol	none	5	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	inc later to imm
- *				atenolol	imipramine	5, 10	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
Stone and Quartermain (1999)	Μ	S-W	Μ	betaxolol	none	5	i.p.	0	20 min	none	TS	n.s.
				betaxolol	none	20	i.p.	0	20 min	none	TS	n.s.
Detke et al. (1995)	R	S-D	Μ	betaxolol	none	10	S.C.	2	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
				betaxolol	8-OH-DPAT	10, 0.5	S.C.	2	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
Zaidi et al. (2020)	R	S-D	Μ	bisoprolol	none	15/day	in water	given for 36 days	9 days	none	FS	n.s.

Noradrenergic Reducing Drugs as Antidepressants

Publication	Species	s Strain	Sex	Primary Drug	Secondary Drug	Dose (mg/kg)	Route	Repeats	Time Delay	Stress	Test	Effect
				bisoprolol	none	15/day	in water	given for 36 days	9 days	soc defeat	FS	n.s.
Park et al. (2012)	Μ	C57	М	metoprolol	none	10	i.p.	1	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
Al-Tubuly et al. (2008)	Μ	albino	NS	prazosin	none	5	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	dec laten to imm
			NS	prazosin	imipramine	5, 10	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	inc latenc to imm
Sekio and Seki (2015)	Μ	CD-1	М	prazosin	LPS	5 μl 70 mM	i.c.v.	0	24 h	none	FS	dec imm
· /				prazosin	LPS	5 μl 70 mM	i.c.v.	0	24 h	none	TS	dec imm
Kurosawa et al. (2016)	Μ	CD-1	М	prazosin	inflammatory cytokines	280 µg	i.c.v.	0	24 h	none	FS	dec imm
х <i>У</i>				prazosin	inflammatory cytokines	280 µg	i.c.v.	0	24 h	none	TS	dec imm
Sugimoto et al. (2011)	Μ	DBA/2Cr	Μ	prazosin	none	1	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
· · · ·	Μ	DBA/2Cr	Μ	prazosin	none	5	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
	Μ	DBA/2Cr	М	prazosin	paroxetine	1,5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
	Μ	DBA/2Cr	М	prazosin	paroxetine	5, 5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc imm
	Μ	ICR	М	prazosin	none	1	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
	Μ	ICR	М	prazosin	none	5	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
	Μ	ICR	М	prazosin	paroxetine	1, 5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
	Μ	ICR	М	prazosin	paroxetine	5, 5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc imm
Gu et al. (2012)	Μ	ICR	М	prazosin	none	0.0625	i.p.	0	120 min	none	TS	n.s.
Teste et al. (1990)	Μ	NMRI	М	prazosin	none	1	i.p.	0	60 min	none	TS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	2	i.p.	0	60 min	none	TS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	4	i.p.	0	60 min	none	TS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	8	i.p.	0	60 min	none	TS	n.s.
Pesarico et al. (2014)	Μ	Swiss	Μ	prazosin	none	1	i.p.	0	45 min	none	FS	n.s.
Ribeiro and Pupo (2015)	Μ	Swiss	Μ	prazosin	none	0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	n.s.
х ,				prazosin	none	1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	inc imm
				prazosin	imipramine	0.5, 32	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	inc imm
				prazosin	imipramine	1, 32	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	inc imm
Kaster et al. (2007)	Μ	Swiss	F	prazosin	none	1	i.p.	0	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
Hascoät et al., 1991	Μ	Swiss	Μ	prazosin	none	0.25	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	2	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	0.25	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	n.s.

Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience | www.frontiersin.org

TABLE 1 | Continued

Publication	Species	Strain	Sex	Primary Drug	Secondary Drug	Dose (mg/kg)	Route	Repeats	Time Delay	Stress	Test	Effect
				prazosin	none	0.5	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	1	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	2	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	inc mob
				prazosin	none	4	i.p.	0	30 min	none	TS	inc mob
Stone and	Μ	S-W	Μ	prazosin	none	0.5	i.p.	0	20 min	none	TS	inc imm
Quartermain (1999)												
				prazosin	none	2	i.p.	0	20 min	none	TS	inc imm
Evangelista et al. (1987)	R	CD-COBS	Μ	prazosin	none	3	S.C.	0	90 min	none	FS	n.s.
Poncelet et al. (1987)	R	S-D	Μ	prazosin	desipramine	2, 32	i.p.	0	30 min	none	FS	inc imm
Cervo and Samanin (1991)	R	S-D	М	prazosin	none	3	S.C.	0	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
Detke et al. (1995)	R	S-D	Μ	prazosin	none	1	S.C.	2	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
				prazosin	8-OH-DPAT	1, 0.5	S.C.	2	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
Schreiber and De /ry (1993)	R	Wist	Μ	prazosin	none	0.1	i.p.	2	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
				prazosin	none	0.3	i.p.	2	60 min	none	FS	dec imm
				prazosin	8-OH-DPAT	0.1, 3	i.p.	2	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
				prazosin	8-OH-DPAT	0.3, 3	i.p.	2	60 min	none	FS	n.s.
Stone et al. (2011)	М	S-W	Μ	terazosin	none	1 nmol	i.c.v.	0	5 min	none	TS	inc imm
Wu et al. (2017)	R	S-D	М	benoxathian	none	5 µg	prelimbic infusion	0	10 min	none	FS	inc imm
				benoxathian	none	5 μg	prelimbic infusion	0	10 min	none	SP	dec sucr pref

This table comprises mouse and rat studies from our literature search that used these drugs in the forced swim (FS), tail suspension (TS), or sucrose preference (SP) tests. The "Repeats" column indicates how many times a drug treatment was repeated in that group of animals, where zero repeats indicate a single administration of that drug or drug pair. The "Time Delay" column represents the amount of time between the last (or only) administration of the drug or pair of drugs and when the behavioral test was carried out. The "Stress" column indicates whether an acute or chronic stressor was administered prior to testing. The "Effect" column describes the type of statistically significant outcome in the behavioral test or otherwise shows that the result was not statistically significant (n.s.; p > 0.05). For single drug administration, the Effect column describes the effect relative to vehicle administration. For pairs of drugs, the Effect column compares the behavioral effect of the pair with when one drug alone was given in that experiments that used a prior stressor are marked in red. Experiments that showed a statistically significant antidepressant-like effect are marked in green, whereas those with a depression-like effect are marked in blue. Other abbreviations: [Species: mouse (M), rat (R)], C57BL/GJ (C57), Sprague-Dawley (S-D), Swiss Webster (S-W), Wistar (Wist), [Sex: male (M), female (F)], lipopolysaccharide (LPS), intraperitoneal (i.p.), subcutaneous (s.c.), intracerebroventricular (i.c.v.), once a day (q.d.), twice a day (b.i.d.), social defeat (soc defeat), maternal separation (mat sep), social isolation (soc isol), single prolonged stress (SPS), decreased immobility (dec imm), increased immobility (inc mm), increased surpress.

BETA BLOCKERS

Beta blockers such as propranolol and nadolol (non-selective beta1/2 antagonists), metoprolol and atenolol (beta1), and butoxamine (beta2) can exhibit antidepressant-like activity in the FST (Chopra et al., 1988; Beĭer, 1994; Aisa et al., 2008; Park et al., 2012; Zaidi et al., 2020), including potentiation of sub-effective doses of other putative antidepressants such as baclofen (Aley and Kulkarni, 1990), or antagonizing depression-like effects of other agents (Parale et al., 1987). A mouse study of propranolol and nadolol found that whereas these two drugs did not exhibit therapeutic effects in the TST, propranolol did show an antidepressant-like decrease in TST-induced hyperthermia (Liu et al., 2003). The non-selective beta blocker nebivolol has been shown to counteract the depression-like behavioral and pathophysiological effects of the chemotherapeutic agent cisplatin (Abdelkader et al., 2017). An immunocytochemical study of propranolol showed that it could reduce the number of cells that stained for Fos-like immunoreactivity in various subcortical and cortical regions, resembling standard antidepressants such as imipramine and desipramine (Duncan et al., 1996).

In contrast to these potentially therapeutic properties of beta blockers, it has also been suggested that these drugs can promote depression-like behavior in rodents (Abel and Hannigan, 1994; Stone and Quartermain, 1999; Al-Tubuly et al., 2008) including in the presence of other putative antidepressants (Zhang et al., 2009; Gu et al., 2012), or under some circumstances, they have no substantial effect either alone or when co-administered with other putative antidepressants (Danysz et al., 1986; Evangelista et al., 1987; Finnegan et al., 1987; Teste et al., 1990; Beĭer, 1994; Detke et al., 1995; Pesarico et al., 2014; Sekio and Seki, 2015; Zaidi et al., 2020). A number of studies also suggest that the beta3 agonist amibegron (also called SR58611A) has antidepressant-like properties in rodents (Consoli et al., 2007; Overstreet et al., 2008; Stemmelin et al., 2008, 2010; Tamburella et al., 2010), and it may achieve these effects by modulating serotonergic and noradrenergic signaling that is triggered by activation of beta3 receptors (Claustre et al., 2008).

ALPHA1 ANTAGONISTS

Alpha1 antagonists such as prazosin and benoxathian can also exhibit antidepressant-like activity in the FST or TST (Sekio and Seki, 2015; Kurosawa et al., 2016; Wu et al., 2017), including potentiation of other putative antidepressants such as imipramine (Al-Tubuly et al., 2008). In contrast, it has also been suggested that alpha1 antagonists can promote depression-like behavior (Stone and Quartermain, 1999; Al-Tubuly et al., 2008), including in the presence of other putative antidepressants or electroconvulsive therapy (ECT; Danysz et al., 1986; Poncelet et al., 1987; Teste et al., 1990; Kaster et al., 2007; Sugimoto et al., 2011; Gu et al., 2012; Ribeiro and Pupo, 2015). Under some circumstances they have no substantial depression-related behavioral effect either alone or when co-administered with other putative antidepressants (Evangelista et al., 1987; Malinge et al., 1988, 1989; Cervo and Samanin, 1991; Schreiber and De Vry, 1993; Detke et al., 1995; Sugimoto et al., 2011; Pesarico et al., 2014). In addition, mice expressing constitutively active mutant alpha1A (but not alpha1B) adrenoceptors exhibit antidepressant-like activity in the FST and TST, that is counteracted by prazosin (Doze et al., 2009).

Table 1 summarizes the results from, and experimental parameters used in the above rodent studies on noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs in the FST, TST, and sucrose preference test. A brief analysis of the table suggests a few prominent themes or findings: (1) clonidine is the drug with the most experimental evidence supporting an antidepressant-like role. Those data support its therapeutic-like role across a variety of both mouse and rat strains, in both the FST and TST, and an amplifying beneficial role when paired with a wide range of established antidepressants; (2) there is less support at this time of an antidepressant-like role for various beta blockers and the alpha1 antagonist prazosin, where a number of studies show depression-like effects for these drugs (although other data are supportive). These drugs appear to not have been studied as extensively in these tests as clonidine; (3) very few of the studies used female mice, which should be a priority in future studies, especially considering that the rate of MDD in women is approximately twice that in men (Baxter et al., 2014; Albert, 2015); (4) only a few of the studies used C57BL/6J mice, which are widely used in behavioral neuroscience, and could be combined with studies of additional strains of mice in further investigations; and (5) prior exposure to chronic stress, which can induce MDD in susceptible human subjects (Hosang et al., 2014; Bonde et al., 2016), was rarely used in these studies and should be further addressed with additional experiments.

DISCUSSION

The preclinical data reviewed above address the issue of whether noradrenergic transmission reducing pharmacological agents have antidepressant-like behavioral properties in rodents. While many of these studies, perhaps most numerously and convincingly for the alpha2 agonist clonidine, suggest that these drugs have therapeutic effects, a number of the publications found no effect or depression-like effects, including for the beta blocker propranolol and the alpha1 antagonist prazosin. How do we reconcile such opposing effects across studies for these drugs? Some possibilities are that they may be due to genetic differences across strains or species of animals, varying responses to acute or chronic stress, or in some cases different behavioral tests that were used. Another explanation is that since there may be a u-shaped or Janusfaced dose-response relationship for noradrenergic signaling (Arnsten, 2007; Giustino et al., 2016; Giustino and Maren, 2018), the different drug doses used in the above studies could have opposing behavioral effects, including through interaction with divergent cortical and subcortical circuits,

Noradrenergic Reducing Drugs as Antidepressants

which may vary across species and strain. If alpha2 agonists such as clonidine and guanfacine really do have more robust antidepressant-like properties than beta blockers and alpha1 antagonists, this may relate to the more general effect of alpha2 agonists decreasing the presynaptic release of NE (Gresch et al., 1995; Van Gaalen et al., 1997), which would in principle affect signaling at all subtypes of adrenoceptors simultaneously.

A number of the studies reviewed above investigated the interaction of noradrenergic transmission reducing agents with other types of drugs. Several of these studies suggest that these noradrenergic drugs can potentiate the antidepressant-like effects of SSRIs or 5HT1A agonists (Malinge et al., 1988, 1989; Bourin et al., 1991, 1996; Hascoet et al., 1994; Redrobe and Bourin, 1997, 1998; Taksande et al., 2009), although not all studies or data were supportive (Redrobe and Bourin, 1998; Rénéric et al., 2002). Despite these discrepancies, this may be a treatment strategy that has clinical ramifications for the pharmacotherapy of MDD in human subjects. It has been previously suggested (Dremencov et al., 2007a,b; Guiard et al., 2008; Fitzgerald and Watson, 2019) that serotonin and NE may have functionally opposed properties, which is consistent with the hypothesis that noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs can amplify the effects of SSRIs under some conditions. We also suggest here, consistent with a statement in our prior publication (Polis et al., 2019), that noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs may be antidepressants in a subset of humans suffering from MDD, who would also be responsive to the rapidly acting antidepressant ketamine, and to ECT. In this scenario, noradrenergic transmission reducing agents may interact with glutamatergic signaling to chronically suppress neural hyperexcitability associated with some cases of MDD (Figure 1), and possibly have rapid therapeutic onset like ketamine (Polis et al., 2019). While the molecular mechanisms through which noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs may achieve antidepressant-like effects are not well understood at this time, one possibility is that they selectively dampen certain intracellular signaling pathways after acting upon alpha and beta-adrenergic G protein-coupled receptors. There is already evidence, for example, that NE modulates the Ras/MAPK, PI3K/Akt, JAK/STAT pathways (Muthalif et al., 1998; Yanagawa et al., 2010; Guo et al., 2013; Maity et al., 2020).

One might argue that noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs are, based on monoaminergic theories of mood disorders, more likely to have mood-stabilizing than antidepressant properties. After all, beta blockers such as propranolol have historically been more associated with induction of MDD or depressive-like symptomatology (Koella, 1985; Rosen and Kostis, 1985) (but also see: Kim et al., 2019; Kessing et al., 2020), or with attenuation of hypomania or mania (Emrich et al., 1979; Nemeth and Mckenzie Chustz, 2020), where the latter property has also been attributed to clonidine (Hardy et al., 1986; Nemeth and Mckenzie Chustz, 2020). One possibility is that if these drugs really are antidepressants under some conditions, they achieve these effects in individuals who exhibit



neural "decoupling" of NE with dopamine in mood-related circuits. In such an individual, elevated noradrenergic signaling may result in MDD rather than dopamine-facilitated hypomania or mania (Diehl and Gershon, 1992). Since MDD is also associated with systemic inflammation (Miller et al., 2009), noradrenergic transmission reducing agents may also produce antidepressant effects by counteracting neuroinflammation (Chen et al., 2015; Ding et al., 2019; Apple et al., 2020; **Figure 1**).

In conclusion, while there are conflicting data in rodents as to whether noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs have antidepressant-like properties, a number of studies reviewed above support this hypothesis, at least under some experimental conditions. At present, it is not clear whether neural noradrenergic transmission is elevated or suppressed in MDD (Waldmeier, 1981), where perhaps each state exists in different individuals. For these reasons, additional preclinical, mechanistic studies are needed, including those that induce depression-like behavior in animal models through the use of chronic mild stress. Based on the foundation of preclinical studies reviewed briefly here, further investigation of noradrenergic transmission reducing drugs in human mood disorders also appears warranted.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author alone conceived of, researched, wrote, and edited this publication.

REFERENCES

- Abdelkader, N. F., Saad, M. A., and Abdelsalam, R. M. (2017). Neuroprotective effect of nebivolol against cisplatin-associated depressive-like behavior in rats. *J. Neurochem.* 141, 449–460. doi: 10.1111/jnc.13978
- Abel, E. L., and Hannigan, J. H. (1994). The immobility response in the forced swim test: paradoxical effect of imipramine. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 258, 261–264. doi: 10.1016/0014-2999(94)90488-x
- Aisa, B., Tordera, R., Lasheras, B., Del Río, J., and Ramírez, M. J. (2008). Effects of maternal separation on hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal responses, cognition and vulnerability to stress in adult female rats. *Neuroscience* 154, 1218–1226. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2008.05.011
- Albert, P. R. (2015). Why is depression more prevalent in women? J. Psychiatry Neurosci. 40, 219–221. doi: 10.1503/jpn.150205
- Aley, K., and Kulkarni, S. (1990). Effect of baclofen, a GABAB-agonist, on forced swimming-induced immobility in mice. Arch. Int. Pharmacodyn. Ther. 307, 18–31.
- Al-Tubuly, R. A., Aburawi, S. M., Alghzewi, E. A., Gorash, Z. M., and Errwami, S. (2008). The effect of sympathetic antagonists on the antidepressant action of alprazolam. *Libyan J. Med.* 3, 78–83. doi: 10.4176/080101
- Antkiewicz-Michaluk, L., Romańska, I., W∡sik, A., and Michaluk, J. (2017). Antidepressant-like effect of the endogenous neuroprotective amine, 1MeTIQ in clonidine-induced depression: behavioral and neurochemical studies in rats. *Neurotox. Res.* 32, 94–106. doi: 10.1007/s12640-017-9715-z
- Apple, C. G., Miller, E. S., Loftus, T. J., Kannan, K. B., Thompson, C. W., Lopez, M. C., et al. (2020). Effect of β-blockade on the expression of regulatory MicroRNA after severe trauma and chronic stress. J. Am. Coll. Surg. 230, 121–129. doi: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2019.09.011
- Arnsten, A. F. T. (2007). Catecholamine and second messenger influences on prefrontal cortical networks of "representational knowledge": a rational bridge between genetics and the symptoms of mental illness. *Cereb. Cortex* 17, i6–i15. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhm033
- Asakura, W., Matsumoto, K., Ohta, H., Watanabe, H., Asakura, W., Matsumoto, K., et al. (1993). Effect of α 2-adrenergic drugs on REM sleep deprivation-induced increase in swimming activity. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 46, 111–115. doi: 10.1016/0091-3057(93)90325-n
- Asakura, W., Matsumoto, K., Ohta, H., Watanabe, H., Matsumoto, K., Ohta, H., et al. (1994). Monoamine depletion attenuates the rem sleep deprivationinduced increase in clonidine response in the forced swimming test. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 49, 79–84. doi: 10.1016/0091-3057(94)90459-6
- Baldi, E., and Bucherelli, C. (2005). The inverted "u-shaped" dose-effect relationships in learning and memory: modulation of arousal and consolidation. *Nonlinearity Biol. Toxicol. Med.* 3, 9–21. doi: 10.2201/nonlin. 003.01.002
- Baxter, A. J., Scott, K. M., Ferrari, A. J., Norman, R. E., Vos, T., and Whiteford, H. A. (2014). Challenging the myth of an "epidemic" of common mental disorders: trends in the global prevalence of anxiety and depression between 1990 and 2010. *Depress. Anxiety* 31, 506–516. doi: 10.1002/da. 22230
- Befer, E. (1994). [A comparative evaluation of the antidepressive activity of different β-adrenoblockaders]. *Eksp. Klin. Farmakol.* 57, 20–21.
- Bonde, J. P., Utzon-Frank, N., Bertelsen, M., Borritz, M., Eller, N. H., Nordentoft, M., et al. (2016). Risk of depressive disorder following disasters and military deployment: systematic review with meta-analysis. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 208, 330–336. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.114.157859
- Bourin, M., Colombel, M.-C., Malinge, M., and Bradwejn, J. (1991). Clonidine as a sensitizing agent in the forced swimming test for revealing antidepressant activity. J. Psychiatry Neurosci. 16, 199–203.
- Bourin, M., Hascoët, M., Colombel, M., Coutts, R. T., and Baker, G. B. (2002). Clonidine potentiates the effects of tranylcypromine, phenelzine and two analogues in the forced swimming test in mice. *J. Psychiatry Neurosci.* 27, 178–185.
- Bourin, M., Hascoet, M., Colombel, M.-C., Redrobe, J. P., and Baker, G. B. (1996). Differential effects of clonidine, lithium and quinine in the forced swimming test in mice for antidepressants: possible roles of serotoninergic systems. *Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 6, 231–236. doi: 10.1016/0924-977x(96) 00025-9

- Cervo, L., Ross, C., and Samanin, R. (1992). The role of serotonin and dopamine in brain in the antidepressant-like effect of clonidine in the forced swimming test. *Neuropharmacology* 3, 331–335. doi: 10.1016/0028-3908(92)90064-v
- Cervo, L., and Samanin, R. (1991). Clonidine causes antidepressant-like effects in rats by activating a2-adrenoceptors outside the locus coeruleus. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 193, 309–313. doi: 10.1016/0014-2999(91)90144-f
- Chen, Y., Bennett, D., Clarke, R., Guo, Y., Yu, C., Bian, Z., et al. (2017). Patterns and correlates of major depression in Chinese adults: a crosssectional study of 0.5 million men and women. *Psychol. Med.* 47, 958–970. doi: 10.1017/S0033291716002889
- Chen, X., Zhao, C., Li, X., Wang, T., Li, Y., Cao, C., et al. (2015). Terazosin activates Pgk1 and Hsp90 to promote stress resistance. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 11, 19–25. doi: 10.1038/nchembio.1657
- Chopra, K., Kunchandy, J., and Kulkarni, S. K. (1988). Benzodiazepine inverse agonist FG-7142-induced delayed behavioral depression in mice. Arch. Int. Pharmacodyn. Ther. 294, 56–63.
- Claustre, Y., Leonetti, M., Santucci, V., Bougault, I., Desvignes, C., Rouquier, L., et al. (2008). Effects of the β 3-adrenoceptor (Adrb3) agonist SR58611A (amibegron) on serotonergic and noradrenergic transmission in the rodent: relevance to its antidepressant/anxiolytic-like profile. *Neuroscience* 156, 353–364. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2008.07.011
- Consoli, D., Leggio, G. M., Mazzola, C., Micale, V., and Drago, F. (2007). Behavioral effects of the β 3 adrenoceptor agonist SR58611A: is it the putative prototype of a new class of antidepressant/anxiolytic drugs? *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 573, 139–147. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2007.06.048
- Coppen, A. (1967). The biochemistry of affective disorders. Br. J. Psychiatry 113, 1237–1264. doi: 10.1192/bjp.113.504.1237
- Danysz, W., Kostowski, W., Kozak, W., and Hauptmann, M. (1986). On the role of noradrenergic neurotransmission in the action of desipramine and amitriptyline in animal models of depression. *Pol. J. Pharmacol. Pharm.* 38, 285–298.
- Demin, K. A., Sysoev, M., Chernysh, M. V., Savva, A. K., Koshiba, M., Wappler-Guzzetta, E. A., et al. (2019). Animal models of major depressive disorder and the implications for drug discovery and development. *Expert Opin. Drug Discov.* 14, 365–378. doi: 10.1080/17460441.2019.1575360
- Detke, M. J., Wieland, S., and Lucki, I. (1995). Blockade of the antidepressant-like effects of 8.0H-DPAT, buspirone and desipramine in the rat forced swim test by 5HTIA receptor antagonists. *Psychopharmacology* 119, 47–54. doi: 10.1007/BF02246053
- Diehl, D. J., and Gershon, S. (1992). The role of dopamine in mood disorders. Compr. Psychiatry 33, 115–120. doi: 10.1016/0010-440x(92)90007-d
- Ding, M., Chen, Y., Luan, H., Zhang, X., Zhao, Z., and Wu, Y. (2019). Dexmedetomidine reduces inflammation in traumatic brain injury by regulating the inflammatory responses of macrophages and splenocytes. *Exp. Ther. Med.* 18, 2323–2331. doi: 10.3892/etm.2019.7790
- Doze, V. A., Handel, E. M., Jensen, K. A., Darsie, B., Luger, E. J., Haselton, J. R., et al. (2009). α1A- and α1B-adrenergic receptors differentially modulate antidepressant-like behavior in the mouse. *Brain Res.* 1285, 148–157. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2009.06.035
- Dremencov, E., El Mansari, M., and Blier, P. (2007a). Distinct electrophysiological effects of paliperidone and risperidone on the firing activity of rat serotonin and norepinephrine neurons. *Psychopharmacology* 194, 63–72. doi: 10.1007/s00213-007-0818-8
- Dremencov, E., El Mansari, M., and Blier, P. (2007b). Noradrenergic augmentation of escitalopram response by risperidone: electrophysiologic studies in the rat brain. *Biol. Psychiatry* 61, 671–678. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2006.05.015
- Duncan, G., Knapp, D., Johnson, K., and Breese, G. (1996). Functional classification of antidepressants based on antagonism of swim stress-induced fos-like immunoreactivity. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 277, 1076–1089.
- Ebada, M. E. (2017). Drug repurposing may generate novel approaches to treating depression. J. Pharm. Pharmacol. 69, 1428–1436. doi: 10.1111/jphp.12815
- Emrich, H. M., von Zerssen, D., Möller, H. J., Kissling, W., Cording, C., Schietsch, H. J., et al. (1979). Action of propranolol in mania: comparison of effects of the d- and the l-stereoisomer. *Pharmakopsychiatr. Neuropsychopharmakol.* 12, 295–304. doi: 10.1055/s-0028-1094624
- Evangelista, S., Borsini, F., and Meli, A. (1987). Evidence that muscimol acts in the forced swimming test by activating the rat dopaminergic system. *Life Sci.* 41, 2679–2684. doi: 10.1016/0024-3205(87)90283-9

- Ferrari, F., Cassinadri, M., Tartoni, P. L., and Tampieri, A. (1991). Effects of B-HT 920 in the tail-suspension test. *Pharmacol. Res.* 24, 75–81. doi: 10.1016/1043-6618(91)90067-8
- Finnegan, K., Terwillger, M. M., Berger, P. A., Holhster, L. E., and Csernansky, J. G. (1987). A comparison of the neurochemical and behavioral effects of clenbuterol and desipramine.. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 134, 131–136. doi: 10.1016/0014-2999(87)90158-0
- Fitzgerald, P. J., and Watson, B. O. (2019). *in vivo* electrophysiological recordings of the effects of antidepressant drugs. *Exp. Brain Res.* 237, 1593–1614. doi: 10.1007/s00221-019-05556-5
- Giustino, T. F., Fitzgerald, P. J., and Maren, S. (2016). Revisiting propranolol and PTSD: memory erasure or extinction enhancement? *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 130, 26–33. doi: 10.1016/j.nlm.2016.01.009
- Giustino, T. F., and Maren, S. (2018). Noradrenergic modulation of fear conditioning and extinction. *Front. Behav. Neurosci.* 12:43. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh. 2018.00043
- Gresch, P. J., Sved, F., Zigroond, J., and Finlay, J. M. (1995). Local influence of endogenous norepinephrine on extracellular dopamine in rat medial prefrontal cortex. J. Neurochem. 65, 111–116. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1995.65010111.x
- Groft, M. L., Normann, M. C., Nicklas, P. R., Jagielo-Miller, J. E., and McLaughlin, P. J. (2019). Biphasic effects of 5-HT1A agonism on impulsive responding are dissociable from effects on anxiety in the variable consecutive number task. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch. Pharmacol.* 392, 1455–1464. doi: 10.1007/s00210-019-01684-5
- Gu, L., Liu, Y.-J., Wang, Y.-B., and Yi, L. T. (2012). Role for monoaminergic systems in the antidepressant-like effect of ethanol extracts from *Hemerocallis citrina*. J. Ethnopharmacol. 139, 780–787. doi: 10.1016/j.jep.2011.11.059
- Guiard, B. P., El Mansari, M., Merali, Z., and Blier, P. (2008). Functional interactions between dopamine, serotonin and norepinephrine neurons: an in-vivo electrophysiological study in rats with monoaminergic lesions. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 11, 625–639. doi: 10.1017/S1461145707008383
- Guo, K., Ma, Q., Li, J., Wang, Z., Shan, T., Li, W., et al. (2013). Interaction of the sympathetic nerve with pancreatic cancer cells promotes perineural invasion through the activation of STAT3 signaling. *Mol. Cancer Ther.* 12, 264–273. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-12-0809
- Hardy, M.-C., Lecrubier, Y., and Widlocher, D. (1986). Efficacy of clonidine in 24 patients with acute mania. Am. J. Psychiatry 143, 1450–1453. doi: 10.1176/ajp.143.11.1450
- Hascoät, M., Bourin, M., and Bradwejn, J. (1991). Behavioral models in mice. implication of the α noradrenergic system. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 15, 825–840. doi: 10.1016/0278-5846(91)90011-0
- Hascoet, M., Bourin, M., and Khimake, S. (1994). Additive effect of lithium and clonidine with 5-HT1A agonists in the forced swimming test. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 18, 381–396. doi: 10.1016/0278-5846(94)90070-1
- Hasin, D. S., Sarvet, A. L., Meyers, J. L., Saha, T. D., Ruan, W. J., Stohl, M., et al. (2018). Epidemiology of adult DSM-5 major depressive disorder and its specifiers in the United States. *JAMA Psychiatry* 75, 336–346. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.4602
- Hosang, G. M., Shiles, C., Tansey, K. E., McGuffin, P., and Uher, R. (2014). Interaction between stress and the BDNF Val66Met polymorphism in depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Med.* 12:7. doi: 10.1186/1741-7015-12-7
- Ingram, W. M., Baker, A. M., Bauer, C. R., Brown, J. P., Goes, F. S., Larson, S., et al. (2020). Defining major depressive disorder cohorts using the EHR: multiple phenotypes based on ICD-9 codes and medication orders. *Neurol. Psychiatry Brain Res.* 36, 18–26. doi: 10.1016/j.npbr.2020.02.002
- Janowsky, D. S., El-Yousef, M. K., Davis, J. M., and Sekerke, H. J. (1972). A cholinergic-adrenergic hypothesis of mania and depression. *Lancet* 2, 632–635. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(72)93021-8
- Kaster, M. P., Raupp, I., Binfaré, R. W., Andreatini, R., and Rodrigues, A. L. S. (2007). Antidepressant-like effect of lamotrigine in the mouse forced swimming test: evidence for the involvement of the noradrenergic system. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 565, 119–124. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2007.03.003
- Kessing, L. V., Rytgaard, H. C., Ekstrøm, C. T., Torp-Pedersen, C., Berk, M., and Gerds, T. A. (2020). Antihypertensive drugs and risk of depression: a nationwide population-based study. *Hypertension* 76, 1263–1279. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.120.15605

- Kim, C., Duan, L., Phan, D. Q., and Lee, M. S. (2019). Frequency of utilization of β blockers in patients with heart failure and depression and their effect on mortality. *Am. J. Cardiol.* 124, 746–750. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2019. 05.054
- Kitada, Y., Miyauchi, T., Kosasa, T., and Satoh, S. (1983). Further studies on the suppressing effect of isoproterenol on the immobility-reducing action of desipramine in the forced swimming test. *Jpn. J. Pharmacol.* 33, 867–873. doi: 10.1254/jjp.33.867
- Koella, W. P. (1985). CNS-related (side-)effects of blockers with special reference to mechanisms of action. *Eur. J. Clin. Pharmacol.* 28, 55–63. doi: 10.1007/BF00543711
- Kotagale, N. R., Tripathi, S. J., Aglawe, M. M., Chopde, C. T., Umekar, M. J., and Taksande, B. G. (2013). Evidences for the agmatine involvement in antidepressant like effect of bupropion in mouse forced swim test. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 107, 42–47. doi: 10.1016/j.pbb.2013.03.019
- Kurosawa, N., Shimizu, K., and Seki, K. (2016). The development of depression-like behavior is consolidated by IL-6-induced activation of locus coeruleus neurons and IL-1β-induced elevated leptin levels in mice. *Psychopharmacology* 233, 1725–1737. doi: 10.1007/s00213-015-4084-x
- Liu, X., Peprah, D., and Gershenfeld, H. K. (2003). Tail-suspension induced hyperthermia: a new measure of stress reactivity. J. Psychiatr. Res. 37, 249–259. doi: 10.1016/s0022-3956(03)00004-9
- Maity, S., Chandanathil, M., Millis, R. M., and Connor, S. A. (2020). Norepinephrine stabilizes translation-dependent, homosynaptic long-term potentiation through mechanisms requiring the cAMP sensor Epac, mTOR and MAPK. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 52, 3679–3688. doi: 10.1111/ejn. 14735
- Malikowska, N., Fijakowski, €., Nowaczyk, A., Popik, P., and Saat, K. (2017). Antidepressant-like activity of venlafaxine and clonidine in mice exposed to single prolonged stress—a model of post-traumatic stress disorder. Pharmacodynamic and molecular docking studies. *Brain Res.* 1673, 1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2017.08.001
- Malinge, M., Bourin, M., Colombel, M. C., and Larousse, C. (1988). Additive effects of clonidine and antidepressant drugs in the mouse forced-swimming test. *Psychopharmacology* 96, 104–109. doi: 10.1007/BF024 31541
- Malinge, M., Colombel, M., and Bourin, M. (1989). Mechanism of action of clonidine in the forced-swimming test in mice. *Encephale* 15, 37–41.
- Masuda, Y., Ohnuma, S., and Sugiyama, T. (2001). α 2-adrenoceptor activity induces the antidepressant-like glycolipid in mouse forced swimming. *Methods Find. Exp. Clin. Pharmacol.* 23, 19–21. doi: 10.1358/mf.2001.23.1. 619175
- Miller, A. H., Maletic, V., and Raison, C. L. (2009). Inflammation and its discontents: the role of cytokines in the pathophysiology of major depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 65, 732–741. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.11.029
- Mineur, Y. S., Bentham, M. P., Zhou, W.-L., Plantenga, M. E., McKee, S. A., and Picciotto, M. R. (2015). Antidepressant-like effects of guanfacine and sex-specific differences in effects on c-fos immunoreactivity and pairedpulse ratio in male and female mice. *Psychopharmacology* 232, 3539–3549. doi: 10.1007/s00213-015-4001-3
- Mineur, Y. S., Cahuzac, E. L., Mose, T. N., Bentham, M. P., Plantenga, M. E., Thompson, D. C., et al. (2018). Interaction between noradrenergic and cholinergic signaling in amygdala regulates anxiety- and depressionrelated behaviors in mice. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 43, 2118–2125. doi: 10.1038/s41386-018-0024-x
- Mitchell, P. B. (2004). Therapeutic drug monitoring of non-tricyclic antidepressant drugs. *Clin. Chem. Lab. Med.* 42, 1212–1218. doi: 10.1515/CCLM.2004.243
- Muguruza, C., Rodríguez, F., Rozas, I., Meana, J. J., Urigüen, L., and Callado, L. F. (2013). Antidepressant-like properties of three new α2-adrenoceptor antagonists. *Neuropharmacology* 65, 13–19. doi: 10.1016/j. neuropharm.2012.09.003
- Muthalif, M. M., Benter, I. F., Karzoun, N., Fatima, S., Harper, J., Uddin, M. R., et al. (1998). 20-Hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid mediates calcium/calmodulindependent protein kinase II-induced mitogen-activated protein kinase activation in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 95, 12701–12706. doi: 10.1073/pnas.95.21.12701

- Nemeth, D. G., and Mckenzie Chustz, K. (2020). Treating comorbid childhood bipolar disorder and ADHD. CNS Spectr. 25, 283–284. doi: 10.1017/S1092852920000486
- O'Neill, M. F., Osborne, D. J., Woodhouse, S. M., and Conway, M. W. (2001). Selective imidazoline I2 ligands do not show antidepressant-like activity in the forced swim test in mice. *J. Psychopharmacol.* 15, 18–22. doi: 10.1177/026988110101500104
- Overstreet, D. H., Stemmelin, J., and Griebel, G. (2008). Confirmation of antidepressant potential of the selective β3 adrenoceptor agonist amibegron in an animal model of depression. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 89, 623–626. doi: 10.1016/j.pbb.2008.02.020
- Parale, M. P., Chakravarti, S., and Kulkarni, S. K. (1987). Evidence of βadrenergic involvement in forced swimming-induced behavioural despair of mice. *Methods Find. Exp. Clin. Pharmacol.* 9, 35–38.
- Parale, M. P., and Kulkarni, S. K. (1986). Clonidine—induced behavioural despair in mice: reversal by antidepressants. *Psychopharmacology* 89, 171–174. doi: 10.1007/BF00310623
- Park, M. J., Yoo, S. W., Choe, B. S., Dantzer, R., and Freund, G. G. (2012). Acute hypoglycemia causes depressive-like behaviors in mice. *Metab. Clin. Exp.* 61, 229–236. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2011.06.013
- Pesarico, A. P., Sampaio, T. B., Stangherlin, E. C., Mantovani, A. C., Zeni, G., and Nogueira, C. W. (2014). The antidepressant-like effect of 7-fluoro-1,3diphenylisoquinoline-1-amine in the mouse forced swimming test is mediated by serotonergic and dopaminergic systems. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 54, 179–186. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2014.06.001
- Polis, A. J., Fitzgerald, P. J., Hale, P. J., and Watson, B. O. (2019). Rodent ketamine depression-related research: finding patterns in a literature of variability. *Behav. Brain Res.* 376:112153. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2019.112153
- Poncelet, M., Martin, P., Danti, S., Simon, P., and Soubrié, P. (1987). Noradrenergic rather than GABAergic processes as the common mediation of the antidepressant profde of GABA agonists and imipramine-like drugs in animals. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 28, 321–326. doi: 10.1016/0091-3057(87)90447-3
- Redrobe, J. P., and Bourin, M. (1997). Effects of pretreatment with clonidine, lithium and quinine on the activities of antidepressant drugs in the mouse tail suspension test. *Fundam. Clin. Pharmacol.* 11, 381–386. doi: 10.1111/j.1472-8206.1997.tb00199.x
- Redrobe, J. P., and Bourin, M. (1998). Clonidine potentiates the effects of 5-HT, 5-HT and 5-HT 1A 1B 2A/2C antagonists and 8-OH-DPAT in the mouse forced swimming test. *Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 8, 169–173. doi: 10.1016/s0924-977x(97)00073-4
- Rénéric, J.-P., Bouvard, M., and Stinus, L. (2002). In the rat forced swimming test, chronic but not subacute administration of dual 5-HT/NA antidepressant treatments may produce greater effects than selective drugs. *Behav. Brain Res.* 136, 521–532. doi: 10.1016/s0166-4328(02)00203-6
- Ribeiro, C. A. S., and Pupo, A. S. (2015). Involvement of α1B-adrenoceptors in the anti-immobility effect of imipramine in the tail suspension test. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 750, 39–42. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2015.01.010
- Rosen, R., and Kostis, J. (1985). Biobehavioral sequellae associated with adrenergic-inhibiting antihypertensive agents: a critical review. *Health Psychol.* 4, 579–604. doi: 10.1037//0278-6133.4.6.579
- Ruhé, H. G., Huyser, J., Swinkels, J. A., and Schene, A. H. (2006). Switching antidepressants after a first selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor in major depressive disorder: a systematic review. J. Clin. Psychiatry 67, 1836–1855. doi: 10.4088/jcp.v67n1203
- Sallinen, J., Haapalinna, A., MacDonald, E., Viitamaa, T., LähdesmäKi, J., Rybnikova, E., et al. (1999). Genetic alteration of the 2-adrenoceptor subtype c in mice affects the development of behavioral despair and stressinduced increases in plasma corticosterone levels. *Mol. Psychiatry* 4, 443–452. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4000543
- Schildkbaut, J. J. (1965). The catecholamine hypothesis of affective disorders: a review of supporting evidence. Am. J. Psychiatry 122, 509–522. doi: 10.1176/ajp. 122.5.509
- Schmaal, L., Hibar, D. P., Sämann, P. G., Hall, G. B., Baune, B. T., Jahanshad, N., et al. (2017). Cortical abnormalities in adults and adolescents with major depression based on brain scans from 20 cohorts worldwide in the ENIGMA major depressive disorder working group. *Mol. Psychiatry* 22, 900–909. doi: 10.1038/mp.2016.60

- Schreiber, R., and De Vry, J. (1993). Neuroanatomical basis for the antidepressant-like effects of the 5-HT(1A) receptor agonists 8-OH-DPAT and ipsapirone in the rat forced swimming test. *Behav. Pharmacol.* 4, 625–636. doi: 10.1097/00008877-199312000-00008
- Sekio, M., and Seki, K. (2015). Lipopolysaccharide-induced depressive-like behavior is associated with α1-adrenoceptor dependent downregulation of the membrane GluR1 subunit in the mouse medial prefrontal cortex and ventral tegmental area. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 18:pyu005. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyu005
- Skrebuhhova, T., Allikmets, L., and Matto, V. (1999). Effects of anxiogenic drugs in rat forced swimming test. *Methods Find. Exp. Clin. Pharmacol.* 21, 173–178. doi: 10.1358/mf.1999.21.3.534826
- Stemmelin, J., Cohen, C., Terranova, J.-P., Lopez-Grancha, M., Pichat, P., Bergis, O., et al. (2008). Stimulation of the β3-adrenoceptor as a novel treatment strategy for anxiety and depressive disorders. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 33, 574–587. doi: 10.1038/sj.npp.1301424
- Stemmelin, J., Cohen, C., Yalcin, I., Keane, P., and Griebel, G. (2010). Implication of β 3-adrenoceptors in the antidepressant-like effects of amibegron using Adrb3 knockout mice in the chronic mild stress. *Behav. Brain Res.* 206, 310–312. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2009.09.003
- Stone, E. A., Lin, Y., Sarfraz, Y., and Quartermain, D. (2011). Antidepressantlike action of intracerebral 6-fluoronorepinephrine, a selective full α -adrenoceptor agonist. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 14, 319–331. doi: 10.1017/S1461145710000507
- Stone, E. A., and Quartermain, D. (1999). α-1-noradrenergic neurotransmission, corticosterone, and behavioral depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 46, 1287–1300. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(99)00234-6
- Sugimoto, Y., Yamamoto, M., Tagawa, N., Kobayashi, Y., Mitsui-Saitoh, K., Hotta, Y., et al. (2011). Differences between mice strains in response to paroxetine in the forced swimming test: involvement of serotonergic or noradrenergic systems. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 672, 121–125. doi: 10.1016/j. parkreldis.2021.08.019
- Taksande, B. G., Kotagale, N. R., Tripathi, S. J., Ugale, R. R., and Chopde, C. T. (2009). Antidepressant like effect of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors involve modulation of imidazoline receptors by agmatine. *Neuropharmacology* 57, 415–424. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2009.06.035
- Tamburella, A., Micale, V., Leggio, G. M., and Drago, F. (2010). The β3 adrenoceptor agonist, amibegron (SR58611A) counteracts stress-induced behavioral and neurochemical changes. *Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 20, 704–713. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2010.04.006
- Tanis, K. Q., and Duman, R. S. (2007). Intracellular signaling pathways pave roads to recovery for mood disorders. Ann. Med. 39, 531–544.doi: 10.1080/07853890701483270
- Teste, J., Martin, I., and Rinjard, P. (1990). Electrotherapy in mice: dopaminergic and noradrenergic effects in the Tail Suspension Test. *Fund. Clin. Pharmacol.* 4, 39–47. doi: 10.1111/j.1472-8206.1990.tb01015.x
- Ulrich, S., Ricken, R., Buspavanich, P., Schlattmann, P., and Adli, M. (2020). Efficacy and adverse effects of tranylcypromine and tricyclic antidepressants in the treatment of depression: a systematic review and comprehensive meta-analysis. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 40, 63–74. doi: 10.1097/JCP. 000000000001153
- Uys, M. M., Shahid, M., Sallinen, J., and Harvey, B. H. (2017). The α2Cadrenoceptor antagonist, ORM-10921, exerts antidepressant-like effects in the Flinders Sensitive Line rat. *Behav. Pharmacol.* 28, 9–18. doi: 10.1097/FBP. 000000000000261
- Vaidya, V. A., and Duman, R. S. (2001). Depression—emerging insights from neurobiology. Br. Med. Bull. 57, 61–79. doi: 10.1093/bmb/ 57.1.61
- Van Gaalen, M., Kawahara, H., Kawahara, Y., and Westerink, B. (1997). The locus coeruleus noradrenergic system in the rat brain studied by dual-probe microdialysis. *Brain Res.* 763, 56–62. doi: 10.1016/s0006-8993(97) 00416-2
- Vijayraghavan, S., Wang, M., Birnbaum, S. G., Williams, G. V., and Arnsten, A. F. T. (2007). Inverted-U dopamine D1 receptor actions on prefrontal neurons engaged in working memory. *Nat. Neurosci.* 10, 376–384. doi: 10.1038/nn1846
- Waldmeier, P. C. (1981). Noradrenergic transmission in depression: under-or overfunction? *Pharmakopsychiatria* 14, 3–9. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-1019557

- Wohleb, E. S., Franklin, T., Iwata, M., and Duman, R. S. (2016). Integrating neuroimmune systems in the neurobiology of depression. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 17, 497–511. doi: 10.1038/nrn.2016.69
- Wu, Z. H., Zhang, Q. J., Du, C. X., Xi, Y., Li, W. J., Guo, F. Y., et al. (2017). Prelimbic α1-adrenoceptors are involved in the regulation of depressive-like behaviors in the hemiparkinsonian rats. *Brain Res. Bull.* 134, 99–108. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2017. 07.011
- Yanagawa, Y., Matsumoto, M., and Togashi, H. (2010). Enhanced dendritic cell antigen uptake *via* α 2 adrenoceptor-mediated PI3K activation following brief exposure to noradrenaline. *J. Immunol.* 185, 5762–5768. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1001899
- Zaidi, S., Atrooz, F., Valdez, D., Liu, H., Kochi, C., Bond, R. A., et al. (2020). Protective effect of propranolol and nadolol on social defeat-induced behavioral impairments in rats. *Neurosci. Lett.* 725:134892. doi: 10.1016/j. neulet.2020.134892
- Zeidan, M. P., Zomkowski, A. D. E., Rosa, A. O., Rodrigues, A. L. S., and Gabilan, N. H. (2007). Evidence for imidazoline receptors involvement in the agmatine antidepressant-like effect in the forced swimming test. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 565, 125–131. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2007. 03.027

Zhang, H.-T., Whisler, L. R., Huang, Y., Xiang, Y., and O'Donnell, J. M. (2009). Postsynaptic α-2 adrenergic receptors are critical for the antidepressant-like effects of desipramine on behavior. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 34, 1067–1077. doi: 10.1038/npp.2008.184

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Fitzgerald. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Comparative Efficacy of Multiple Therapies for the Treatment of Patients With Subthreshold Depression: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis

Xiumin Jiang¹, Yongxin Luo², Yiwen Chen¹, Jinglan Yan¹, Yucen Xia¹, Lin Yao³, Xiaotong Wang¹, Su He¹, Feixue Wang³, Taiyi Wang³ and Yongjun Chen^{1,3,4*}

¹ South China Research Center for Acupuncture and Moxibustion, Clinical Medical College of Acupuncture, Moxibustion and Rehabilitation, Guangzhou University of Chinese Medicine, Guangzhou, China, ² Department of Biostatistics and Preventive Medicine, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Guangzhou University of Chinese Medicine, Guangzhou, China, ³ Research Institute of Acupuncture and Moxibustion, Shandong University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Jinan, China, ⁴ Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area Center for Brain Science and Brain-Inspired Intelligence, Guangzhou, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Gang Chen, Jinan University, China

Reviewed by:

Guo-qing Zheng, Zhejiang Chinese Medical University, China Liu Lan Ying, Tongde Hospital of Zhejiang Province, China

*Correspondence:

Yongjun Chen chyj417@126.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 09 August 2021 Accepted: 13 September 2021 Published: 08 October 2021

Citation:

Jiang X, Luo Y, Chen Y, Yan J, Xia Y, Yao L, Wang X, He S, Wang F, Wang T and Chen Y (2021) Comparative Efficacy of Multiple Therapies for the Treatment of Patients With Subthreshold Depression: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:755547. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.755547 **Background:** Subthreshold depression (SD) is considered to be the precursor stage of major depression, which is correlated with functional impairment and increased suicide rate. Although there are multiple therapies for the treatment of SD, the comparison and efficacy of various methods has yet to be evaluated. This study aimed to evaluate the efficacy of different therapies by performing a Bayesian network meta-analysis.

Methods: We searched eight databases on April 3, 2021. Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale (CES-D), Beck Depression Inventory scale (BDI), the Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9), and the Kessler Screening Scale for Psychological Distress (K-6) were used as efficacy outcomes. This Bayesian network meta-analysis used a fixed-effects model.

Findings: Twenty-one randomized controlled trials involving 5,048 participants were included in this study. The results suggested that electroacupuncture (MD -12.00, 95% CrI -15.00, -10.00), conventional acupuncture plus wheat-grain moxibustion (MD -9.70, 95% CrI -14.00, -5.30), and the Chinese traditional peripateticism pill plus group counseling (MD -9.00, 95% CrI -11.00, -6.70) had better efficacy than the control group (CG) in improving CES-D. For BDI outcome, bright light therapy (MD -9.70, 95% CrI -13.00, -6.00), behavioral activation program (MD -5.70, 95% CrI -6.10, -5.40), and dim light therapy (MD -6.30, 95% CrI -10.00, -2.20) were better than the CG. Tai chi (MD -3.00, 95% CrI -4.00, -2.00) was better than CG for PHQ-9 outcomes. Telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment (MD -2.50 95% CrI -2.70, -2.30) was better than the CG for K-6 scores.

Conclusion: Our results suggest that electroacupuncture or bright light therapy appear to be the better choices in the treatment of SD. This study provide new insights into clinical treatment selection and may aid the development of guidelines for the management of SD.

Keywords: subthreshold depression, multiple therapies, network meta-analysis, systematic review, Bayesian analysis



the cumulative ranking curves.

INTRODUCTION

Subthreshold depression (SD) is defined in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders as including "dysthymia," "brief recurrent depression," and "minor depressive disorder" (Keller et al., 1995), but not meeting criteria for major depressive disorder (Pincus et al., 1999). Population-based studies have found that SD has a wide prevalence, about 1.4–17.2% (Cuijpers and Smit, 2004), and the prevalence may be higher in the elderly or patients with chronic diseases (Cole and Dendukuri, 2003). Moreover, SD patients not only suffer from reduced quality of

life, increased functional disability and mortality rate, but also require more service utilization and economic cost (Cuijpers and Smit, 2002; Cuijpers and Schoevers, 2004; Cuijpers et al., 2013). One third to one half of patients have moderate functional impairment, and at least 10–20% of patients have progressed to severe functional impairment at the 12-month follow-up (Jaffe et al., 1994; Kroenke, 2006; Lyness et al., 2006; Rodríguez et al., 2012). Studies have found that many patients with SD have persistent depressive symptoms, which is considered to be a risk factor for the development of major depressive disorder and other mental disorders (Cuijpers and Smit, 2004; Johnson et al., 2009). Thus, it is important to determine effective methods for the treatment of SD (Kroenke, 2017).

Early intervention may reduce the risk of symptom progression in patients with SD (Van't Veer-Tazelaar et al., 2011). There are various treatment strategies for SD, including psychotherapy, pharmacotherapy, exercise therapy, and traditional Chinese medicine (TCM) therapy. Previous studies showed that different types of psychotherapy, including cognitive behavior therapy and behavior activation therapy, could reduce the Beck Depression Inventory scale (BDI) score of adults with SD and reduce the incidence of major depressive disorder over 12 months (Furukawa et al., 2012; Buntrock et al., 2015; He et al., 2019). In one meta-analysis of 700 patients, psychotherapy was shown to be more beneficial to patients with SD than care-as-usual approaches and it may prevent the onset of severe depression (Cuijpers et al., 2007). However, psychotherapy is often not readily accessible due to long-cycle and high cost of treatment (Juul et al., 2019). Pharmacotherapy for SD focuses on the use of antidepressants such as tricyclic drugs, 5-hydroxytryptamine, reuptake inhibitors, and others. Antidepressants are one of the main therapies used for moderateto-severe depressive episodes, but one recent study found that antidepressants are often not better than the placebo for treating SD in randomized trials (Baumeister, 2012; Wang et al., 2019). Therefore, it still unclear whether antidepressants are suitable for the treatment of SD. Meanwhile, studies have confirmed that exercise, TCM psychotherapy, acupuncture, and moxibustion treatments are all effective in the treatment of SD, but there is still a lack of valid and reliable evaluation for these therapies (Tan et al., 2014; Gou et al., 2017; Li et al., 2017a; Xie, 2018). So far, no comparison of the treatment efficacy has been conducted among the above different therapies, which limits decision-making for patients with SD in the clinic and the future research for treatment of SD.

Network meta-analysis of clinical trials involves multivariate and multilevel analysis, which allows clinicians to assess and rank the efficacy of different treatments based on both direct and indirect comparisons (Higgins and Whitehead, 1996; Salanti et al., 2008; Shim et al., 2017). The statistical methods used in network meta-analysis are mainly divided into those with frequentist and Bayesian frameworks (Jansen et al., 2011). The advantages of Bayesian methods over frequentist methods are the use of informative priors and the possibility of hierarchical modeling, which may allow more comprehensive use of the information from historical and vertical data (Yin et al., 2017). Therefore, we conducted a Bayesian network meta-analysis in this study to identify the efficacy of multiple therapies for SD and rank the efficacy of different interventions. The result will help clinicians to choose the optimum prescription from multiple treatments for SD in practice.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Search Strategy

We searched the following databases: PubMed, Embase, Web of Science, Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials

(CENTRAL), Chinese Biomedical Literature Database (CBM), China National Knowledge Infrastructure (CNKI), Wan Fang database, and the China Science and Technology Journal database (VIP) that were available by April 3, 2021, using these keywords: "subthreshold depression" OR "subsyndromic depression" AND "randomized" OR "random."

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

Studies were included according to the following criteria:

(1) Participants: patients included met the following criteria: they were diagnosed as SD based on the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders criteria (Sheehan et al., 1998) or Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale (CES-D) score ≥ 16 (Shima et al., 1984), BDI score ≥ 14 , 7 \leq 17-item Hamilton rating scale for depression score <17, or 8 \leq 24-item Hamilton rating scale for depression score <20.

(2) Intervention: interventions in the treatment groups included acupuncture (electroacupuncture, conventional acupuncture), cognitive behavioral treatment (web-based cognitive behavioral treatment, bibliotherapy-based cognitive behavioral treatment, telephone-based cognitive behavioral therapy), video viewing smartphone application, behavioral activation with mindfulness, behavioral activation program, mindfulness-based stress reduction, problem solving therapy for primary care, email-based promotion, collaborative care, brain electrical biofeedback therapy, tai chi, bright light therapy, dim light therapy (peripateticism pill), and moxibustion (wheat-grain moxibustion).

(3) Comparators: patients in the control group (CG) were the ones in a waiting list for treatment, under usual care, or having no treatments.

(4) Outcomes: outcomes in this study included at least one of the following evaluation indicators: CES-D, BDI, the 9-item patient health questionnaire (PHQ-9), or the Kessler screening scale for psychological distress (K-6).

(5) Types of studies that were included: randomized controlled trials (RCTs). The following studies were excluded: non-RCTs, single-arm design trials, conference abstracts, systematic reviews, or meta-analyses.

Outcome Measures

We used CES-D as the primary outcome, with higher CES-D scores indicating more severe depressive symptoms. The secondary outcomes were BDI, PHQ-9, and K-6. The higher scores for BDI, PHQ-9 and K-6 indicate more severe depressive symptoms. The effect sizes for all outcomes were mean difference (MD) and 95% credible intervals (CrI).

Data Collection and Quality Assessment

Two investigators independently scanned the titles and abstracts to confirm that the remaining studies met the predefined eligibility criteria, and full-text reviews were conducted for all potentially included studies. The data was extracted using a standard table, including information on the characteristics of the population, intervention(s), comparison(s), and outcome(s). The quality of each included trial was assessed by two authors based on the Cochrane Risk of Bias tool (Higgins et al., 2011).

Statistical Analysis

We conducted a Bayesian framework network meta-analysis by using R studio 4.0. The research data included in this network meta-analysis were evaluated by the Markov chain Monte Carlo method with 10,000 burn-ins and 50,000 iterations of four each chain and a thinning interval of 10 (Ades et al., 2006). A Brooks Gelman Rubin diagnostic plot was used to assess model convergence and the potential scale reduction parameter (PSRF) was used to evaluate the convergence of the results. When $1.00 \leq PSRF \leq 1.05$, it indicates that the results have good convergence and high reliability (Van Valkenhoef et al., 2012). I² statistic and its 95% CrI were used to measure statistical heterogeneity, which is considered substantial when $I^2 > 50\%$ (Higgins et al., 2003). Node-splitting analysis helps to determine the consistency test with an inconsistency model. In this study, a consistency model was chosen when the *p*-value of the node-splitting analysis was >0.05. If the *p*-value of the node-splitting analysis was <0.05, an inconsistency model was selected (Dias et al., 2010). We calculated the surface area under the cumulative ranking curves (SUCRA) to rank the curative effect of various interventions. The value range was 0-1. We used Begg's test and Egger's test to check publication bias, with a *p*-value of <0.05 indicating publication bias (Higgins et al., 2011). RevMan 5.3 software was used for bias risk assessment.

RESULTS

Research Identification and Selection

The literature search conducted retrieved 2,667 records. After deleting duplicates, 2,503 individual studies were recovered based on titles and abstracts. Among them, 125 studies were further selected for full-text review and 2,378 studies were removed due to the following reasons: non-SD, case report, animal models, republication, or review. Further examination excluded 104 studies according to the following reasons:

(1) The outcome was not the CES-D, BDI, PHQ-9, or K-6. (2) The studies were not RCTs. The remaining 21 studies were used for meta-analysis, including 5,048 patients (**Figure 1**). The characteristics of the selected trials are shown in **Table 1**.

Research Quality

We used the Cochrane Risk of Bias Tool to assess the quality of the above selected 21 studies. As shown in **Supplementary Figure 1**, 18 studies (85%) adopted a random sequence generation process using a computer random number generator or a random number table, 10 (47%) described the use of allocation or concealment methods, 5 (23%) described the blinding methods for researchers and participants, 16 (76%) described the blinding methods of outcomes assessment. In terms of incomplete outcome data, selective reporting and other bias, all included studies are assessed as low risk.



Primary Outcome: Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale

In the network meta-analysis for the CES-D, 10 trials and 13 interventions were included, and the network plot is shown in Figure 2A. A forest plot showing the result of CG compared with other interventions is presented in Figure 2B. We found that most of the treatments show better efficacy on CES-D compared with CG alone. These interventions include electroacupuncture (MD -12.00, 95% CrI -15.00, -10.00), conventional acupuncture plus wheat-grain moxibustion (MD -9.70,95% CrI -14.00,-5.30), the peripateticism pill plus group counseling with Chinese medicine (MD -9.00, 95% CrI -11.00, -6.70), cognitive behavioral treatment (MD -8.50, 95% CrI -13.00, -4.10), brain electrical biofeedback therapy instrument (MD -8.00, 95% CrI -10.00, -5.90), conventional acupuncture plus cognitive behavioral treatment (MD -7.60, 95% CrI -12.00, -3.00), conventional acupuncture (MD -7.60, 95% CrI -12.00, -3.50), group counseling with Chinese medicine (MD -5.00, 95% CrI -7.10, -3.00). SUCRA values is used to rank the curative effect of various treatments. As shown in Figure 2C, the results showed that electroacupuncture (2%) had the lowest SUCRA value across the various interventions, which means it had the highest probability of being the most effective treatment for CES-D. The following ranked treatments were conventional acupuncture plus wheat-grain moxibustion (16%), the peripateticism pill plus group counseling with Chinese medicine (24%), cognitive behavioral treatment (30%), brain electrical biofeedback therapy instrument (34%),
TABLE 1Characteristic o	of included studies.
-------------------------	----------------------

Study ID	Samples size	Scanning of SD	Treatment group interventions	Control group interventions	Course of treatment	Outcome
Tan, 2020	60	$\begin{array}{l} CES-D \geq 16; \\ 7 \leq HAMD-17 < 17 \end{array}$	CACUP + WGM	CACUP	4 weeks	CES-D
Xie, 2018	60	CES-D \geq 16; 7 \leq HAMD-17 < 17	EACUP	CG	6 weeks	CES-D
Li et al., 2017b	60	ZYYXH/T49-2008	PEPI + GCCM	GCCM	12 weeks	CES-D
Zhang, 2015	79	$\begin{array}{l} CES-D \geq 16; \\ 7 \leq HAMD-17 < 17 \end{array}$	CACUP/CBT/CACUP + CBT/CG		8 weeks/6 weeks	CES-D
Dong et al., 2015	60	CES-D > 16	BEBT	CG	3 weeks	CES-D
Tan et al., 2014	72	$7 \leq HAMD-17 < 17$	GCCM	CG	8 weeks	CES-D
Ebert et al., 2018	204	$CES-D \ge 16$	WCBT	CG	12 weeks	CES-D
Buntrock et al., 2015	406	$CES-D \ge 16$	WCBT	WPE	3–6 weeks	CES-D
Joling et al., 2011	170	$CES-D \ge 16$	BCBT	CG	12 weeks	CES-D
Kageyama et al., 2021	32	$CES-D \ge 16$	VVSA	CG	8 weeks	CES-D, K-6
Jiang et al., 2020	142	$\begin{array}{l} \text{CES-D} \geq 16; \\ \text{BDI-II} \geq 14 \end{array}$	BLT/DLT/CG		8 weeks	BDI-II
Spek et al., 2007	301	$CES-D \ge 12$	WCBT/GCBT/CG		10 weeks	BDI-II
Furukawa et al., 2012	118	BDI-II \geq 10; K-6 \geq 9	TCBT	CG	8 weeks	BDI-II, K-6, PHQ-
Kasckow et al., 2014	23	$CES-D \ge 11$	PST-PC	CG	6–8 weeks	BDI-II
Zhang et al., 2019	56	BDI > 14; SDS > 53	MBSR	CG	8 weeks	BDI-II
Takagaki et al., 2018	118	$BDI-II \ge 10$	BAP	CG	5 weeks	BDI-II
Imamura et al., 2014	762	NM	WCBT	CG	6 weeks	BDI-II, K-6
Wong et al., 2018	231	5 < PHQ-9 < 9	BAM	CG	8 weeks	BDI-II
Xie, 2020	63	$\text{CES-D} \geq 16$	Tai Chi	CG	12 weeks	PHQ-9
Morgan et al., 2012	1326	5 < PHQ-9 < 9	EBP	CG	6 weeks	PHQ-9
Gilbody et al., 2017	705	DSM-IV	COC	CG	8 weeks	PHQ-9

SD, subthreshold depression; CES-D, Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale; HAMD, Hamilton Rating Scale for Depression; BDI, Beck Depression Inventory Scale; K-6, Kessler Screening Scale for Psychological Distress; SDS, Self-rating Depression Scale; PHQ-9, the 9-item Patient Health Questionnaire; DSM-IV, Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (Fourth Edition); ZYYXH/T49-2008, Chinese society of traditional Chinese medicine issued the industry standard of depression; CACUP, conventional acupuncture; WGM, wheat-grain moxibustion; CG, control group; EACUP, electroacupuncture; PEPI, peripateticism pill; GCCM, group counseling with Chinese medicine; CBT, cognitive behavioral treatment; BEBT, brain electrical biofeedback therapy; WCBT, web-based cognitive behavioral treatment; BCBT, bibliotherapy-based cognitive behavioral treatment; WSA, video viewing smartphone application; BLT, bright light therapy; DLT, dim light therapy; GCBT, group cognitive behavioral treatment; PST-PC, problem solving therapy for primary care; MBSR, mindfulness-based stress reduction; BAP, behavioral activation program; BAM, behavioral activation with mindfulness; EBP, email-based promotion; COC, collaborative care; WPE, web-based psycho education; NM, not mentioned.

conventional acupuncture plus cognitive behavioral treatment (40%), conventional acupuncture (41%), web-based cognitive behavioral treatment (52%), group counseling with Chinese medicine (62%), video viewing smartphone application (82%), bibliotherapy-based cognitive behavioral treatment (85%), and web-based psycho-education (90%).

Secondary Outcome: Beck Depression Inventory Scale

Eight trials and ten interventions were involved in measuring BDI outcome. The network geometry is presented in **Figure 3A**. From the forest plot of **Figure 3B**, we found that bright light therapy (MD -9.70, 95% CrI -13.00, -6.00), behavioral activation program (MD -5.70, 95% CrI -6.10, -5.40), dim light therapy (MD -6.30, 95% CrI -10.00, -2.20), telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment (MD -4.70, 95% CrI -5.30, -4.10), group cognitive behavior treatment (MD -2.30, 95% CrI -4.60, 0.10), behavioral activation with mindfulness (MD -1.90, 95% CrI -4.40, 0.61), web-based cognitive behavioral treatment (MD

-1.30, 95% CrI -2.40, -0.18), and mindfulness-based stress reduction (MD -1.20, 95% CrI -2.40, 0.03) had better efficacy compared with CG alone on BDI. As shown in **Figure 3C**, Bright light therapy (1%) showed the lowest SUCRA value in all treatments, which indicates that it had the highest probability of being the most effective treatment for BDI for SD. The following ranked treatments were behavioral activation program (18%), dim light therapy (19%), telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment (32%), group cognitive behavior treatment (56%), behavioral activation with mindfulness (63%), webbased cognitive behavioral treatment (71%), problem solving therapy for primary care (72%), and mindfulness-based stress reduction (73%).

Secondary Outcome: Patient Health Questionnaire-9

To evaluate the PHQ-9 outcome, three studies and four interventions were included. The network plot is shown in **Figure 4A**. As shown in the forest plot of PHQ-9 (**Figure 4B**),



curve; MD, weighted mean difference; Crl, credible interval.

tai chi (MD -3.00, 95% CrI -4.00, -2.00), collaborative care (MD -1.30, 95% CrI -1.40, -1.20), and email-based promotion (MD -0.80 95% CrI -1.30, -0.27) showed better efficacy in PHQ-9 compared with CG alone. As shown in **Figure 4C**, tai chi (0%) had the lowest SUCRA value of the four interventions, which indicated that it had the highest probability of being the most effective treatment for PHQ-9 for SD. Other following effective treatments were collaborative care (34%) and email-based promotion (66%).

Secondary Outcome: Kessler Screening Scale for Psychological Distress

There were three trials and four interventions that measured a K-6 outcome. The network plot is presented in **Figure 5A**. As indicated in the forest plot for K-6 (**Figure 5B**), telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment (MD -2.50 95% CrI -2.70, -2.30) had better efficacy compared with CG alone. As shown

in **Figure 5C**, telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment (0%) had the lowest SUCRA values among the four interventions, which indicated that it had the highest probability of being the most effective treatment for K-6. The outcome from other two treatments were web-based cognitive behavioral treatment (60%) and video viewing smartphone application (62%), respectively.

Model Convergence, Heterogeneity, and Publication Bias

The shrinking factors in the Brooks Gelman Rubin diagnostic plots for all outcomes were less than 1.05 (**Supplementary Figure 2**). The statistical heterogeneity for all outcomes were low ($I^2 < 50\%$, ranging from 5% to 17%). According to results of Begg's and Egger's tests with a funnel plot, no publication bias was detected (p > 0.05) in our study (**Supplementary Figure 3** and **Supplementary Table 1**). There was no obvious inconsistency shown in this network meta-analysis.



FIGURE 3 [Results of the network meta-analysis for BDI. (A) Network geometry of eligible comparisons for BDI. (B) Forest plot of the network meta-analysis compared with control group. (C) Ranking of each intervention based on the SUCRA values and the league table for the relative effects of all treatments. BLT, bright light therapy; DLT, dim light therapy; BAP, behavioral activation program; TCBT, telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment; GCBT, group cognitive behavioral treatment; BAM, behavioral activation with mindfulness; WCBT, web-based cognitive behavioral treatment; PST-PC, problem solving therapy for primary care; MBSR, mindfulness-based stress reduction; CG, control group; SUCRA, surface under the cumulative ranking curve; MD, weighted mean difference; Crl, credible interval.

DISCUSSION

In this network meta-analysis, our results provided evidence that all the involved treatments for patients with SD showed advantages over waiting for treatment or no treatment. Furthermore, we found that electroacupuncture was the best therapy to improve outcome on the CES-D. Meanwhile, bright light therapy was the optimum treatment for the outcome on the BDI and tai chi was best effective in promoting outcome on the PHQ-9. However, telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment was the best intervention for outcome on the K-6.

Electroacupuncture has been widely used to treat psychiatric conditions including depression (Woo et al., 2015), which may be associated with multiple mechanisms. First, relevant research found that the serotonin system plays an important role in the pathophysiology of depression (Mouri et al., 2016). Electroacupuncture was reported to restore hippocampal CA1 synaptic plasticity by regulating the level of serotonin system receptors, thereby improving depression-like behavior (Han et al., 2018). Second, it has been found that proinflammatory cytokines play an important role in neurogenesis and neuroprotection (Kim et al., 2016). Patients with depression

have high levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines, acute phase proteins, chemokines, and cell adhesion molecules (Raison et al., 2006). Electroacupuncture reduced hippocampal neuroinflammation in depressed rats by reducing the expression of pyrin domain-containing protein 3 inflammatory components (ASC and caspase-1), activating microglia and ATP gated transmembrane protein (P2 \times 7) receptor as well as reducing levels of interleukin-1 beta (IL-1 β), IL-18, IL-6, and tumor necrosis factor alpha (Yue et al., 2018; Li et al., 2021). Furthermore, hypothalamic pituitary adrenal axis dysregulation, which is generally considered a diagnostic criterion for early stages of depression, is also implicated in the pathology of depression (Du and Pang, 2015). Studies have shown that electroacupuncture could exert anti-depressive activity by regulating the hypothalamic pituitary adrenal axis (Le et al., 2016).

Consistent with our results, light therapy has been widely used to treat seasonal depression (Avissar et al., 1999). Light can affect mood and learning through different retinal brain pathways (Fernandez et al., 2018). The antidepressant effects of light therapy have been found to be related to changes in neurotransmitters, including serotonin and catecholamine



FIGURE 4 | Results of the network meta-analysis for PHQ-9. (A) Network geometry of eligible comparisons for PHQ-9. (B) Forest plot of the network meta-analysis compared with control group. (C) Ranking of each intervention based on the SUCRA values and the league table for the relative effects of all treatments. EBP, email-based promotion; COC, collaborative care; CG, control group; SUCRA, surface under the cumulative ranking curve; MD, weighted mean difference; Crl, credible interval.



FIGURE 5 | Results of the network meta-analysis for K-6. (A) Network geometry of eligible comparisons for K-6. (B) Forest plot of the network meta-analysis compared with control group. (C) Ranking of each intervention based on the SUCRA values and the league table for the relative effects of all treatments. TCBT, telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment; WCBT, web-based cognitive behavioral treatment; WCSA, video viewing smartphone application; CG, control group; SUCRA, surface under the cumulative ranking curve; MD, weighted mean difference; Crl, credible interval.

(Lam et al., 1996; Neumeister, 2003). Previous studies also found that light therapy could synchronize the biological clock with the circadian rhythm of the environment, which is considered to be closely related to depression (Lam and Levitan, 2000; Pail et al., 2011; Jagannath et al., 2013). Furthermore, light therapy has the advantages of low cost, high security, and direct availability (Bais et al., 2016). Together, all these studies provide further evidence that light therapy may be the optimal treatment for patients with SD.

As an adjuvant therapy for depression, physical exercise has attracted increasing attention (Legrand and Neff, 2016). One study found that aerobic exercise can increase the levels of brain-derived neurotrophic factor, which has been shown to decrease in individuals with severe depression (Bocchio-Chiavetto et al., 2010). Tai chi was reported to ameliorate the depressive symptoms of elderly Chinese patients (Cho, 2008). Meanwhile, other studies provide evidences that tai chi could regulate brain networks associated with depression and alleviate depressive symptoms by regulating cortisol levels and immune system (Walther et al., 2018; Kong et al., 2019). However, given that the sample sizes of clinical research studies were small, whether tai chi has a unique benefit for treatment of SD over other physical exercise requires further study.

Our results suggested that telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment is the best treatment for improving K-6, which is used to screen for mental health problems and measure the severity of the impact of these problems (Mitchell and Beals, 2011). Telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment is a novel method for the treatment of SD (Furukawa et al., 2012). It may overcome some of the obstacles preventing patients from receiving traditional psychotherapy services, including occupational or social constraints, residency in underserved areas, and the need to commute, and therefore may be a more appropriate choice in these situations (Bee et al., 2008). Taken together, our findings suggest that more attention should be paid to the application of telephone-based cognitive behavioral treatment.

There were some limitations in our study. First, many RCT studies did not include PHQ-9 and K-6, which limited the comprehensive evaluation of the efficacy on the two outcomes. Second, parts of the quality assessment risk were unsatisfactory because of the characteristics of waiting for treatment or no treatment, it hard to blind both therapist and participants. Finally, given that the number of patients included was relatively small, more multi-center and high-quality RCTs are needed in the future to validate our findings.

REFERENCES

- Ades, A. E., Sculpher, M., Sutton, A., Abrams, K., Cooper, N., Welton, N., et al. (2006). Bayesian methods for evidence synthesis in cost-effectiveness analysis. *Pharmacoeconomics* 24, 1–19. doi: 10.2165/00019053-200624010-00001
- Avissar, S., Schreiber, G., Nechamkin, Y., Neuhaus, I., Lam, G. K., Schwartz, P., et al. (1999). The effects of seasons and light therapy on G protein levels in mononuclear leukocytes of patients with seasonal affective disorder. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 56, 178–183. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.56.2.178

CONCLUSION

The results of this comprehensive network meta-analysis provides a complete evaluation of currently available therapies for patients with SD. Our results suggest that electroacupuncture or bright light therapy may be the preferred selection in the treatment of SD. This study provide new insights into clinical treatment selection and may help the development of guidelines for the management of SD.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YJC and XJ designed this network meta-analysis. XJ, YL, YWC, JY, and SH collected the data. XJ, YX, XW, YL, and YWC analyzed the data. XJ, LY, FW, and TW performed the analysis. XJ and YJC wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed to writing of this manuscript and approved the final version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by National Key R&D Program of China (2019YFC1712105). This work was also supported, in part, by the Science and Technology Program of Guangdong (2018B030334001); the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 81973948); Guangdong Province Universities and Colleges Pearl River Scholar Funded Scheme (2016); Innovation Team Program of Guangdong Provincial Department of Education (No. 2018KCXTD006); and National Natural Science Foundation of Guangdong Province (No. 2020ZDZX1059).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnbeh. 2021.755547/full#supplementary-material

- Bais, B., Kamperman, A. M., Van der Zwaag, M. D., Dieleman, G. C., Harmsen van der Vliet-Torij, H. W., Bijma, H. H., et al. (2016). Bright light therapy in pregnant women with major depressive disorder: study protocol for a randomized, double-blind, controlled clinical trial. *BMC Psychiatry* 16:381. doi: 10.1186/s12888-016-1092-2
- Baumeister, H. (2012). Inappropriate prescriptions of antidepressant drugs in patients with subthreshold to mild depression: time for the evidence to become practice. J. Affect. Disord. 139, 240–243. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2011.05.025
- Bee, P. E., Bower, P., Lovell, K., Gilbody, S., Richards, D., Gask, L., et al. (2008). Psychotherapy mediated by remote communication technologies:

a meta-analytic review. *BMC Psychiatry* 8:60. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-8-60

- Bocchio-Chiavetto, L., Bagnardi, V., Zanardini, R., Molteni, R., Nielsen, M. G., Placentino, A., et al. (2010). Serum and plasma BDNF levels in major depression: a replication study and meta-analyses. *World J. Biol. Psychiatry* 11, 763–773. doi: 10.3109/15622971003611319
- Buntrock, C., Ebert, D., Lehr, D., Riper, H., Smit, F., Cuijpers, P., et al. (2015). Effectiveness of a web-based cognitive behavioural intervention for subthreshold depression: pragmatic randomised controlled trial. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 84, 348–358. doi: 10.1159/000438673
- Cho, K. L. (2008). Effect of Tai Chi on depressive symptoms amongst Chinese older patients with major depression: the role of social support. *Med. Sport Sci.* 52, 146–154. doi: 10.1159/000134295
- Cole, M. G., and Dendukuri, N. (2003). Risk factors for depression among elderly community subjects: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am. J. Psychiatry 160, 1147–1156. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.160.6.1147
- Cuijpers, P., and Schoevers, R. A. (2004). Increased mortality in depressive disorders: a review. *Curr. Psychiatry Rep.* 6, 430–437. doi: 10.1007/s11920-004-0007-y
- Cuijpers, P., and Smit, F. (2002). Excess mortality in depression: a meta-analysis of community studies. *J. Affect. Disord.* 72, 227–236. doi: 10.1016/s0165-0327(01) 00413-x
- Cuijpers, P., and Smit, F. (2004). Subthreshold depression as a risk indicator for major depressive disorder: a systematic review of prospective studies. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 109, 325–331. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2004.00 301.x
- Cuijpers, P., Smit, F., and van Straten, A. (2007). Psychological treatments of subthreshold depression: a meta-analytic review. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 115, 434–441. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2007.00998.x
- Cuijpers, P., Vogelzangs, N., Twisk, J., Kleiboer, A., Li, J., and Penninx, B. W. (2013). Differential mortality rates in major and subthreshold depression: metaanalysis of studies that measured both. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 202, 22–27. doi: 10.1192/ bjp.bp.112.112169
- Dias, S., Welton, N. J., Caldwell, D. M., and Ades, A. E. (2010). Checking consistency in mixed treatment comparison meta-analysis. *Stat. Med.* 29, 932– 944. doi: 10.1002/sim.3767
- Dong, C., Zhang, R. F., Liu, J. C., Wang, Q., Sun, H. D., and Zhang, A. R. (2015). Prognosis and P3b changes of 60 patients with subthreshold depression after EEG biofeedback intervention. J. Milit. Surg. South Chin. 17, 386–389.
- Du, X., and Pang, T. Y. (2015). Is Dysregulation of the HPA-Axis a Core Pathophysiology Mediating Co-Morbid Depression in Neurodegenerative Diseases? Front. Psychiatry 6:32. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2015.00032
- Ebert, D. D., Buntrock, C., Lehr, D., Smit, F., Riper, H., Baumeister, H., et al. (2018). Effectiveness of web-and mobile-based treatment of subthreshold depression with adherence-focused guidance: a single-blind randomized controlled trial. *Behav. Ther.* 49, 71–83. doi: 10.1016/j.beth.2017.05.004
- Fernandez, D. C., Fogerson, P. M., Lazzerini Ospri, L., Thomsen, M. B., Layne, R. M., Severin, D., et al. (2018). Light Affects Mood and Learning through Distinct Retina-Brain Pathways. *Cell* 175, 71.e–84.e. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2018. 08.004
- Furukawa, T. A., Horikoshi, M., Kawakami, N., Kadota, M., Sasaki, M., Sekiya, Y., et al. (2012). Telephone cognitive-behavioral therapy for subthreshold depression and presenteeism in workplace: a randomized controlled trial. *PLoS One* 7:e35330. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0035330
- Gilbody, S., Lewis, H., Adamson, J., Atherton, K., Bailey, D., Birtwistle, J., et al. (2017). Effect of collaborative care vs usual care on depressive symptoms in older adults with subthreshold depression: the CASPER randomized clinical trial. *JAMA* 317, 728–737. doi: 10.1001/jama.2017.0130
- Gou, S. L., Zhu, C. J., Xu, F., and Tang, Q. S. (2017). Clinical observation on the intervention of tonifying kidney and regulating qi in subthreshold depression patients with kidney deficiency and liver depression. *Beijing J. TCM.* 36, 272– 274. doi: 10.16025/j.1674-1307.2017.03.021
- Han, X., Wu, H., Yin, P., Chen, Z., Cao, X., Duan, Y., et al. (2018). Electroacupuncture restores hippocampal synaptic plasticity via modulation of 5-HT receptors in a rat model of depression. *Brain Res. Bull.* 139, 256–262. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2018.03.004
- He, H. L., Zhang, M., Gu, C. Z., Xue, R. R., Liu, H. X., Gao, C. F., et al. (2019). Effect of Cognitive Behavioral Therapy on Improving the Cognitive Function

in Major and Minor Depression. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis. 207, 232–238. doi: 10.1097/ NMD.000000000000954

- Higgins, J. P., Altman, D. G., Gøtzsche, P. C., Jüni, P., Moher, D., Oxman, A. D., et al. (2011). The cochrane collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. *BMJ* 343:d5928. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d5928
- Higgins, J. P., Thompson, S. G., Deeks, J. J., Altman, D. G. (2003). Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. *BMJ* 327, 557–560. doi: 10.1136/bmj.327.7414. 557
- Higgins, J. P., and Whitehead, A. (1996). Borrowing strength from external trials in a meta-analysis. *Stat. Med.* 15, 2733–2749. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-0258(199612 30)15:24<2733:AID-SIM562>3.0.CO;2-0
- Imamura, K., Kawakami, N., Furukawa, T. A., Matsuyama, Y., Shimazu, A., Umanodan, R., et al. (2014). Effects of an Internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy (iCBT) program in Manga format on improving subthreshold depressive symptoms among healthy workers: a randomized controlled trial. *PLoS One* 9:e97167. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0097167
- Jaffe, A., Froom, J., and Galambos, N. (1994). Minor depression and functional impairment. Arch. Fam. Med. 3, 1081–1086. doi: 10.1001/archfami.3.12.1081
- Jagannath, A., Peirson, S. N., and Foster, R. G. (2013). Sleep and circadian rhythm disruption in neuropsychiatric illness. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* 23, 888–894. doi: 10.1016/j.conb.2013.03.008
- Jansen, J. P., Fleurence, R., Devine, B., Itzler, R., Barrett, A., Hawkins, N., et al. (2011). Interpreting indirect treatment comparisons and network meta-analysis for health-care decision making: report of the ISPOR Task Force on Indirect Treatment Comparisons Good Research Practices: part 1. Value Health. 14, 417–428. doi: 10.1016/j.jval.2011.04.002
- Jiang, L., Zhang, S., Wang, Y., So, K. F., Ren, C., and Tao, Q. (2020). Efficacy of light therapy for a college student sample with non-seasonal subthreshold depression: An RCT study. J. Affect. Disord. 2020, 443–449. doi: 10.1016/j.jad. 2020.08.055
- Johnson, J. G., Cohen, P., and Kasen, S. (2009). Minor depression during adolescence and mental health outcomes during adulthood. Br. J. Psychiatry 195, 264–265. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.108.054239
- Joling, K. J., van Hout, H. P., van't Veer-Tazelaar, P. J., van der Horst, H. E., Cuijpers, P., van de Ven, P. M., et al. (2011). How effective is bibliotherapy for very old adults with subthreshold depression? A randomized controlled trial. *Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatry* 19, 256–265. doi: 10.1097/JGP.0b013e3181ec8859
- Juul, S., Poulsen, S., Lunn, S., Sørensen, P., Jakobsen, J. C., and Simonsen, S. (2019). Short-term versus long-term psychotherapy for adult psychiatric disorders: a protocol for a systematic review with meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis. *Syst. Rev.* 8:169. doi: 10.1186/s13643-019-1099-0
- Kageyama, K., Kato, Y., Mesaki, T., Uchida, H., Takahashi, K., Marume, R., et al. (2021). Effects of video viewing smartphone application intervention involving positive word stimulation in people with subthreshold depression: A pilot randomized controlled trial. J Affect Disord. 2021, 74–81. doi: 10.1016/j.jad. 2020.12.104
- Kasckow, J., Klaus, J., Morse, J., Oslin, D., Luther, J., Fox, L., et al. (2014). Using problem solving therapy to treat veterans with subsyndromal depression: a pilot study. *Int. J. Geriatr. Psychiatry* 29, 1255–1261. doi: 10.1002/gps.4105
- Keller, M. B., Klein, D. N., Hirschfeld, R. M., Kocsis, J. H., McCullough, J. P., Miller, I., et al. (1995). Results of the DSM-IV mood disorders field trial. Am. J. Psychiatry 152, 843–849. doi: 10.1176/ajp.152.6.843
- Kim, Y. K., Na, K. S., Myint, A. M., and Leonard, B. E. (2016). The role of pro-inflammatory cytokines in neuroinflammation, neurogenesis and the neuroendocrine system in major depression. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 64, 277–284. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2015.06.008
- Kong, J., Wilson, G., Park, J., Pereira, K., Walpole, C., and Yeung, A. (2019). Treating Depression With Tai Chi: State of the Art and Future Perspectives. *Front. Psychiatry* 10:237. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00237
- Kroenke, K. (2006). Minor depression: midway between major depression and euthymia. Ann. Intern. Med. 144, 528–530. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-144-7-200604040-00013
- Kroenke, K. (2017). When and How to Treat Subthreshold Depression. JAMA 317, 702-704. doi: 10.1001/jama.2017.0233
- Lam, R. W., and Levitan, R. D. (2000). Pathophysiology of seasonal affective disorder: a review. *Psychiatry Neurosci.* 25, 469–480.
- Lam, R. W., Zis, A. P., Grewal, A., Delgado, P. L., Charney, D. S., and Krystal, J. H. (1996). Effects of rapid tryptophan depletion in patients with seasonal

affective disorder in remission after light therapy. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 53, 41–44. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1996.01830010043007

- Le, J. J., Yi, T., Qi, L., Li, J., Shao, L., and Dong, J. C. (2016). Electroacupuncture regulate hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis and enhance hippocampal serotonin system in a rat model of depression. *Neurosci. Lett.* 615, 66–71. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2016.01.004
- Legrand, F. D., and Neff, E. M. (2016). Efficacy of exercise as an adjunct treatment for clinically depressed inpatients during the initial stages of antidepressant pharmacotherapy: An open randomized controlled trial. J. Affect. Disord. 191, 139–144. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.11.047
- Li, K., Shi, G., Zhao, Y., Chen, Y., Gao, J., Yao, L., et al. (2021). Electroacupuncture Ameliorates Neuroinflammation-Mediated Cognitive Deficits through Inhibition of NLRP3 in Presenilin1/2 Conditional Double Knockout Mice. *Neural. Plast.* 2021:8814616. doi: 10.1155/2021/8814616
- Li, S., Xu, X. Y., Guo, X. Z., and Xiao, Y. L. (2017a). Clinical observation on the efficacy of xiaoyaowan and guipiwan in treating sub-threshold depression of older people. W. Chin. Med. 12, 566–569. doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1673-7202.2017. 03.022
- Li, S., Xu, X. Y., Zhang, L., Wu, C. Y., and Xiao, Y. L. (2017b). Treatment of 60 cases of senile subthreshold depression with Peripateticism pill combined with psychological counseling. *Shanxi J. TCM* 38, 769–770.
- Lyness, J. M., Heo, M., Datto, C. J., Ten Have, T. R., Katz, I. R., Drayer, R., et al. (2006). Outcomes of minor and subsyndromal depression among elderly patients in primary care settings. *Ann Intern Med.* 144, 496–504. doi: 10.7326/ 0003-4819-144-7-200604040-00008
- Mitchell, C. M., and Beals, J. (2011). The utility of the Kessler Screening Scale for Psychological Distress (K6) in two American Indian communities. *Psychol. Assess.* 23, 752–761. doi: 10.1037/a0023288
- Morgan, A. J., Jorm, A. F., and Mackinnon, A. J. (2012). Email-based promotion of self-help for subthreshold depression: Mood Memos randomised controlled trial. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 200, 412–418. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.111.101394
- Mouri, A., Ikeda, M., Koseki, T., Iwata, N., and Nabeshima, T. (2016). The ubiquitination of serotonin transporter in lymphoblasts derived from fluvoxamine-resistant depression patients. *Neurosci. Lett.* 617, 22–26. doi: 10. 1016/j.neulet.2016.01.064
- Neumeister, A. (2003). Tryptophan depletion, serotonin, and depression: where do we stand? *Psychopharmacol. Bull* 37, 99–115.
- Pail, G., Huf, W., Pjrek, E., Winkler, D., Willeit, M., Praschak-Rieder, N., et al. (2011). Bright-light therapy in the treatment of mood disorders. *Neuropsychobiology* 64, 152–162. doi: 10.1159/000328950
- Pincus, H. A., Davis, W. W., and McQueen, L. E. (1999). 'Subthreshold' mental disorders. A review and synthesis of studies on minor depression and other 'brand names'. Br. J. Psychiatry 174, 288–296. doi: 10.1192/bjp.174.4.288
- Raison, C. L., Capuron, L., and Miller, A. H. (2006). Cytokines sing the blues: inflammation and the pathogenesis of depression. *Trends Immunol.* 27, 24–31. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2005.11.006
- Rodríguez, M. R., Nuevo, R., Chatterji, S., and Ayuso-Mateos, J. L. (2012). Definitions and factors associated with subthreshold depressive conditions: a systematic review. *BMC Psychiatry* 12:181. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-12-181
- Salanti, G., Higgins, J. P., Ades, A. E., and Ioannidis, J. P. (2008). Evaluation of networks of randomized trials. *Stat. Methods Med. Res.* 17, 279–301. doi: 10.1177/09622 80207080643
- Sheehan, D. V., Lecrubier, Y., Sheehan, K. H., Amorim, P., Janavs, J., Weiller, E., et al. (1998). The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a structured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. J. Clin. Psychiatry 59(Suppl. 20), 22–57.
- Shim, S., Yoon, B. H., Shin, I. S., and Bae, J. M. (2017). Network meta-analysis: application and practice using Stata. *Epidemiol. Health* 39, e2017047. doi: 10.41 78/epih.e2017047
- Shima, S., Shikano, T., Kitamura, T., Masuda, Y., Tsukumo, T., Kanba, S., et al. (1984). Depression and ventricular enlargement. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 70, 275–277. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1984.tb01208.x
- Spek, V., Nyklícek, I., Smits, N., Cuijpers, P., Riper, H., Keyzer, J., et al. (2007). Internet-based cognitive behavioural therapy for subthreshold depression in people over 50 years old: a randomized controlled clinical trial. *Psychol Med.* 2007 37, 1797–1806. doi: 10.1017/S0033291707000542
- Takagaki, K., Okamoto, Y., Jinnin, R., Mori, A., Nishiyama, Y., Yamamura, T., et al. (2018). Enduring effects of a 5-week behavioral activation program for subthreshold depression among late adolescents: an exploratory randomized

controlled trial. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 2018, 2633–2641. doi: 10.2147/NDT. S172385

- Tan, M. X. (2020). Clinical study on the treatment of subthreshold depression by "xuanyang tiaoqi method" acupuncture combined with wheat moxibustion. Dissertation, Guangxi, IL: Guangxi Univ TCM, doi: 10.27879/d.cnki.ggxzy. 2020.000225
- Tan, X., Liu, X., Du, J., Wu, C. Y., and Kong, J. H. (2014). Group TCM psychological intervention research on subthreshold depression population. *Chin. Med.* 29, 1364–1366. doi: 10.16368/j.issn.1674-8999.2014.09.031
- Van Valkenhoef, G., Lu, G., de Brock, B., Hillege, H., Ades, A. E., and Welton, N. J. (2012). Automating network meta-analysis. *Res. Synth. Methods* 3, 285–299. doi: 10.1002/jrsm.1054
- Van't Veer-Tazelaar, P. J., Van Marwijk, H. W., Van Oppen, P., Van der Horst, H. E., Smit, F., Cuijpers, P., et al. (2011). Prevention of late-life anxiety and depression has sustained effects over 24 months: a pragmatic randomized trial. *Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatry* 19, 230–239. doi: 10.1097/jgp.0b013e3181faee4d
- Walther, A., Lacker, T. J., and Ehlert, U. (2018). Everybody was Kung-Fu fighting-The beneficial effects of Tai Chi Qigong and self-defense Kung-Fu training on psychological and endocrine health in middle aged and older men. *Complement Ther. Med.* 2018, 68–72. doi: 10.1016/j.ctim.2017.11.021
- Wang, Z., Ma, X., and Xiao, C. (2019). Standardized Treatment Strategy for Depressive Disorder. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 2019, 193–199. doi: 10.1007/978-981-32-9271-0_10
- Wong, S., Sun, Y. Y., Chan, A., Leung, M., Chao, D., Li, C., et al. (2018). Treating Subthreshold Depression in Primary Care: A Randomized Controlled Trial of Behavioral Activation With Mindfulness. Ann. Fam. Med. 16, 111–119. doi: 10.1370/afm.2206
- Woo, J. A., Nam, Y. J., Park, Y. J., and Kwon, Y. K. (2015). Review of recent clinical trials for depression in traditional Chinese medicine Based on randomized controlled trials and systematic reviews. J. Physiol. Pathol. Korean. Med. 29, 458–466. doi: 10.15188/kjopp.2015.12.29.6.458
- Xie, M. (2018). Clinical study of Yishen Tiaoqi acupuncture in the treatment of subthreshold depression of qi depression constitution. Dissertation, Beijing, IL: Beijing Univ TCM.
- Xie, X. T. (2020). The effect of Tai Chi training on the depression level of young adults with subthreshold depression and its correlation with HPA axis. Dissertation, Fujian, IL: Fujian Univ TCM. dissertation.
- Yin, G., Lam, C. K., and Shi, H. (2017). Bayesian randomized clinical trials: From fixed to adaptive design. *Contemp. Clin. Trials.* 2017, 77–86. doi: 10.1016/j.cct. 2017.04.010
- Yue, N., Li, B., Yang, L., Han, Q. Q., Huang, H. J., Wang, Y. L., et al. (2018). Electro-Acupuncture Alleviates Chronic Unpredictable Stress-Induced Depressiveand Anxiety-Like Behavior and Hippocampal Neuroinflammation in Rat Model of Depression. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* 11:149. doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2018. 00149
- Zhang, J. Y., Ji, X. Z., Meng, L. N., and Cai, Y. J. (2019). Effects of modified mindfulness-based stress reduction (MBSR) on the psychological health of adolescents with subthreshold depression: a randomized controlled trial. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 2019, 2695–2704. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S216401
- Zhang, W. Y. (2015). Early acupuncture intervention and fMRI research on depressive syndromes of undergraduates. dissertation, Beijing, IL: Beijing Univ TCM.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Jiang, Luo, Chen, Yan, Xia, Yao, Wang, He, Wang, Wang and Chen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Early Enhancement of Neuroplasticity Index, the Ratio of Serum Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Level to HAMD-24 Score, in Predicting the Long-Term Antidepressant Efficacy

Yuxuan Zhang^{1†}, Bo Cui^{2†}, Tianyu Wang^{3,4†}, Yan Lu⁵, Zhenlin Chen⁵, Zhilu Zou⁶, Jinlin Miao⁵, Xiuli Zhao⁵, Yonggui Yuan^{3,4}, Haosen Wang^{5*} and Gang Chen^{2,7*}

¹ Key Laboratory of Integrative Biomedicine for Brain Diseases, Center for Translational Systems Biology and Neuroscience, Nanjing University of Chinese Medicine, Nanjing, China, ² Interdisciplinary Institute for Personalized Medicine in Brain Disorders, Jinan University, Guangzhou, China, ³ Department of Psychosomatics and Psychiatry, School of Medicine, Zhongda Hospital, Southeast University, Nanjing, China, ⁴ School of Medicine, Institute of Psychosomatics, Southeast University, Nanjing, China, ⁵ The Fourth People's Hospital of Taizhou, Taizhou, China, ⁶ Hubei University of Chinese Medicine, Wuhan, China, ⁷ Co-innovation Center of Neuroregeneration, Nantong University, Nantong, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Nuno Sousa, University of Minho, Portugal

Reviewed by:

Shaowu Cheng, Hunan University of Chinese Medicine, China Guo-qing Zheng, Zhejiang Chinese Medical University, China

*Correspondence:

Gang Chen hdn_2001@yahoo.com Haosen Wang billet1116@163.com †These authors have contributed

equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 20 May 2021 Accepted: 05 October 2021 Published: 27 October 2021

Citation:

Zhang Y, Cui B, Wang T, Lu Y, Chen Z, Zou Z, Miao J, Zhao X, Yuan Y, Wang H and Chen G (2021) Early Enhancement of Neuroplasticity Index, the Ratio of Serum Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Level to HAMD-24 Score, in Predicting the Long-Term Antidepressant Efficacy. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:712445. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.712445 **Background:** Current mainstream treatment of major depressive disorder (MDD) has a disadvantage in delayed onset of efficacy, making detection of early signatures predicative of the long-term treatment efficacy urgent.

Methods: MDD patients were scored with HAMD-24 and serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) levels were measured at different times in two independent trials: a single-arm observation of Yueju pill, a clinically approved traditional multiherbal medicine, and a two-arm random placebo-controlled trial for Yueju vs escitalopram. The ratio of the BDNF level to HAMD-24 score, or neuroplasticity index (NI), and its derived parameters were used for correlation analysis and receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis.

Results: On both the early (4th) and final (28th) days, Yueju and escitalopram significantly reduced HAMD-24 scores, compared to baselines, but only Yueju increased BDNF at both times. For either Yueju or escitalopram treatment, NI, but not BDNF, at baseline was correlated to NIs at the early or final treatment day. NI at early time was significantly correlated to early NI enhancement from the baseline for both Yueju and escitalopram, and to final NI enhancement from the baseline for Yueju in both trials. ROC analysis supported the predictability of Yueju's final treatment efficacy from early NI enhancement.

Limitations: The small sample size and 28 days of treatment time may lead to the impossibility of ROC analysis of escitalopram.

Conclusion: Early NI enhancement is useful for prediction of long-term efficacy of Yueju and presumably some other antidepressants.

Clinical Trial Registration: [www.ClinicalTrials.gov], identifier [ChiCTR1900021114].

Keywords: Yueju pill, BDNF, antidepressant efficacy, prediction, neuroplasticity index

INTRODUCTION

The major depressive disorder (MDD), or depression, is characterized by the loss of pleasure or interest in everyday activities, as well as other characteristics, including changes in sleep and appetite, low motivation, and suicidal ideation or action (Organization American Psychiatric, 2013; Otte et al., 2016). Current conventional antidepressants, mainly selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs), only have moderate rates of response and remission, with some unwanted side effects (Kogoj, 2014). Usually, long-term treatment period is required before the antidepressant effects of SSRIs can be elicited symptomatically (Agius and Bonnici, 2017). As depression is a progressive disease, the long lag period of the efficacy may lead to the miss of the optimal window for the intervention (Lane, 1998). Therefore, detection of early markers that can predict the treatment outcome is important for the improvement of the treatment. In the past decades, great efforts have been made to find the potential early biomarkers, including neurotropic factors, neurotransmitters, cytokines, as well as other molecules in the blood (Nutt, 2008; Dowlati et al., 2010; Tavakolizadeh et al., 2018; Xu et al., 2019). However, up to date, none of the individual predictors is robust enough to guide first-line treatment options (Kessler, 2018).

Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) is a neurotrophic factor critical for the viability of neurons in neural circuit (Monteggia et al., 2007). A number of studies have shown that BDNF is profoundly implicated in depression (Peng et al., 2018; Koo et al., 2019; Szuhany and Otto, 2020). Studies have shown that BDNF levels are lower in depression patients than healthy people (Karege et al., 2002). Decreasing BDNF expression leads to deficient neural plasticity in the brain of patients with MDD, which makes it a potential biomarker to monitor these diseases (Peng et al., 2018). BDNF in serum or plasma is increasingly used as a putative biomarker for depression, and some studies revealed that lower levels of BDNF in the blood of depressed patients are improved after long-term treatment of certain antidepressants (Shimizu et al., 2003; Gazal et al., 2012; Vanicek et al., 2019). However, a considerable number of studies demonstrated no effect or even opposite findings (Kheirouri et al., 2016; Ryan et al., 2018). Therefore, whether the changes of blood BDNF levels at the early time of antidepressants treatment alone predict the long-term treatment efficacy remains elusive (Kessler, 2018; Xu et al., 2019).

Traditional medicine has been used as an alternative monotherapy or an adjunct to conventional antidepressant therapy, whose efficacy and safety has been supported on the basis of increasing number of clinical trials (Zhang et al., 2007; Qin et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2012; Yang et al., 2020). Yueju pill is a multiherbal pill formulated 800 years ago to treat syndromes associated with mood disorders (Ren and Chen, 2017; Wang et al., 2019). It contains multiple antidepressant components and some of the bioactive compounds have been identified (Wei et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2015; Wu et al., 2016). More recently, a number of preclinical studies using various animal models demonstrated that a single high dose of Yueju was capable to elicit antidepressant activity in a fast-onset and persistent manner (Xue et al., 2013), hippocampus is one of many regions that are involved in depression-related behavior (Ren et al., 2016; Xia et al., 2016). A pilot perspective random controlled clinic trial showed that the use of high dose of Yueju contributed to the early onset of the alleviation of depressive symptoms, starting at 4 days after treatment together with fluoxetine (Wu et al., 2015). Additionally, chronic treatment of conventional low dose of Yueju pill also elicited antidepressant activity, with overall superior efficacy to fluoxetine, in an animal model of depression (Zou et al., 2017). Both single high dose and repeated low dose of Yueju pill significantly induce hippocampal BDNF synthesis through transcriptional and translational mechanisms (Xue et al., 2013).

Here, in a clinical observation of the effect of low dose of Yueju pill treatment, we disclosed that the ratio of serum BDNF level to the scale of depression using the scores of HAMD-24, defined as neuroplasticity index (NI), may be useful for prediction of the antidepressant treatment outcome. We thus carried out a prospective random placebo-controlled clinical trial, in which the monotherapy of Yueju pill was compared with the mainstream antidepressant escitalopram. We assessed the correlation of baseline NI with the changes of NI at different treatment times. The results indicated significant correlations of NI or their changes at different times post treatment of Yueju as well as escitalopram. Additionally, the change of NI at the early time may be used for prediction of the long-term antidepressant efficacy.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experimental Design

This study consisted of two trials and was approved by the Institutional Review Board of The Fourth People's Hospital of Taizhou (**Figure 1**). The first trial was an open-labeled exploratory single-arm trial. Patients (HAMD-24 scores (20) were recruited (Addington et al., 1996) and treated with the conventional dose of Yueju pill. The second trial was a double-blinded, random and placebo-controlled parallel one. Patients were diagnosed with MDD, and randomly assigned to Yueju pill and escitalopram treatment groups. The procedures were conducted according to institutional guidelines, and all participants have provided written informed consent (Chinese Clinical Trial Registry: ChiCTR1900021114).

Trial 1: Exploratory Single-Arm Trial

The patients, who were consecutive recruited from August, 2016 to December, 2016, were diagnosed according to the DSM-IV of MDD (**Table 1**). The enrollment criteria were as follow: (1) 18–65 years old, (2) no psychotic characteristics but with diagnostic criteria for depression (DSM-IV), (3) no psychotropic medications previously, (4) HAMD-24 scores \geq 20, (5) QIDS-SR16 scores \geq 5, (6) never exposed to psychotropic drugs, (7) have not received antidepressant treatment within 1 week.

Treatments and Measurements

The medicinal plants used to prepare Yueju are *Cyperus rotundus* L. (Xiang Fu), *Ligusticum chuanxiong* Hort (Chuan Xiong),



FIGURE 1 | Flowchart of enrollment, randomization, discontinuation, and completion of the treatment phases. HAMD-24, QIDS-SR16, and PHQ-9 scores and serum BDNF level were collected as indicated.

Gardenia jasminoides J. Ellis. (Zhi Zi), *Atractylodes lancea* (Thunb.) DC. (Cang Zhu), and *Massa Fermentata* (Shen Qu) (Ren and Chen, 2017). Patients who met the enrollment criteria were enrolled and treated with Yueju pills (12 g/day, Jiangsu 707 Natural Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd., approval number, Z32020738). On Day 7 (D7), D14, and D28, scales of depression were assessed with the HAMD-24, which was scored by a practicing physician, as well as QIDS-SR16 and PHQ-9, which were scored by the patients themselves. On the baseline day D0, as well as post treatment days of D7 and D28, peripheral blood was drawn for BDNF measurements. The peripheral blood samples were also collected from healthy counterpart controls.

TABLE 1 | Demographic data of the enrolled subjects with MDD or healthy controls.

Trials	Groups	Number	Male	Female	Age (years)
Trial 1 Open labeled	Yueju pill	15	1	14	42.93 ± 3.21
	Healthy control	11	6	5	41.7 ± 3.06
Trial 2 Double blinded	Yueju pill	18	5	13	45.17 ± 3.26
	Escitalopram	18	5	13	43.39 ± 3.51

Trial 2: Randomized Controlled Trial

Patients were consecutive recruited from March, 2017 to January, 2018, were diagnosed according to the DSM-IV of MDD (Table 1). The enrollment criteria were as follow: (1) 18-65 years old, (2) no psychotic characteristics but with diagnostic criteria for depression (DSM-IV), (3) no psychotropic medications previously, (4) HAMD-24 scores \geq 20, (5) QIDS-SR16 scores \geq 5, (6) never exposed to psychotropic drugs, (7) have not received antidepressant treatment within 1 week, (8) emmetropia and right hand. Patients who met the enrollment criteria were randomly assigned into two groups according to the enrollment order. The patients in the experimental group were treated with Yueju pills and the placebo for escitalopram. The patients in the escitalopram group were treated with escitalopram and herbal placebo. The placebo was prepared to be identical to the Yueju pill or escitalopram in shape, size, and color. The drugs and placebo are placed in the same packaging and the same box.

Treatments and Measurements

Yueju group: To accelerate the antidepressant response and then maintain the antidepressant activity, the patients took a high dose (23 g/time/day) of Yueju during the first week, followed by the

dose of 12 g/time/day of Yueju from the second to fourth week. *Escitalopram group*: Escitalopram was made by Yamagata Pharma Co., Ltd. (National Medicine Standard H20080599). Patients took the escitalopram or corresponding placebo 10 mg twice a day, whereas Yueju pills and the herbal placebo were taken once a day after dinner. HAMD-24, QIDS-SR16, and PHQ-9 scales were scored on D0, D4, D7, D14, and D28. Peripheral blood was drawn for BDNF level testing on D0, D4, and D28.

Blood Samples and Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Measurements

Peripheral blood extractions in patients or healthy controls were performed between 9 and 10 am to minimize the effects of possible circadian rhythm alterations and the blood samples were collected into coagulation-promoting tubes. Patients were not exposed to drugs known to affect the coagulation system within 10 days prior to blood extraction. The blood samples were centrifuged (1,000 \times g for 20 min) immediately and serum samples were collected and stored at -80°C until further analysis. BDNF level was measured using an anti-BDNF enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kit (Boster Biological Technology Co., Ltd.) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Diluted serum (1:20) with sample buffer was used to conduct BDNF ELISA in duplicate. BDNF standard solution was diluted to concentrations from 0 to 4,000 pg/ml to create the standard curve. Four patients in each group of Trial 2 failed to take the blood for this test.

Statistics Analysis

All statistical analyses were conducted with SPSS 19.0 statistical software (Statistical Package for the Social Sciences, SPSS. Inc., Chicago, IL, United States), GraphPad Prism 6 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, United States) and MedCalc statistical software (MedCalc Software Ltd., Ostend, Belgium). Analyses of variance with repeated measures as well as Pearson's correlations were used as appropriate. Pearson's correlations were performed with the raw values. For the receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis, HAMD-24 reduction rate (60% within 4 weeks) was defined to be quasi-effective. ROC curves were drawn to evaluate the prediction of the data collected in this study. Significance was evaluated at p < 0.05, two tailed. Data are reported as means \pm SE.

RESULTS

Both Yueju Pill and Escitalopram Demonstrated Early Improvement and Continuous Antidepressant Effects

In Trial 1, 15 MDD patients were treated with low dose of Yueju pill for 4 weeks. Based on the analysis of HAMD-24 scores, there was a significant effect on time [F(1.377,9.28) = 77.51, p < 0.001, **Figure 2A**]. *Post hoc* tests indicated a trend of improvement of D7, and the significant improvement from D14 to D28 of treatment, compared to D0 (D7, p = 0.116; D14, p < 0.001, and D28, p < 0.001). The analysis of QIDS-SR16

[F(1.534,21.48) = 6.83, p < 0.001] showed the similar results, with a significant improvement from D14 to D28 (D7, p = 0.152, D14, p = 0.002, and D28, p < 0.001) (**Figure 2B**). For PHQ-9 [F(1.699,23.78) = 26.63, p < 0.001], the significant improvement was only on D28 (D7, p = 0.653, D14, p = 0.211, and D28, p < 0.001) (**Figure 2C**). The results from this observation demonstrated an antidepressant efficacy, with a plausible early symptomatic improvement.

In Trial 2, 36 patients were randomly assigned into placebocontrolled groups of escitalopram or Yueju (with high dose for the first week, followed with low dose for 3 weeks). For HAMD-24 scores, there was a significant effect for the interaction between drug and time [F(4,68) = 2.854, p = 0.03] and for time only [F(4,68) = 148.8, p < 0.001], but not for treatment only [F(1,17) = 0.507, p = 0.486]. Patients in Yueju group showed significant improvement at all times from D4 to D28, in comparison to D0 (p < 0.001 for D4, D7, D14, and D28, respectively). Similarly, escitalopram group showed significant improvement at all different time points (D4, p = 0.013; p < 0.001for D7, D14, and D28, respectively). QIDS-SR16 scores started to improve from the fourth day and continued to the 28th day (Figures 2D,E). For PHQ-9 scores, Yueju group showed significant improvement at Day 7 (Figure 2F), whereas the escitalopram group started it at Day 14 (Figure 2F). These data indicate that escitalopram and initial high dose of Yueju elicited early antidepressant efficacy, and the significant improvement within the first 4 weeks were appreciable for both Yueju and escitalopram.

The Serum Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Levels at the Early and Final Treatment Time Were Improved in Yueju but Not Escitalopram Group

In Trial 1, serum BDNF level before treatment of 15 selected patients is much lower than the healthy controls (**Figure 3A**). The BDNF levels showed a significant effect on time [F(14,28) = 6.352, p < 0.001]. *Post hoc* tests showed a significant improvement on day 7 and day 28 (D7, p = 0.042 and D28, p = 0.023), compared with D0, and BDNF levels for both D7 and D28 after Yueju treatment were comparable to healthy controls (p > 0.05) (**Figure 3A**).

In Trial 2, there was a significant interaction between treatment and time [F(2,26) = 8.234, p = 0.002], but not for time alone [F(2,26) = 1.801, p = 0.185] or drug alone [F(1,13) = 0.729, p = 0.409]. Only Yueju group showed significant changes overtime [F(13,26) = 7.192, p = 0.0037], and there was a significant improvement on D4, p = 0.037 and on D28, p = 0.004. In escitalopram group, the BDNF levels did not have a significant change overtime on time [F(13,26) = 1.232, p = 0.3056] (Figure 3B).

Correlation Analysis of Neuroplasticity Index and Neuroplasticity Index Enhancement

No significant correlation between serum BDNF levels with the degree of depression was found when the data from the two trials



scores Trial 1 in a single-arm trial, with low dose of Yueju Pill treatment for 4 weeks. (n = 15). (D-F) Depression scores in Trial 2 a two-arm randomized controlled trial, with Yueju Pill (n = 18) or escitalopram treatment (n = 18) for 4 weeks. Values are expressed as means and standard errors. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001, compared with the baseline.

were analyzed separately. When the data in were collapsed, the baseline serum BDNF levels and HAMD-24 scores were found to be negatively correlated ($R^2 = 0.21$, p = 0.002). Additionally, analysis of collapsed data from two trials indicated serum BDNF levels and HAMD-24 scores at D28 post treatment were also negatively correlated ($R^2 = 0.11$, p = 0.03).

When the ratio of serum BDNF level and HAMD-24 score (BDNF/HAMD-24), or NI, was evaluated, the NI values on



FIGURE 3 | Serum BDNF levels at different time after treatment. (A) BDNF levels in healthy control group and at different times in depressive patients treated with Yueju pill in Trial 1 (n = 14). (B) BDNF levels at different times in depressive patients treated with Yueju pill (n = 14) or escitalopram (n = 14) in Trial 2. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, compared with the baseline (A,B); #p < 0.05, compared with healthy control (A).

baseline D0 and on D7 post treatment of Yueju were significantly correlated in Trial 1 ($R^2 = 0.37$, p = 0.02, Figure 4A, left panel). NIs on D7 and D28 were also correlated ($R^2 = 0.51$, p = 0.0063, Figure 4A, right panel). Consistently, the correlation of NI at baseline D0 and NI on D4 was significant in Trial 2 for either Yueju ($R^2 = 0.72$, p = 0.0001, Figure 4B, left panel) or escitalopram ($R^2 = 0.67$, p = 0.0004, Figure 4C, left panel). Furthermore, there existed a significant correlation of NI on baseline D0 and on D28 for Yueju treatment ($R^2 = 0.37$, p = 0.02, Figure 4B, middle panel) or escitalopram treatment ($R^2 = 0.38$, p = 0.02, Figure 4C, middle panel) as well as correlations between NIs on D4 and on D28 for Yueju ($R^2 = 0.42$, p = 0.01, Figure 4B, right panel) or escitalopram treatment ($R^2 = 0.34$, p = 0.03, Figure 4C, right panel) in Trial 2.

On the basis of NI, a derivative measurement of NI enhancement was further defined: NI enhancement referred to the difference in NI values following a given time period of treatment. There was a significant correlation between the early NI (D7) and the early NI enhancement from D0 to D7 (NI_{D7}– NI_{D0}) in Trial 1 ($R^2 = 0.886$, p < 0.001, **Figure 5A**, left panel), which was replicated in Trial 2 between the early NI (D4) and enhancement of NI from the D0 to D4 (NI_{D4}–NI_{D0}) for Yueju ($R^2 = 0.876$, p < 0.001, **Figure 5B**, middle panel). This correlation was also significant for escitalopram treatment ($R^2 = 0.706$, p = 0.0006, **Figure 5A**, right panel). Consistently, there was significant correlation between the final NI (D28) and final NI enhancement (NI_{D28}–NI_{D0}) for Yueju in Trial 1 ($R^2 = 0.995$, p < 0.001, **Figure 5B**, left panel) and Trial 2 ($R^2 = 0.921$,



FIGURE 4 | Correlation analysis of neuroplasticity index (NI), the ratio of BDNF to HAMD-24 score in Trial 1 and Trial 2. (A) Correlation of NI between baseline (Day 0, D0), early treatment time (D7), and final treatment time (D28) after Yueju pill treatment in Trial 1. (B) Correlation of NI between baseline (D0), early treatment time (D2), and final treatment in Trial 2. (C) Correlation of NI between baseline (D0), early treatment time (D4), and final treatment in Trial 2. (C) Correlation of NI between baseline (D0), early treatment time (D4), and final treatment in Trial 2.

p < 0.001, **Figure 5B**, middle panel) and for escitalopram in Trial 2 ($R^2 = 0.599$, p = 0.0012, **Figure 5B**, right panel). Furthermore, there was a significant correlation between the early NI (D7) and the final NI enhancement from D0 to D28 (NI_{D28}–NI_{D0}) in Trial 1 ($R^2 = 0.424$, p = 0.016, **Figure 5C**, left panel), which was replicated in Trial 2 ($R^2 = 0.481$, p = 0.008, **Figure 5C**, middle panel). However, there was no such correlation for escitalopram.

Receiver Operating Characteristic Curve Analysis of Early Neuroplasticity Index Enhancement

Brain-derived neurotrophic factor levels were only used for ROC analysis of diagnosis of depression, as no correlation was found for treatment effect by it alone. The AUC (area under the ROC curve) for detection of depression using BDNF was 0.949, with a diagnostic sensitivity and specificity of 90.7 and 90.9% (**Figure 6A**). As the NI values showed good correlation

between baseline, early time, final time or the enhancement from the baseline, we tested if they can be further used for ROC curve analysis to predict the long-term antidepressant response. Using 60% of reduction of HAMD-24 scores by 28 days of treatment as an efficacy index, we found that early NI enhancement showed considerable sensitivity and specificity for Yueju treatment prediction in Trial 1 and Trial 2 with all values of AUC (0.7 (**Figures 6B,C**). However, due to the insufficient number of subjects meeting the criteria of treatment efficacy, it was impossible to perform the ROC analysis using NI enhancement for escitalopram treatment.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we investigated whether the ratio of serum BDNF level and depression scale of HAMD-24, or NI, was useful for prediction of the long-term antidepressant outcome, using Yueju



FIGURE 5 | Correlation analysis of NI enhancement, the change of NI within a given period of time. (A) The correlation between early NI and early NI enhancement. (B) The correlation between final NI and final NI enhancement. (C) The correlation between early NI and final NI enhancement. The early NI was on D7 of Yueju treatment in Trial 1 and on D4 of Yueju or escitalopram in Trial 2. The early NI enhancement was the difference of NI between D7 and D0 in Trial 1 and between D4 and D0 in Trial 2. The final NI enhancement was the difference of NI between D28 and D0 in both trials.



and/or escitalopram in two trials. In the preliminary open-labeled trial, we found both symptom alleviation and serum BDNF enhancement as early as 1 week post a conventional low dose of Yueju. We also revealed significant correlation between NIs at baseline and at the early treatment time. In the confirmatory random controlled double-blinded clinical trial, we found both escitalopram and Yueju pill resulted in early improvement of depression symptom, and comparable antidepressant outcome after 4 weeks of treatment. Unlike Yueju, escitalopram treatment failed to change BDNF levels overtime. However, baseline NI, early treatment NI and final treatment NI were all significantly correlated for both Yueju and escitalopram. Furthermore, the early NI was also correlated to the final enhancement of NI for Yueju in both trials. Finally, ROC analysis indicated the final antidepressant efficacy of Yueju treatment was predictable on the basis of early NI enhancement. The results suggest that the NI may represent an individual's trait that links BDNF with depression symptom, and early change of NI may predict longterm antidepressant efficacy.

Brain-derived neurotrophic factor is a neurotrophin that has been linked to the viability of neurons in brain circuits for depression regulation (Molendijk et al., 2011), and it has been argued that BDNF is a key player for neural plasticity underlying depression and antidepressant activity (Warner-Schmidt and Duman, 2006). Several lines of studies demonstrated the reduced levels of BDNF in MDD patients (Dreimüller et al., 2012). Consistent with this, the present study showed lower serum BDNF levels in MDD patients. The serum BDNF levels of depression patients also were negatively correlated with the degree of depression, when the data from the two trials were collapsed. Furthermore, we found MDD can be reliably predicted with high sensitivity and specificity on the basis of serum BDNF levels. Despite the utility of BDNF for prediction of MDD, our data indicated that it was not useful for prediction of antidepressant efficacy (Dreimüller et al., 2012; Wilkinson et al., 2018). Unlike the increase of BDNF level post treatment of Yueju in both trials, BDNF levels were not changed in the escitalopram treatment group even escitalopram induced significant symptom improvement, consistent with a finding that escitalopram did not affect BDNF levels at either early and late time points (Matrisciano et al., 2009).

The recovery of neuroplasticity is considered to be an important neural mechanism for antidepressant activity (Castrén and Antila, 2017; Koopman and El Aidy, 2017; Franklin et al., 2018; Fox and Lobo, 2019). NI is used to characterize the relative contribution of neuroplasticity indicated by the BDNF level to depression symptoms indicated by the score of HAMD-24. The differences of NI in individuals may reflect different levels of sensitivity of depression symptoms to BDNF levels. NIs at the baseline, the early time of treatment and the final time of treatment were all correlated. Importantly, this correlation was found for both Yueju and escitalopram treatment, even though escitalopram group did not show increased BDNF levels or different doses of Yueju was used overtime. These suggest that NI may represent a trait constantly determining the role of BDNF in an individual's depressive symptoms both at the disease baseline condition and following a certain

antidepressant treatment. These intrinsic characteristics also led to the association between early or final treatment time NI with early or final NI enhancement, respectively. It is also noticeable that the measurement of HAMD-17 was not as sensitive as HAMD-24, which may indicate the importance of completeness of the depression symptom for NI. As HAMD-24 scaling and BDNF Elisa measurement are well developed techniques, NI can be reliably calculated and used in the clinical setting.

Partly due to the correlation of baseline NI with the NI at early or final treatment time, it was not surprising that early/final NI was significantly correlated with early/final NI enhancement for either Yueju or escitalopram treatment. This may contribute to the predictability with early NI enhancement to the final treatment efficacy of Yueju. The present study was unable to predict the treatment efficacy of escitalopram. This is technically ascribed to the insufficient number of subjects that met the criteria of treatment efficacy after 4 weeks of treatment of escitalopram. Other factors may also account for the difficulty: in contrast to the general increase of NI at both early and final treatment time of Yueju, NI was mostly reduced at the early treatment time, but augmented by the final treatment time of escitalopram. Consistently, we found the early treatment NI was correlated with the final NI enhancement for Yueju, but not for escitalopram. The definition of NI or related index may have some applications in testing other antidepressants. For example, ketamine is known for the neuroplasticity-dependent mechanism. For escitalopram or other 5-HT based antidepressants, we speculate to use the index like the ratio of the 5-HT improvement value to HAMD-24 score at somehow early stage, to predict the outcome from the contribution of early 5-HT response to behavioral improvement. Certainly, these warrant further investigations. These possibilities should be addressed in future studies by use of a variety of antidepressants for a longer treatment time with a larger number of MDD subjects.

In the present study, we also revealed that the clinical symptom improvement as early as 4 days after treatment of escitalopram. To the best of our knowledge, this finding was reported for the first time. It warrants further clinical and preclinical investigations as escitalopram has become one of the most frequently prescribed antidepressants for its relatively fast action among SSRIs (Pastoor and Gobburu, 2014). Consistent with the finding on combination of the high dose of Yueju pill with fluoxetine achieved early symptom improvement, the present study provided evidence directly showing this dose of Yueju pill by itself was capable to elicit early-onset antidepressant effects in patients (Wu et al., 2015). It appeared there was a larger attenuation of the depressive symptoms by Yueju, compared to escitalopram, although it did not reach the statistic significance. These are in agreement with the findings using different animal models that displayed an immediate and lasting antidepressant effect following a single high dose of Yueju pill (Tang et al., 2015). Additionally, the present study also showed the long-term antidepressant efficacy of conventional low dose of Yueju in both trials. As low dose of Yueju has been used safely over 800 years clinically, it may be useful for a

long-term treatment that many times is required for prevention of recurrence of the disorder.

LIMITATIONS AND CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we demonstrate that NI characterized the role of neuroplasticity in antidepressant treatment. The change of the NI after a short period time of treatment may indicate how the neural plasticity contributes to symptom improvement, which is helpful for the prediction of long-term antidepressant efficacy. Whether this measurement can be generalized to other antidepressant treatment remains to be determined. Nonetheless, the present study indicates the putative composite biomarker at the early time to predict the long-term antidepressant response, which offers novel insights to develop effective biomarker for antidepressant treatment efficacy to improve the treatment outcomes.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board of The

REFERENCES

- Addington, D., Addington, J., and Atkinson, M. (1996). A psychometric comparison of the Calgary Depression Scale for Schizophrenia and the Hamilton Depression Rating Scale. *Schizophr. Res.* 19, 205–212. doi: 10.1016/ 0920-9964(95)00070-4
- Agius, M., and Bonnici, H. (2017). Antidepressants in use in clinical practice. *Psychiatr. Danub.* 29(Suppl. 3), 667-671.
- Castrén, E., and Antila, H. (2017). Neuronal plasticity and neurotrophic factors in drug responses. *Mol. Psychiatry* 22, 1085–1095. doi: 10.1038/mp.2017.61
- Dowlati, Y., Herrmann, N., Swardfager, W., Liu, H., Sham, L., Reim, E. K., et al. (2010). A meta-analysis of cytokines in major depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 67, 446–457. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2009.09.033
- Dreimüller, N., Schlicht, K. F., Wagner, S., Peetz, D., Borysenko, L., Hiemke, C., et al. (2012). Early reactions of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in plasma (pBDNF) and outcome to acute antidepressant treatment in patients with Major Depression. *Neuropharmacology* 62, 264–269. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2011. 07.017
- Fox, M. E., and Lobo, M. K. (2019). The molecular and cellular mechanisms of depression: a focus on reward circuitry. *Mol. Psychiatry* 24, 1798–1815. doi: 10.1038/s41380-019-0415-3
- Franklin, T. C., Xu, C., and Duman, R. S. (2018). Depression and sterile inflammation: Essential role of danger associated molecular patterns. *Brain Behav. Immun.* 72, 2–13. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2017.10.025
- Gazal, M., Motta, L. S., Wiener, C. D., Fernandes, J. C., Quevedo, L. A., Jansen, K., et al. (2012). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in post-partum depressive mothers. *Neurochem. Res.* 37, 583–587. doi: 10.1007/s11064-011-0647-3
- Karege, F., Perret, G., Bondolfi, G., Schwald, M., Bertschy, G., and Aubry, J. M. (2002). Decreased serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor levels in major depressed patients. *Psychiatry Res.* 109, 143–148. doi: 10.1016/s0165-1781(02) 00005-7

Fourth People's Hospital of Taizhou, Jiangsu Province. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YZ, BC, TW, YL, ZC, ZZ, JM, XZ, YY, HW, and GC performed the experiments and analyzed the data. YZ and GC conceived the experiments and contributed to the interpretation and to writing the manuscript. All authors revised the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Nature Science Foundation of China (81673625 and 81874374) and Taizhou Science and Technology Support Program (Social Development) project (TS2016-12).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Dr. Xia Yuchun for patient's collection and experimental assistance. We deeply regret for the pass away of him.

- Kessler, R. C. (2018). The potential of predictive analytics to provide clinical decision support in depression treatment planning. *Curr. Opin. Psychiatry* 31, 32–39. doi: 10.1097/yco.00000000000377
- Kheirouri, S., Noorazar, S. G., Alizadeh, M., and Dana-Alamdari, L. (2016). Elevated Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Correlates Negatively with Severity and Duration of Major Depressive Episodes. *Cogn. Behav. Neurol.* 29, 24–31. doi: 10.1097/wnn.000000000000089
- Kogoj, A. (2014). Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors-induced delirium: a case review. *Psychiatr. Danub.* 26, 277–280.
- Koo, J. W., Chaudhury, D., Han, M. H., and Nestler, E. J. (2019). Role of Mesolimbic Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor in Depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 86, 738–748. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2019.05.020
- Koopman, M., and El Aidy, S. (2017). Depressed gut? The microbiota-dietinflammation trialogue in depression. *Curr. Opin. Psychiatry* 30, 369–377. doi: 10.1097/yco.00000000000350
- Lane, R. M. (1998). SSRI-induced extrapyramidal side-effects and akathisia: implications for treatment. J. Psychopharmacol. 12, 192–214. doi: 10.1177/ 026988119801200212
- Matrisciano, F., Bonaccorso, S., Ricciardi, A., Scaccianoce, S., Panaccione, I., Wang, L., et al. (2009). Changes in BDNF serum levels in patients with major depression disorder (MDD) after 6 months treatment with sertraline, escitalopram, or venlafaxine. J. Psychiatr. Res. 43, 247–254. doi: 10.1016/j. jpsychires.2008.03.014
- Molendijk, M. L., Bus, B. A., Spinhoven, P., Penninx, B. W., Kenis, G., Prickaerts, J., et al. (2011). Serum levels of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in major depressive disorder: state-trait issues, clinical features and pharmacological treatment. *Mol. Psychiatry* 16, 1088–1095. doi: 10.1038/mp.2010.98
- Monteggia, L. M., Luikart, B., Barrot, M., Theobold, D., Malkovska, I., Nef, S., et al. (2007). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor conditional knockouts show gender differences in depression-related behaviors. *Biol. Psychiatry* 61, 187–197. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2006.03.021

- Nutt, D. J. (2008). Relationship of neurotransmitters to the symptoms of major depressive disorder. J. Clin. Psychiatry 69(Suppl. E1), 4–7.
- Organization American Psychiatric (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders*, 5th Edn. Virginia, VIR: American Psychiatric Association.
- Otte, C., Gold, S. M., Penninx, B. W., Pariante, C. M., Etkin, A., Fava, M., et al. (2016). Major depressive disorder. *Nat. Rev. Dis. Primers* 2:16065. doi: 10.1038/ nrdp.2016.65
- Pastoor, D., and Gobburu, J. (2014). Clinical pharmacology review of escitalopram for the treatment of depression. *Expert Opin. Drug Metab. Toxicol.* 10, 121–128. doi: 10.1517/17425255.2014.863873
- Peng, S., Li, W., Lv, L., Zhang, Z., and Zhan, X. (2018). BDNF as a biomarker in diagnosis and evaluation of treatment for schizophrenia and depression. *Discov. Med.* 26, 127–136.
- Qin, F., Wu, X. A., Tang, Y., Huang, Q., Zhang, Z. J., and Yuan, J. H. (2011). Metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials to assess the effectiveness and safety of Free and Easy Wanderer Plus, a polyherbal preparation for depressive disorders. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 45, 1518–1524. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2011.06.018
- Ren, L., and Chen, G. (2017). Rapid antidepressant effects of Yueju: A new look at the function and mechanism of an old herbal medicine. *J. Ethnopharmacol.* 203, 226–232. doi: 10.1016/j.jep.2017.03.042
- Ren, L., Tao, W., Zhang, H., Xue, W., Tang, J., Wu, R., et al. (2016). Two standardized fractions of Gardenia jasminoides Ellis with rapid antidepressant effects are differentially associated with BDNF up-regulation in the hippocampus. J. Ethnopharmacol. 187, 66–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jep.2016.04.023
- Ryan, K. M., Dunne, R., and McLoughlin, D. M. (2018). BDNF plasma levels and genotype in depression and the response to electroconvulsive therapy. *Brain Stimul.* 11, 1123–1131. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2018.05.011
- Shimizu, E., Hashimoto, K., Okamura, N., Koike, K., Komatsu, N., Kumakiri, C., et al. (2003). Alterations of serum levels of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) in depressed patients with or without antidepressants. *Biol. Psychiatry* 54, 70–75. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(03)00181-1
- Szuhany, K. L., and Otto, M. W. (2020). Assessing BDNF as a mediator of the effects of exercise on depression. J. Psychiatr. Res. 123, 114–118. doi: 10.1016/ j.jpsychires.2020.02.003
- Tang, J., Xue, W., Xia, B., Ren, L., Tao, W., Chen, C., et al. (2015). Involvement of normalized NMDA receptor and mTOR-related signaling in rapid antidepressant effects of Yueju and ketamine on chronically stressed mice. *Sci. Rep.* 5:13573. doi: 10.1038/srep13573
- Tavakolizadeh, J., Roshanaei, K., Salmaninejad, A., Yari, R., Nahand, J. S., Sarkarizi, H. K., et al. (2018). MicroRNAs and exosomes in depression: Potential diagnostic biomarkers. J. Cell Biochem. 119, 3783–3797. doi: 10.1002/jcb.26599
- Vanicek, T., Kranz, G. S., Vyssoki, B., Fugger, G., Komorowski, A., Höflich, A., et al. (2019). Acute and subsequent continuation electroconvulsive therapy elevates serum BDNF levels in patients with major depression. *Brain Stimul.* 12, 1041–1050. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2019.02.015
- Wang, W., Zhou, T., Jia, R., Zhang, H., Zhang, Y., Wang, C., et al. (2019). NMDA receptors and L-arginine/nitric oxide/cyclic guanosine monophosphate pathway contribute to the antidepressant-like effect of Yueju pill in mice. *Biosci. Rep.* 39:bsr20190524. doi: 10.1042/bsr20190524
- Wang, Y., Fan, R., and Huang, X. (2012). Meta-analysis of the clinical effectiveness of traditional Chinese medicine formula Chaihu-Shugan-San in depression. *J. Ethnopharmacol.* 141, 571–577. doi: 10.1016/j.jep.2011.08.079
- Warner-Schmidt, J. L., and Duman, R. S. (2006). Hippocampal neurogenesis: opposing effects of stress and antidepressant treatment. *Hippocampus* 16, 239– 249. doi: 10.1002/hipo.20156
- Wei, X. H., Cheng, X. M., Shen, J. S., and Wang, Z. T. (2008). Antidepressant effect of Yueju-Wan ethanol extract and its fractions in mice models of despair. *J. Ethnopharmacol.* 117, 339–344. doi: 10.1016/j.jep.2008.02.004
- Wilkinson, S. T., Kiselycznyk, C., Banasr, M., Webler, R. D., Haile, C., and Mathew, S. J. (2018). Serum and plasma brain-derived neurotrophic factor and response

in a randomized controlled trial of riluzole for treatment resistant depression. J. Affect Disord. 241, 514–518. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2018.08.075

- Wu, R., Tao, W., Zhang, H., Xue, W., Zou, Z., Wu, H., et al. (2016). Instant and Persistent Antidepressant Response of Gardenia Yellow Pigment Is Associated with Acute Protein Synthesis and Delayed Upregulation of BDNF Expression in the Hippocampus. ACS Chem. Neurosci. 7, 1068–1076. doi: 10.1021/ acschemneuro.6b00011
- Wu, R., Zhu, D., Xia, Y., Wang, H., Tao, W., Xue, W., et al. (2015). A role of Yueju in fast-onset antidepressant action on major depressive disorder and serum BDNF expression: a randomly double-blind, fluoxetine-adjunct, placebo-controlled, pilot clinical study. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 11, 2013–2021. doi: 10.2147/ndt. S86585
- Xia, B., Zhang, H., Xue, W., Tao, W., Chen, C., Wu, R., et al. (2016). Instant and Lasting Down-Regulation of NR1 Expression in the Hippocampus is Associated Temporally with Antidepressant Activity After Acute Yueju. *Cell Mol. Neurobiol.* 36, 1189–1196. doi: 10.1007/s10571-015-0 316-1
- Xu, Y., Wei, H., Zhu, Y., Zhu, Y., Zhang, N., Qin, J., et al. (2019). Potential serum biomarkers for the prediction of the efficacy of escitalopram for treating depression. J. Affect Disord. 250, 307–312. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019. 03.008
- Xue, W., Zhou, X., Yi, N., Jiang, L., Tao, W., Wu, R., et al. (2013). Yueju pill rapidly induces antidepressant-like effects and acutely enhances BDNF expression in mouse brain. *Evid. Based Complement Alternat. Med.* 2013:184367. doi: 10. 1155/2013/184367
- Yang, L., Shergis, J. L., Di, Y. M., Zhang, A. L., Lu, C., Guo, X., et al. (2020). Managing Depression with Bupleurum chinense Herbal Formula: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. J. Altern. Complement Med. 26, 8–24. doi: 10.1089/acm.2019.0105
- Zhang, H., Xue, W., Wu, R., Gong, T., Tao, W., Zhou, X., et al. (2015). Rapid Antidepressant Activity of Ethanol Extract of Gardenia jasminoides Ellis Is Associated with Upregulation of BDNF Expression in the Hippocampus. *Evid. Based Complement Alternat. Med.* 2015:761238. doi: 10.1155/2015/761238
- Zhang, Z. J., Kang, W. H., Li, Q., and Tan, Q. R. (2007). The beneficial effects of the herbal medicine Free and Easy Wanderer Plus (FEWP) for mood disorders: double-blind, placebo-controlled studies. J. Psychiatr. Res. 41, 828–836. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2006.08.002
- Zou, Z., Chen, Y., Shen, Q., Guo, X., Zhang, Y., and Chen, G. (2017). Neural Plasticity Associated with Hippocampal PKA-CREB and NMDA Signaling Is Involved in the Antidepressant Effect of Repeated Low Dose of Yueju Pill on Chronic Mouse Model of Learned Helplessness. *Neural Plast.* 2017;9160515. doi: 10.1155/2017/9160515

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Zhang, Cui, Wang, Lu, Chen, Zou, Miao, Zhao, Yuan, Wang and Chen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Induction of Relaxation by Autonomous Sensory Meridian Response

Noriko Sakurai¹, Ken Ohno¹, Satoshi Kasai¹, Kazuaki Nagasaka², Hideaki Onishi² and Naoki Kodama^{1*}

¹ Department of Radiological Technology, Niigata University of Health and Welfare, Niigata, Japan, ² Department of Physical Therapy, Niigata University of Health and Welfare, Niigata, Japan

Background: Autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR) is used by young people to induce relaxation and sleep and to reduce stress and anxiety; it comprises somatosensation caused by audiovisual stimuli (triggers) that lead to positive emotions. Auditory stimuli play the most important role among the triggers involved in ASMR and have been reported to be more triggering than visual stimuli. On the other hand, classical music is also known to have a relaxing effect. This is the first study to clarify the difference in brain activation associated with relaxation effects between ASMR and classical music by limiting ASMR to auditory stimulation alone.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Matthew O. Parker, University of Portsmouth, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

He Liu, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, China Caroline Smith, Duke University, United States

> *Correspondence: Naoki Kodama kodama@nuhw.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 20 August 2021 Accepted: 25 October 2021 Published: 30 November 2021

Citation:

Sakurai N, Ohno K, Kasai S, Nagasaka K, Onishi H and Kodama N (2021) Induction of Relaxation by Autonomous Sensory Meridian Response. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:761621. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.761621 **Methods:** Thirty healthy subjects, all over 20 years of age, underwent fMRI while listening to ASMR and classical music. We compared the differences in brain activation associated with classical music and ASMR stimulation. After the experiment, the subjects were administered a questionnaire on somatosensation and moods. After the experiment, the participants were asked whether they experienced ASMR somatosensation or frisson. They were also asked to rate the intensity of two moods during stimulation: "comfortable mood," and "tingling mood".

Result: The results of the questionnaire showed that none of the participants experienced any ASMR somatosensation or frisson. Further, there was no significant difference in the ratings given to comfort mood, but there was a significant difference in those given to tingling mood. In terms of brain function, classical music and ASMR showed significant activation in common areas, while ASMR showed activation in more areas, with the medial prefrontal cortex being the main area of activation during ASMR.

Conclusion: Both classical music and the ASMR auditory stimulus produced a pleasant and relaxed state, and ASMR involved more complex brain functions than classical music, especially the activation of the medial prefrontal cortex. Although ASMR was limited to auditory stimulation, the effects were similar to those of listening to classical music, suggesting that ASMR stimulation can produce a pleasant state of relaxation even if it is limited to the auditory component, without the somatic sensation of tingling. ASMR stimulation is easy to use, and appropriate for wellness purposes and a wide range of people.

Keywords: ASMR, auditory perception, relaxation, social behavior, classical music, mPFC

INTRODUCTION

Autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR) videos have gained attention among young people in recent years. ASMR is a type of somatosensation or reaction caused by audiovisual stimuli (Barratt and Davis, 2015; Barratt et al., 2017; Fredborg et al., 2017; McErlean and Banissy, 2017). The triggered response usually extends to the spine, arms, and legs, with a pleasant ASMR somatosensation on the scalp. The purpose of ASMR is to promote sleep, and relaxation, relieve anxiety, and improve work efficiency (Barratt and Davis, 2015; Barratt et al., 2017). The content of ASMR videos varies widely, from gentle whispers in the ear to simulated actions, such as touching the hair or applying makeup, as well as the sounds of chewing, cutting, typing, and nature. Previous research on ASMR analyzed the triggers and identified four prominent categories: whispering, personal attention, vivid sounds, and slow movements; however, these are representative and include many triggers that do not belong to these categories (Barratt and Davis, 2015). Fredborg et al. (2017) then categorized them into five categories (watching, touching, repetitive sounds, simulations, and mouth sounds). The physiological response to ASMR somatosensation is emotionally positive and is accompanied by a sense of calm. The skin conductance response, a measure of autonomic nervous system arousal, is increased, and heart rate is decreased. These seemingly contradictory results reflect the high complexity of ASMR (Poerio et al., 2018).

Functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) has been used to measure brain function. An fMRI study conducted by Lochte et al. (2018) investigated somatosensory brain activity during ASMR stimulation consisting of ASMR videos. ASMR somatosensation involves the activation of secondary somatosensory areas, such as the medial prefrontal cortex, accumbens, insula, inferior frontal gyrus, supplementary motor cortex, and dorsal anterior cingulate cortex (Lochte et al., 2018). Smith et al. also reported on the neural connectivity of the default mode network in subjects who experience the somatosensory component of ASMR and subjects who do not. The DMN of ASMR-sensitive individuals showed decreased connectivity in the precuneus and thalamus, and increased connectivity in the frontal gyrus and temporal gyrus. The study showed differences in brain activation between individuals who experience ASMR and those who do not (Smith et al., 2017). Lee et al. (2020) examined how functional connectivity changes during ASMR video viewing compared to resting state, and assessed its relevance to ASMR-induced emotional states. ASMRinduced changes in emotional state are negatively correlated with functional connectivity for visual information processing.

Personality trait analysis of subjects who have experienced ASMR somatosensation and those who have not has shown that those who experience this sensation are significantly more imaginative, excitable, curious, and open-minded. This is consistent with the personality analysis of those who experience musical frisson (McCrae, 2007; Kovacevichi and Huron, 2018),

an emotional response to music and a feeling involving chills and goosebumps (Craig, 2005). The two phenomena, ASMR somatosensation sensation and musical frisson, are similar; however, they differ in that the somatosensation of frisson tends to spread rapidly throughout the body, whereas that of ASMR may last longer than a few minutes (del Campo and Kehle, 2016). In addition, frisson involves an exciting or emotionally stimulating experience; whereas, ASMR somatosensation is more often associated with relaxation and satisfaction (Barratt and Davis, 2015).

Some studies have reported on the wellness benefits of ASMR; ASMR is also already being used in wellness programs and is an efficient way of mind relaxation (Cash et al., 2018). Cash et al. suggest that expectations about the placebo effect of ASMR may lead to somatosensory responses and stress reduction effects. ASMR contributes to home-based stress management and pain management programs due to its ease of use (Cash et al., 2018). The sleep-inducing effects of ASMR have also been proposed as a way to improve sleep quality (Lee et al., 2019; Vardhan et al., 2020). While most studies have considered the somatosensory component of ASMR, this type of sleep induction is limited to auditory stimuli consisting of natural sounds that have no potential to induce ASMR. The combined auditory stimulation of binaural beats for sleeping is measured by electroencephalography, suggesting that this combined stimulation helps the transition to sleep (Lee et al., 2019). Paszkiel et al. (2020) investigated the effects of four different sound stimuli on stress levels as measured using four different methods (EEG, blood pressure, pulse, and questionnaire), and reported that both relaxing music and ASMR induce relaxation at a fast rate and reduce stress levels.

ASMR users do not necessarily experience ASMR somatosensation. However, even in the absence of ASMR somatosensation, mood is improved and chronic pain symptoms are greatly reduced (Barratt and Davis, 2015). Thus, even without ASMR somatosensation, ASMR is being incorporated into wellness programs for the purpose of stress reduction, depressed mood improvement, and pain relief. On the other hand, classical music also is known to have a relaxing effect (Menon and Levitin, 2005), but not all people experience or seek frisson.

This study focuses on the relaxation effects of ASMR and classical music to clarify the differences in brain activation between the two. Auditory stimulation plays the most important role among the triggers that constitute ASMR, and is reported to be more triggering than visual stimulation (Barratt et al., 2017). The present study is the first to clarify the differences in brain activation associated with the relaxation effects listening to classical music vs. the auditory component of ASMR.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

The subjects of this study were 36 healthy, non-psychiatrically impaired individuals over 20 years of age, who had no experience with ASMR somatosensation, were not enthusiasts, and did not watch ASMR videos for 1 week prior to the experiment. The

Abbreviations: ASMR, Autonomous sensory meridian response; MFG, middle frontal gyrus; MSFG, medial superior frontal gyrus.



six participants whose temporal lobe activation could not be confirmed were excluded, as they were probably not listening to the task. Therefore, 30 subjects (18 men and 12 women; mean age, 20.3 years; SD = 0.7) were included in the analysis. This study was approved by the Research Ethics Committee of Niigata University of Health and Welfare (Approval No. 18218-190722). Written informed consent was obtained from all participants. Participant interview was performed to ensure the safety of MRI imaging.

Stimuli Task

We limited the triggers of ASMR to auditory stimuli in order to explore the differences in relaxation effects between ASMR and classical music in terms of brain function. Auditory stimuli are the most important trigger of ASMR and are reported to be more triggering than visual stimuli (Barratt et al., 2017). Lee et al. (2019) used nature sounds as triggers in their sleep-induction experiments, which are limited to auditory stimuli and have no potential for further inducing ASMR. As a sound stimulus task in this study, for ASMR, we selected a sound source with

ASMR somatosensation	Classic musical frisson
Yes/No	Yes/No
0/30	0/30

No subject experienced tingling during ASMR stimulation, and all of them (30) reported not feeling it. No subject experienced musical frisson while listening to classical music, and all of them reported not experiencing it.

strong auditory effects. We excluded activities of the language cortex, such as whispering, and activities of the visual cortex, such as touching, and prepared 10 patterns of repetitive, crisp, and refreshing sounds. The participants listened to and selected beforehand from among the following sounds: ear scratching, eating a cucumber, typing, pouring soda, stepping in a puddle, grilling a steak, cutting a carrot, wind chimes, flowing water, and rain. Since ASMR is based on personal preference, the subjects listened to all 10 types of ASMR before the experiment and selected the stimulus that they liked the most and that they found most relaxing. Among classical music, Mozart's music has been reported to be comfortable and to have a great effect on relaxation, resonating with human biological rhythms, balancing the autonomic nervous system, and lowering blood pressure and heart rate (Trappe and Voit, 2016). Thus, we selected Eine kleine Nachtmusik, a piece of music by Mozart that was employed in a previous study (Menon and Levitin, 2005). The resting state task for comparison with the stimulus task was white noise (Cardona et al., 2020). We used white noise because the same auditory stimulus is a necessary condition for the resting task, and because it is a random signal with equal power at any frequency in a given bandwidth without emotional involvement. The block design consisted of a 30-s repetition of the resting task and a 30s repetition of the stimulus task for a total of 5 min (Figure 1). In fMRI experiments of emotional changes in response to music, music is used as a task in 30-s increments (Pereira et al., 2011). Similarly, in the present study the design was a block of 30-s increments to obtain mood responses without aiming to induce the somatosensory component of ASMR. Subjects

Likert scale p	oint	1	2	3	4	5	
Comfortable mood	Classic	3 (10.0%)	2 (6.7%)	5 (16.7%)	14 (46.7%)	6 (20.0%)	P = 0.130
	ASMR	2 (6.7%)	9 (30.0%)	6 (20.0%)	11 (36.7%)	2 (6.7%)	
Tingling mood	Classic	6 (20.0%)	14 (46.7%)	2 6.7%)	8 (26.7%)	0 (0.0%)	P < 0.001
	ASMR	3 (10.0%)	2 (6.7%)	3 (10.0%)	17 (56.7%)	5 (16.7%)	

TABLE 2 | Moods while listening to ASMR and classical music.

In a comparison of ASMR vs. classical music, there was a significant difference in tingling mood, but there was no significant difference in comfortable mood.

were instructed to concentrate on the sound during the 5-min experiment and to keep their eyes open. Cushions were used in the gaps to prevent head movements.

Apparatus

Imaging was performed on a 3 Tesla MRI system (Canon Vantage Galan) with a 16-channel head coil. The subject laid in the MRI machine and listened to the block design stimuli of ASMR and classical music. The order of stimulus (ASMR or classical music) presentation was determined randomly.

MRI Acquisition

A separate high-resolution MRI image is required to obtain detailed anatomical information prior to fMRI imaging. For this purpose, a high-resolution magnetization-prepared rapidgradient-echo sequence of T1-weighted imaging was used, with the following parameters: repetition time, 5.8 ms; echo time, 2.7 ms; inversion time, 900 ms; flip angle, 9°; number of matrices (matrix), 256×256 ; effective field of view, 23×23 mm; and slice thickness, 1.2 mm. The echo planar imaging sequence was used to capture the fMRI images. The images were repeatedly obtained, and used to compare the two stimuli. The fMRI imaging conditions were as follows: repetition time, 2,000 ms; echo time, 25 ms; flip angle, 85° ; matrix, 64×64 ; effective field of view, 24×24 mm; and slice thickness, 3 mm to cover the whole brain.

Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging Data Analyses

The fMRI data were preprocessed and analyzed using Statistical Parametric Mapping 12 (Wellcome Trust Center for Neuroimaging) in Matlab (Mathworks Inc.). Slice timing correction was used to correct the time difference, and realignment was then used to correct the displacement caused by motion. In addition, a coregister was used to compare the structural images with the fMRI images. The coregister was corrected for misalignment between structural and functional images and the data was preprocessed by normalizing each

TABLE 3 | Significantly activated areas and their *Z*-values and coordinates while listening to classical music.

Area	Hemisphere	κ _e	Z-value	x	У	z (mm)
Thalamus proper	Left	14,823	5.56	-2	-34	-4
Middle frontal gyrus	Right	479	4.79	50	12	46

Regions of significance after family wise error cluster levels (p < 0.05).

participant's brain to a template of the Montreal Neurological Institute coordinate system of a standard brain. Normalized images were smoothed using a Gaussian kernel of 8 mm. After the preprocessing, we employed a general linear model GLM to confirm brain activity changes associated with ASMR or classical music, using a block design. Contrasts images were created at first level (single-subject) for the following contrast: (1) ASMR = 1, rest = 0, (2) classic = 1, rest = 0, (3) ASMR = 1, classic = -1, respectively. The contrast of (3) was used to identify brain regions with significantly increased activity in the ASMR relative to the classic condition. For group analysis (second level), a one-sample *t*-test was performed using the above three contrasts. The initial threshold for the voxel size was set to uncorrected p < 0.001. Clusters were considered significant when falling below p = 0.05, cluster-corrected for family wise error. ASMR and classical music were analyzed, and classical music was subtracted from ASMR.

Questionnaire

After the experiment, the subjects were administered a questionnaire on somatosensation and mood. For somatosensation, the subjects were asked to answer "yes" or "no" to the question of whether they experienced ASMR somatosensation or frisson. They were then asked to indicate the intensity of the two moods for each stimulus: the two moods were "comfortable mood," and "tingling mood." A Likert-type scale of 1-5 was used: 1, completely disagree; 2, disagree; 3, undecided; 4, agree; and 5, highly agree. We explained to the subjects that "comfortable mood" refers to a state of relaxation and peace of mind, while "tingling mood" while "tingling" was considered a mood, even in the absence of somatic sensations, even if it does not cause somatic sensations. The chi-square test was performed for the statistical analysis using SPSS (IBM SPSS Statistics Base) 26.0, and the significance level was set at 5%.

RESULTS

The results of the questionnaire showed that none of the subjects experienced somatosensation during ASMR stimulation; furthermore, none of the subjects experienced musical frisson. The results are shown in **Table 1**. The results of the ratings of the two moods for each of the ASMR and classical stimuli are shown in **Table 2**. A 5-point Likert scale questionnaire was used, with 3 points being neutral; the further away the score was from the lower end, the more negative the response was (the mood was not experienced). Conversely, the further away the points



gyrus and left thalamus proper. (A) Coronal view. (B) Axial view. L, left; R, right. MFG, middle frontal gyrus.

were from the higher end, the more positive the response was (the mood was experienced). As for the tingling mood, there was a significant difference between ASMR and classical music stimulation (p < 0.001). As for the comfortable mood, there was no significant difference between the ASMR and classical music stimulation (p = 0.130). We also found that there is no correlation between comfort and brain activity and between tingling and brain activity.

The coordinates of the areas that were significantly activated while listening to classical music are listed in **Table 3** and depicted in **Figure 2**. Significant activation was observed in the right middle frontal gyrus (MFG) and left thalamus proper while listening to classical music. The coordinates of the areas that were significantly activated during ASMR auditory stimulation are listed in **Table 4** and depicted in **Figure 3**. Significant activation was observed in the left thalamus proper, left anterior insula, right triangular part of the inferior frontal gyrus, right cerebellum exterior, left accumbens, right amygdala, left medial superior frontal gyrus (MSFG), and left planum polare. **Table 5** shows the coordinates of the areas that were significantly more activated

TABLE 4 | Significantly activated areas and their Z-values and coordinates during autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR) listening.

Area	Hemisphere	K _E	Z-value	х	У	z (mm)
Thalamus proper	Left	2,543	5.01	-30	-26	-2
Insula	Left	648	4.93	-36	24	4
Triangular part of the inferior frontal gyrus	Right	1,142	4.78	44	32	6
Cerebellum exterior	Right	6,219	4.64	26	-64	-24
Accumbens area	Left	293	4.54	-20	2	-12
Amygdala	Right	272	4.52	22	0	-10
Superior frontal gyrus medial segment	Right	457	4.18	6	20	56
Planum polare	Left	262	3.64	-52	-22	4

Regions of significance after family wise error cluster levels (p < 0.05).

by ASMR stimulation than by classical music. Images of the activated areas are shown in **Figure 4**. Significant activation was observed in the left calcarine cortex, right superior frontal gyrus medial segment, and right lingual gyrus during ASMR stimulation compared to classical music.

DISCUSSION

The present study is the first fMRI investigation focusing on the effects of ASMR sound without somatosensory perception on relaxation. We were able to compare the relaxation effects of ASMR with those of classical music by limiting the study to auditory stimuli.

Music is transmitted to the inner ear as air vibrations are captured by the eardrum. It is converted into nerve signals by sensory cells in the inner ear and enters the primary auditory cortex via the brainstem and thalamus. After perceptual processing in the auditory cortex, the information is sent to the association cortex, where it is linked with the parietal and frontal lobes for recognition. The results of this study showed that the thalamus proper and MFG were significantly activated when listening to classical music. The thalamus proper relays auditory sensory nerves to the cerebral cortex and basal ganglia. The same activation was observed in the thalamus while listening to ASMR stimuli. This activation included areas of brain function related to sleep. Sleep begins in the brainstem and enters the thalamus, where auditory sensory information is processed through sensory neural pathways (Tang et al., 2015). Ultimately, it is believed that auditory signals in the thalamus may influence the sleep regulatory system (Lee et al., 2019). The thalamus is involved in emotion and memory, and also acts on the autonomic nervous system. It has been suggested that both classical music and ASMR can induce relaxation and promote sleep.

In addition, more regions were activated during ASMR stimulation. Significant activation was also observed in the anterior insular cortex, nucleus accumbens, amygdala, MSFG,



triangular part of the inferior frontal gyrus, and planum polare. The planum polare is located in the temporal lobe, which is the first cortical region of the auditory signal processing system and constitutes the primary auditory cortex. In the basal ganglia and the surrounding limbic system, the amygdala and nucleus accumbens were activated by classical music in addition to the thalamus. The amygdala plays an important role in the control of emotional responses, primarily fear (Ohman, 2005). The nucleus accumbens is involved in reward, satisfaction, and emotion, and is largely responsible for the release of dopamine (Pereira et al., 2011). The insular cortex connects the primary and secondary somatosensory cortices and functions as a multisensory integration site that processes a variety of information (Nagai et al., 2007; Ibañez et al., 2010). In the

TABLE 5 [Significantly activated regions and their z-values and coordinates in the difference between autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR) stimulation and classical music.

Area	Hemisphere	KE	Z-value	x	У	z (mm)
Calcarine cortex	Left	3,596	3.77	-18	-82	0
Superior frontal gyrus medial segment	Right	299	3.72	2	18	58
Lingual gyrus	Right	241	3.68	30	-46	-4

Regions of significance after family wise error cluster levels (p < 0.05).

frontal gyrus, activation was seen in the inferior frontal gyrus and MSFG, indicating that the prefrontal cortex was largely activated; the MSFG is located in the medial prefrontal cortex and has been suggested to contribute to the release of oxytocin (Sabihi et al., 2014).

In this study, we also identified the regions where ASMR stimulation induced a higher activation than classical music. These were the calcarine cortex, superior frontal gyrus medial segment, and lingual gyrus. Activation in the posterior part of the cerebrum is also related to auditory stimulation and is due to spatial hearing (Lewald et al., 2004). We think that ASMR has a more specific impact on the identification of location, direction, and distance of sound sources than classical music.

Particularly noteworthy is the activation of the superior frontal gyrus and the medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC), which is said to be the basis of social cognitive abilities (Feldman, 2012). The mPFC is thought to be activated because ASMR may contain many sound sources that are closely related to daily life and social activity. The mPFC region is also involved in the regulation of neurotransmitters such as dopamine, which projects to the prefrontal cortex through the dopamine pathway and has been shown to enhance stress resistance in response to short-term stress (Tanaka et al., 2012). It also involves the release of oxytocin, which is a stress-reducing, pro-social neuropeptide that is effective in modulating brain activity in depressed individuals (Pincus et al., 2010). These neurohormones are known to induce



feelings of comfort, relaxation, and drowsiness (Lochte et al., 2018). ASMR stimulation is thought to be more effective in inducing relaxation and reducing stress than classical music because it activates brain regions associated with these functions.

Lochte et al. (2018) also investigated brain function during moments of relaxation without ASMR somatosensation while watching ASMR videos and found activation in the medial prefrontal cortex. In the present study, ASMR was limited to auditory stimulation, and the results are consistent with those of Lochte et al. (2018). The results of the present study proved using brain functional imaging that the auditory component of ASMR stimulation produced a comfortable and relaxed state, even though the tingling (somatic) sensation was not obtained.

To induce ASMR somatosensation, an individual normally needs a desirable, quiet environment (Barratt and Davis, 2015), which may not always be available. In addition, some persons are more likely than others to experience ASMR somatosensation due to personality traits (Kovacevichi and Huron, 2018). Based on the results of this study, we believe that ASMR stimulation can be used as a tool to easily obtain relaxation just by listening to it, without having to meet demanding requirements. The fact that ASMR is currently being used in wellness for stress reduction, depressive mood improvement, and pain relief further suggests the adequacy of an active use of ASMR. Future studies should examine how listening to ASMR sounds affects brain function in the elderly, and how it can counteract depression in the elderly. The biggest advantages of ASMR include its cost, ease of use, and that it can be completed by an individual at home. This opens up the possibility of proposing the use of ASMR for wellness purposes to an even wider range of persons in the future.

There are several limitations to this study; the results do not provide a quantitative demonstration of the relaxation effect of ASMR. Therefore, we believe that the results of this study can be further strengthened in the future by conducting experiments based on physiological indices and explore correlations. Then, in order to compare ASMR with baseline, we think it is necessary to try to examine a block design with longer rest and task times. Since there comparison group did not used in this study, future studies should compare between groups that are sensitive to ASMR and those that are not. In addition, a subclassification of the ASMR groups might also allow us to deepen our knowledge on this phenomenon. Further investigation of the neurotransmitters suggested in this study, such as dopamine and oxytocin, is needed, and the use of magnetic resonance spectroscopy to obtain information on the type, status, and quantity of neurotransmitters by placing ROIs at the activation sites may further clarify the involvement of specific metabolites.

CONCLUSION

ASMR felt as comfortable mood as classical music. In terms of brain function, ASMR stimulation significantly increased activation of mPFC compared to classical music. mPFC is involved in stress reduction and relaxation, suggesting that ASMR can induce relaxation even just by listening to it. Since ASMR stimulation is easy to use, it is expected to expand its use in the future.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Research Ethics Committee of Niigata University of Health and Welfare (Approval Nos. 18218-190722). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NS and NK conceived the study and designed the experiments. NS, KO, and NK collected MR data. NS and KN interpreted the data. NS, KO, and KN performed the statistical analysis. SK, HO, and NK helped draft the manuscript. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was financially supported by the Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research (C) 20K11059 from the Japan Society for

REFERENCES

- Barratt, E. L., and Davis, N. J. (2015). Autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR): A flow-like mental state. *PeerJ* 3:e851. doi: 10.7717/peerj. 851
- Barratt, E. L., Spence, C., and Davis, N. J. (2017). Sensory determinants of the autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR): understanding the triggers. *PeerJ* 5:e3846. doi: 10.7717/peerj.3846
- Cardona, G., Rodriguez-Fornells, A., Nye, H., Rif-Ros, X., and Ferreri, L. (2020). The impact of musical pleasure and musical hedonia on verbal episodic memory. *Sci. Rep.* 10:16113. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-72772-3
- Cash, D. K., Heisick, L. L., and Papesh, M. H. (2018). Expectancy effects in the autonomous sensory meridian response. *PeerJ* 6:e5229. doi: 10.7717/peer j.5229
- Craig, D. G. (2005). An exploratory study of physiological changes during "chills" induced by music. *Music. Sci.* 9, 273–287. doi: 10.1177/1029864905009 00207
- del Campo, M. A., and Kehle, T. J. (2016). Autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR) and frisson: mindfully induced sensory phenomena that promote happiness. *Int. J. Educ. Psychol.* 4, 99–105. doi: 10.1080/21683603.2016.1130582
- Feldman, R. (2012). Oxytocin and social affiliation in humans. *HormBehav.* 61, 380-391.
- Fredborg, B., Clark, J., and Smith, S. D. (2017). An examination of personality traits associated with autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR). *Front. Psychol.* 8:247. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00247
- Ibañez, A., Gleichgerrcht, E., and Manes, F. (2010). Clinical effects of insular damage in humans. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 214, 397–410. doi: 10.1007/s00429-010-0256-y
- Kovacevichi, A., and Huron, D. (2018). Two studies of autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR): the relationship between ASMR and musicinduced frisson. *Empir. Musicol. Rev.* 13:39. doi: 10.18061/emr.v13i1-2.6012
- Lee, M., Song, C. B., Shin, G.-H., and Lee, S. H. (2019). Possible effect of binaural beat combined with autonomous sensory meridian response for inducing sleep. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 13:425. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2019.00425
- Lee, S., Kim, J., and Tak, S. (2020). Effects of autonomous sensory meridian response on the functional connectivity as measured by functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Front. Behav. Neurosci.* 14:154. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2020. 00154
- Lewald, J., Ingo, G. M., Weidemann, J., and Töpper, R. (2004). Involvement of the superior temporal cortex and the occipital cortex in spatial hearing: evidence from repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 16, 828–838. doi: 10.1162/089892904970834
- Lochte, B. C., Guillory, S. A., Richard, C. A. H., and Kelley, W. M. (2018). An fMRI investigation of the neural correlates underlying the autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR). *Bioimpacts* 8, 295–304. doi: 10.15171/bi. 2018.32
- McCrae, R. R. (2007). Aesthetic chills as a universal marker of openness to experience. *Motiv. Emot.* 31, 5–11. doi: 10.1007/s11031-007-9053-1
- McErlean, A. B. J., and Banissy, M. J. (2017). Assessing individual variation in personality and empathy traits in self-reported autonomous sensory meridian response. *Multisens. Res.* 30, 601–613. doi: 10.1163/22134808-00002571
- Menon, V., and Levitin, D. J. (2005). The rewards of music listening: response and physiological connectivity of the mesolimbic system. *Neuroimage* 28, 175–184. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.05.053
- Nagai, M., Kishi, K., and Kato, S. (2007). Insular cortex and neuropsychiatric disorders: a review of recent literature. *Eur. Psychiatry* 22, 387–394. doi: 10. 1016/j.eurpsy.2007.02.006

the Promotion of Science and the Grant-in-Aid program from Niigata University of Health and Welfare (R02C34).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Editage (www.editage.com) for English language editing.

- Ohman, A. (2005). The role of the amygdala in human fear: automatic detection of threat. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 30, 953–958. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2005. 03.019
- Paszkiel, S., Dobrakowski, P., and Łysiak, A. (2020). The impact of different sounds on stress level in the context of EEG, cardiac measures and subjective stress level: a pilot study. *Brain Sci.* 10:728. doi: 10.3390/brainsci10100728
- Pereira, C. S., Teixeira, J., Figueiredo, P., Xavier, J., Castro, S. L., and Brattico, E. (2011). Music and emotions in the brain: familiarity matters. *PLoS One* 6:e27241. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0027241
- Pincus, D., Kose, S., Arana, A., Johnson, K., Morgan, P., Borckardt, J., et al. (2010). Inverse effects of oxytocin on attributing mental activity to others in depressed and healthy subjects: a double-blind placebo controlled fMRI study. *Front. Psych.* 1:134. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2010.00134
- Poerio, G. L., Blakey, E., Hostler, T. J., and Veltri, T. (2018). More than a feeling: autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR) is characterized by reliable changes in affect and physiology. *PLoS One* 13:e0196645. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0196645
- Sabihi, S., Dong, S. M., Durosko, N. E., and Leuner, B. (2014). Oxytocin in the medial prefrontal cortex regulates maternal care, maternal aggression and anxiety during the postpartum period. *Front. Behav. Neurosci.* 8:258. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00258
- Smith, S. D., Fredborg, K. B., and Kornelsen, J. (2017). An examination of the default mode network in individuals with autonomous sensory meridian response (ASMR). Soc. Neurosci. 12, 361–365. doi: 10.1080/17470919.2016. 1188851
- Tanaka, K., Furuyashiki, T., Kitaoka, S., Senzai, Y., Imoto, Y., Segi-Nishida, E., et al. (2012). Prostaglandin E2-mediated attenuation of mesocortical dopaminergic pathway is critical for susceptibility to repeated social defeat stress in mice. J Neurosci 32, 4319–4329. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5952-11.2012
- Tang, H. Y., Vitiello, M. V., Perlis, M., and Riegel, B. (2015). Open-loop neurofeedback audiovisual stimulation: a pilot study of its potential for sleep induction in older adults. *Appl. Psychophysiol. Biofeedback* 40, 183–188. doi: 10.1007/s10484-015-9285-x
- Trappe, H. J., and Voit, G. (2016). The cardiovascular effect of musical genres. Dtsch. Arztebl. Int. 113, 347–352. doi: 10.3238/arztebl.2016.0347
- Vardhan, V. V., Venkatesh, U., and Yadav, S. (2020). "Signal processing based autonomous sensory meridian response to treat insomnia," in *Proceedings of* the International Conference on Electronics and Sustainable Communication Systems (ICESC), (Coimbatore: IEEE).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Sakurai, Ohno, Kasai, Nagasaka, Onishi and Kodama. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Novel Insights Into the Neurobiology of the Antidepressant Response From Ketamine Research: A Mini Review

Michael Colla, Hanne Scheerer, Steffi Weidt, Erich Seifritz and Golo Kronenberg*

Department of Psychiatry, Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics, Hospital of Psychiatry, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland

The serendipitous discovery of ketamine's antidepressant effects represents one of the major landmarks in neuropsychopharmacological research of the last 50 years. Ketamine provides an exciting challenge to traditional concepts of antidepressant drug therapy, producing rapid antidepressant effects seemingly without targeting monoaminergic pathways in the conventional way. In consequence, the advent of ketamine has spawned a plethora of neurobiological research into its putative mechanisms. Here, we provide a brief overview of current theories of antidepressant drug action including monoaminergic signaling, disinhibition of glutamatergic neurotransmission, neurotrophic and neuroplastic effects, and how these might relate to ketamine. Given that research into ketamine has not yet yielded new therapies beyond ketamine itself, current knowledge gaps and limitations of available studies are also discussed.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Matthew O. Parker, University of Portsmouth, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Juan Francisco Rodríguez-Landa, Universidad Veracruzana, Mexico Darcy Litteljohn, Independent Researcher, Toronto, ON, Canada

*Correspondence:

Golo Kronenberg golo.kronenberg@pukzh.ch

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 16 August 2021 Accepted: 28 October 2021 Published: 03 December 2021

Citation:

Colla M, Scheerer H, Weidt S, Seifritz E and Kronenberg G (2021) Novel Insights Into the Neurobiology of the Antidepressant Response From Ketamine Research: A Mini Review. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:759466. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.759466 Keywords: depression, antidepressant, treatment-resistant depression, ketamine, BDNF, neurogenesis, monoamines, glutamate

INTRODUCTION

Ketamine, synthesized in 1962 by the research team of Calvin Stevens, was the culmination of Parke-Davis's drive to find a short-acting intravenous anesthetic with favorable cardiovascular and respiratory characteristics (Mion, 2017). Ketamine replaced its congener phencyclidine (PCP), which, after a brief period of use as an anesthetic agent under the brand name Sernyl[®], had to be abandoned owing to high rates of postoperative dysphoria and hallucinations (Meyer et al., 1959). The distinctive state produced by ketamine — characterized by analgesia, catalepsy, and amnesia, while maintaining respiratory reflexes and hemodynamic stability — was first described by Corssen and Domino (1965), who dubbed it "dissociative anesthesia." Its wide therapeutic index makes ketamine an excellent agent for use in emergency medical practice, battlefield pain management, and, more generally, in resource-stripped settings such as the developing world. Ketamine remains on the most recent WHO Model List of Essential Medicines as an injectable general anesthetic (World Health Organization [WHO], 2019).

Ketamine burst on the scene of antidepressant psychopharmacology in 2000 with the publication of its first double-blind placebo-controlled trial in major depression. This pilot investigation of seven patients found significant improvements in mood within 72 h of a single subanesthetic dose of intravenous racemic ketamine hydrochloride (Berman et al., 2000). A number of follow-up studies have confirmed the fast-onset antidepressant effects of ketamine infusions (Zarate et al., 2006a; aan het Rot et al., 2010; Murrough et al., 2013a,b). Moreover, adjunctive intravenous ketamine

has emerged as a powerful new treatment option for patients suffering from treatment-resistant depression (TRD; Diazgranados et al., 2010; Fava et al., 2020). In the interim, variant forms of ketamine therapy including treatment with the S-enantiomer (i.e., S-ketamine) and administration via the nasal (Popova et al., 2019) and oral route (Domany et al., 2019) have also been demonstrated to confer rapid antidepressant benefit. **Table 1** summarizes key studies of ketamine in depression.

From a neuroscience perspective, the uncanny rapidity of ketamine's antidepressant action (often within a few hours) sets it apart from conventional antidepressants, providing a new window on the neurobiology of the antidepressant response with exciting possibilities for translational and, maybe even more interesting, reverse translational research. The purpose of this mini-review is, therefore, to provide an overview of current thinking on ketamine's putative mechanisms of action within the context of antidepressant drug discovery and development.

MONOAMINE MECHANISMS

The short history of the development of antidepressant drugs is riddled with accidental yet transformative discoveries. At the risk of recounting well-known facts, here is a summary of the milestones: Iproniazid, initially developed and marketed by Hoffmann La-Roche as an antibiotic to treat tuberculosis (Marsilid®), was serendipitously identified as possessing antidepressant characteristics (Loomer et al., 1957; deVerteuil and Lehmann, 1958). A connection was quickly made with iproniazid's strong inhibitory effect on monoamine oxidase (MAO), paving the way for the targeted development of other, more refined, and ultimately safer MAO inhibitors, which are still widely prescribed today (e.g., Stefanis et al., 1982). The antidepressant activity of imipramine, the first tricyclic antidepressant, was recognized almost coevally with the discovery of iproniazid's antidepressant properties (Kuhn, 1957). Inhibition of the reuptake of biogenic amines was swiftly identified as the primary molecular mechanism of tricyclics (Axelrod et al., 1961; Carlsson et al., 1966, 1968; Fuxe and Ungerstedt, 1968). The observation that bloodpressure lowering drug reserpine may precipitate depression (Harris, 1957) provided further support for a link between brain levels of biogenic amines and mood states. Taken together, and in historical perspective, this "monoamine hypothesis" of depression has proven incredibly useful in the development of newer classes of antidepressants (such as selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, noradrenaline reuptake inhibitors, dual reuptake inhibitors, etc.) that are usually superior to the older compounds with comparable efficacy yet fewer side effects and a greater therapeutic index. Nevertheless, the clinical limitations of monoamine-based agents, in particular relatively high rates of non-response and even resistance to treatment, have long led to calls to focus more research on alternative mechanisms (Berton and Nestler, 2006).

An obvious conceptual problem with the monoamine hypothesis lies in the fact that changes in neurotransmitter concentrations (along with the onset of typical side effects) occur within a few hours while conventional antidepressants typically require several days to weeks to take effect. Neurobiological research into the mechanisms underpinning the antidepressant response has therefore pivoted to longer-term adaptive changes downstream of the acute effects on biogenic amines.

Ketamine's principal pharmacological action is as an *N*-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor antagonist. However, in a manner somewhat reminiscent of clozapine, ketamine is a "dirty" drug. Multiple off-target effects including on monoamine systems need to be considered. *In vitro*, ketamine displays affinity to dopamine D2 and serotonin 5-HT2 receptors in the same range as its affinity for the NMDA receptor (Kapur and Seeman, 2002). It has also been reported that ketamine inhibits monoamine transporters in cultured cells (Nishimura et al., 1998) and blocks the uptake of [3H]-dopamine into rat striatal synaptosomes (Keita et al., 1996).

Repeated ketamine injections increase the firing rate of norepinephrine neurons in the locus coeruleus and of dopaminergic neurons in the ventral tegmental area in rats (Iro et al., 2021). Microdialysis studies have demonstrated increased serotonin release by ketamine in the rodent prefrontal cortex (Ago et al., 2019; López-Gil et al., 2019). Several groups have found that serotonin depletion abrogates the antidepressive-like effects of ketamine in the forced swim test (Gigliucci et al., 2013; Fukumoto et al., 2015; du Jardin et al., 2016; Pham et al., 2017). Even so, measurable occupancy of the serotonin transporter *in vivo* was not detectable by positron emission tomography in twelve healthy human subjects after infusion of an antidepressant dose of ketamine (Spies et al., 2018).

While the available literature indicates that ketamine leads to increased dopamine levels in frontal cortex, striatum, and nucleus accumbens in rodents, the picture is less clear for the primate and human brain, given methodological issues and the scant available literature (Kokkinou et al., 2018). From a clinical perspective, the fact that haloperidol is able to ameliorate ketamine-induced psychosis argues for a role of dopaminergic pathways in ketamine's psychotropic effects (Giannini et al., 2000).

KETAMINE AND THE GLUTAMATERGIC SYSTEM

Racemic ketamine acts as a non-competitive NMDA receptor antagonist (**Figure 1A**). It is believed that the dissociative and psychotomimetic effects of PCP and ketamine relate directly to the affinity of these molecules to the NMDA receptor. Based on displacement binding studies with [3H]-MK801 as the marker ligand, S-ketamine exhibits an approximately three- to fourfold higher affinity to the NMDA receptor than R-ketamine (Moaddel et al., 2013). The pharmacokinetic profiles of racemic ketamine and its two enantiomers do not differ significantly in humans (White et al., 1985). Serum ketamine concentrations at the point of regaining consciousness and orientation during the course of experimental anesthesia of human volunteers indicate an S:R ketamine isomer potency ratio of 4:1. Similarly, S-ketamine has an approximately three- to fivefold greater ability to impair psychomotor function than R-ketamine (White et al., 1985). The

TABLE 1 | Overview of key studies of ketamine in depression.

Number of patients investigated	Study design	Route of administration	Patient characteristics	Results	References
9 (2 drop-outs)	Randomized, double-blind study of single dose of ketamine hydrochloride (0.5 mg/kg); two treatment days, at least 1 week apart	Intravenous	Recurrent unipolar depression and bipolar depression; unmedicated patients	Significant improvement within 72 h after ketamine (HDRS)	Berman et al., 2000
18 (1 drop-out)	Randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind crossover study of single dose of ketamine hydrochloride (0.5 mg/kg)	Intravenous	Major depressive disorder, recurrent, without psychotic features; unmedicated patients	Significant improvement within 110 min after ketamine which remained significant throughout the following week (HDRS)	Zarate et al., 2006a
10	Repeated-dose open-label ketamine hydrochloride (0.5 mg/kg; six infusions over 12 days)	Intravenous	Medication free symptomatic patients suffering from treatment-resistant depression (patients excluded if they had lifetime history of psychotic symptoms or hypomania/mania)	The mean (SD) reduction in MADRS scores after sixth infusion was 85% (12%).	aan het Rot et al., 2010
73	Two-site, parallel-arm, randomized controlled trial of a single dose of ketamine hydrochloride (0.5 mg/kg) compared to active placebo (i.e., midazolam, 0.045 mg/kg) in a 2:1 ratio.	Intravenous	Treatment-resistant major depression (patients excluded if they had lifetime history of psychotic symptoms or bipolar disorder); unmedicated patients (with the exception of a stable dose of a non-benzodiazepine hypnotic).	Ketamine group showed greater improvement (MADRS score) than midazolam group 24 h after treatment	Murrough et al., 2013a
24	Series of up to six infusions of ketamine hydrochloride (0.5 mg/kg) administered open-label three times weekly over a 12-day period.	Intravenous	Treatment-resistant major depression (patients excluded if they had lifetime history of psychotic symptoms or bipolar disorder); patients free of antidepressant medication during infusion period	Large mean decrease in MADRS score at 2 h after first ketamine infusion which was largely sustained for the duration of the infusion period.	Murrough et al., 2013b
18	Randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind, crossover, add-on study of ketamine hydrochloride (0.5 mg/kg) or placebo combined with lithium or valproate therapy on 2 test days 2 weeks apart	Intravenous	Treatment resistant bipolar I or II depression without psychotic features	Depressive symptoms significantly improved within 40 min in subjects receiving ketamine compared with placebo; improvement remained significant through day 3.	Diazgranados et al., 2010
99	Double-blind ketamine or placebo added to ongoing antidepressant therapy; patients randomly assigned to one of five study arms in a 1:1:1:11 fashion: single dose of ketamine 0.1 mg/kg ($n = 18$), 0.2 mg/kg ($n = 20$), 0.5 mg/kg ($n = 22$), 1.0 mg/kg ($n = 20$), and a single dose of midazolam 0.045 mg/kg ($n = 19$)	Intravenous	Treatment-resistant MDD (patients excluded if they had history of bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, or schizoaffective disorders, or any history of psychotic symptoms in current or previous depressive episodes)	Evidence for the efficacy of the 0.5 mg/kg and 1.0 mg/kg subanesthetic doses of IV ketamine, no clear or consistent evidence for clinically meaningful efficacy of lower doses	Fava et al., 2020
197 patients completed 28-day double-blind treatment phase.	Phase 3, double-blind, active-controlled, multicenter study of esketamine (56 and 84 mg versus placebo)	Intranasal	Treatment resistant moderate to severe MDD (key exclusion criteria: diagnosis of psychotic disorder, major depressive disorder with psychotic features, bipolar or related disorders, borderline, antisocial, histrionic, or narcissistic personality disorder)	Change in MADRS score with esketamine plus antidepressant significantly greater than with antidepressant plus placebo at day 28, clinically meaningful improvement observed in the esketamine plus antidepressant arm at earlier time points	Popova et al. 2019
41	Randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, proof-of-concept trial; participants received either 1 mg/kg oral ketamine or placebo thrice weekly for 21 days	Oral	Treatment-resistant MDD (key exclusion criteria: psychotic disorder or psychotic symptoms, bipolar disorder)	Reduction in MADRS score on day 21 significantly greater in the ketamine group than in the control group. Six participants in ketamine group (27.3%) achieved remission compared with none of the controls.	Domany et al., 2019

available literature, though scant, seems to suggests that, in humans, subanesthetic doses of R-ketamine lack the dissociative potential of racemic ketamine (Vollenweider et al., 1997; Leal et al., 2021).

It is tempting to speculate that the dissociative and the antidepressant effects of ketamine might be separable. In the context of double-blind placebo-controlled drug testing, this is a complex issue because questions around functional unblinding due to ketamine's dissociative effects and the potential use of active comparators have to be considered (Ballard and Zarate, 2020). At least so far, the bulk of the available clinical evidence seems to favor an association between racemic ketamine's hallucinogenic/dissociative and antidepressant effects (Mathai et al., 2020).

While clinical research into a possible role for R-ketamine in depression is still in its infancy, sufficient data has already accrued to recommend the use of S-ketamine. Intravenous S-ketamine has been shown to produce rapid onset of robust antidepressant effects in patients with TRD after a 40-min infusion (Singh et al., 2016). Further, there is meta-analytical evidence for the adjunctive intranasal use of S-ketamine in TRD and in depressed patients with acute suicidality (Papakostas et al., 2020). Moreover, a recent randomized double-blind head-to-head comparison of intravenous S-ketamine (0.25 mg/kg) and racemic ketamine (0.5 mg/kg) as adjunctive therapy in TRD confirmed non-inferiority of S-ketamine (Correia-Melo et al., 2020).

N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor blockade may augment glutamatergic outflow, e.g., in the prefrontal cortex. Indeed, one plausible mechanism of this seemingly paradoxical effect is that ketamine, when administered in a subanesthetic dose, blocks NMDA receptors on γ -aminobutyric acid interneurons, thereby increasing presynaptic release of glutamate (Moghaddam et al., 1997; Pothula et al., 2020). According to this "disinhibition hypothesis" (Figure 1B), downstream activation of a-amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole-propionic acid (AMPA) receptors in mood-regulating synapses is believed to play a crucial role in mediating ketamine's rapid antidepressant response as evidenced by the fact that pre-treatment with NBQX, an AMPA receptor antagonist, attenuates the behavioral effects of ketamine in experimental mice and rats (Maeng et al., 2008; Koike and Chaki, 2014). It thus appears that, ultimately, ketamine produces increased glutamatergic throughput of AMPA receptors, as compared to NMDA receptors, triggering rapid downstream changes on the molecular, structural, and network levels (Figure 1B; Jourdi et al., 2009; Li et al., 2010; Autry et al., 2011).

While clinical research has, so far, focused primarily on the S-ketamine stereoisomer, it has been hypothesized, based on behavioral studies in experimental mice, that R-ketamine should show the greater antidepressant potency (Yang et al., 2015; Zanos et al., 2016). To our knowledge, there is currently only one small pilot trial that has investigated the effects of R-ketamine in major depression (Leal et al., 2021). That open-label study of seven patients reported a significant decrease in Montgomery-Åsberg Depression Rating Scale scores within 24 h of a single intravenous infusion of R-ketamine (0.5 mg/kg).

There is extensive metabolism of ketamine stereoisomers via cytochrome P450 enzymes producing a broad array

of catabolites including norketamine, hydroxyketamines, dehydronorketamine, and the hydroxynorketamines (Kharasch and Labroo, 1992; Desta et al., 2012). In particular, potent antidepressant properties have been ascribed to the (2R,6R)hydroxynorketamine [(2R,6R)-HNK] metabolite (**Figure 1A**), which is exclusively derived from R-ketamine (Zanos et al., 2016). Mechanistically, (2R,6R)-HNK acts through AMPA receptormediated mechanisms, with the AMPA receptor antagonist NBQX reversing its antidepressant-like effects (Zanos et al., 2016). Moreover, (2R,6R)-HNK recapitulates key downstream events observed in the rodent brain in response to ketamine such as increased neurotrophic signaling and rapid dendritic and synaptic plasticity (Autry et al., 2011; Zanos et al., 2016).

NEUROTROPHIC SIGNALING, NEUROPLASTICITY, AND STRESS

Profound structural changes such as neuronal atrophy, loss of synapses, and a decrease in hippocampal neurogenesis reflect the deleterious effects of stress, stress hormones, and major depression on the brain (Duman et al., 2016). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF)/tropomyosin receptor kinase B (TrkB) signaling is of crucial importance to neuronal plasticity, morphogenesis, and survival (Huang and Reichardt, 2001). Numerous pre-clinical studies have connected stress and an excess of corticosteroids with reduced BDNF signaling in depression-related brain areas (Smith et al., 1995; Schaaf et al., 2000; Vollmayr et al., 2000; Oh et al., 2019). Conversely, bilateral infusion of BDNF into the hippocampal dentate gyrus has been shown to produce antidepressant-like effects in behavioral models of depression (Shirayama et al., 2002). Antidepressant interventions such as electroconvulsive therapy (Nibuya et al., 1995), physical activity (Sleiman et al., 2016), and conventional antidepressant pharmacotherapy (Conti et al., 2002) have all been linked with a rise in brain BDNF levels. Likewise, ketamine administration has been shown to raise BDNF mRNA and protein levels in hippocampus (Choi et al., 2017). BDNF signaling seems to be central to ketamine's distinct antidepressant activity because ketamine fails to produce rapid antidepressant-like effects in either BDNF or TrkB conditional knockout mice (Autry et al., 2011). Quite unexpectedly, some very recent research has demonstrated an exciting new mode of action of several antidepressants, including ketamine, beyond increasing BDNF concentrations, namely, to directly bind to TrkB (Casarotto et al., 2021). Antidepressant binding to TrkB could then facilitate BDNF action and the attendant cellular as well as structural plasticity (Casarotto et al., 2021). An important intracellular signaling pathway activated in response to ketamine is the mammalian target of rapamycin pathway. Activation of this pathway promotes rapid synaptic plasticicity with increased synaptic signaling proteins and increased number and function of synapses (Li et al., 2010). In this context, and given that the anti-dementia drug memantine, which shares with ketamine the property of non-competitive NMDA antagonism, is widely prescribed in Alzheimer's disease, it may be worthwhile



rapid antidepressant response, triggering downstream changes such as inducing BDNF signaling (5). In addition, ketamine may also interact with the TrkB receptor directly (red arrow; 6). TrkB, tropomyosin receptor kinase B; VGCC, voltage-gated calcium channel (adapted from Shinohara et al., 2020).

to assess the effects of ketamine in patients with dementia (Smalheiser, 2019).

So far, few studies have investigated the effects of ketamine on hippocampal neurogenesis (Deyama and Duman, 2020). It has been reported that ketamine increases cell proliferation in the hippocampal dentate gyrus of rats showing a depressivelike phenotype (Michaëlsson et al., 2019). However, since neurogenesis is a multi-step process that unfolds over several weeks (Kempermann et al., 2004), it is unlikely that an overall increase in neurogenesis explains ketamine's rapid antidepressant effects. Still, increased recruitment of adult-born neurons into hippocampal circuitry (i.e., an acceleration in the final stages of neurogenesis) in response to ketamine is an obvious possibility, especially considering the importance of these immature cells for shaping memory processes (Anacker and Hen, 2017).

OPEN QUESTIONS AND OUTLOOK

An honest appraisal of where the field stands today must acknowledge the fact that, so far, "decades of 'murinization'" have contributed relatively little to antidepressant development (Holsboer, 2014). From the sole perspective of drug discovery, the poor predictability of antidepressant efficacy based on behavioral assays in rodents is probably chief among today's challenges. On the other hand, it should be noted that the concept of NMDA antagonism in the treatment of depression was developed against a rich backdrop of experimental research (reviewed in Skolnick et al., 1996), demonstrating, among other things, that chronic administration of desipramine inhibits glutamatergic neurotransmission at NMDA receptors (Mjellem et al., 1993), and that both conventional antidepressants and electroconvulsive therapy alter the ligand-binding properties of the NMDA receptor complex (Paul et al., 1993, 1994). Given the short nature of this mini-review, the considerable body of preclinical evidence demonstrating ketamine's antidepressant activity in rodent models of depression has been largely passed over. For a detailed overview of this subject, the reader is referred to Polis et al. (2019) and Rincón-Cortés and Grace (2020).

How will the field evolve in the future? As a logical next step, the R-ketamine enantiomer is currently in the early stages of clinical development. Moreover, certain ketamine metabolites may hold promise as possessing equal antidepressant efficacy to the racemic parent molecule, possibly with fewer side effects, especially (2R,6R)-HNK. From a broader view, however, the prospect of discovering other molecules, not directly related to ketamine itself but tapping into the same neurobiological mechanisms, remains uncertain, at least for the time being. So far, the principle of NMDA antagonism has, unfortunately, not translated into tangible new drugs. Also, side-effects beyond psychotic symptoms have to be considered. Merck & Co's dizocilpine (commonly referred to as MK-801 in the lab), a strong NMDA receptor antagonist, was shown to produce acute pathomorphological lesions in specific populations of neurons when administered acutely to adult rats in comparatively low doses (Olney et al., 1989). MK-801 is no longer in active clinical development for this reason. Similar evidence of neurotoxicity (the eponymous "Olney's" lesions) has also been observed in experimental rodents after ketamine and PCP (reviewed in Ellison, 1995) and, more worryingly, in human ketamine addicts (Wang et al., 2013). Given these findings, it will be important, from a safety standpoint, to monitor the longterm effects of NMDA antagonist therapy (including with ketamine and S-ketamine) on brain structure and patients' cognitive trajectories.

Moving beyond neurotoxicity, which may represent a class effect, investigations of NMDA receptor antagonists other than ketamine in depression have, so far, failed to produce clinically relevant outcomes. Memantine proved ineffective as an antidepressant in two double-blind placebo-controlled trials

REFERENCES

aan het Rot, M., Collins, K. A., Murrough, J. W., Perez, A. M., Reich, D. L., Charney, D. S., et al. (2010). Safety and efficacy of repeated-dose intravenous ketamine for treatment-resistant depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 67, 139–145. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2009.08.038 (Zarate et al., 2006b; Smith et al., 2013). Similarly, rislenemdaz (also known as MK-0657), an NR2B subunit-specific NMDA receptor antagonist, failed to produce antidepressant effects in TRD, either when used as a monotherapy or in conjunction with other antidepressants (Ibrahim et al., 2012; Henter et al., 2021). Lanicemine, an NMDA blocker with low rates of associated psychotomimetic effects, does not come near to replicating ketamine's antidepressant effects (Zarate et al., 2013; Sanacora et al., 2017). More recently, three phase-III clinical trials of rapastinel, an NMDA receptor modulator with glycine-site partial agonist features, also failed to demonstrate antidepressant effects (Henter et al., 2021). This outcome is sobering, given that preclinical research had demonstrated antidepressant-like effects of rapastinel in mice and rats (Burgdorf et al., 2013; Yang et al., 2016).

The possibility of still other modes of action should also not be overlooked. It has long been known that ketamine possesses certain anti-inflammatory properties, which may especially benefit patients undergoing major surgery or septic patients requiring sedation (Kawasaki et al., 1999; Welters et al., 2011). Intriguingly, lipopolysaccharide-induced sickness behavior in mice can be blocked by ketamine (Walker et al., 2013). Moreover, the antidepressant effects of the two ketamine enantiomers in the chronic social defeat stress model of depression have been linked with restoration of gut microbiota in mice (Yang et al., 2017).

Opioid effects have also been implicated in ketamine's clinical profile. Both S- and R-ketamine bind to and activate mu and kappa opioid receptors (Bonaventura et al., 2021). Further, it has recently been reported that naltrexone blocks the antidepressant effects of ketamine in depressed patients (Williams et al., 2018).

In the aggregate, ketamine represents the first major breakthrough in antidepressant development in the last halfcentury. As described above, it engages novel mechanisms beyond monoaminergic neurotransmission, resulting in a much faster onset of action than conventional monoamine-based therapeutics. Although much remains to be elucidated, the advent of ketamine signals exciting new opportunities to extend and refine our knowledge of the neurobiological mechanisms underlying the antidepressant response. Given the accruing evidence of ketamine's therapeutic effects in TRD, it seems that the time has arrived to assign a central position to ketamine as an augmentation in the treatment algorithms for TRD patients.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

GK drafted the manuscript with substantive input from all authors. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Ago, Y., Tanabe, W., Higuchi, M., Tsukada, S., Tanaka, T., Yamaguchi, T., et al. (2019). (R)-Ketamine induces a greater increase in prefrontal 5-HT Release than (S)-Ketamine and ketamine metabolites via an AMPA Receptor-Independent Mechanism. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 22, 665–674. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/py z041

- Anacker, C., and Hen, R. (2017). Adult hippocampal neurogenesis and cognitive flexibility - linking memory and mood. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 18, 335–346. doi: 10.1038/nrn.2017.45
- Autry, A. E., Adachi, M., Nosyreva, E., Na, E. S., Los, M. F., Cheng, P. F., et al. (2011). NMDA receptor blockade at rest triggers rapid behavioural antidepressant responses. *Nature* 475, 91–95. doi: 10.1038/nature10130
- Axelrod, J., Whitby, L. G., and Hertting, G. (1961). Effect of psychotropic drugs on the uptake of H3-norepinephrine by tissues. *Science* 133, 383–384. doi: 10.1126/science.133.3450.383
- Ballard, E. D., and Zarate, C. A. Jr. (2020). The role of dissociation in ketamine's antidepressant effects. *Nat. Commun.* 11:6431. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-20190-4
- Berman, R. M., Cappiello, A., Anand, A., Oren, D. A., Heninger, G. R., Charney, D. S., et al. (2000). Antidepressant effects of ketamine in depressed patients. *Biol. Psychiatry* 47, 351–354. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(99)00230-9
- Berton, O., and Nestler, E. (2006). New approaches to antidepressant drug discovery: beyond monoamines. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 7, 137–151. doi: 10.1038/ nrn1846
- Bonaventura, J., Lam, S., Carlton, M., Boehm, M. A., Gomez, J. L., Solís, O., et al. (2021). Pharmacological and behavioral divergence of ketamine enantiomers: implications for abuse liability. *Mol. Psychiatry* [Epub Online ahead of print]. doi: 10.1038/s41380-021-01093-2
- Burgdorf, J., Zhang, X. L., Nicholson, K. L., Balster, R. L., Leander, J. D., Stanton, P. K., et al. (2013). GLYX-13, a NMDA receptor glycine-site functional partial agonist, induces antidepressant-like effects without ketamine-like side effects. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 38, 729–742. doi: 10.1038/npp.2012.246
- Carlsson, A., Fuxe, K., Hamberger, B., and Lindqvist, M. (1966). Biochemical and histochemical studies on the effects of imipramine-like drugs and (+)-amphetamine on central and peripheral catecholamine neurons. *Acta Physiol. Scand.* 67, 481–497. doi: 10.1111/j.1748-1716.1966.tb03334.x
- Carlsson, A., Fuxe, K., and Ungerstedt, U. (1968). The effect of imipramine on central 5-hydroxytryptamine neurons. J. Pharm. Pharmacol. 20, 150–151. doi: 10.1111/j.2042-7158.1968.tb09706.x
- Casarotto, P. C., Girych, M., Fred, S. M., Kovaleva, V., Moliner, R., Enkavi, G., et al. (2021). Antidepressant drugs act by directly binding to TRKB neurotrophin receptors. *Cell* 184, 1299–1313. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2021.01.034
- Choi, M., Lee, S. H., Park, M. H., Kim, Y. S., and Son, H. (2017). Ketamine induces brain-derived neurotrophic factor expression via phosphorylation of histone deacetylase 5 in rats. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 489, 420–425. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2017.05.157
- Conti, A. C., Cryan, J. F., Dalvi, A., Lucki, I., and Blendy, J. A. (2002). cAMP response element-binding protein is essential for the upregulation of brainderived neurotrophic factor transcription, but not the behavioral or endocrine responses to antidepressant drugs. J. Neurosci. 22, 3262–3268. doi: 10.1523/ jneurosci.22-08-03262.2002
- Correia-Melo, F. S., Leal, G. C., Vieira, F., Jesus-Nunes, A. P., Mello, R. P., Magnavita, G., et al. (2020). Efficacy and safety of adjunctive therapy using esketamine or racemic ketamine for adult treatment-resistant depression: a randomized, double-blind, non-inferiority study. J. Affect Disord. 264, 527–534. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.11.086
- Corssen, G., and Domino, E. F. (1965). Dissociative Anesthesia: Further Pharmacologic Studies and First Clinical Experience with the Phencyclidine Derivative CI-581. Anesth Analg. 45, 29–40. doi: 10.1213/00000539-196601000-00007
- Desta, Z., Moaddel, R., Ogburn, E. T., Xu, C., Ramamoorthy, A., Venkata, S. L., et al. (2012). Stereoselective and regiospecific hydroxylation of ketamine and norketamine. *Xenobiotica* 42, 1076–1087. doi: 10.3109/00498254.2012.685777
- deVerteuil, R. L., and Lehmann, H. E. (1958). Therapeutic Trial of Iproniazid (Marsilid) in depressed and apathetic patients. *Can. Med. Assoc. J.* 78, 131–133.
- Deyama, S., and Duman, R. S. (2020). Neurotrophic mechanisms underlying the rapid and sustained antidepressant actions of ketamine. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 188:172837. doi: 10.1016/j.pbb.2019.172837
- Diazgranados, N., Ibrahim, L., Brutsche, N. E., Newberg, A., Kronstein, P., Khalife, S., et al. (2010). A randomized add-on trial of an N-methyl-D-aspartate antagonist in treatment-resistant bipolar depression. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 67, 793–802. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2010.90
- Domany, Y., Bleich-Cohen, M., Tarrasch, R., Meidan, R., Litvak-Lazar, O., Stoppleman, N., et al. (2019). Repeated oral ketamine for out-patient treatment

of resistant depression: randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, proof-of-concept study. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 214, 20–26. doi: 10.1192/bjp.2018.196

- du Jardin, K. G., Liebenberg, N., Müller, H. K., Elfving, B., Sanchez, C., and Wegener, G. (2016). Differential interaction with the serotonin system by S-ketamine, vortioxetine, and fluoxetine in a genetic rat model of depression. *Psychopharmacology* 233, 2813–2825. doi: 10.1007/s00213-016-4 327-5
- Duman, R. S., Aghajanian, G. K., Sanacora, G., and Krystal, J. H. (2016). Synaptic plasticity and depression: new insights from stress and rapid-acting antidepressants. *Nat. Med.* 22, 238–249. doi: 10.1038/nm.4050
- Ellison, G. (1995). The N-methyl-D-aspartate antagonists phencyclidine, ketamine and dizocilpine as both behavioral and anatomical models of the dementias. *Brain Res. Brain Res. Rev.* 20, 250–267. doi: 10.1016/0165-0173(94)00 014-g
- Fava, M., Freeman, M. P., Flynn, M., Judge, H., Hoeppner, B. B., Cusin, C., et al. (2020). Double-blind, placebo-controlled, dose-ranging trial of intravenous ketamine as adjunctive therapy in treatment-resistant depression (TRD). *Mol. Psychiatry* 25, 1592–1603. doi: 10.1038/s41380-018-0256-5
- Fukumoto, K., Iijima, M., and Chaki, S. (2015). The antidepressant effects of an mGlu2/3 receptor antagonist and ketamine require AMPA receptor stimulation in the mPFC and subsequent activation of the 5-HT neurons in the DRN. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 41, 1046–1056. doi: 10.1038/npp.2015.233
- Fuxe, K., and Ungerstedt, U. (1968). Histochemical studies on the effect of (+)-amphetamine, drugs of the imipramine group and tryptamine on central catecholamine and 5-hydroxytryptamine neurons after intraventricular injection of catecholamines and 5-hydroxytryptamine. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 4, 135–144. doi: 10.1016/0014-2999(68)90169-6
- Giannini, A. J., Underwood, N. A., and Condon, M. (2000). Acute ketamine intoxication treated by haloperidol: a preliminary study. Am. J. Ther. 7, 389– 391. doi: 10.1097/00045391-200007060-00008
- Gigliucci, V., O'Dowd, G., Casey, S., Egan, D., Gibney, S., and Harkin, A. (2013). Ketamine elicits sustained antidepressant-like activity via a serotonindependent mechanism. *Psychopharmacology* 228, 157–166. doi: 10.1007/ s00213-013-3024-x
- Harris, T. H. (1957). Depression induced by Rauwolfia compounds. *Am. J. Psychiat.* 113:950. doi: 10.1176/ajp.113.10.950
- Henter, I. D., Park, L. T., and Zarate, C. A. Jr. (2021). Novel glutamatergic modulators for the treatment of mood disorders: current status. *CNS Drugs* 35, 527–543. doi: 10.1007/s40263-021-00816-x
- Holsboer, F. (2014). Redesigning antidepressant drug discovery. Dialogues Clin. Neurosci. 16, 5–7. doi: 10.31887/dcns.2014.16.1/fholsboer
- Huang, E. J., and Reichardt, L. F. (2001). Neurotrophins: roles in neuronal development and function. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 24, 677–736. doi: 10.1146/ annurev.neuro.24.1.677
- Ibrahim, L., Diaz Granados, N., Jolkovsky, L., Brutsche, N., Luckenbaugh, D. A., Herring, W. J., et al. (2012). A Randomized, placebo-controlled, crossover pilot trial of the oral selective NR2B antagonist MK-0657 in patients with treatmentresistant major depressive disorder. *J. Clin. Psychopharmacol.* 32, 551–557. doi: 10.1097/JCP.0b013e31825d70d6
- Iro, C. M., Hamati, R., El Mansari, M., and Blier, P. (2021). Repeated but not single administration of ketamine prolongs increases of the firing activity of norepinephrine and dopamine neurons. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 24, 570–579. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyab010
- Jourdi, H., Hsu, Y. T., Zhou, M., Qin, Q., Bi, X., and Baudry, M. (2009). Positive AMPA receptor modulation rapidly stimulates BDNF release and increases dendritic mRNA translation. *J. Neurosci.* 29, 8688–8697. doi: 10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.6078-08.2009
- Kapur, S., and Seeman, P. (2002). NMDA receptor antagonists ketamine and PCP have direct effects on the dopamine D2 and serotonin 5-HT2 receptors implications for models of schizophrenia. *Mol. Psychiatry* 7, 837–844. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4001093
- Kawasaki, T., Ogata, M., Kawasaki, C., Ogata, J., Inoue, Y., and Shigematsu, A. (1999). Ketamine suppresses proinflammatory cytokine production in human whole blood in vitro. *Anesth. Analg.* 89, 665–669. doi: 10.1213/00000539-199909000-00024
- Keita, H., Lecharny, J. B., Henzel, D., Desmonts, J. M., and Mantz, J. (1996). Is inhibition of dopamine uptake relevant to the hypnotic action of i.v. anaesthetics? Br. J. Anaesth. 77, 254–256. doi: 10.1093/bja/77.2.254

- Kempermann, G., Jessberger, S., Steiner, B., and Kronenberg, G. (2004). Milestones of neuronal development in the adult hippocampus. *Trends Neurosci.* 27, 447–452. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2004.05.013
- Kharasch, E. D., and Labroo, R. (1992). Metabolism of ketamine stereoisomers by human liver microsomes. *Anesthesiology* 77, 1201–1207. doi: 10.1097/ 00000542-199212000-00022
- Koike, H., and Chaki, S. (2014). Requirement of AMPA receptor stimulation for the sustained antidepressant activity of ketamine and LY341495 during the forced swim test in rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 271, 111–115. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2014.05.065
- Kokkinou, M., Ashok, A. H., and Howes, O. D. (2018). The effects of ketamine on dopaminergic function: meta-analysis and review of the implications for neuropsychiatric disorders. *Mol. Psychiatry* 23, 59–69. doi: 10.1038/mp.2017. 190
- Kuhn, R. (1957). Treatment of depressive states with an iminodibenzyl derivative (G 22355). *Schweiz. Med. Wochenschr.* 87, 1135–1140.
- Leal, G. C., Bandeira, I. D., Correia-Melo, F. S., Telles, M., Mello, R. P., Vieira, F., et al. (2021). Intravenous arketamine for treatment-resistant depression: open-label pilot study. *Eur. Arch. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 271, 577–582. doi: 10.1007/s00406-020-01110-5
- Li, N., Lee, B., Liu, R. J., Banasr, M., Dwyer, J. M., Iwata, M., et al. (2010). mTOR-dependent synapse formation underlies the rapid antidepressant effects of NMDA antagonists. *Science* 329, 959–964. doi: 10.1126/science.1190287
- Loomer, H. P., Saunders, J. C., and Kline, N. S. (1957). A clinical and pharmacodynamic evaluation of iproniazid as a psychic energizer. *Psychiatr. Res. Rep. Am. Psychiatr. Assoc.* 8, 129–141.
- López-Gil, X., Jiménez-Sánchez, L., Campa, L., Castro, E., Frago, C., and Adell, A. (2019). Role of Serotonin and Noradrenaline in the Rapid Antidepressant Action of Ketamine. ACS Chem. Neurosci. 10, 3318–3326. doi: 10.1021/ acschemneuro.9b00288
- Maeng, S., Zarate, C. A. Jr., Du, J., Schloesser, R. J., McCammon, J., Chen, G., et al. (2008). Cellular mechanisms underlying the antidepressant effects of ketamine: role of alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methylisoxazole-4-propionic acid receptors. *Biol. Psychiatry* 63, 349–352. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2007.05.028
- Mathai, D. S., Meyer, M. J., Storch, E. A., and Kosten, T. R. (2020). The relationship between subjective effects induced by a single dose of ketamine and treatment response in patients with major depressive disorder: a systematic review. J. Affect Disord. 264, 123–129. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.12.023
- Meyer, J. S., Greifenstein, F., and Devault, M. (1959). A new drug causing symptoms of sensory deprivation. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis. 129, 54–61. doi: 10.1097/ 00005053-195907000-00006
- Michaëlsson, H., Andersson, M., Svensson, J., Karlsson, L., Ehn, J., Culley, G., et al. (2019). The novel antidepressant ketamine enhances dentate gyrus proliferation with no effects on synaptic plasticity or hippocampal function in depressive-like rats. *Acta Physiol. (Oxf)* 225:e13211. doi: 10.1111/apha.13211
- Mion, G. (2017). History of anaesthesia: the ketamine story past, present and future. Eur. J. Anaesthesiol. 34, 571–575. doi: 10.1097/EJA.000000000000638
- Mjellem, N., Lund, A., and Hole, K. (1993). Reduction of NMDA-induced behaviour after acute and chronic administration of desipramine in mice. *Neuropharmacology* 32, 591–595. doi: 10.1016/0028-3908(93)90055-8
- Moaddel, R., Abdrakhmanova, G., Kozak, J., Jozwiak, K., Toll, L., Jimenez, L., et al. (2013). Sub-anesthetic concentrations of (R,S)-ketamine metabolites inhibit acetylcholine-evoked currents in alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 698, 228–234. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2012.11.023
- Moghaddam, B., Adams, B., Verma, A., and Daly, D. (1997). Activation of glutamatergic neurotransmission by ketamine: a novel step in the pathway from NMDA receptor blockade to dopaminergic and cognitive disruptions associated with the prefrontal cortex. J. Neurosci. 17, 2921–2927. doi: 10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.17-08-02921.1997
- Murrough, J. W., Iosifescu, D. V., Chang, L. C., Al Jurdi, R. K., Green, C. E., Perez, A. M., et al. (2013a). Antidepressant efficacy of ketamine in treatment-resistant major depression: a two-site randomized controlled trial. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 170, 1134–1142. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2013.13030392
- Murrough, J. W., Perez, A. M., Pillemer, S., Stern, J., Parides, M. K., aan het Rot, M., et al. (2013b). Rapid and longer-term antidepressant effects of repeated ketamine infusions in treatment-resistant major depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 74, 250–256. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.06.022
- Nibuya, M., Morinobu, S., and Duman, R. S. (1995). Regulation of BDNF and trkB mRNA in rat brain by chronic electroconvulsive seizure and antidepressant

drug treatments. J. Neurosci. 15, 7539-7547. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-11-07539.1995

- Nishimura, M., Sato, K., Okada, T., Yoshiya, I., Schloss, P., Shimada, S., et al. (1998). Ketamine inhibits monoamine transporters expressed in human embryonic kidney 293 cells. *Anesthesiology* 88, 768–774. doi: 10.1097/ 00000542-199803000-00029
- Oh, H., Piantadosi, S. C., Rocco, B. R., Lewis, D. A., Watkins, S. C., and Sibille, E. (2019). The role of dendritic brain-derived neurotrophic factor transcripts on altered inhibitory circuitry in depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 85, 517–526. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2018.09.026
- Olney, J. W., Labruyere, J., and Price, M. T. (1989). Pathological changes induced in cerebrocortical neurons by phencyclidine and related drugs. *Science* 244, 1360–1362. doi: 10.1126/science.2660263
- Papakostas, G. I., Salloum, N. C., Hock, R. S., Jha, M. K., Murrough, J. W., Mathew, S. J., et al. (2020). Efficacy of esketamine augmentation in major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis. *J. Clin. Psychiatry* 81:19r12889. doi: 10.4088/JCP. 19r12889
- Paul, I. A., Layer, R. T., Skolnick, P., and Nowak, G. (1993). Adaptation of the NMDA receptor in rat cortex following chronic electroconvulsive shock or imipramine. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 247, 305–311. doi: 10.1016/0922-4106(93) 90199-J
- Paul, I. A., Nowak, G., Layer, R. T., Popik, P., and Skolnick, P. (1994). Adaptation of the N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor complex following chronic antidepressant treatments. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 269, 95–102.
- Pham, T. H., Mendez-David, I., Defaix, C., Guiard, B. P., Tritschler, L., David, D. J., et al. (2017). Ketamine treatment involves medial prefrontal cortex serotonin to induce a rapid antidepressant-like activity in BALB/cJ mice. *Neuropharmacology* 112, 198–209. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2016.05.010
- Polis, A. J., Fitzgerald, P. J., Hale, P. J., and Watson, B. O. (2019). Rodent ketamine depression-related research: finding patterns in a literature of variability. *Behav. Brain Res.* 376:112153. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2019.112153
- Popova, V., Daly, E. J., Trivedi, M., Cooper, K., Lane, R., Lim, P., et al. (2019). Efficacy and safety of flexibly dosed esketamine nasal spray combined with a newly initiated oral antidepressant in treatment-resistant depression: a randomized double-blind active-controlled study. Am. J. Psychiatry 176, 428– 438. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2019.19020172
- Pothula, S., Kato, T., Liu, R. J., Wu, M., Gerhard, D., Shinohara, R., et al. (2020). Cell-type specific modulation of NMDA receptors triggers antidepressant actions. *Mol. Psychiatry* [Epub Online ahead of print]. doi: 10.1038/s41380-020-0796-3
- Rincón-Cortés, M., and Grace, A. A. (2020). Antidepressant effects of ketamine on depression-related phenotypes and dopamine dysfunction in rodent models of stress. *Behav. Brain Res.* 379:112367. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2019.112367
- Sanacora, G., Johnson, M. R., Khan, A., Atkinson, S. D., Riesenberg, R. R., Schronen, J. P., et al. (2017). Adjunctive Lanicemine (AZD6765) in patients with major depressive disorder and history of inadequate response to antidepressants: a randomized, placebo-controlled study. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 42, 844–853. doi: 10.1038/npp.2016.224
- Schaaf, M. J., De Kloet, E. R., and Vreugdenhil, E. (2000). Corticosterone effects on BDNF expression in the hippocampus. Implications for memory formation. *Stress* 3, 201–208. doi: 10.3109/10253890009001124
- Shinohara, R., Aghajanian, G. K., and Abdallah, C. G. (2020). Neurobiology of the rapid-acting antidepressant effects of ketamine: impact and opportunities. *Biol. Psychiatry* 90, 85–95. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2020.12.006
- Shirayama, Y., Chen, A. C., Nakagawa, S., Russell, D. S., and Duman, R. S. (2002). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor produces antidepressant effects in behavioral models of depression. *J. Neurosci.* 22, 3251–3261. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 22-08-03251.2002
- Singh, J. B., Fedgchin, M., Daly, E., Xi, L., Melman, C., De Bruecker, G., et al. (2016). Intravenous esketamine in adult treatment-resistant depression: a double-blind, double-randomization, placebo-controlled study. *Biol. Psychiatry* 80, 424–431. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2015.10.018
- Skolnick, P., Layer, R. T., Popik, P., Nowak, G., Paul, I. A., and Trullas, R. (1996). Adaptation of N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors following antidepressant treatment: implications for the pharmacotherapy of depression. *Pharmacopsychiatry* 29, 23–26. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-979537
- Sleiman, S. F., Henry, J., Al-Haddad, R., El Hayek, L., Abou Haidar, E., Stringer, T., et al. (2016). Exercise promotes the expression of brain derived neurotrophic

factor (BDNF) through the action of the ketone body β -hydroxybutyrate. Elife 5:e15092. doi: 10.7554/eLife.15092

- Smalheiser, N. R. (2019). Ketamine: a neglected therapy for Alzheimer disease. Front. Aging Neurosci. 11:186. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2019.00186
- Smith, E. G., Deligiannidis, K. M., Ulbricht, C. M., Landolin, C. S., Patel, J. K., and Rothschild, A. J. (2013). Antidepressant augmentation using the N-methyl-D-aspartate antagonist memantine: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. J. Clin. Psychiatry 74, 966–973. doi: 10.4088/JCP. 12m08252
- Smith, M. A., Makino, S., Kvetnansky, R., and Post, R. M. (1995). Stress and glucocorticoids affect the expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor and neurotrophin-3 mRNAs in the hippocampus. J. Neurosci. 15, 1768–1777. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-03-01768.1995
- Spies, M., James, G. M., Berroterán-Infante, N., Ibeschitz, H., Kranz, G. S., Unterholzner, J., et al. (2018). Assessment of ketamine binding of the serotonin transporter in humans with positron emission tomography. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 21, 145–153. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyx085
- Stefanis, C. N., Alevizos, B. H., and Papadimitriou, G. N. (1982). Antidepressant effect of Ro 11-1163, a new MAO inhibitor. *Int. Pharmacopsychiatry* 17, 43–48. doi: 10.1159/000468556
- Vollenweider, F. X., Leenders, K. L., Oye, I., Hell, D., and Angst, J. (1997). Differential psychopathology and patterns of cerebral glucose utilisation produced by (S)- and (R)-ketamine in healthy volunteers using positron emission tomography (PET). *Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 7, 25–38. doi: 10. 1016/S0924-977X(96)00042-9
- Vollmayr, B., Faust, H., Lewicka, S., and Henn, F. A. (2000). Brain-derivedneurotrophic-factor (BDNF) stress response in rats bred for learned helplessness. *Mol. Psychiatry* 6, 471–474. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4000907
- Walker, A. K., Budac, D. P., Bisulco, S., Lee, A. W., Smith, R. A., Beenders, B., et al. (2013). NMDA receptor blockade by ketamine abrogates lipopolysaccharideinduced depressive-like behavior in C57BL/6J mice. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 38, 1609–1616. doi: 10.1038/npp.2013.71
- Wang, C., Zheng, D., Xu, J., Lam, W., and Yew, D. T. (2013). Brain damages in ketamine addicts as revealed by magnetic resonance imaging. *Front. Neuroanat.* 7:23. doi: 10.3389/fnana.2013.00023
- Welters, I. D., Feurer, M. K., Preiss, V., Müller, M., Scholz, S., Kwapisz, M., et al. (2011). Continuous S-(+)-ketamine administration during elective coronary artery bypass graft surgery attenuates pro-inflammatory cytokine response during and after cardiopulmonary bypass. *Br. J. Anaesth.* 106, 172–179. doi: 10.1093/bja/aeq341
- White, P. F., Schüttler, J., Shafer, A., Stanski, D. R., Horai, Y., and Trevor, A. J. (1985). Comparative pharmacology of the ketamine isomers. *Br. J. Anesthesiol.* 57, 197–203. doi: 10.1093/bja/57.2.197
- Williams, N. R., Heifets, B. D., Blasey, C., Sudheimer, K., Pannu, J., Pankow, H., et al. (2018). Attenuation of antidepressant effects of ketamine by opioid receptor antagonism. Am. J. Psychiatry 175, 1205–1215. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp. 2018.18020138

- World Health Organization [WHO] (2019). Model List of Essential Medicines. Available Online at: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/ WHOMVPEMPIAU2019.06 (accessed April 1, 2021).
- Yang, B., Zhang, J. C., Han, M., Yao, W., Yang, C., Ren, Q., et al. (2016). Comparison of R-ketamine and rapastinel antidepressant effects in the social defeat stress model of depression. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* 233, 3647–3657. doi: 10.1007/ s00213-016-4399-2
- Yang, C., Qu, Y., Fujita, Y., Ren, Q., Ma, M., Dong, C., et al. (2017). Possible role of the gut microbiota-brain axis in the antidepressant effects of (R)-ketamine in a social defeat stress model. *Transl. Psychiatry* 7:1294. doi: 10.1038/s41398-017-0031-4
- Yang, C., Shirayama, Y., Zhang, J. C., Ren, Q., Yao, W., Ma, M., et al. (2015). R-ketamine: a rapid-onset and sustained antidepressant without psychotomimetic side effects. *Transl. Psychiatry* 5:e632. doi: 10.1038/tp.2015. 136
- Zanos, P., Moaddel, R., Morris, P. J., Georgiou, P., Fischell, J., Elmer, G. I., et al. (2016). NMDAR inhibition-independent antidepressant actions of ketamine metabolites. *Nature* 533, 481–486. doi: 10.1038/nature17998
- Zarate, C. A. Jr., Mathews, D., Ibrahim, L., Chaves, J. F., Marquardt, C., Ukoh, I., et al. (2013). A randomized trial of a low-trapping nonselective N-methyl-D-aspartate channel blocker in major depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 74, 257–264. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.10.019
- Zarate, C. A. Jr., Singh, J. B., Carlson, P. J., Brutsche, N. E., Ameli, R., Luckenbaugh, D. A., et al. (2006a). A randomized trial of an N-methyl-D-aspartate antagonist in treatment-resistant major depression. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 63, 856–864. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.63.8.856
- Zarate, C. A. Jr., Singh, J. B., Quiroz, J. A., De Jesus, G., Denicoff, K. K., Luckenbaugh, D. A., et al. (2006b). A double-blind, placebo-controlled study of memantine in the treatment of major depression. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 163, 153–155. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.163.1.153

Conflict of Interest: The authors are conducting a study of oral ketamine in TRD funded by Ketabon GmbH. ES serves on advisory boards of Janssen.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Colla, Scheerer, Weidt, Seifritz and Kronenberg. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Sex-Specific Behavioral Response to Early Adolescent Stress in the Genetically More Stress-Reactive Wistar Kyoto More Immobile, and Its Nearly Isogenic Wistar Kyoto Less Immobile Control Strain

Sarah Kim[†], Stephanie A. Gacek[†], Madaline M. Mocchi and Eva E. Redei^{*}

Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, Feinberg School of Medicine, Northwestern University, Chicago, IL, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Ravid Doron, Open University of Israel, Israel

Reviewed by: Nadja Freund,

Nadja Freund, Ruhr University Bochum, Germany Nafissa Ismail, University of Ottawa, Canada

*Correspondence: Eva E. Redei e-redei@northwestern.edu †These authors share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 17 September 2021 Accepted: 26 November 2021 Published: 14 December 2021

Citation:

Kim S, Gacek SA, Mocchi MM and Redei EE (2021) Sex-Specific Behavioral Response to Early Adolescent Stress in the Genetically More Stress-Reactive Wistar Kyoto More Immobile, and Its Nearly Isogenic Wistar Kyoto Less Immobile Control Strain. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:779036. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.779036 Genetic predisposition and environmental stress are known etiologies of stress-related psychiatric disorders. Environmental stress during adolescence is assumed to be particularly detrimental for adult affective behaviors. To investigate how genetic stressreactivity differences modify the effects of stress during adolescence on adult affective behaviors we employed two inbred strains with differing stress reactivity. The Wistar Kyoto More Immobile (WMI) rat strain show increased stress-reactivity and despair-like behaviors as well as passive coping compared to the nearly isogenic control strain, the Wistar Kyoto Less Immobile (WLI). Males and females of these strains were exposed to contextual fear conditioning (CFC) during early adolescence (EA), between 32 and 34 postnatal days (PND), and were tested for the consequences of this mild EA stress in adulthood. Early adolescent stress significantly decreased anxiety-like behavior, measured in the open field test (OFT) and increased social interaction and recognition in adult males of both strains compared to controls. In contrast, no significant effects of EA stress were observed in adult females in these behaviors. Both males and females of the genetically less stress-reactive WLI strain showed significantly increased immobility in the forced swim test (FST) after EA stress compared to controls. In contrast, immobility was significantly attenuated by EA stress in adult WMI females compared to controls. Transcriptomic changes of the glucocorticoid receptor (Nr3c1, GR) and the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (Bdnf) illuminate primarily strain and stress-dependent changes, respectively, in the prefrontal cortex and hippocampus of adults. These results suggest that contrary to expectations, limited adolescent stress is beneficial to males thru decreasing anxiety and enhancing social behaviors, and to the stress more-reactive WMI females by way of decreasing passive coping.

Keywords: Wistar Kyoto More Immobile, passive coping, depression, social recognition, sex differences, brainderived neurotrophic factor, glucocorticoid receptor

INTRODUCTION

Adolescence has gained increasing attention as a sensitive period of development, a period in which pubertal transitions may increase the vulnerability to stressors (McCormick et al., 2017). Adolescence is defined as a transition between childhood and adulthood, and puberty is thought to be an important hallmark of it. Adolescence is also of great clinical importance; it is the time in which many mental health problems such as mood disorders emerge. Further, the risk of adult drug abuse and addiction is greater in adults who were exposed to drugs in their adolescence, rather than those who started drug use in adulthood (Odgers et al., 2008). Animal studies has confirmed the effect of stress during adolescence to be deleterious for adult affective and cognitive functions as well as stress reactivity (Pohl et al., 2007; McCormick et al., 2008; Arnett et al., 2015). However, these effects of adolescent stress were found to be sex dependent (McCormick and Mathews, 2007; Weintraub et al., 2010). It is often thought that females are more vulnerable to the effects of adolescent stress, particularly in their depressive behavior (Mathews et al., 2008; Bourke and Neigh, 2011). In contrast, differences have been observed in anxiety-like behaviors of adult males after acute adolescent stress, with no or very limited effect in females (Lovelock and Deak, 2019).

In animal studies, stressors can be administered to rodents at postnatal day (PD) 22-32 during early adolescence (EA) or peripubertal period, later in adolescence up to PD 45, or post-pubertally (Lo Iacono and Carola, 2018). Stress experienced in the peripubertal phase is of clinical importance, as it is associated with the development of disorders such as depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress disorder in adulthood (Spear, 2000; Bale et al., 2010; McCrory et al., 2012; Turecki, 2012; Brown and Spencer, 2013). It is known that acute stress produces more prolonged activation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis in peripubertal animals than in adults, thus, the consequence of acute stress during this developmental period could be long lasting (Lui et al., 2012). However, how genetic predisposition to increased stress-reactivity interacts with a mild developmental challenge is less explored. Specifically, animals of differing stress-reactivity that encounter a mild, acute stress during the prepubertal EA period may produce lesser or differential affective behaviors in adulthood.

Two inbred rat strains with differential stress-reactivity were employed in this study. These strains were generated by bidirectional selection from the Wistar Kyoto (WKY) parental strain using immobility behavior in the forced swim test (FST) as a functional selector (Will et al., 2003). The by now inbred Wistar Kyoto More Immobile (WMI) strain consistently show greater immobility compared to the inbred WKY Less Immobile (WLI) strain (Andrus et al., 2012; Mehta et al., 2013). Adult WMI males have decreased anxiety-like behavior in the open field test (OFT) compared to WLI males, while females of both strains have shown the same high levels of anxiety in adulthood (Mehta et al., 2013). WMI males also show greater behavioral stress reactivity than WLI males, indicated by their increased fear memory after stress (Lim et al., 2018).

Our hypothesis was that EA stress would exacerbate the behavioral deficits of WMI rats and generate a vulnerability in the WLI strain in adulthood. Additionally, we hypothesized that the genetic differences in stress-reactivity between the strains would interact with the sex differences observed in other rodent studies in adult behaviors after EA stress. To test these hypotheses, males and females of the more stress-reactive WMI, and their nearly isogenic less stress-reactive control WLIs were exposed to a stressor during early adolescence. This stressor was a mild footshock received during the contextual fear conditioning (CFC) test. In adulthood, we tested remote fear memory (RM) to determine the EA stress effects. After RM, we tested affective behaviors that are known to differ between the strains and sexes in adult WMI and WLIs. Previously, strain and sex differences have been seen in the OFT and in the FST, the latter being the functional selector for the original selective breeding (Will et al., 2003; Mehta et al., 2013). After adult stress, social interaction and recognition also differed within the strains by sex (Schaack et al., 2021).

Expression of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) has been shown to be region-specifically responsive to stress and thought to be a marker of neuronal plasticity (Bath et al., 2013). The BDNF stress-sensitivity hypothesis posits that disruption in the endogenous BDNF activity potentiates sensitivity to stress (Notaras and van den Buuse, 2020). Since the WMI strain show enhanced sensitivity to stress, *Bdnf* expression in relevant brain regions, specifically the hippocampus and the prefrontal cortex, has been studied. Although the nature of the BDNF-glucocorticoid connection is very complex (Choy et al., 2008; Numakawa et al., 2013), a brain region and development-dependent connection has been suggested between them (Choy et al., 2008; Daskalakis et al., 2015). Therefore, we examined the glucocorticoid receptor (*Nr3c1*) expression in the same brain regions.

The purpose of this study was to determine whether genetic hypersensitivity to stress would alter behaviors in adulthood after a limited mild stress during early adolescence. Additionally, sex differences in the effects of EA stress could also be determined, and thereby ascertain the significance of sex in the consequences of genetic—environmental interactions.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

Animal procedures were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Northwestern University. The Wistar Kyoto (WKY) More Immobile (WMI) rat strain, a genetic rat model of enhanced stress-reactivity and depressive-like behavior, and the Wistar Kyoto Less Immobile (WLI) control strain are derived from the WKY parental strain. The inbred WMI and the nearly isogenic inbred WLI animals were of the 39–41st generation. Due to the low fecundity of these animals (Luo et al., 2020), animals from multiple generation were used to achieve the numbers needed for the study. The rats were maintained at Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine by the Center for Comparative Medicine. Animals were group housed
Adolescent male and female WMI and WLI rats were used (n = 7-8/sex/strain) in the stress group at postnatal day (PND) 32–34. Control WMI and WLI animals (n = 6-7/sex/strain) were not disturbed until adulthood. Adult behavioral testing started at PND 70–75.

Behavioral testing was carried out in the following time sequence: Adolescent FC at PND 32–34; Remote Memory in the CFC at PND 70–75; OFT at PND 77–82; Social interaction (SI) and recognition (SR) at 90–125; FST at PND 120–150, and animals were sacrificed at PND 180–210. The rest periods between the tests were selected to minimalize carryover effects from the previous behavioral tests.

All behavioral experiments and sacrificing the animals were conducted between 1,000 and 1,600 h. Between 1,000 and 1,600 h, there is no major change in the circadian rhythmdriven plasma CORT levels (Solberg et al., 2001; Sage et al., 2004). The behavioral experiments were either recorded and analyzed by the computerized behavioral system, or video recorded, and behaviors were analyzed by trained observers during repeated viewing.

Behavioral Measures

Kim et al

Contextual Fear Conditioning During Adolescence

Male and female, WLI and WMI adolescents (PND 32–34) were placed into an automated fear conditioning apparatus of Technical and Scientific Equipment (TSE, Bad Homburg, Germany) for 3 min of habituation, followed by one foot shock (0.8 mA, 1 s duration). The animals spent 1 min after the shock in the chamber. Twenty-four hours later, the rats were placed in the same apparatus for 3 min, without a shock, and their percent freezing, and total distance traveled were recorded automatically.

Remote Contextual Fear Memory in Adulthood

Remote fear memory of the animals was measured between PND 70–75. The animals were placed back into the automated fear-conditioning apparatus for 3 min, without a shock, and their percent freezing, and total distance traveled were recorded.

Open Field Test

Control and early adolescent stressed (EA-stressed) animals were tested between PND 77–82, a week after the remote memory test as described. Rats were placed in the center of an 82-cm diameter arena for 10 min. The time spent in the center and distance traveled by the animal were measured in the center 50-cm diameter area by TSE Videomot 2 version 5.75 software (TSE, Bad Homburg, Germany).

Social Interaction and Recognition

At PND 90–125, animals were singly housed for 48 h and tested for social interaction and recognition. The SI test employed in this study was selected in order to avoid provoking anxiety in the test animal. Anxiety-like behavior is known to differ between WLI and WMI males and females (Mehta et al., 2013). Therefore, in the present SI test, juveniles were chosen as stimulus animals, because their much smaller size does not threaten the test animals and generate anxiety (Engelmann et al., 1995). The wider than usual age range of the animals was due to the low fecundity of these strains (Luo et al., 2020), and therefore, the infrequent availability of the juvenile stimulus animals.

During the sample trial of the SI test (T1), one 25–28 days old juvenile rat was placed in the home cage of the test animal for 4 min. The juvenile was removed, and the test animal was given a 45-min rest period. This rest period was chosen as the maximum time for social recognition of familiar conspecifics in rats (Squires et al., 2006). After the 45-min rest, the original (familiar) juvenile and a novel juvenile were placed in the home cage with the adult for a 4-min test trial (T2). Juveniles were distinguished by different color non-toxic marks on their tails. Both trials were videotaped from the long side of the home cage, and behaviors were analyzed by trained observers using multiple stopwatches and repeated viewing.

The behavior of the test animals was scored for olfactory investigation (direct contact sniffing and following) in both the sample and test trials. Olfactory investigation was recorded separately for each juvenile and was defined as seconds spent sniffing within 1 cm of each juvenile. Social recognition was characterized by subtracting the time the test animal spent time investigating the familiar juvenile in the test trial from investigating the same juvenile in the sample trial (T2-T1). A larger number indicates that the test animal remembers the familiar juvenile.

Forced Swim Test

A minimum of 2 weeks after the social interaction, social recognition test, FST was carried out as described by Porsolt et al. (1977). The adult, 4–5 months old animals were placed into a glass cylinder (30 cm diameter, 45 cm deep) of 23°C tap water for 15 min. Twenty four hours later, rats were again placed into the cylinder of water for 5 min. Activity during the second swim test was video-recorded for subsequent scoring using a time-sampling technique previously described (Detke et al., 1995) in which behavior was scored as immobility, climbing, or swimming every 5 s. We have previously shown that immobility in the FST is not related to body weight (Solberg et al., 2001). Increased immobility indicates increased despair-like behavior, or according to another interpretation increased passive coping.

Brain Dissection and RNA Isolation

Animals were sacrificed at 6–7 months of age via swift decapitation. Whole brains were removed and stored in RNAlater (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) at room temperature for 24 h and then at -80° C until dissection. Brains were thawed on ice and dissected. Prefrontal cortex and hippocampi were dissected on a brain matrix and immediately stored in RNAlater (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) at -80° C. Paxinos coordinates were used: Prefrontal cortex (AP 5.20–1.70, ML 0–3.3, DV 28 9.0–4.4) and hippocampus (AP –2.12 to –6.0, ML 0–5.0, DV 5.4–7.6) (Wilcoxon et al., 2005).

The tissue was homogenized using TRI Reagent (Sigma-Aldrich, Saint Louis, MO) and a handheld tissue homogenizer (Kinetica Polytronic). Total RNA was isolated from brain samples using the Direct-zol RNA MiniPrep Plus kit (Zymo Research, Irvine, CA) according to manufacturer's instructions. RNA quality was determined using a NanoDrop (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Accepted quality ranged from 1.8 to 2.2 for 260/280 and 260/230 ratios. Samples were stored at -80°C.

Reverse Transcription and Quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction

Reverse transcription was carried out using the Super Script VILO Master Mix (Invitrogen). 1.0 µg of total RNA was used with this manufacturer's protocol. gPCR was performed with 5 ng cDNA, specific primer pairs for Nr3c1 (forward: 5'AACAGACTTTCGGCTTCTGGAA 3'; reverse 5' TGGAACGCTGGTCGACCTAT 3'), and for Bdnf (forward: 5' ATTACCTGGATGCCGCAAAC 3'; reverse 5' GGGACTTTCTCCAGGACTGT 3') SYBR Green Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, United States), using the QuantStudioTM 6 Flex Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems). Triplicate reactions were performed for each cDNA sample. Relative quantification levels of gene expression, or RQ values, were determined relative to Gapdh (forward: 5' CAACTCCCTCAAGATTGTCAGCAA 3'; reverse: 5' GGCATGGACTGTGGTCATGA 3') and a general cDNA calibrator (from blood or hippocampus), using the $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ method, performed by the QuantStudioTM Software (Applied Biosystems).

Statistics

All data were represented as mean \pm standard error of the mean. All measures were analyzed using a 3-way analysis of variance (ANOVA, stress x strain x sex) followed by false discovery rate (FDR) for multiple comparisons (GraphPad 9.0, San Diego, CA; Benjamini and Hochberg, 1995). Significance was established at $q \leq 0.05$, but occasionally when the comparison did not reach significance by correction for multiple comparison, individual $p \leq 0.05$ values were also indicated on the figures. ANOVA results are reported in the results, while *post hoc* significance is shown on the figures. Cohen's d effect sizes were also calculated, and the ranges are described in the figure legends where it could be compared with the q and p statistics.

RESULTS

Behavioral Consequences of Stress During Early Adolescence

During EA, there were no significant differences in fear memory due to strain or sex as measured by percent freezing (**Figure 1**). When adults were placed into the CFC without foot-shock to indicate remote memory (RM) after over a month, percent freezing was dramatically and significantly higher in adult WLI males after the EA stress of CFC compared to adolescent WLI males, adult WLI females and adult WMI males [sex × age, F(1, 52) = 18.26, p < 0.01; strain × age, F(1, 52) = 9.35, p < 0.01; strain × sex, F(1, 52) = 5.28, p < 0.05]. This elevated percent freezing of EA-stressed adult WLI males contributed to the significant



of adult WLI and WMI males and females expressed as percent freezing. Early adolescent WLI and WMI males and females were tested in the CFC on postnatal day (PND) 32–34. The same animals were placed back into the CFC apparatus as adults and their percent freezing determined without foot-shock for measuring their remote memory. There was no difference in fear memory in early adolescents, but when the animals were returned to the context, WLI males froze significantly more than adult WLI females and WMI males. Data are presented as mean \pm standard error of mean (SEM). N = 5–8/sex/strain. *Post hoc* comparisons are indicated as **q < 0.01 and determined by two stage linear step-up procedure of Benjamini, Krieger and Yekutieli (FDR) after three-way ANOVA. Cohen's d effect sizes were 1.77–2.60 in *post hoc* comparisons.

main effect of sex and age [sex, F(1, 52) = 11.99, p < 0.01; age, F(1, 52) = 4.66, p < 0.05]. There was no effect of EA stress on adult females' RM.

Interestingly, this elevated percent freezing of adult WLI male after EA in the CFC coincided with increased time spent in the anxiety-provoking center of the OFT, but this effect was also present in EA stressed adult WMI males compared to non-stressed controls [**Figure 2A**; stress × sex, F(1, 46) = 8.06, p < 0.01]. Significant main effects were also seen for sex and strain [sex, F(1, 46) = 34.54, p < 0.01; stress, F(1, 46) = 10.23, p < 0.01]. There was no effect of EA stress on females of either strain.

Distance covered in the center showed a similar pattern to time in center (**Figure 2B**). However, it also revealed that adult WMI males after EA stress explored the center significantly more than stressed adult WLI males. Furthermore, adult stressed WMI males traveled significantly more in the center than their female counterparts after stress [strain × stress × sex, F(1, 49) = 4.7, p < 0.05; stress × sex, F(1, 49) = 15.0, p < 0.001]; [strain × stress, F(1, 49) = 8.6, p < 0.01]; [sex, F(1, 49) = 15.0, p < 0.01]; [stress, F(1, 49) = 24.0, p < 0.01]; strain, [F(1, 49) = 5.5, p < 0.05]. There was no effect of EA stress on females of either strain.

Curiously, adult EA-stressed WLI males also showed significantly increased ambulation compared to controls, which suggest that their increased distance traveled in the center are not necessarily a reflection of decreased anxiety, but more of enhanced activity (**Figure 2C**). Stressed WLI males also showed significantly greater activity compared to EA-stressed adult WLI females [stress × sex, F(1, 49) = 5.67, p < 0.05]; [sex, F(1, 49) = 11.55, p < 0.01]. WMIs showed no differences in total distance regardless of adolescent stress status or sex. There was no effect of EA stress on females of either strain.



FIGURE 2 | Stress during early adolescence decreases anxiety-like behavior in males of both strains compared to controls in the OFT without any effects on females. (A) Male WLIs and WMIs spent significantly more time in the center after stress during early adolescence (EA) compared to control males and EA-stressed females. Cohen's d effect sizes ranged between 1.21 and 2.9. (B) Distance traveled by EA-stressed WMI males in the center of open field arena was significantly greater compared to control WMI males and EA-stressed WLI males and WMI females. Cohen's d effect sizes ranged between 2.93 and 4.56. (C) Total distance traveled during OFT differed only by EA-stressed WLI males from control WLI males and EA-stressed WLI females. Cohen's d effect sizes ranged between 1.04 and 1.40. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. $N = 6-10/\text{sex/strain/stress status. } ^{*}q < 0.05; *^{*}q < 0.01$ by FDR *post hoc* test after three-way ANOVA. $^{\#}p < 0.05$

In the social interaction test with non-threatening juveniles, EA stressed adult males interacted significantly more than their controls regardless of strain (**Figure 3A**). In addition, control adult males interacted significantly more than control females



juvenile. Cohen's d effect sizes ranged between 3.04 and 11.7. **(B)** Social recognition or memory is characterized by the time difference in investigating the familiar pup in the first and second phases. Cohen's d effect sizes ranged between 2.43 and 3.98. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. N = 4-10/sex/strain/stress status. *q < 0.05; **q < 0.01 by FDR *post hoc* test after three-way ANOVA.

and EA stressed males interacted significantly more than EA stressed females [stress × sex, F(1, 51) = 15.00, p < 0.01]; [stress, F(1, 51) = 12.00, p < 0.01]; [sex, F(1, 51) = 95.00, p < 0.01]. There was no effect of EA stress on females of either strain.

Social recognition was measured by the difference in time the animal spent with investigating the same juvenile during the original interaction when the juvenile was alone and the second interaction when there was also a novel juvenile in the cage. Increased social recognition indicated that the animals spent less time investigating the familiar animal during the second interactive test stage. Stressed adult males recognized the familiar juvenile more than control males and more than EA stressed adult females, regardless of strain [**Figure 3B**; stress × sex, F(1, 42) = 32.58, p < 0.01]; [stress, F(1, 42) = 27.54, p < 0.01]; [sex, F(1, 42) = 35.26, p < 0.01]. There was no effect of EA stress on females of either strain.

The WLI and WMI inbred strains were selectively bred originally by their behavior in the FST. Thus, not surprisingly, EA stress had major, and sex-dependent effects on immobility in the FST, differently in WLIs and WMIs (**Figure 4**). Stressed adult



WLI males and females showed significantly greater immobility than control WLIs. In contrast, adult WMI females decreased their immobility after EA stress, and no significant effects of EA stress were seen in adult WMI males [strain × sex × stress, F(1,51) = 8.50, p < 0.01]; [strain × stress, F(1, 51) = 48.00, p < 0.01]; [strain × sex, F(1, 51) = 15.00, p < 0.01]; [stress, F(1, 51) = 9.30, p < 0.01].

Climbing was not always easy to observe, and it did not reflect an inverse relationship with immobility (**Figure 4**). The effect of EA stress tended to decrease climbing in adult WLI females compared to controls and stressed WLI males [strain × stress, F(1, 47) = 7.10, p = 0.01]; [sex, F(1, 47) = 7.60, p < 0.01].

Transcript Levels in the Prefrontal Cortex and the Hippocampus

Glucocorticoid receptor (*Nr3c1*) expression was significantly higher in the prefrontal cortex of control and EA-stressed adult WLI females than males, and significantly higher compared to control WMI females [**Figure 5A**; strain × sex × stress, *F*(1, 40) = 4.26, p < 0.05, sex × stress, *F*(1, 40) = 24.10, p < 0.01]; [strain × stress, F(1, 40) = 19.31, p < 0.01]; [strain × sex, F(1, 40) = 14.14, p < 0.01]. Analysis of hippocampal Nr3c1 transcript levels resulted in a significant main effect of strain, although all *post hoc* tests showed only individual *p*-value significance [**Figure 5A**; strain, F(1, 40) = 8.90, p < 0.01]. Expression of Nr3c1 in both control and EA-stressed adult WLI males were higher than those of WMI males, and control WLI females had greater expression than control WMI females.

Bdnf expression was higher in the prefrontal cortex of adult control WMIs compared to control WLIs, although EA stress eliminated this difference by reducing expression in stressed male WMIs [**Figure 5B**; strain, F(1, 39) = 9.91, p < 0.01]; [stress, F(1, 39) = 7.30, p = 0.01]. Interestingly, this latter difference was the opposite in the hippocampus of adult WMI males and females, who showed decreased *Bdnf* expression after EA stress [**Figure 5B**; stress, F(1, 37) = 9.96, p < 0.01]. Sex differences were seen between EA stressed adult WLI males and WLI females in hippocampal *Bdnf* expression [sex, F(1, 37) = 10.46, p < 0.01].

DISCUSSION

The goals of the study were to identify the role of genetic stressreactivity in the long-lasting behavioral effects of stress during early adolescence. The adolescent stress was a contextual fear memory test, in which no strain and sex differences were found. The remote memory of this stress was affected in adult males, specifically in WLI males, but not in females. Similarly, adult females were not affected by EA stress in their anxiety and social behaviors, while this EA stress brought positive changes in these behaviors to adult males. However, the enhanced immobility of the less stress-reactive WLI males and females after EA stress in the FST suggest that similarly to other strains, EA stress enhances depression-like behavior or passive coping in adulthood. The opposite effect of EA stress on WMI females question whether this mild stress can generate a resilience in the stress-reactive strain, particularly in females that were not affected by EA stress in any of the other measures. The lack of effect of EA stress on Nr3c1 expression in either brain region, but the WMI-specific changes in *Bdnf* transcript levels propose that glucocorticoid independent processes regulate these latter changes.

Adult-like CFC emerges by PD 24 (Casey et al., 2015), therefore, the lack of strain and sex differences in fear memory at EA suggests no differences in developmental trajectory between the strains. Still, despite this lack of differences in EA responses to CFC, major strain and sex differences were found in remote memory, particularly in WLI males. The increased percent freezing of adult EA-stressed WLI males is seemingly contradictory with their increased time spent in the center of the OFT. Would this mean a clear separation between fear and anxiety as increased percent freezing suggests increased fear, while increased time spent in the anxiety-provoking center of the OFT indicates decreased anxiety?

In neurobiological research, the distinction between anxiety and fear is ambiguous, and often one is used to define the other (Perusini and Fanselow, 2015). Fear is thought to be specific to responses directed to a present threat associated with specific



cues or contexts, while anxiety is in preparation for threats that are future-oriented (Davis et al., 2010). The distinct definition of fear and anxiety are supported by opposing changes found after environmental challenges in these two facets of danger-induced behaviors (Heinz et al., 2021). However, human and animal studies support the opposing hypothesis showing correlations between these behaviors (Indovina et al., 2011; Ahn et al., 2013). Since anxiety measurements are based on the rodents' natural tendency to avoid open areas, it is thought to measure intrinsic anxiety-related characteristics of the animal. Since male WMIs already show less anxiety than WLIs (Mehta et al., 2013), the exaggerated effect of EA stress on decreasing anxiety of the adult WMI males could be due this innate difference. Indeed, the genetically high anxiety HR rats also show increased contextual fear memory compared to the low anxiety LR animals (Lehner et al., 2010), just like the EA-stressed WLI males.

The finding of decreased anxiety-like behaviors in males of both strains after EA stress is similar to some, but dissimilar to other findings in the literature. Acute lipopolysaccharide injection at PND 26 shown to be anxiolytic in male, but not in female, Wistar rats as measured by time spent in the open arm of the elevated plus maze (EPM) (Ariza Traslaviña et al., 2014). No other acute stressor applied at the same developmental period showed this response in the study. Sex specific effect is also reported for Wistar rats, when acute stress during adolescence increases anxiety behavior in male Sprague-Dawley rats, while females are not affected (Lovelock and Deak, 2019). Most studies report increased anxiety-like behaviors in adult male rodents after a single or repeated mild stress during the same developmental period (Tsoory et al., 2007; Mancini et al., 2021; Meyer et al., 2021). In contrast, a 3-day stress in the same EA period increases anxiety-like measures in the OFT and the EPM in both adult male and female rats (Jacobson-Pick and Richter-Levin, 2010).

The current findings of decreased anxiety-like behaviors in adult males after EA stress is novel and at variance with other studies. The cause of these differing results is likely related to the strains of the animals employed. The parental strain of the WLI and WMI, the WKY strain, show increased anxiety and depression-like behavior as measured by immobility in the FST. However, immobility in the FST is also considered to be more of a measure of passive coping with stress (de Kloet and Molendijk, 2016). The selective breeding was based on the immobility behavior, and anxiety behavior in the OFT did not segregate consistently between the strains. In the present study, males of both strains showed decreased adult anxiety-like behavior after the relatively mild acute stress during early adolescence, suggesting a resilience generated by the EA stress. In contrast, only adult WMI females had a positive effect of adolescent stress on immobility in the FST. Interestingly, in a recent study we found that stress during adolescence in another strain of rats with genetic predisposition to increased passive coping led to increased anxiety in males, but decreased immobility in the FST in females (Ji et al., 2021). Would females genetically predisposed

to increased passive coping be more resilient to the effects of adolescent stress than males of the same strain? Would the resilience generated in females after the double hit of adolescent stress and the stress of FST in adulthood be like the resilience generated by social defeat in adolescence to the single stress in adulthood (Mancini et al., 2021)? Future studies modifying the nature of the stressor in adolescence and the strain of animals used could in part answer this question.

The increased social interaction and recognition observed in adult male rats after EA stress may be related to the decreased anxiety-like behavior observed. This hypothesis could be confirmed if other genetically anxious or stress-prone strains show similar phenomena. The Roman Low Avoidance (RLA) strain has consistently shown high anxiety compared to the Roman High Avoidance (RHA) animals (Giorgi et al., 2019). However, after neonatal handling, social interaction increases in males of both strains in parallel with their decreased anxiety (Sampedro-Viana et al., 2021). The authors of that study argue that the effects of neonatal handling on social interaction seem to be independent from the reduction of anxiety. In a similar vein, we could argue that these phenotypes are also independent in our study as anxiety-like behavior as measured by distance traveled in the center of the OFT is less improved in EA-stressed WLI males compared to WMI males. Still social interaction is improved by EA stress to a similar degree in males of both strains.

Females of either strain were resistant to the behavioral changes caused by EA stress in agreement with many studies, using similar or dissimilar stressors and prepubertal or adolescent developmental time frame (Klinger et al., 2019). Other studies have found no effect in females (different strains, stressors and ages of exposure to stress) in the EPM and/or in the OFT (Barna et al., 2003; Slotten et al., 2006; Prusator and Greenwood-Van Meerveld, 2015; Guadagno et al., 2018). Although examined at earlier time points (i.e., PD3, PD9, or PD11) and different stressors, others have also found no impact of early life stress on female rats with respect to the EPM, NOR, and object recognition location test (Loi et al., 2017). A recent study conducted in female MAM rats also found no differences in anxiety-like behavior in the EPM (Perez et al., 2019).

The passive coping measure of immobility responded to EA stress in both adult males and females. EA stress increased immobility in the adult WLI males, similarly to our findings after chronic stress in adulthood (Mehta-Raghavan et al., 2016). However, it did have the opposite effect on adult females; increased immobility in WLIs, but decreased immobility in WMI females after EA stress. While one can argue that in the case of males, control WMI males show a ceiling effect in immobility, this is clearly not the case for females, as immobility of EAstressed WLI females is higher than that of control WMI females. The exaggerated immobility of stressed WLI females is inverse of their decreased climbing behavior, confirming this finding. As the WLI and WMI inbred strains were originally selected for immobility behavior in the FST, these changes induced by EA stress suggest that in the absence of genetic predisposition, even a minor stress during early adolescence could have adverse long-lasting effects on the individual. However, the same minor stress could generate resilience in the genetically predisposed

individual. A recent very illuminating review of resilience discuss novel interpretation of resilience, and pathways that can lead to it (Malhi et al., 2019).

Brain-derived neurotrophic factor is a growth factor acting through TrkB tyrosine kinase receptors to promote neuronal survival and differentiation. The evidence for a critical role of BDNF in resilience during development is largely based on animal models of chronic stress (Taliaz et al., 2011), which significantly implicate hippocampal BDNF mediation. BDNF genes are also involved in the development of neural circuits that control coping mechanisms (Cattaneo et al., 2015). BDNF is also involved in social behaviors as demonstrated by animal models of social behaviors (Branchi et al., 2013). It is also critical for experience-dependent synaptic plasticity and memory, including fear learning (Chao, 2003; Lee et al., 2003; Andero and Ressler, 2012; Casey et al., 2015). Loss of Bdnf expression in adult genetic knockout mice leads to impaired fear learning and increased anxiety-related behaviors (Chen et al., 2006). Furthermore, Bdnf expression in the hippocampus is linearly correlated with time spent in the center of the OFT (Bahi, 2017). Thus, we expected that at least some of the behavioral phenotypes show correlations with Bdnf expression. This was not the case. It is proposed that decreased *Bdnf* does not cause depressive behaviors but does hamper the effect of antidepressant drugs (Martinowich et al., 2007), therefore, the lack of correlation between *Bdnf* expression and the behavioral phenotypes may only reflect that. There was also no correlation found between the expression of the glucocorticoid receptor and that of *Bdnf* in the same brain regions. However, both Nr3c1 and Bdnf expression were measured after the series of behavioral tests, which could clearly obscure any effects of EA stress on the expression of these genes.

This study is novel, as for the first time it demonstrates the complex effect of early adolescent stress on two nearly isogenic inbred strains exhibiting high, and low stress-reactivity. The sex-specific findings are also very illuminating, particularly the major sex differences in vulnerability to EA stress. One caveat of our study is the nature and the timing of the stress employed. Stronger and different, for example metabolic, stressors may lead to different outcomes. Additionally, despite our efforts to eliminate carryover effects of the different behavioral measurements, a cumulative stress affecting the adult animals could not be excluded. Future studies can investigate these questions and characterize whether the observed sex differences are related to differences in the early adolescent neurodevelopmental stages between males and females. Additionally, further exploration is needed to determine if the resilience caused by the EA stress can be generated at different time frames or by different stressors in both sexes.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Northwestern University.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SK, MM, and SG: experimental work, analyzing, interpreting data, and editing the manuscript. ER: conceptualization,

REFERENCES

- Ahn, S.-H., Jang, E.-H., Choi, J.-H., Lee, H.-R., Bakes, J., Kong, Y.-Y., et al. (2013). Basal anxiety during an open field test is correlated with individual differences in contextually conditioned fear in mice. *Anim. Cells Syst.* 17, 154–159. doi: 10.1080/19768354.2013.790840
- Andero, R., and Ressler, K. J. (2012). Fear extinction and BDNF: translating animal models of PTSD to the clinic. *Genes Brain Behav.* 11, 503–512. doi: 10.1111/j. 1601-183X.2012.00801.x
- Andrus, B. M., Blizinsky, K., Vedell, P. T., Dennis, K., Shukla, P. K., Schaffer, D. J., et al. (2012). Gene expression patterns in the hippocampus and amygdala of endogenous depression and chronic stress models. *Mol. Psychiatry* 17, 49–61. doi: 10.1038/mp.2010.119
- Ariza Traslaviña, G. A., de Oliveira, F. L., and Franci, C. R. (2014). Early adolescent stress alters behavior and the HPA axis response in male and female adult rats: the relevance of the nature and duration of the stressor. *Physiol. Behav.* 133, 178–189. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2014.05.031
- Arnett, M. G., Pan, M. S., Doak, W., Cyr, P. E. P., Muglia, L. M., and Muglia, L. J. (2015). The role of glucocorticoid receptor-dependent activity in the amygdala central nucleus and reversibility of early-life stress programmed behavior. *Transl. Psychiatry* 5:e542. doi: 10.1038/tp.2015.35
- Bahi, A. (2017). Hippocampal BDNF overexpression or microR124a silencing reduces anxiety- and autism-like behaviors in rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 326, 281–290. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2017.03.010
- Bale, T. L., Baram, T. Z., Brown, A. S., Goldstein, J. M., Insel, T. R., McCarthy, M. M., et al. (2010). Early life programming and neurodevelopmental disorders. *Biol. Psychiatry* 68, 314–319. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.0 5.028
- Barna, I., Bálint, E., Baranyi, J., Bakos, N., Makara, G. B., and Haller, J. (2003). Gender-specific effect of maternal deprivation on anxiety and corticotropinreleasing hormone mRNA expression in rats. *Brain Res. Bull.* 62, 85–91. doi: 10.1016/S0361-9230(03)00216-8
- Bath, K. G., Schilit, A., and Lee, F. S. (2013). Stress effects on BDNF expression: effects of age, sex, and form of stress. *Neuroscience* 239, 149–156. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroscience.2013.01.074
- Benjamini, Y., and Hochberg, Y. (1995). Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. J. R. Statist. Soc. Ser. B 57, 289–300.
- Bourke, C. H., and Neigh, G. N. (2011). Behavioral effects of chronic adolescent stress are sustained and sexually dimorphic. *Hormones Behav.* 60, 112–120. doi: 10.1016/j.yhbeh.2011.03.011
- Branchi, I., Curley, J. P., D'Andrea, I., Cirulli, F., Champagne, F. A., and Alleva, E. (2013). Early interactions with mother and peers independently build adult social skills and shape BDNF and oxytocin receptor brain levels. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 38, 522–532. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2012.0 7.010
- Brown, G. R., and Spencer, K. A. (2013). Steroid hormones, stress and the adolescent brain: a comparative perspective. *Neuroscience* 249, 115–128. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.12.016
- Casey, B. J., Glatt, C. E., and Lee, F. S. (2015). Treating the Developing versus Developed Brain: Translating Preclinical Mouse and Human Studies. *Neuron* 86, 1358–1368. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2015.05.020
- Cattaneo, A., Macchi, F., Plazzotta, G., Veronica, B., Bocchio-Chiavetto, L., Riva, M. A., et al. (2015). Inflammation and neuronal plasticity: a link between

writing editing of manuscript, analyzing, and interpreting data. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Davee Foundation to ER and by a grant from the Office of Undergraduate Research, Weinberg College of Arts and Sciences to SK.

childhood trauma and depression pathogenesis. Front. Cell. Neurosci. 9:40. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2015.00040

- Chao, M. V. (2003). Neurotrophins and their receptors: a convergence point for many signalling pathways. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 4, 299–309. doi: 10.1038/ nrn1078
- Chen, Z. Y., Jing, D., Bath, K. G., Ieraci, A., Khan, T., Siao, C. J., et al. (2006). Genetic variant BDNF (Val66Met) polymorphism alters anxiety-related behavior. *Science* 314, 140–143. doi: 10.1126/science.112 9663
- Choy, K. H. C., de Visser, Y., Nichols, N. R., and van den Buuse, M. (2008). Combined neonatal stress and young-adult glucocorticoid stimulation in rats reduce BDNF expression in hippocampus: effects on learning and memory. *Hippocampus* 18, 655–667. doi: 10.1002/hipo.2 0425
- Daskalakis, N. P., De Kloet, E. R., Yehuda, R., Malaspina, D., and Kranz, T. M. (2015). Early Life Stress Effects on Glucocorticoid-BDNF Interplay in the Hippocampus. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* 8:68. doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2015.0 0068
- Davis, M., Walker, D. L., Miles, L., and Grillon, C. (2010). Phasic vs sustained fear in rats and humans: role of the extended amygdala in fear vs anxiety. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 35, 105–135. doi: 10.1038/npp.2009.109
- de Kloet, E. R., and Molendijk, M. L. (2016). Coping with the Forced Swim Stressor: Towards Understanding an Adaptive Mechanism. *Neural Plast.* 2016:6503162. doi: 10.1155/2016/6503162
- Detke, M. J., Rickels, M., and Lucki, I. (1995). Active behaviors in the rat forced swimming test differentially produced by serotonergic and noradrenergic antidepressants. *Psychopharmacology* 121, 66–72. doi: 10.1007/BF02245592
- Engelmann, M., Wotjak, C. T., and Landgraf, R. (1995). Social discrimination procedure: an alternative method to investigate juvenile recognition abilities in rats. *Physiol. Behav.* 58, 315–321. doi: 10.1016/0031-9384(95)00053-1
- Giorgi, O., Corda, M. G., and Fernández-Teruel, A. (2019). A Genetic Model of Impulsivity, Vulnerability to Drug Abuse and Schizophrenia-Relevant Symptoms With Translational Potential: The Roman High-vs. Low-Avoidance Rats. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 13:145. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2019.00145
- Guadagno, A., Wong, T. P., and Walker, C.-D. (2018). Morphological and functional changes in the preweaning basolateral amygdala induced by early chronic stress associate with anxiety and fear behavior in adult male, but not female rats. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 81, 25–37. doi: 10. 1016/j.pnpbp.2017.09.025
- Heinz, D. E., Schöttle, V. A., Nemcova, P., Binder, F. P., Ebert, T., Domschke, K., et al. (2021). Exploratory drive, fear, and anxiety are dissociable and independent components in foraging mice. *Transl. Psychiatry* 11:318. doi: 10. 1038/s41398-021-01458-9
- Indovina, I., Robbins, T. W., Núñez-Elizalde, A. O., Dunn, B. D., and Bishop, S. J. (2011). Fear-conditioning mechanisms associated with trait vulnerability to anxiety in humans. *Neuron* 69, 563–571. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2010.12.034
- Jacobson-Pick, S., and Richter-Levin, G. (2010). Differential impact of juvenile stress and corticosterone in juvenility and in adulthood, in male and female rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 214, 268–276. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2010.05.036
- Ji, T. M., Pashankar, N., Przybyl, K. J., and Redei, E. E. (2021). Sexually dimorphic effects of adolescent stress in an X-linked congenic strain showing passive coping and increased anxiety. Chicago, IL: Society for Neuroscience.
- Klinger, K., Gomes, F. V., Rincón-Cortés, M., and Grace, A. A. (2019). Female rats are resistant to the long-lasting neurobehavioral changes induced by adolescent

stress exposure. Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol. 29, 1127–1137. doi: 10.1016/j. euroneuro.2019.07.134

- Lee, E. H., Hsu, W. L., Ma, Y. L., Lee, P. J., and Chao, C. C. (2003). Enrichment enhances the expression of sgk, a glucocorticoid-induced gene, and facilitates spatial learning through glutamate AMPA receptor mediation. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 18, 2842–2852. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2003.03 032.x
- Lehner, M., Wisłowska-Stanek, A., Skórzewska, A., Maciejak, P., Szyndler, J., Turzyńska, D., et al. (2010). Differences in the density of GABA-A receptor alpha-2 subunits and gephyrin in brain structures of rats selected for low and high anxiety in basal and fear-stimulated conditions, in a model of contextual fear conditioning. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 94, 499–508. doi: 10.1016/j.nlm. 2010.09.001
- Lim, P. H., Shi, G., Wang, T., Jenz, S. T., Mulligan, M. K., Redei, E. E., et al. (2018). Genetic Model to Study the Co-Morbid Phenotypes of Increased Alcohol Intake and Prior Stress-Induced Enhanced Fear Memory. *Front. Genet.* 9:566. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2018.00566
- Lo Iacono, L., and Carola, V. (2018). The impact of adolescent stress experiences on neurobiological development. *Semin. Cell Dev. Biol.* 77, 93–103. doi: 10.1016/j. semcdb.2017.09.040
- Loi, M., Mossink, J. C. L., Meerhoff, G. F., Den Blaauwen, J. L., Lucassen, P. J., and Joëls, M. (2017). Effects of early-life stress on cognitive function and hippocampal structure in female rodents. *Neuroscience* 342, 101–119. doi: 10. 1016/j.neuroscience.2015.08.024
- Lovelock, D. F., and Deak, T. (2019). Acute stress imposed during adolescence yields heightened anxiety in Sprague Dawley rats that persists into adulthood: Sex differences and potential involvement of the Medial Amygdala. *Brain Res.* 1723:146392. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2019.146392
- Lui, P., Padow, V. A., Franco, D., Hall, B. S., Park, B., Klein, Z. A., et al. (2012). Divergent stress-induced neuroendocrine and behavioral responses prior to puberty. *Physiol. Behav.* 107, 104–111. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2012.0 6.011
- Luo, W., Lim, P. H., Wert, S. L., Gacek, S. A., Chen, H., and Redei, E. E. (2020). Hypothalamic gene expression and postpartum behavior in a genetic rat model of depression. *Front. Behav. Neurosci.* 14:589967. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh. 2020.589967
- Malhi, G. S., Das, P., Bell, E., Mattingly, G., and Mannie, Z. (2019). Modelling resilience in adolescence and adversity: a novel framework to inform research and practice. *Transl. Psychiatry* 9:316. doi: 10.1038/s41398-019-0 651-y
- Mancini, G. F., Marchetta, E., Pignani, I., Trezza, V., and Campolongo, P. (2021). Social Defeat Stress during Early Adolescence Confers Resilience against a Single Episode of Prolonged Stress in Adult Rats. *Cells* 10:360. doi: 10.3390/ cells10020360
- Martinowich, K., Manji, H., and Lu, B. (2007). New insights into BDNF function in depression and anxiety. *Nat. Neurosci.* 10, 1089–1093. doi: 10.1038/nn1971
- Mathews, I. Z., Wilton, A., Styles, A., and McCormick, C. M. (2008). Increased depressive behaviour in females and heightened corticosterone release in males to swim stress after adolescent social stress in rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 190, 33–40. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2008.02.004
- McCormick, C. M., and Mathews, I. Z. (2007). HPA function in adolescence: role of sex hormones in its regulation and the enduring consequences of exposure to stressors. *Pharm. Biochem. Behav.* 86, 220–233. doi: 10.1016/j.pbb.2006.0 7.012
- McCormick, C. M., Green, M. R., and Simone, J. J. (2017). Translational relevance of rodent models of hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal function and stressors in adolescence. *Neurobiol. Stress* 6, 31–43. doi: 10.1016/j.ynstr.2016.0 8.003
- McCormick, C. M., Smith, C., and Mathews, I. Z. (2008). Effects of chronic social stress in adolescence on anxiety and neuroendocrine response to mild stress in male and female rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 187, 228–238. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2007. 09.005
- McCrory, E., De Brito, S. A., and Viding, E. (2012). The link between child abuse and psychopathology: a review of neurobiological and genetic research. J. R. Soc. Med. 105, 151–156. doi: 10.1258/jrsm.2011.110222
- Mehta, N. S., Wang, L., and Redei, E. E. (2013). Sex differences in depressive, anxious behaviors and hippocampal transcript levels in a genetic rat model. *Genes Brain Behav.* 12, 695–704. doi: 10.1111/gbb.12063

- Mehta-Raghavan, N. S., Wert, S. L., Morley, C., Graf, E. N., and Redei, E. E. (2016). Nature and nurture: environmental influences on a genetic rat model of depression. *Transl. Psychiatry* 6:e770. doi: 10.1038/tp.20 16.28
- Meyer, H. C., Gerhard, D. M., Amelio, P. A., and Lee, F. S. (2021). Pre-adolescent stress disrupts adult, but not adolescent, safety learning. *Behav. Brain Res.* 400:113005. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2020.113005
- Notaras, M., and van den Buuse, M. (2020). Neurobiology of BDNF in fear memory, sensitivity to stress, and stress-related disorders. *Mol. Psychiatry* 25, 2251–2274. doi: 10.1038/s41380-019-0639-2
- Numakawa, T., Adachi, N., Richards, M., Chiba, S., and Kunugi, H. (2013). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor and glucocorticoids: reciprocal influence on the central nervous system. *Neuroscience* 239, 157–172. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroscience.2012.09.073
- Odgers, C. L., Caspi, A., Nagin, D. S., Piquero, A. R., Slutske, W. S., Milne, B. J., et al. (2008). Is it important to prevent early exposure to drugs and alcohol among adolescents? *Psychol. Sci.* 19, 1037–1044. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2008.02 196.x
- Perez, S. M., Donegan, J. J., and Lodge, D. J. (2019). Effect of estrous cycle on schizophrenia-like behaviors in MAM exposed rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 362, 258–265. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2019.01.031
- Perusini, J. N., and Fanselow, M. S. (2015). Neurobehavioral perspectives on the distinction between fear and anxiety. *Learn. Mem.* 22, 417–425. doi: 10.1101/ lm.039180.115
- Pohl, J., Olmstead, M. C., Wynne-Edwards, K. E., Harkness, K., and Menard, J. L. (2007). Repeated exposure to stress across the childhood-adolescent period alters rats' anxiety- and depression-like behaviors in adulthood: The importance of stressor type and gender. *Behav. Neurosci.* 121, 462–474. doi: 10.1037/0735-7044.121.3.462
- Porsolt, R. D., Le Pichon, M., and Jalfre, M. (1977). Depression: a new animal model sensitive to antidepressant treatments. *Nature* 266, 730–732. doi: 10. 1038/266730a0
- Prusator, D. K., and Greenwood-Van Meerveld, B. (2015). Gender specific effects of neonatal limited nesting on viscerosomatic sensitivity and anxiety-like behavior in adult rats. *Neurogastroenterol. Motil.* 27, 72–81. doi: 10.1111/nmo.1 2472
- Sage, D., Ganem, J., Guillaumond, F., Laforge-Anglade, G., François-Bellan, A.-M., Bosler, O., et al. (2004). Influence of the corticosterone rhythm on photic entrainment of locomotor activity in rats. *J. Biol. Rhythms* 19, 144–156. doi: 10.1177/0748730403261894
- Sampedro-Viana, D., Cañete, T., Sanna, F., Soley, B., Giorgi, O., Corda, M. G., et al. (2021). Decreased social interaction in the RHA rat model of schizophrenia-relevant features: Modulation by neonatal handling. *Behav. Processes* 188:104397. doi: 10.1016/j.beproc.2021.104397
- Schaack, A. K., Mocchi, M., Przybyl, K. J., and Redei, E. E. (2021). Immediate stress alters social and object interaction and recognition memory in nearly isogenic rat strains with differing stress reactivity. *Stress* 2021, 1–9. doi: 10.1080/ 10253890.2021.1958203
- Slotten, H. A., Kalinichev, M., Hagan, J. J., Marsden, C. A., and Fone, K. C. F. (2006). Long-lasting changes in behavioural and neuroendocrine indices in the rat following neonatal maternal separation: gender-dependent effects. *Brain Res.* 1097, 123–132. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.04.066
- Solberg, L. C., Olson, S. L., Turek, F. W., and Redei, E. (2001). Altered hormone levels and circadian rhythm of activity in the WKY rat, a putative animal model of depression. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 281, R786–R794. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.2001.281.3.R786
- Spear, L. P. (2000). The adolescent brain and age-related behavioral manifestations. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 24, 417–463. doi: 10.1016/s0149-7634(00)00 014-2
- Squires, A. S., Peddle, R., Milway, S. J., and Harley, C. W. (2006). Cytotoxic lesions of the hippocampus do not impair social recognition memory in socially housed rats. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 85, 95–101. doi: 10.1016/j.nlm.2005.08.012
- Taliaz, D., Loya, A., Gersner, R., Haramati, S., Chen, A., and Zangen, A. (2011). Resilience to chronic stress is mediated by hippocampal brain-derived neurotrophic factor. *J. Neurosci.* 31, 4475–4483. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 5725-10.2011
- Tsoory, M., Cohen, H., and Richter-Levin, G. (2007). Juvenile stress induces a predisposition to either anxiety or depressive-like symptoms following stress in

adulthood. Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol. 17, 245–256. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro. 2006.06.007

- Turecki, G. (2012). Early-life trauma, epigenetic changes and suicide risk. Neuropsychiatr. Enfance Adolesc. 60, S1–S2. doi: 10.1016/j.neurenf.2012.0 4.013
- Weintraub, A., Singaravelu, J., and Bhatnagar, S. (2010). Enduring and sex-specific effects of adolescent social isolation in rats on adult stress reactivity. *Brain Res.* 1343, 83–92. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2010.04.068
- Wilcoxon, J. S., Kuo, A. G., Disterhoft, J. F., and Redei, E. E. (2005). Behavioral deficits associated with fetal alcohol exposure are reversed by prenatal thyroid hormone treatment: a role for maternal thyroid hormone deficiency in FAE. *Mol. Psychiatry* 10, 961–971. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.400 1694
- Will, C. C., Aird, F., and Redei, E. E. (2003). Selectively bred Wistar-Kyoto rats: an animal model of depression and hyper-responsiveness to antidepressants. *Mol. Psychiatry* 8, 925–932. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4001345

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Kim, Gacek, Mocchi and Redei. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Novel Opipramol-Baclofen Combination Alleviates Depression and Craving and Facilitates Recovery From Substance Use Disorder—An Animal Model and a Human Study

Tzofnat Bareli¹, Hadas Levi Ahdoot¹, Hila Ben Moshe¹, Royi Barnea¹, Gal Warhaftig¹, Iris Gispan¹, Rachel Maayan^{2,3}, Paola Rosca^{4,5}, Abraham Weizman^{2,3,6} and Gal Yadid^{1*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Matthew O. Parker, University of Portsmouth, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Raul Felipe Palma-Alvarez, Vall d'Hebron University Hospital, Spain Erin Jane Campbell, University of Melbourne, Australia

> ***Correspondence:** Gal Yadid yadidg@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 03 October 2021 Accepted: 29 November 2021 Published: 23 December 2021

Citation:

Bareli T, Ahdoot HL, Ben Moshe H, Barnea R, Warhaftig G, Gispan I, Maayan R, Rosca P, Weizman A and Yadid G (2021) Novel Opipramol-Baclofen Combination Alleviates Depression and Craving and Facilitates Recovery From Substance Use Disorder—An Animal Model and a Human Study. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15:788708. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.788708 ¹ Faculty of Life Sciences, Leslie and Gonda (Goldschmied) Multidisciplinary Brain Research Center, Bar Ilan University, Ramat Gan, Israel, ² The Laboratory of Molecular Psychiatry, Felsenstein Medical Research Center, Petah Tikva, Israel, ³ Faculty of Medicine, Tel Aviv University, Tel Aviv, Israel, ⁴ Department for the Treatment of Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services, Israeli Ministry of Health, Jerusalem, Israel, ⁵ Faculty of Medicine, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Jerusalem, Israel, ⁶ Research Unit, Geha Mental Health Center, Petah Tikva, Israel

Substance use disorders (SUDs) are associated with depression and anxiety, with the latter being one of the major factors in substance-seeking and relapse. Due to dose-dependent sedative side effects there is limited efficacy of baclofen treatment for SUDs. Here we suggest the use of a novel combination of opipramol and baclofen (O/B) which is known to attenuate anxiety and depression, for the facilitation of recovery from SUDs. Since both opipramol and baclofen have a common downstream signal transduction, their individual doses could be reduced while still maintaining the benefits of the combination. We tested the O/B combination in both animals and patients. Rats treated with O/B showed significant attenuation in craving behavior and in relapse rate during withdrawal from cocaine. In a double-blind, placebo-controlled pilot study, conducted in a residential detoxification center, 14 males and 3 females, aged 28–60 years were assigned to a study (n = 6) and a placebo (n = 11) group (placebo group: 40 \pm 10.5 years; O/B group 40 \pm 10.8 years). The participants completed scales measuring depression, anxiety and craving symptoms and provided saliva samples for stress hormone examination [cortisol and dehydroepiandrosteronesulfate (DHEA-S)]. Participants with polysubstance use disorder (PsUD) treated with O/B showed a reduction in cravings and depression and an increase in DHEA-S and in the DHEA-S/cortisol ratio. Our findings indicate a beneficial effect of O/B treatment. This study suggests a novel candidate for pharmacological treatment of patients with SUD and comorbid mood/anxiety disorders that may facilitate their rehabilitation.

Keywords: stress, substance-induced depressive disorder, addiction, treatment, therapeutic center, baclofen, opipramol

INTRODUCTION

Substance use disorder (SUD) affects every aspect of a person's life, as well as their social environment. It may destroy relationships, lead to unemployment, poor health, and mortality due to overdose. The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5) substituted in 2013 the previous dichotomous definition between substance abuse and dependence, with the term SUD relating to it as a continuum. Substance-induced depressive disorder (SIDD) refers to depression induced by substance use (Magidson et al., 2013; Conner et al., 2014; Tolliver and Anton, 2015; Tirado-Muñoz et al., 2018).

Opipramol is a well-tolerated anti-anxiety and antidepressant agent (Möller et al., 2001). Clinical trials with opipramol showed it to be effective in anxiety associated with somatic complaints (Möller et al., 2001). Opipramol is a σ -1 receptor agonist. This receptor is defined as a chaperone and can modulate the activity of several ion channels thus affecting neuronal excitability and synaptic activity (Su et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019) and may be involved in cocaine addiction (Ferris et al., 1991; Katz et al., 2016). Recently, we showed significant reduction of cocaine-primed reinstatement in 75% of the opipramol-treated group as well as demonstrating the involvement of σ -1 receptor in a rat model of cocaine self-administration (SA) (Bareli et al., 2021). In addition, we found that those rats which responded to opipramol (Responders = Rs) exhibited significantly less Ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1 (Rac1) mRNA expression in the nucleus accumbens (NAc), compared with opipramol non-responder (NR) rats. Hence, we concluded that Rac1 differentiated Rs from NRs (Bareli et al., 2021). A study by Tsai et al. (2012) demonstrated that σ -1 receptor knockdown in the hippocampus is associated with a parallel downregulation of gamma-aminobutyric acid B receptor 1 (GABA_B,Gabbr1) and Rac1.

Baclofen is a potent, selective Gabbr1 agonist (Bowery et al., 1980, 1981; Davidoff, 1985) and is used in clinical practice as a muscle relaxant in patients suffering from multiple sclerosis and spinal cord diseases (Kuroiwa et al., 2009; Woolf and Baum, 2017; Lake and Shah, 2019; Chisari et al., 2020). Additionally, a variety of studies show that the GABA_B receptor is involved in SUDs (Roberts and Andrews, 1997; Di Ciano and Everitt, 2003; Agabio et al., 2013; Phillips and Reed, 2014), including ethanol (EtOH) consumption. In mice, the GABA_B receptor agonist baclofen decreases EtOH intake (Rabat et al., 2019) and attenuates social-interaction deficits when given before ethanol exposure or anxiety during abstinence (Knapp et al., 2007). However, side effects, such as severe sedation, dizziness, and confusion, were observed as a result of high-doses (de Beaurepaire et al., 2019). In a study on people with severe cocaine dependence, the benefit of baclofen as a sole treatment was inconclusive compared to placebo (Kahn et al., 2009).

Chronic anxiety enhances the susceptibility to SUDs (Sinha and Jastreboff, 2013). In a previous study the authors showed that relieving anxiety in rats with the neurosteroid dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), a σ -1

receptor agonist, is associated with a reduction in cocaine SA and cocaine-seeking during abstinence (Yadid et al., 2012). The DHEA sulfate ester (DHEA-S) and DHEA, are the most abundant steroid hormones in the body. In humans with SUD, the levels of DHEA and DHEA-S are altered (Buydens-Branchey et al., 2002). Notably, DHEA-S levels were significantly lower in patients with SUD who relapsed, compared to patients that did not relapse (Shoptaw et al., 2004).

The present study suggests attenuating anxiety and depression during withdrawal from SUD by using an opipramol and baclofen (O/B) combination. Baclofen at low doses is known to be well-tolerated and safe. The downstream signal transduction which is common to both opipramol and baclofen allows reduction of the baclofen dose, thus diminishing the sedative side effects. We postulated that the O/B combination mediated by σ -1 receptor/Gabbr1 interaction and possibly by other proteins like Rac1, could provide a new strategy for decreasing drug cravings. The current study evaluated the efficacy of O/B treatment for SUD as well as comorbid anxiety/depressive symptoms. In the preclinical phase the efficacy was examined in a rat model of cocaine use disorder. The second clinical phase consisted of a double-blind, placebo-controlled pilot study conducted in a detoxification residential center including patients with polysubstance use disorder (PsUD). The diagnosis of PsUD refers, in our study, to a situation in which an individual uses at least two different classes of substances repeatedly (excluding caffeine or nicotine) during a 12-months period, but no single substance predominates (Martinotti et al., 2009).

In the current study, the authors aim to show that the O/B combination can alleviate anxiety and depression associated with SUD thus facilitating rehabilitation.

STUDY 1-ANIMAL MODEL

Materials and Methods Ethics

All experimental procedures were approved by the Animal Care and Use Committee of Bar Ilan University, Ramat Gan, and were performed in accordance with the National Institutes of Health guidelines for animal experiments.

Animals

Male Sprague-Dawley rats (250–280 g) were maintained on a reverse 12–12-h dark-light cycle with free access to food and water.

Intravenous Catheterization

Rats were anesthetized with ketamine hydrochloride (100 mg/kg, i.p.)/xylazine (10 mg/kg, i.p.) and then implanted with intravenous silastic catheters (Dow Corning, Midland, MI, United States) into the right jugular vein. The catheter was secured to the vein with silk sutures and passed subcutaneously to the top of the skull, where it exited into a connector (a modified 22-gauge cannula; Plastics One, Roanoke, VA, United States) mounted to the skull with MX-80 screws (Small Parts, Inc., Miami Lakes, FL, United States) and dental cement (Yates & Birds, Chicago, IL, United States).

Cocaine Self-Administration Training

Rats were trained to self-administer cocaine (between 10 and 16 days depending on the rate of addiction in every experiment) under a fixed ratio (FR)-1 schedule of reinforcement. Five days after catheterization, rats were transferred to operant conditioning chambers (Med-Associates, Inc., St. Albans, VT, United States) for 1 h daily during their dark cycle. The SA chambers (Med-Associates, Inc., St Albans, VT, United States) had active and inactive levers. An active lever press generated a cocaine infusion (0.5 mg/kg, 0.13 ml, 5 s/infusion; cocaine was obtained from the National Institutes of Drug Abuse, North Bethesda, MD, United States) through the i.v. catheter, which was connected to an infusion pump. Throughout cocaine infusion intervals, a light located above the active lever was lit for 20 s, 15 s beyond the cocaine infusion period, which lasted only 5 s. During the 15-s intervals, active lever presses were recorded; no additional cocaine reinforcement was provided. Presses on the inactive lever did not activate the infusion pump and light. The number of active lever responses, infusions, and inactive lever responses was recorded. Rats were returned to their home cages at the end of the daily session.

Extinction Training

Rats received daily i.p. injections of opipramol (12.5 mg/kg) or baclofen (3.2 mg/kg or 0.1 mg/kg), or O/B (Sigma-Aldrich, Darmstadt, Germany) or saline before each extinction test session. Opipramol was administered 15 min before entering the operant chamber and baclofen 30 min before entering it. The difference in administration time was due to differences in pharmacokinetic properties (Di Ciano and Everitt, 2003; Bareli et al., 2021). An opipramol dose of 12.5 mg/kg was chosen since it was the optimal dose still having an impact but not affecting the locomotion behavior (Bareli et al., 2021). After preliminary experiments with two doses of baclofen (3.2 or 0.1 mg/kg) the lower dose of 0.1 mg/kg was chosen since it was shown to be without sedative side effects (data presented in the first part of Results). Rats were then placed in the operant conditioning chambers for 1-h daily sessions, with no cocaine available and only the light cue turning on, upon active lever presses. Active and inactive lever presses were recorded.

To find the effective dose of baclofen, which is high enough to initiate a therapeutic effect and at the same time does not cause side effects, we examined the effect of two doses of baclofen. In the first one we used a dose of 3.2 mg/kg. This dose was chosen based on previous studies reporting that baclofen in doses 3–5 mg/kg effectively reduces cocaine craving in a rat model. Compared to control rats, the baclofen-treated rats did not move in the experimental cages, so this dose caused side effects. Administration of baclofen (0.1 mg/kg) throughout the extinction phase to rats trained for cocaine self-administration did not reduce active lever presses compared to controls. In Addition, providing a boost of baclofen (0.1 mg/kg) before the second reinstatement to rats that did not respond to opipramol resulted in no change in active lever presses compared to controls.

Cocaine-Primed Reinstatement

Twenty-four hours after the last opipramol or baclofen or O/B combination or saline treatment, rats received a single injection of cocaine (10 mg/kg; i.p.) and were placed in the operant chambers for 1 h, with no cocaine available. At the conclusion of the session, rats were immediately anesthetized and decapitated for NAc isolation and further molecular analysis (below).

Tissue Preparation

Rats were decapitated. Their brains were removed rapidly after reinstatement and placed in a rat brain mold (constructed at Bar Ilan University) on ice. Then, the tissue was dissected into serial 1 mm slices and placed on chilled microscope slides. Tissue punches of the NAc were procured rapidly according to the following coordinates: AP, +1.4 mm; ML, +1.2 mm to bregma (Paxinos and Watson, 2007), using a stainless-steel cannula with an inner diameter of 1.1 mm. The tissue samples were immediately frozen on dry ice and stored at -80° C until they were extracted for analysis.

RNA Extraction and Reverse Transcription

We performed analyses of gene expression for Gabbr1 of saline-treated rats (n = 8-9) and opipramol-treated rats (n = 12) and for Rac1 of O/B treated rats (n = 7), also. Total RNA was extracted using a Total RNA Purification Kit (Norgen Biotek Corp., Thorold, Canada). Purity, integrity, and concentration of the isolated RNA samples were determined by spectrophotometric absorbance at 260 nm. RNA samples were reverse transcribed to generate cDNA (qScript cDNA Synthesis; Quanta BioSciences Inc., Gaithersburg, MD, United States). These were later used as templates for quantitative real-time PCR analysis. Real-time PCR reactions were carried out on a Step One Plus Real-time PCR system (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, United States) using fluorescent SYBR Green fast mix technology (qScript cDNA Synthesis; Quanta BioSciences Inc., Gaithersburg, MD, United States). Reaction protocols were as follows: 30 s at 95°C for enzyme activation followed by 45 cycles of 5 s at 95°C and 30 s at 60°C. Melting curve analysis examined the specificity of the amplification products. Primers synthesized by Integrated DNA Technologies (IDT), Coralville, IA, United States] for tested genes were designed as follows: Gabbr1 (F:5'-ACGTGGCTTGGCATTTTCTATG-3'; R:5'-TTC AGTGGACACGCTCTTGG-3'), Rac1 (F: 5'-AAAACCAGTGA ATCTGGGCCT-3'; R: 5'-AACACGTCTGTTTGCGGGTA-3') and beta-actin (F: 5'-GTAGCCATCCAGGCTGTGTT-3'; R: 5'-CCCTCATAGATGGGCACAGT-3').

THE RATIONALE OF THE STUDY

The study is based on our previous publication (Tsai et al., 2012) in which we showed that treatment with opipramol in a cocaine self- administration (SA) rat model, caused reduction of cocaine-primed reinstatement in 75% of the

opipramol-treated group (i.e., Rs). Using a K-mean cluster analysis, the opipramol-treated group was shown in our previous study to constitute two separate groups: Rs and Non-Responders (NR) to opipramol treatment in a cocaine SA model. The separation between the two groups had a specific cutoff point.

In an attempt to augment the efficacy of opipramol we added baclofen (0.1 mg/kg) to opipramol and assessed the rate of rat-R to the combined treatment in comparison to opipramol alone.

The aim of the present study was to assess whether of addition of baclofen to opipramol increases the rate of treatment success achieved by opipramol alone. The focus of this study were rats not affected by opipramol alone [opip (NR)]. To this end, in the first stage we identified the opip (NR) rats as assessed by their craving state in the reinstatement test. Once identified, we gave these rats an acute baclofen injection and retested their craving in a second reinstatement.

In our previous study using the same model, we demonstrated that there is no order effect in the reinstatement tests (Bareli et al., 2021).

RESULTS

Baclofen Administered in High Doses of 3.2 mg/kg Induces Sedative Effects and Is Ineffective in Lowering Cocaine Cravings

A high-dose of baclofen (3.2 mg/kg) was administered in a classical cocaine SA rat model according to a FR-1 schedule. This dose was chosen based on previous studies reporting that baclofen in doses of 3-5 mg/kg effectively reduces cocaine cravings. The rats (n = 6) demonstrated stable cocaine SA behavior during 1-h/day training sessions over 16-days (Figure 1A). At stable maintenance, rats were divided into two groups: one received consecutive injections (i.p.) of baclofen (3.2 mg/kg per day, 30 min before the session) and the other at the same time point, of saline. The saline injected rats served as control group. Both groups went through extinction on days 17-26. The baclofen-treated rats stopped completely active lever presses at the beginning of the extinction phase. Compared to control rats, the baclofen-treated rats showed little movement in the experimental cages, probably due to the sedative effect of the high dose of baclofen. We tested the consequences of not administrating baclofen treatment on the following day (day 19). Active lever presses were dramatically increased to the same level as that of the salinetreated rats. As our aim was to examine whether chronic baclofen treatment attenuates cravings, we continued administration on the consecutive days (days 20-26). Baclofen injections were discontinued on day 26 (last extinction session), and 24 h later, both baclofen-treated and control rats received a priming injection of cocaine (10 mg/kg; i.p.) and were placed in the SA chambers for 1 h. We did not find any



FIGURE 1 | Effects of a dose of 3.2 mg/kg of baclofen on extinction, withdrawal and reinstatement phases in a cocaine (Coc) self-administration (SA) rat model. (A) Effect of baclofen on cocaine-seeking during extinction and withdrawal phases. Rats (n = 6) were trained for cocaine (0.5 mg/kg) or saline SA on days 1–16. Coc-Saline, control, trained for cocaine SA and received saline at the withdrawal phase, and Coc-Baclofen, trained for cocaine SA and received baclofen (3.2 mg/kg) at the withdrawal phase. Baclofen treatment, given on days 17-18, significantly reduced cocaine-seeking behavior throughout extinction training, compared with saline-treated controls. A two-way ANOVA with repeated measures revealed a significant effect of treatment [F(1, 250) = 13.93, p = 0.0039], time [F(25, p)](250) = 4.77, p < 0.0001], and the interaction between them [F(25, 250) = 3.11, p < 0.0001] (Bonferroni, ***p < 0.001 day 17, **p < 0.01 day 18). A lack of baclofen administration on day 19 increased active lever presses immediately and resembled control. Baclofen administration on days 20-26 reduced active lever presses but not significantly. (B) Effect of Baclofen on cocaine-primed reinstatement. Rats received a priming injection of cocaine (10 mg/kg, i.p, day 27) and were placed in the SA chamber with no cocaine available in the relapse test. Baclofen treatment did not decrease active lever pressing compared to controls (Student's t-test, p = 0.1323). Values are expressed as mean + SEM.

differences in active lever presses between baclofen-treated rats and controls (Figure 1B).

Baclofen Administered at Low Doses of 0.1 mg/kg, as Sole Treatment and in Combination With Opipramol, to Rats That Are NRs to Opipramol Alone, Did Not Reduce Cocaine Cravings

The reinstatement timeline is presented in **Figure 2A**. We previously reported that in the SA model of cocaine SA, two groups emerged with regard to chronic opipramol administration: Rs (75%) and NRs (25%) to opipramol (Bareli et al., 2021). Those groups were defined by K- mean cluster analysis as Rs being rats that showed a significantly lower number of active lever presses during reinstatement in contrast to NRs, which did not show such reduction. Among cocaine-trained rats, 75% showed a reduction in cocaine cravings (see **Figure 2C**), probably resulting from activation of the σ -1



receptor, which is present in the NAc as are Rac1 and Gabbr1. As the baclofen's target is the Gabbr1, we postulated that the O/B combination may increase the number Rs, compared to opipramol alone. As described earlier, rats that had been trained for cocaine SA were divided into three groups: one group received injections (i.p.) of opipramol (12.5 mg/kg per day, 15 min before the session), the second group received injections (i.p.) of baclofen (0.1 mg/kg per day, 30 min before the session) and the third group received saline (30 min before the session) as a control for the baclofen. Next all groups went through an extinction test session (on days 11-20). Active lever presses decreased significantly in the opipramol-treated rats, compared to the saline-treated group, throughout the extinction phase (Figure 2B). Administration, throughout the extinction phase, to rats trained for cocaine SA of baclofen (0.1 mg/kg; Coc-Baclofen) did not reduce active lever presses compared to controls (Coc-Saline; Figure 2C). In Addition, providing a boost of baclofen (0.1 mg/kg) before the second reinstatement to rats that were NRs to opipramol (Coc-Opipramol (NRs))

resulted in no change in active lever presses compared to controls (Figure 2D).

Chronic Treatment With a Combination of Opipramol and a Low Dose of Baclofen During the Extinction Phase Is More Effective in Reducing Cocaine Craving Than Opipramol Alone

The above-described results and the narrow therapeutic index of baclofen led us to examine whether chronic administration of a combination of opipramol and a low dose of baclofen (O/B) throughout the extinction phase would increase the number of rats responding to opipramol. The rats were put through the same cocaine SA paradigm as described above. Active lever presses decreased significantly in the O/B-treated rats compared to controls (**Figure 3A**). Furthermore, in the relapse test, the combination treatment reduced active lever presses and increased the rate of Rs compared to R-rate to opipramol alone (**Figure 3B**).



controls respectively) Values are expressed as mean + SEM

Combination of Opipramol and Baclofen Changes Expression Levels of Proteins in the Nucleus Accumbens

In a previous study we showed that opipramol alone acts on a complex containing σ -1r and Rac1 proteins (Bareli et al., 2021). The present study found that craving behavior was affected by administration of O/B to cocaine-trained rats.

Baclofen's main target is Gabbr1 thus we examined Gabbr1 involvement in the beneficial effect of the treatment. qPCR analysis revealed a significant decrease in the mRNA expression levels of Gabbr1 in the opipramol treated group compared to controls (**p < 0.01, **Figure 4A**). High doses of baclofen (3.2 mg/kg) did not affect Rac1 mRNA expression levels (**Figure 4B**). Administering the combination of opipramol (12.5 mg/kg) with a low dose of baclofen (0.1 mg/kg) did not lead to a significant decrease in Rac1 mRNA expression levels (**Figure 4B**). According to the STRING analysis, σ -1r, Rac1, and Gabbr1 all the examined proteins interact (**Figure 4C**).

STUDY 2-HUMAN TRIAL

Materials and Methods Clinical Trial Design

Residential detoxification centers provide a controlled environment that enables a balanced diet and a fairly stable

daily routine, thus providing a controlled research setting. We designed a 1-month study during which the patients were administered either O/B treatment or placebo (Figure 5). Behavioral, clinical, and hormonal/biochemical parameters were monitored (Figure 6). All adverse effects, spontaneously reported by the study participants, were assessed for severity and association with study medication.

Ethics

The study was approved by the review board of the Israeli Ministry of Health (proposal no. 066-2015, Aug 2017). All participants signed a written informed consent form.

Participants

Thirty people with PsUD from a residential detoxification center (Dolphine, Ashdod, Israel) participated in the study. Inclusion criteria were a diagnosis of PsUD, age in the range of 18–60 years. Exclusion criteria consisted of the following: serious kidney, lung, liver, neurological, prostatic or cardiovascular disease, presence of suicidal thoughts or behaviors (as assessed in a clinical interview), acute or chronic psychosis, bipolar disorder, major depressive episodes, intellectual disability, organic brain syndrome, current treatment with monoamine oxidase (MAO) inhibitors or benzodiazepines, being pregnant or breast-feeding and finally, active HIV or hepatitis C. Formal cognitive assessments were not conducted in this study. However, all participants underwent a clinical interview at







baseline that included assessment of their basic cognitive skills. Those found to have gross cognitive impairment were also excluded from the study.

Protocol and Medication Procedure

Participants were randomly assigned to either the O/B combination group or to the placebo group. Each participant was assigned a random number generated by a random number generator, thus keeping the participants' identity unknown to the researchers (Matthews, 2003). O/B or placebo were prepared by Nextar Chempharma Solutions Ltd. (Rehovot, Israel) and were administered by a registered nurse. For the duration of 1 month, those assigned to the study group received 30 mg of baclofen and 50 mg of opipramol that were given daily by oral administration in 3 divided doses over the day. All patients were asked at baseline, to stop using drugs or medications that affect cravings (such as benzodiazepines, antidepressants, metadoxine, naltrexon, acamprosate, y-hydroxybutyric acid, antihistamines) for the duration of the study. Each patient was monitored throughout the study period (Figure 6). Professional staff provided a standard program for the treatment of SUDs, including relapse prevention, 12 steps, motivational enhancement and daily group interventions. At specific time points, patients completed a battery of scales measuring cravings for addictive substances (Addiction Severity Index-ASI; Brief Substance Craving Scale-BSCS), anxiety [Hamilton Anxiety Rating Scale—HARS)] and depression [Hamilton Depression Rating Scale-HDRS)]. Saliva samples were also collected in order to evaluate DHEA-S and cortisol hormone levels (Figure 6). Throughout the detoxification period all participants received group psychotherapy along with the pharmacotherapy.

Assessments

Testing started in the first 2 days of a patient's admission to the detox center. Data recorded at baseline included standard demographics consisting of sex, age, marital status, immigration status, date of immigration, and education level. Additionally, each patient's history of psychiatric disorders was recorded, as well as the patient's SUD history. The following details were collected for each participant: (1) age at first substance use, (2) age at first binge, (3) duration of substance consumption, (4) number of prior detoxification programs (inpatient and outpatient), (5) average daily substance consumption in the last 6 months, (6) the number of days in the last month when substances were consumed.

Patients were administered the following measurement tools: (1) ASI, a semi-structured interview designed to address the

	Placebo (<i>n</i> = 11)	O/B treatment (n = 6)
Age (years; mean \pm SD)	40 ± 10.5	40.5 ± 10.8
Male: Female	5:1	9:2
Stimulants	6	7
Opioids	5	11
Depressants	3	6
Hallucinogens	4	6

O/B, Opipramol and baclofen.

following 7 potential problem areas in patients with SUD: medical status, source of income, drug use, alcohol use, legal status, family/social status, and psychiatric status. The ASI provides a general overview of problems related to substance use rather than focusing on any single problem area. (2) BSCS, a self-report instrument that assesses cravings for multiple substances with regard to: intensity and frequency of cravings, number of times per week, thoughts of cravings for a substance). (3) HDRS, a scale frequently used by clinicians to assess depressive symptoms. (4) HARS, a scale used by clinicians to assess anxiety symptoms. In our analysis we calculated three parameters related to SUD—depression, helplessness, and worthlessness feelings from Hamilton Depression Rating Scale (HDRS) (Yadid et al., 2012; Barnett et al., 2018).

As shown in **Figure 6** below, saliva samples were taken from the participants three times during the study: at the beginning of the study, in its middle and at the end. At the beginning and the end of the study along with the saliva samples that were taken for hormone analysis scales for clinical assessments were completed as well.

Analysis of Saliva Samples

Saliva samples were taken before breakfast, between 06:30 and 07:30 a.m., and were used to analyze levels of DHEA-S and cortisol. The latter were measured with DHEA-S/Cortisol Saliva ELISA kits (IBL International GmbH, Hamburg, Germany). The sensitivity of DHEA-S and cortisol kits are 0.05 ng/ml and 0.005 μ g/dl, respectively, and both present low cross-reactivity to other hormones.

Data Analysis

All data are expressed as mean \pm SD. One-way ANOVA or two-way ANOVA with repeated measures (days) followed by Bonferroni or Student-Newman-Keuls *post hoc* test were used as appropriate. A Student's *t*-test was used for comparisons between



the two groups. All the data were analyzed using Prism 5 software (GraphPad, San Diego, CA, United States).

Results

Opipramol and Baclofen Combination Treatment Improves Depressive Symptoms, Craving and Stress Hormones in People With Polysubstance Use Disorder

Following the promising results from the rat model study, we performed a double-blind placebo-controlled pilot study to investigate whether the O/B combination can lower addiction and anxiety/depressive symptoms. The demographic and clinical characteristics of the study population are presented in **Table 1**.

The outcomes of the treatments are shown in **Figure 7**. Patients with PsUD receiving the treatment combination three times a day, demonstrated higher levels of improvement in cravings compared to placebo. Moreover, we observed a significant correlation between depression state and craving. Remarkably, at the end of the study DHEA-S levels were higher in the study group than in the placebo group. The ratio of DHEA-S/cortisol was also high throughout the trial.

Discussion

The current study shows that administration of the O/B combination in humans with PsUD, lowers cocaine cravings and possibly the risk of relapse and reduces the depressive symptoms

and increases at the end-point, the level DHEA-S. In the rat model, the addition of baclofen to opipramol resulted in a significant reduction in the relapse to cocaine rate of rats that did not respond to opipramol.

On the molecular level, our findings suggest that the beneficial effect of O/B may be mediated by the interaction of proteins, including GABA_B receptors, σ -1 receptor, and Rac1.

Our previous study Bareli et al. (2021) showed that Rac1 has a critical role in drug-seeking and cravings. We also showed that opipramol significantly decreased σ -1 receptor mRNA levels, indicating a correlation between Rac1 and σ -1 receptor when responding to opipramol. Both σ -1 and GABA_B receptors are proteins that interact during changes in cellular function through crosstalk with other proteins, regulating signal transduction, receptor localization, and pharmacological profiles (Hayashi and Su, 2007; Nguyen et al., 2015; Terunuma, 2018). Changes in the GABA_B receptor functions have been linked with an array of psychiatric disorders, including depression, anxiety, cognition, nociception, and SUD (Möhler, 2012; Felice et al., 2016; Terunuma, 2018). Gabbr1 associates with the σ -1 receptor, as demonstrated by increased expression of Gabbr1 in the CA1 region of the hippocampus in σ -1 receptor-knockout-mice (Vavers et al., 2021) and, as shown in the current study, changes in Gabbr1 and in Rac1 in the NAc of rats treated with opipramol.

Animal studies revealed that the efficacy of baclofen depends on the dose selected, both for cocaine and baclofen, and the setup, i.e., the requirement of a FR schedule rather than a progressive ratio schedule. Campbell et al. (1999) showed that high-doses of baclofen (2.5, 5 mg/kg) decrease SA of low doses of cocaine and attenuate cravings (Campbell et al., 1999). Their addiction model, however, was not a longitudinal one, testing the effect on substance withdrawal. Another study, using 5 mg/kg of baclofen for 5 days under FR-5, significantly decreased cocaine SA (Shoaib et al., 1998). In contrast, Roberts et al. (1996) demonstrated that a dose of 1.5 mg/kg baclofen did not reduce cocaine SA at an FR-1 schedule but had a positive effect on a progressive ratio schedule that emphasizes the stressful/obsessive manner of substance consumption (Roberts et al., 1996). Eleven randomized clinical trials that tested baclofen efficacy in patients with withdrawal syndrome or SUDs reported inconsistent results. About half of those studies reported baclofen as being effective (Agabio et al., 2013), whereas others showed minor or no differences between baclofen and placebo (Ahmadi-Abhari et al., 2001; Heinzerling et al., 2006; Garbutt et al., 2010; Bschor et al., 2018).

In our study, we attempted to find an optimal dose of opipramol in the O/B combination, for the treatment of SUD. To the best of our knowledge, opipramol was never tested in preclinical trials in relation to SUD. We used a rat model in order to identify the dose that elicits a cocaine-craving inhibiting effect without affecting locomotion (Bareli et al., 2021).

In clinical trials, it is common to administer a target dose of 200 mg/kg opipramol a day for treating generalized anxiety and somatoform disorders (Volz et al., 2000; Möller et al., 2001). Most clinical trials use a maintenance dose of 30–300 mg baclofen a day (de Beaurepaire et al., 2019).

In our animal model for cocaine cravings, the dose of baclofen administered to the rats was reduced to a minimal one. We thus decided that in order to achieve a clinical effect with minimal side effects when combining opipramol and baclofen, which share a common molecular target, a dose of 150 mg/kg opipramol, and 90 mg/kg baclofen a day, may help inhibit cocaine cravings.

SUDs often co-occur with mood disorders. The reasons vary from genetic tendencies (Quello et al., 2005) to using substances as self-medication in an attempt to relieve depression (Markou et al., 1998). It is often difficult to differentiate between pure mood disorders and SUD associated with or mimicking the symptoms of mood disorders. In either case it is essential to manage the depression that is associated with SUD. In the past treatment was directed at either SUD or depression (Westermeyer, 2003), however, it was shown that both components have to be addressed simultaneously (Pettinati, 2004).

Treatments for SIDD include mood- stabilizers for withdrawal symptoms and antidepressants for mood symptoms (Nunes and Levin, 2004). In clinical trials, using antidepressants, especially selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs), resulted in unclear outcomes (Nunes and Levin, 2004; Pettinati et al., 2013; Agabio et al., 2018). A large multi-center randomized, singleblind placebo trial, conducted in patients with co-occurring major depressive disorder and alcohol dependence, showed that administration of the SSRI sertraline did not improve depression or drinking behavior, compared to placebo (Kranzler et al., 2006). However, the simultaneous administration of two medications, sertraline for depression and naltrexone for alcohol dependence, to patients with depression co-morbid with alcohol dependence showed an advantage in decreasing symptoms of both disorders (Pettinati et al., 2010). In another double-blind, placebo-controlled trial, patients were randomly assigned to four groups receiving 14 weeks of treatment with sertraline, naltrexone, or sertraline/naltrexone combination, vs. placebo. Patients treated with the combination exhibited higher rates of alcohol abstinence, their time to relapse to heavy drinking was longer and they tended to have fewer depression symptoms by the end of the treatment (Pettinati et al., 2010). This study supports our results with regard to the beneficial effects of combining two medications, like opipramol and baclofen to treat co-occurring mood disorders cocaine cravings.

The findings of this study indicate that patients receiving daily treatment of combined O/B exhibited improvement in craving symptoms compared to placebo. In addition, mood state was correlated with craving improvement (**Figure 7**), suggesting a role of mood alterations in the rehabilitation process. We also found at the end of the study, an increase in DHEA-S concentration levels and a significantly higher ratio of DHEA-S/cortisol in patients who received the O/B combination, compared to those who received placebo. This outcome is consistent with studies showing that the ratio between those hormones indicates the levels of anxiety (Ohana et al., 2016).

Limitations

While the results verify proof of concept to the behavioral effect in treatment with O/B, there are also limitations. The small sample size resulting from the difficulties recruiting patients and the level of attrition during the study are some of those limitations. Additionally, it is unclear if the short-term effects of our treatment are maintained long-term.

All the participants received group psychotherapy interventions along with pharmacotherapy, throughout the detoxification period. Thus, some of our outcomes may have been affected by the psychotherapy, however, both study subjects and controls received the same psychotherapy.

The O/B combination may be a promising approach for SUD, but this combination may produce more secondary effects than using each medication alone (Khezrian et al., 2020). Future studies should evaluate the beneficial effect of each one of these drugs alone in comparison to the combination, in a similar population.

CONCLUSION

Our preliminary clinical trial results may encourage researchers to conduct a long-term, double blind, placebo controlled, multicenter clinical trial to examine the effectiveness of the O/B combination as a novel anti-anxiety, anti-depression and anticraving treatment on a large sample of patients with PsUD.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The study was approved by the Israeli Ministry of Health (proposal no. 066-2015, Aug 2017). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. The animal study was reviewed and approved by Animal Care and Use Committee of Bar Ilan University, Ramat Gan, and were performed in accordance with the guidelines for animal experiments of the National Institutes of Health.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TB contributed to behavioral, molecular, and data analyses, wrote the first draft of the manuscript, conducted the clinical trial, and performed the questionnaires and hormones analysis. HA and RB assisted with the behavioral experiments. HB contributed

REFERENCES

- Agabio, R., Preti, A., and Gessa, G. L. (2013). Efficacy and tolerability of baclofen in substance use disorders: a systematic review. *Eur. Addict. Res.* 19, 325–345. doi: 10.1159/000347055
- Agabio, R., Trogu, E., and Pani, P. P. (2018). Antidepressants for the treatment of people with co-occurring depression and alcohol dependence. *Cochrane Database of Syst. Rev.* 2018:CD008581. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD008581.pub2
- Ahmadi-Abhari, S. A., Akhondzadeh, S., Assadi, S. M., Shabestari, O. L., Farzanehgan, Z. M., and Kamlipour, A. (2001). Baclofen versus clonidine in the treatment of opiates withdrawal, side-effects aspect: a double-blind randomized controlled trial. *J. Clin. Pharm. Ther.* 26, 67–71. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2710.2001. 00325.x
- Bareli, T., Ahdoot, H. L., Ben-Moshe, H., Barnea, R., Warhaftig, G., Maayan, R., et al. (2021). Chronic opipramol treatment extinguishes cocaine craving through Rac1 in responders: a rat model study. *Addict. Biol.* 26:e13014. doi: 10.1111/adb.13014
- Barnett, A. I., Hall, W., Fry, C. L., Dilkes-Frayne, E., and Carter, A. (2018). Drug and alcohol treatment providers' views about the disease model of addiction and its impact on clinical practice: a systematic review. *Drug Alcohol Rev.* 37, 697–720. doi: 10.1111/dar.12632
- Bowery, N. G., Doble, A., Hill, D. R., Hudson, A. L., Turnbull, M. J., and Warrington, R. (1981). Structure/activity studies at a baclofen-sensitive, bicuculline-insensitive GABA receptor. *Adv. Biochem. Psychopharmacol.* 29, 333–341.
- Bowery, N. G., Hill, D. R., Hudson, A. L., Doble, A., Middlemiss, D. N., Shaw, J., et al. (1980). (–)Baclofen decreases neurotransmitter release in the mammalian CNS by an action at a novel GABA receptor. *Nature* 283, 92–94. doi: 10.1038/ 283092a0
- Bschor, T., Henssler, J., Müller, M., and Baethge, C. (2018). Baclofen for alcohol use disorder—a systematic meta-analysis. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 138, 232–242. doi: 10.1111/acps.12905
- Buydens-Branchey, L., Branchey, M., Hudson, J., and Dorota Majewska, M. (2002). Perturbations of plasma cortisol and DHEA-S following discontinuation of cocaine use in cocaine addicts. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 27, 83–97. doi: 10. 1016/s0306-4530(01)00037-3
- Campbell, U. C., Lac, S. T., and Carroll, M. E. (1999). Effects of baclofen on maintenance and reinstatement of intravenous cocaine self-administration in rats. *Psychopharmacology* 143, 209–214. doi: 10.1007/s00213005 0937
- Chisari, C. G., Sgarlata, E., Arena, S., D'Amico, E., Toscano, S., and Patti, F. (2020). An update on the pharmacological management of pain in patients with multiple sclerosis. *Expert Opin. Pharmacother.* 21, 2249–2263. doi: 10.1080/ 14656566.2020.1757649
- Conner, K. R., Gamble, S. A., Bagge, C. L., He, H., Swogger, M. T., Watts, A., et al. (2014). Substance-induced depression and independent depression in

to the initial behavioral experiments and the former concept of the manuscript. GW assisted with the molecular analysis. IG contributed to the surgical procedures and animal care and rehabilitation. RM drafted the manuscript. PR conceived of the clinical trial and provided the clinical setting for the trial. AW provided a significant revision of the article and prepared the final version of the manuscript. GY contributed to the research concept and design, interpretation of the results, and critical revision of the manuscript. All authors reviewed the content and approved the final version for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Prof. Aron Weller for his help in calculating the statistics in the clinical trial. We thank Yael Laure for her contributing comments and for editing this manuscript.

proximal risk for suicidal behavior. J. Stud. Alcohol Drugs 75, 567-572. doi: 10.15288/jsad.2014.75.567

- Davidoff, R. A. (1985). Antispasticity drugs: mechanisms of action. Ann. Neurol. 17, 107–116. doi: 10.1002/ana.410170202
- de Beaurepaire, R., Sinclair, J. M. A., Heydtmann, M., Addolorato, G., Aubin, H.-J., Beraha, E. M., et al. (2019). The use of baclofen as a treatment for alcohol use disorder: a clinical practice perspective. *Front. Psychiatry* 9:708. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00708
- Di Ciano, P., and Everitt, B. J. (2003). The GABAB receptor agonist baclofen attenuates cocaine- and heroin-seeking behavior by rats. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 28, 510–518. doi: 10.1038/sj.npp.1300088
- Felice, D., O'Leary, O. F., and Cryan, J. F. (2016). Targeting the GABAB receptor for the treatment of depression and anxiety disorders. *Receptors* 29, 219–250. doi: 10.1358/dot.2005.41.11.904728
- Ferris, C. D., Hirsch, D. J., Brooks, B. P., Snowman, A. M., and Snyder, S. H. (1991). [3H]opipramol labels a novel binding site and sigma receptors in rat brain membranes. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 39, 199–204.
- Garbutt, J. C., Kampov-Polevoy, A. B., Gallop, R., Kalka-Juhl, L., and Flannery, B. A. (2010). Efficacy and safety of baclofen for alcohol dependence: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* 34, 1849–1857. doi: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2010.01273.x
- Hayashi, T., and Su, T.-P. (2007). Sigma-1 receptor chaperones at the ERmitochondrion interface regulate Ca(2+) signaling and cell survival. *Cell* 131, 596–610. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.08.036
- Heinzerling, K. G., Shoptaw, S., Peck, J. A., Yang, X., Liu, J., Roll, J., et al. (2006). Randomized, placebo-controlled trial of baclofen and gabapentin for the treatment of methamphetamine dependence. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* 85, 177–184. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2006.03.019
- Kahn, R., Biswas, K., Childress, A. R., Shoptaw, S., Fudala, P. J., Gorgon, L., et al. (2009). Multi-center trial of baclofen for abstinence initiation in severe cocaine-dependent individuals. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 103, 59–64. doi: 10.1016/ j.drugalcdep.2009.03.011
- Katz, J. L., Hong, W. C., Hiranita, T., and Su, T.-P. (2016). A role for sigma receptors in stimulant self-administration and addiction. *Behav. Pharmacol.* 27, 100–115. doi: 10.1097/fbp.00000000000209
- Khezrian, M., McNeil, C. J., Murray, A. D., and Myint, P. K. (2020). An overview of prevalence, determinants and health outcomes of polypharmacy. *Ther. Adv. Drug Saf.* 11:2042098620933741. doi: 10.1177/2042098620933741
- Knapp, D. J., Overstreet, D. H., and Breese, G. R. (2007). Baclofen blocks expression and sensitization of anxiety-like behavior in an animal model of repeated stress and ethanol withdrawal. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* 31, 582–595. doi: 10.1111/j. 1530-0277.2007.00342.x
- Kranzler, H. R., Mueller, T., Cornelius, J., Pettinati, H. M., Moak, D., Martin, P. R., et al. (2006). Sertraline treatment of co-occurring alcohol dependence and major depression. *J. Clin. Psychopharmacol.* 26, 13–20. doi: 10.1097/01.jcp. 0000194620.61868.35

- Kuroiwa, M., Kitano, Y., Takasuna, K., Manabe, S., and Saito, T. (2009). Muscle relaxant and neurotoxic activities of intrathecal baclofen in rats. *Pharmacol. Res.* 60, 392–396. doi: 10.1016/j.phrs.2009.06.010
- Lake, W., and Shah, H. (2019). Intrathecal baclofen infusion for the treatment of movement disorders. *Neurosurg. Clin. N. Am.* 30, 203–209. doi: 10.1016/j.nec. 2018.12.002
- Magidson, J. F., Wang, S., Lejuez, C. W., Iza, M., and Blanco, C. (2013). Prospective study of substance-induced and independent major depressive disorder among individuals with substance use disorders in a nationally representative sample. *Depress. Anxiety* 30, 538–545. doi: 10.1002/da.22122
- Markou, A., Kosten, T. R., and Koob, G. F. (1998). Neurobiological similarities in depression and drug dependence: a self-medication hypothesis. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 18, 135–174. doi: 10.1016/S0893-133X(97)00113-9
- Martinotti, G., Carli, V., Tedeschi, D., Di Giannantonio, M., Roy, A., Janiri, L., et al. (2009). Mono- and polysubstance dependent subjects differ on social factors, childhood trauma, personality, suicidal behaviour, and comorbid Axis I diagnoses. *Addict. Behav.* 34, 790–793. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2009.04.012
- Matthews, J. N. S. (2003). Randomization in clinical trials: theory and practice. Control Clin. Trials 24, 200–201. doi: 10.1016/s0197-2456(02)00324-0
- Möhler, H. (2012). The GABA system in anxiety and depression and its therapeutic potential. *Neuropharmacology* 62, 42–53. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2011.08. 040
- Möller, H. J., Volz, H. P., Reimann, I. W., and Stoll, K. D. (2001). Opipramol for the treatment of generalized anxiety disorder: a placebo-controlled trial including an alprazolam-treated group. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 21, 59–65. doi: 10.1097/00004714-200102000-00011
- Nguyen, L., Lucke-Wold, B. P., Mookerjee, S. A., Cavendish, J. Z., Robson, M. J., Scandinaro, A. L., et al. (2015). Role of sigma-1 receptors in neurodegenerative diseases. J. Pharmacol. Sci. 127, 17–29. doi: 10.1016/j.jphs.2014.12.005
- Nunes, E. V., and Levin, F. R. (2004). Treatment of depression in patients with alcohol or other drug dependence: a meta-analysis. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 291, 1887–1896. doi: 10.1001/jama.291.15.1887
- Ohana, D., Maayan, R., Delayahu, Y., Roska, P., Ponizovsky, A. M., Weizman, A., et al. (2016). Effect of dehydroepiandrosterone add-on therapy on mood, decision making and subsequent relapse of polydrug users. *Addict. Biol.* 21, 885–894. doi: 10.1111/adb.12241
- Paxinos, G., and Watson, C. (2007). The Rat Brain in Stereotaxic Coordinates, 6th Edn. (Cambridge, MA: Academic Press), 170.
- Pettinati, H. M. (2004). Antidepressant treatment of co-occurring depression and alcohol dependence. *Biol. Psychiatry* 56, 785–792. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2004. 07.016
- Pettinati, H. M., O'Brien, C. P., and Dundon, W. D. (2013). Current status of cooccurring mood and substance use disorders: a new therapeutic target. Am. J. Psychiatry 170, 23–30. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.12010112
- Pettinati, H. M., Oslin, D. W., Kampman, K. M., Dundon, W. D., Xie, H., Gallis, T. L., et al. (2010). A double-blind, placebo-controlled trial combining sertraline and naltrexone for treating co-occurring depression and alcohol dependence. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 167, 668–675. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2009.08060852
- Phillips, T. J., and Reed, C. (2014). Targeting GABAB receptors for anti-abuse drug discovery. *Expert Opin. Drug Discov.* 9, 1307–1317. doi: 10.1517/17460441. 2014.956076
- Quello, S. B., Brady, K. T., and Sonne, S. C. (2005). Mood disorders and substance use disorder: a complex comorbidity. *Sci. Pract. Perspect.* 3, 13–21. doi: 10.1151/ spp053113
- Rabat, Y., Henkous, N., Corio, M., Nogues, X., and Beracochea, D. (2019). Baclofen but not diazepam alleviates alcohol-seeking behavior and hypothalamicpituitary-adrenal axis dysfunction in stressed withdrawn mice. *Front. Psychiatry* 10:238. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00238
- Roberts, D. C. S., and Andrews, M. M. (1997). Baclofen suppression of cocaine self-administration: demonstration using a discrete trials procedure. *Psychopharmacology* 131, 271–277. doi: 10.1007/s002130050293
- Roberts, D. C. S., Andrews, M. M., and Vickers, G. J. (1996). Baclofen attenuates the reinforcing effects of cocaine in rats. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 15, 417–423. doi: 10.1016/0893-133x(96)00002-4

- Shoaib, M., Swanner, L. S., Beyer, C. E., Goldberg, S. R., and Schindler, C. W. (1998). The GABA(B) agonist baclofen modifies cocaine self-administration in rats. *Behav. Pharmacol.* 9, 195–206.
- Shoptaw, S., Wilkins, J., Twitchell, G., Majewska, M. D., Yang, X., and Ling, W. (2004). Participants receiving dehydroepiandrosterone during treatment for cocaine dependence show high rates of cocaine use in a placebo-controlled pilot study. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol.* 12, 126–135. doi: 10.1037/1064-1297.12.2.126
- Sinha, R., and Jastreboff, A. M. (2013). Stress as a common risk factor for obesity and addiction. *Biol. Psychiatry* 73, 827–835. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2013.01. 032
- Su, T.-P., Su, T.-C., Nakamura, Y., and Tsai, S.-Y. (2016). The Sigma-1 receptor as a pluripotent modulator in living systems. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 37, 262–278. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2016.01.003
- Terunuma, M. (2018). Diversity of structure and function of GABAB receptors: a complexity of GABAB-mediated signaling. *Proc. Jpn. Acad. Ser. B Phys. Biol. Sci.* 94, 390–411. doi: 10.2183/pjab.94.026
- Tirado-Muñoz, J., Farré, A., Mestre-Pintó, J., Szerman, N., and Torrens, M. (2018). Dual diagnosis in Depression: treatment recommendations. *Adicciones* 30, 66–76. doi: 10.20882/adicciones.868
- Tolliver, B. K., and Anton, R. F. (2015). Assessment and treatment of mood disorders in the context of substance abuse. *Dialog. Clin. Neurosci.* 17, 181–190. doi: 10.31887/DCNS.2015.17.2/btolliver
- Tsai, S.-Y., Rothman, R. K., and Su, T.-P. (2012). Insights into the Sigma-1 receptor chaperone's cellular functions: a microarray report. *Synapse* 66, 42–51. doi: 10.1002/syn.20984
- Vavers, E., Zvejniece, B., Stelfa, G., Svalbe, B., Vilks, K., Kupats, E., et al. (2021). Genetic inactivation of the sigma-1 chaperone protein results in decreased expression of the R2 subunit of the GABA-B receptor and increased susceptibility to seizures. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 150:105244. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2020. 105244
- Volz, H. P., Möller, H. J., Reimann, I., and Stoll, K. D. (2000). Opipramol for the treatment of somatoform disorders results from a placebo-controlled trial. *Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 10, 211–217. doi: 10.1016/s0924-977x(00)00074-2
- Westermeyer, J. J. (2003). "Addressing co-occurring mood and substance use disorders," in *Integrated Treatment for Mood and Substance Use Disorders*, eds J. J. Westermeyer, D. R. Weiss, and M. D. Ziedonis (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press), 1–16.
- Woolf, S. M., and Baum, C. R. (2017). Baclofen pumps: uses and complications. *Pediatr. Emerg. Care* 33, 271–275. doi: 10.1097/PEC.0000000000 01090
- Yadid, G., Redlus, L., Barnea, R., and Doron, R. (2012). Modulation of mood States as a major factor in relapse to substance use. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* 5:81. doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2012.00081
- Yang, K., Wang, C., and Sun, T. (2019). The roles of intracellular chaperone proteins, sigma receptors, in Parkinson's disease (PD) and Major Depressive Disorder (MDD). Front. Pharmacol. 10:528. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2019.00528

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Bareli, Ahdoot, Ben Moshe, Barnea, Warhaftig, Gispan, Maayan, Rosca, Weizman and Yadid. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Regulation of Glutamate Transporter 1 in the Rapid Antidepressant-Like Effect of Ketamine in Mice

Yaping Chen^{1,2,3†}, Mengxin Shen^{1†}, Xu Liu^{4†}, Jiangping Xu^{2*} and Chuang Wang^{1*}

¹ Zhejiang Provincial Key Laboratory of Pathophysiology, Ningbo University School of Medicine, Ningbo, China, ² School of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ³ College of Pharmacy, Fujian University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Fuzhou, China, ⁴ Department of Pharmacy, General Hospital of Chinese People's Armed Police Forces, Beijing, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Alon Shamir, Mazor Mental Health Center, Israel

Reviewed by:

Qi-Gang Zhou, Nanjing Medical University, China Kathryn J. Reissner, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, United States

*Correspondence:

Jiangping Xu jpx@smu.edu.cn orcid.org/0000-0002-0447-9229 Chuang Wang wangchuang@nbu.edu.cn; wanglovechuang@163.com orcid.org/0000-0002-3816-230X

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 05 October 2021 Accepted: 17 January 2022 Published: 02 March 2022

Citation:

Chen Y, Shen M, Liu X, Xu J and Wang C (2022) The Regulation of Glutamate Transporter 1 in the Rapid Antidepressant-Like Effect of Ketamine in Mice. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 16:789524. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2022.789524 Accumulating evidence suggests that glutamate clearance plays a critical role in the pathophysiology and treatment of depression. Preclinical and clinical studies have demonstrated that ketamine provides an immediate and sustained antidepressant effect. However, the precise mechanism of its action remains to be elucidated. Glutamate transporter 1 (GLT1) participates in glutamate clearance; therefore, we hypothesized that GLT1 may play an important role in the antidepressant effect of ketamine. In this study, we determined that GLT1 inhibition blocks the antidepressantlike properties of ketamine and alters the phosphorylation of the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) in the prefrontal cortex (PFC). Our results show that pretreatment with dihydrokainic acid (DHK), a GLT1 inhibitor, alleviated the antidepressant-like effect of ketamine, and decreased the level of phosphorylated mTOR (pmTOR) in mice (which is normally upregulated by ketamine). In addition, inhibition of a-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole-propionic acid (AMPA) receptor and L-type voltage-dependent calcium channel (L-VDCC) significantly abolished the antidepressant-like effect of ketamine. Moreover, inhibition of L-VDCC significantly blocked the upregulation of GLT1 and BDNF in the PFC of mice. The inhibition of the AMPA receptor only significantly alleviated BDNF. Our results provide insight into the role of GLT1 as the critical presynaptic molecule participating in the pathophysiological mechanism of depression and contributing to the antidepressant-like effect of ketamine. In addition, our study confirms that both AMPA receptor and L-VDCC are crucial factors in the immediate antidepressant-like effect of ketamine.

Keywords: glutamate transporter 1, depression, ketamine, α -Amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor, L-type voltage-dependent calcium channel

INTRODUCTION

Depression is one of the most prevalent psychiatric disorders, characterized by high incidence and treatment resistance. However, currently available antidepressants have several major drawbacks, such as low response rates and delayed therapeutic effects (Gaynes et al., 2009). The pathophysiology of depression as well as targets of pharmacological treatments have been defined by the monoamine hypothesis of depression for the last decades. Antidepressants aiming at these previously defined targets normally require from 3 to 8 weeks to produce a therapeutic response; however, they affect neurotransmitters immediately (Machado-Vieira et al., 2008). A single sub-anesthetic dose of ketamine, a glutamate N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor antagonist, based on two meta-analyses of randomized placebo-controlled trials (Fond et al., 2014; McGirr et al., 2015), meets the needs of a rapid-acting antidepressant treatment. However, the mechanism underlying this immediate antidepressant effect in animal models remains largely unknown (Kavalali and Monteggia, 2015).

Ketamine has been described as a powerful antagonist of NMDA receptors, however, researchers have shown that the mechanisms underlying this response are likely to be more complex than a selective blockade of NMDA receptors (Naughton et al., 2014; Chaki and Fukumoto, 2015). Glutamatergic systems have been found to play an important role in the rapid antidepressant effect of ketamine (Krystal et al., 2013; Lener et al., 2017; Machado-Vieira et al., 2017). Glial cells regulate glutamatergic systems by clearing glutamate from extracellular space via excitatory amino acid transporter (EAAT). The glutamate is then recycled in the glutamate-glutamine cycle. Without the activity of glutamate transporters, glutamate builds up and kills cells in a process called excitotoxicity. It has been reported that β -lactam antibiotic ceftriaxone increases the uptake of glutamate by upregulating the expression of EAATs, and therefore exerts neuroprotective (Rothstein et al., 2005) and antidepressant effects (Mineur et al., 2007). There are five subtypes of EAATs in humans, as well as rodents. Subtypes EAAT1-2 are found in the membranes of glial cells (Lehre et al., 1995). EAAT2, also known as glutamate transporter 1 (GLT1), is responsible for over 90% of glutamate reuptake in the central nervous system (CNS) (Matsugami et al., 2006; Holmseth et al., 2009; Rao et al., 2015). GLT1 has been reported to play a critical role in the antidepressant effect of ketamine, and its mechanism of action may be associated with brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF)/tropomyosin receptor kinase B (TrkB) signaling (Liu et al., 2016). However, the upstream regulatory mechanism by which GLT1 participates in the antidepressant effect of ketamine remains to be clarified.

In the present study, we examined the effects of GLT1 on the rapid antidepressant-like effect of ketamine in chronic unpredictable mild stress (CUMS) mice and explored the pathways that may participate in the regulation of GLT1 in the prefrontal cortex (PFC) of mice. First, we inhibited the activity of GLT1 with dihydrokainic acid (DHK) in CUMS mice. We then determined the level of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR), which is responsible for the rapid action of ketamine (Jernigan et al., 2011). Furthermore, we aimed to clarify the roles of the α-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor (AMPAR) and L-type voltage-dependent calcium channel (L-VDCC) in the regulation of GLT1. These two proteins participate in the upstream pathways of BDNF as well as TrkB, and have been reported to play an important role in the rapid antidepressant-like effects of ketamine (Duman et al., 2012). Additionally, BDNF and TrkB activation regulated by AMPAR and L-VDCC are required for the rapid antidepressant effects of ketamine (Autry et al., 2011), and BDNF is a potent endogenous activator of mTOR, which has also been suggested to underlie the antidepressant action of ketamine (Li et al., 2010).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals and Drugs

The adult male C57BL/6J mice (6–8 weeks) used for the experiment were supplied by the Laboratory Animal Center of the Southern Medical University (Guangzhou, China). The animals were housed in an air-conditioned room at $22 \pm 3^{\circ}$ C and $60 \pm 5\%$ relative humidity under a 12 h light/12 h dark cycle (lights on at 7:00 a.m.) with *ad libitum* access to food and water. All experiments were carried out in accordance with the principles of the "NIH Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals" (NIH Publications No. 80–23, revised 1996). The procedures were approved by the Animal Care and Use Committee of the Southern Medical University. Ketamine hydrochloride, NBQX, and DHK used in this work were obtained from Sigma (St. Louis, MO or Shanghai, China). Verapamil was purchased from Aladdin Ltd., (Shanghai, China). All of them were dissolved in saline to the required concentration.

Experimental Design and Drug Treatment

The first aim of the present study was to explore the role of GLT1 in ketamine-induced rapid-acting antidepressant-like effects in CUMS mice. The selective inhibitor of GLT-1, DHK ($1.0 \mu g$), or vehicle was microinjected by intracerebroventricular (i.c.v.) injection in mice. Intraperitoneal injection of ketamine (10 mg/kg, i.p) was administered 30 min after the DHK treatment, and then the open field test (OFT) and forced swim test (FST) were conducted successively in the light phase between 8:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. in day 1 and 2 (as shown in **Figure 1A**).

In addition, to assess the roles of AMPAR and L-VDCC in the antidepressant-like actions of ketamine, the NBQX ($0.5 \mu g$, i.c.v) and Verapamil (5.0 nmol, i.c.v) were pretreatment 30 min before the ketamine administration, respectively, in mice. And then the OFT and FST were conducted successively in the same day (as shown in **Figure 1B**).

Surgery for Brain Cannula Implantation and Drug Injections

Intracerebroventricular cannulation implantation was performed as described (Li et al., 2017). The stereotaxic coordinates for the lateral ventricle were carried out in accordance with the Paxinos/Franklin mouse atlas (Paxinos and Franklin, 2001). All mice were anesthetized with 2% isoflurane and mounted on a stereotactic frame (R WD Kopf Instruments, Shenzhen, China) with a Kopf model mouse adaptor. Stainless steel guide cannula were implanted in the lateral ventricle at 0.70 mm posterior to the bregma, 1.30 mm lateral to the midline, and 2.00 mm below the skull surface. The guide cannula was anchored to the skull with dental cement and a stainless-steel stylet was inserted to maintain patency for microinjection. Animals were housed individually and allowed 7 days for recovery.



During the microinfusion, the mice were indisposed with a gaseous anesthetic and woke up 10~20 min after infusion, and could be applied to behavior tests to explore the rapid antidepressant-like effects of ketamine in mice. The infusions were performed via a 10-µl Hamilton microsyringe connected to the microinfusion cannula via 0.26-mm ID polyethylene tubing. Microinfusions were carried out over 5 min with an infusion pump at 1 µL/min, and the cannulas were left in place for 3 additional minutes to avoid backflow. To verify the correct placement of the cannula after i.c.v drug delivery, mice were sacrificed after behavioral tests and cryostat sections of lateral ventricle cut through the cortex determine the cannula track. Only animals with the correct cannula placement were used for further analysis. Mice were sacrificed by dislocated spine method under anesthesia (ether), the tissues used for western blot analysis were collected 6 h after ketamine treatment.

Chronic Unpredictable Mild Stress Procedure

This animal model of stress consists of chronic exposure to variable unpredictable stressors, none of which is sufficient alone to induce long-lasting effects. Briefly, the CUMS procedure (Huang et al., 2017) involved 12 different stressors that were randomly arranged throughout the day and night over 56 consecutive days. The stressors were (1) 24 h of food deprivation, (2) 1 h of exposure to 4° C room (3) 24 h of exposure to a 45° cage tilt, (4) overnight illumination, (5) 24 h of exposure to a wet cage (100 ml of water per individual cage, which is enough to

make the sawdust bedding wet), (6) 5 min of swimming in $6 \sim 8^{\circ}$ C water, (7) tail clamp for 5 min, (8) 24 h of water deprivation, (9) unpredictable shocks for 5 min (15 mA, one shock/5, 10 s duration), (10) Swimming for 15 min, (11) 4 h of restricted movement, and (12) 4 h of disrupting the cage. The behavioral tests were performed and scored by trained and experienced observers who were blinded to the animals' conditions.

Open Field Test

Briefly, the Open Field Test (OFT) was conducted according to the previous protocols that we recently reported (Li et al., 2017; Lv et al., 2018). The 50×50 -cm arena with 39-cm high walls is made of a white Plexiglas box. Two black lines were drawn on the floor. Mice were placed into the center of the arena and allowed to explore the apparatus for 5 min. The number of the line crossings and rearings were considered parameters of locomotor activity and recorded over a 5-min period by a digital system.

Forced Swimming Test

The FST was conducted in a sound-attenuated room according to the previous studies with minor changes (Wu et al., 2016; Zanos et al., 2016; Lv et al., 2018). Briefly, mice were placed individually for 6 min into a clear plastic cylinder (diameter 10 cm, height 25 cm) containing 10 cm of fresh water, maintained at $23 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C. The immobility time was recorded over the following 4 min of the 6-min testing duration. The immobility time was defined as time when a mouse floated with only the bare minimum activity necessary to keep their heads above the water.

Western Blot Analysis

Frozen PFC tissues in each group (n = 3) of mice were homogenized in ice-cold radio-immunoprecipitation assay (RIPA) lysis buffer containing protease and phosphatase inhibitors cocktail (Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, IL, United States). Lysates were centrifuged at 12,000 \times g for 30 min at 4°C. The protein concentration of each sample lysate was determined with the BCA kit (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL). Each sample (25 μ g total protein) was separated on 10% SDS polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE) gels and transferred to PVDF membranes (0.22 µm; Millipore, CA). Membranes were then incubated with anti-mTOR (1:1,000, Cell Signaling), anti-phospho-mTOR (1:1,000, Cell Signaling), anti-GLT1 (1:1,000, Santa Cruze), BDNF (1:800, Abcam, United States) and anti-GAPDH (1:2,000, Millipore, CA) at 4°C overnight. The membranes were then incubated with Alexa Fluor800-conjugated antibody (1:10,000, Invitrogen, Eugene, OR) for 60 min. Target bands were captured with the fluorescence scanner (Odyssey Infrared Imaging System, LI-COR Biotechnology, Lincoln, NE) and quantified with Image J.

Statistical Analysis

Data are presented as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). Statistical analysis of the data was performed using one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by Tukey's *post-hoc* test as appropriate using GraphPad Prism software (Version 5.0, Prism software for PC, GraphPad). Values of P < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Role of Glutamate Transporter 1 in the Antidepressant-Like Effects of Ketamine in Chronic Unpredictable Mild Stress Mice

The CUMS exposure did not alter the locomotor activities of the mice in OFT [*F*(4, 51) = 1.712, *P* = 0.1616, **Figure 2A**]. While, the immobility time of FST was significantly increased by CUMS in day 1 [F(4, 51) = 5.228, P < 0.01, Figure 2B] and day 2 [F(4, 51) = 5.228, P < 0.01,51) = 5.447, P < 0.01, Figure 2C]. A single administration of ketamine (10 mg/kg) significantly reversed these two alterations in CUMS procedure (both P < 0.01). However, the decrease of immobility time produced by ketamine was only significantly blocked by intracerebroventricular (i.c.v.) injection of DHK on day 1 (P < 0.01, **Figure 2B**), suggesting that GLT1 plays a critical role in the rapid-acting antidepressant-like effects of ketamine in mice. We did not find the antidepressant-like actions of ketamine was abolished by DHK 24 h after infusion in the FST (Day 2, Figure 2C). As shown in Supplementary Figure 1, the different doses of ketamine (3, 10, and 30 mg/kg, i.p) did not significantly change the locomotor activities. However, these Three doses of ketamine produced significant antidepressant-like actions in the FST and TST of mice (Supplementary Figure 2).

Ketamine Activated Mammalian Target of Rapamycin in the Prefrontal Cortex of Chronic Unpredictable Mild Stress Mice and Was Significantly Alleviated by Dihydrokainic Acid

To investigate whether the activation of mTOR produced by ketamine in an animal model of depression was abolished by DHK, the expressions of phosphorylation of mTOR (pmTOR) and total mTOR were determined in the PFC of mice (**Figure 3A**). As shown in **Figure 3B**, the CUMS exposure resulted in a significant decrease in protein levels of pmTOR when compared with the control group (P < 0.05). In comparison with the CUMS group, ketamine treatment significantly elevated pmTOR protein expression (P < 0.01). However, pretreatment with DHK, the upregulation on the ratio of pmTOR in the PFC of mice produced by ketamine was significantly abolished (P < 0.01). **Figure 3C** showed the changes of mTOR, there was no significant change among all groups [F(4, 10) = 0.1079, P = 0.9770].

The Involvement of α-Amino-3-Hydroxy-5-Methyl-4-Isoxazolepropionic Acid Receptor and L-Type Voltage-Dependent Calcium Channel in the Rapid-Acting Antidepressant-Like Effects of Ketamine in the Prefrontal Cortex of Mice

Given the growing evidence that AMPAR and L-VDCC may involve in the rapid-acting antidepressants (Duman et al., 2012; Lepack et al., 2014; Zanos et al., 2016), we aimed to explore whether the GLT1 and BDNF were regulated by AMPAR and L-VDCC in the antidepressant-like actions of ketamine in mice. As shown in **Figures 4A,C**, the locomotor activities of the mice were not changed in the line crossings [NBQX, F(4, 45) = 1.523, P = 0.2115, **Figure 4A**; Verapamil, F(4, 45) = 0.8936, P = 0.4757, **Figure 4C**] of OFT by all treatments. However, both pretreatment with NBQX [F(4, 45) = 22.56, P < 0.001, **Figure 4B**] and verapamil [F(4, 45) = 10.03, P < 0.001, **Figure 4D**] can completely reversed the antidepressant-like effects of ketamine in the FST of mice. As shown in **Supplementary Figure 3**. Single treatment with NBQX (microinjection) and verapamil (i.p.) had no effects alone in the OFT and FST of mice.

The Different Role of α-Amino-3-Hydroxy-5-Methyl-4-Isoxazolepropionic Acid Receptor and L-Type Voltage-Dependent Calcium Channel in the Regulation on the Glutamate Transporter 1 by Ketamine in the Prefrontal Cortex of Mice

Growing evidence has shown that the AMPAR and L-VDCC are activated by rapid-acting antidepressants, resulting in the fast release of BDNF and activation of downstream pathways (Lepack et al., 2014; Yao et al., 2017; Yu et al., 2017, 2018; Ghosal et al., 2018). To evaluate the roles of AMPAR and L-VDCC in the regulation of GLT1 and BDNF by ketamine, we analyzed levels of the GLT1 and BDNF by western blot analysis in the PFC of mice (Figure 5A). After 56 days of CUMS exposure, the levels of GLT1 [F(4, 10) = 17.01, P = 0.0002, Figure 5B] and BDNF [F(4, 10) = 17.01, P = 0.0002, Figure 5B]10) = 13.63, P = 0.0005, Figure 5B] were significantly decreased in the PFC of mice. However, a single treatment with ketamine rapidly and significantly reversed these molecular changes (GLT1, P < 0.01; BDNF, P < 0.01, Figure 5B). In contrast, the levels of BDNF (NBQX, P < 0.05; verapamil, P < 0.001) in the PFC of mice were significantly abolished by pretreatment with verapamil, respectively. Notably, the up-regulation on the GLT1 of ketamine was significantly alleviated by verapamil in the PFC of mice (P < 0.05). Interestingly, pretreatment with NBQX, the up-regulation on the GLT1 by ketamine was not significantly abolished compared with single treatment with ketamine in the PFC of mice.

DISCUSSION

A variety of studies in patients have shown that glutamatergic and rodent models dysregulation is involved in depression (Li et al., 2019). GLT1 is responsible for the majority (90%) of extracellular and synaptic glutamate clearance in the CNS. Previous studies have suggested that a decrease in the level of GLT1 in the brain is a possible cause of depression (Cui et al., 2014; Rappeneau et al., 2016). Specifically, infusion of DHK (GLT1 inhibitor) into the brain has been shown to alter the levels of amino acids (Fallgren and Paulsen, 1996) and induce both anxiety and depressive-like symptoms (John et al., 2015; Gasull-Camos et al., 2017a). In the above reports, DHK exhibited its effects within 5–15 min, and biological assays and behavior tests were completed in 24



FIGURE 2 The influence of DHK on the rapid antidepressant effect of Ketamine. The crossing of mice in OFT (A); the immobility time of mice in day 1 (B); the immobility time of mice in day 2 (C). The data are expressed as means \pm SEM, n = 10-12. **P < 0.01 compared with vehicle + vehicle + non-stressed group; ##P < 0.01 compared with vehicle + vehicle + CUMS group; ^{@@}P < 0.01 compared with ketamine + vehicle + CUMS group.



h, similar to the behavior tests in our study. GLT1 levels in the PFC corresponding to the effect after 48 h of DHK infusion were established by western blot analyses.

In our experiments, GLT1 expression levels in the PFC were significantly decreased following CUMS stimulation and returned to normal by ketamine treatment, which was consistent with the results of previous studies (Choudary et al., 2005; Liu et al., 2016). GLT1 inhibition is known to induce depression-like behaviors (Bechtholt-Gompf et al., 2010), whereas upregulation of GLT1 can have an antidepressant effect (Rothstein et al., 2005; Sanacora et al., 2007; Bechtholt-Gompf et al., 2010; Ding et al., 2017). Our current work confirmed that pretreatment with the GLT1 inhibitor DHK significantly alleviated the rapid antidepressant-like effect of ketamine infusion, which was consistent with the results of previous studies (Choudary et al., 2005; Liu et al., 2016). The decrease in astrocytic Glu uptake due to the decreased level of GLT1 might lead to a shortage of Gln in astrocytes, which is responsible for the release of Glu into the presynaptic neuron, which may support our findings. Our findings may be also confirmed by previous studies in which the infusion of DHK into the brain has been shown to change the levels of amino acids (Fallgren and Paulsen, 1996) and induce both anxiety and depressive-like symptoms (John et al., 2015; Gasull-Camos et al., 2017a).

Activation of the mTOR signaling pathway has been recently shown to be a critical factor in the antidepressant effect of ketamine (Hoeffer and Klann, 2010). The rapid induction of mTOR phosphorylation occurs within 30 min of ketamine administration. This, in turn, leads to the activation of mTOR-dependent protein synthesis (Duman et al., 2012). Here, we assessed changes in the level of the phosphorylated mTOR (pmTOR) after DHK treatment and found that the downregulation of GLT1 significantly inhibited the regulatory effect of ketamine on pmTOR. Therefore, it can be concluded that the regulatory action of ketamine on GLT1 influences mTOR activity. GLT1 as the major glial glutamate transporter is located in the membranes of pre-synaptic astrocytes and is responsible for more than 90% of glutamate uptake.

Glutamate is an important excitatory neurotransmitter in the CNS. This molecule as well as its cognate receptors have been described as new targets for rapid antidepressant action (Dutta et al., 2015; Machado-Vieira et al., 2017). Here, we speculated that



FIGURE 4 The roles of AMPAR and L-VDCC played in the rapid antidepressant effect of Ketamine. The crossing of mice in an open field test in AMPAR blocked (A) and L-VDCC inhibition (C); the immobility time of mice in forced swimming test in AMPAR blocked (B) and L-VDCC inhibition (D). The data are expressed as means \pm SEM, n = 10. **P < 0.01 compared with vehicle + vehicle + non-stressed group; ##P < 0.01 compared with vehicle + vehicle + CUMS group; @@P < 0.01 compared with ketamine + vehicle + CUMS group.



FIGURE 5 The roles of AMPAR and L-VDCC in the regulation of Ketamine on GLT1 and BDNF in the PFC of mice. GLT1 and BDNF protein expression were determined by Western blot. Representative western blot (A) and quantification (B) of fold changes in the protein levels of GLT1, and BDNF in the PFC of mice. The data are expressed as means \pm SEM; n = 3; **P < 0.01 compared with vehicle + vehicle + non-stressed group; ##P < 0.01 compared with vehicle + vehicle + CUMS group; $^{@}P < 0.05$, $^{@}P < 0.01$ compared with ketamine + vehicle + CUMS group.

GLT1 indirectly influences the level of mTOR phosphorylation through the regulation of glutamate levels during the rapid antidepressant effect of ketamine.

AMPAR and L-VDCC have both been demonstrated to play important roles in the rapid antidepressant effect of ketamine as one of the critical downstream fast-acting factors. This finding has been confirmed by behavior tests in the current study. We also measured BDNF expression levels and found that ketamine regulated the levels of BDNF in CUMS mice. Both NBQX and verapamil pretreatment abolished the effects of ketamine on BDNF, consistent with previous reports (Jourdi et al., 2009; Lepack et al., 2014; Zhou et al., 2014). It is likely that L-VDCC may play a key role in the regulatory effect of ketamine on GLT1. However, the effect of L-VDCC inhibition on the level of GLT1 expression was different from that of AMPAR inhibition. AMPAR antagonist treatment increased GLT1 expression. We believe that this effect may be due to the participation of AMPA in the serotonergic activity in the PFC. It was reported that DHK and S-AMPA microinfusion in IL evoked similar antidepressant-like effects in the FST at 10 min post-administration (Gasull-Camos et al., 2018). Moreover, the GLT1 inhibition has been reported to induce a rapid increase in serotonergic activity in IL, which was blocked by NBQX (Gasull-Camos et al., 2017b). However, in our experiments we only detected the total GLT1 expressed in the PFC (not IL); therefore, further research is needed to clarify the changes in GLT1 expression in the IL after AMPA inhibition. The signaling pathway induced by the communication between glial and neuronal cells is often difficult to study. Data suggest that astrocytes signal to neurons through the Ca^{2+} -dependent release of glutamate (Haydon and Carmignoto, 2006; Fiacco et al., 2009). Additionally, our biochemical studies revealed that the calcium channel blocker verapamil significantly inhibited the effect of ketamine in CUMS mice.

This may be evidence of the influence of calcium channels on GLT1 expression. Growing evidence suggests that the antidepressant-like effects of ketamine and scopolamine in rodent models are caused by an influx of extracellular glutamate, elevated levels of BDNF, and activation of L-VDCC (Lepack et al., 2014; Wohleb et al., 2017; Ghosal et al., 2018; Yu et al., 2018). This may explain why the regulation of GLT1 by ketamine was blocked by t e calcium channel antagonist verapamil.

This study has some limitations. We found that GLT1 expression changed in both the hippocampus and PFC in mice under CUMS. As the PFC is an integral region in the top-down regulation of behavior and control of stress reactivity (Arnsten, 2015), we studied the biological changes in this area as a representation of the brain region. Accumulating evidence indicates that the hippocampus and nucleus accumbens (NAc) are also involved in depression-like phenotypes (Tsankova et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2014; Yang et al., 2015). Thus, it is necessary to clarify the changes in these areas in future studies.

REFERENCES

Arnsten, A. (2015). Stress weakens prefrontal networks: molecular insults to higher cognition. *Nat. Neurosci.* 18, 1376–1385. doi: 10.1038/nn.4087

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we showed that the antidepressant-like effect of ketamine on CUMS mice was prevented by GLT1 inhibition and that the regulation of mTOR phosphorylation in the PFC of mice affected the action of GLT1. Our results also indicated that L-VDCC in the PFC may influence the regulatory role of GLT1 in the therapeutic mechanism of ketamine.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Animal Care and Use Committee of the Southern Medical University.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YC, MS, XL, JX, and CW performed the experiments and article preparation. CW wrote the first draft of the manuscript, which all other authors reviewed. All authors approved publication.

FUNDING

This work was supported by grants from the Natural Science Funds for Distinguished Young Scholar of Zhejiang (LR20H090001), the National Natural Science Foundation of China (82171527), the Education and Research Projects for Young and Middle-aged Teachers of Fujian Educational Department (JAT190237), and the School Supervision Subject of Fujian University of Traditional Chinese Medicine (X2019007-platform). Funding organizations had no role in study design, data collection, and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnbeh. 2022.789524/full#supplementary-material

Autry, A. E., Adachi, M., Nosyreva, E., Na, E. S., Los, M. F., Cheng, P.-F., et al. (2011). NMDA receptor blockade at rest triggers rapid behavioural antidepressant responses. *Nature* 475:91. doi: 10.1038/nature 10130

- Bechtholt-Gompf, A. J., Walther, H. V., Adams, M. A., Carlezon, W. A. Jr., Ongur, D., and Cohen, B. M. (2010). Blockade of astrocytic glutamate uptake in rats induces signs of anhedonia and impaired spatial memory. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 35, 2049–2059. doi: 10.1038/npp.2010.74
- Chaki, S., and Fukumoto, K. (2015). Potential of glutamate-based drug discovery for next generation antidepressants. *Pharmaceuticals* 8, 590–606. doi: 10.3390/ ph8030590
- Choudary, P. V., Molnar, M., Evans, S. J., Tomita, H., Li, J. Z., Vawter, M. P., et al. (2005). Altered cortical glutamatergic and GABAergic signal transmission with glial involvement in depression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 102, 15653–15658. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0507901102
- Cui, W., Mizukami, H., Yanagisawa, M., Aida, T., Nomura, M., Isomura, Y., et al. (2014). Glial dysfunction in the mouse habenula causes depressive-like behaviors and sleep disturbance. J. Neurosci. 34, 16273–16285. doi: 10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.1465-14.2014
- Ding, X.-F., Li, Y.-H., Chen, J.-X., Sun, L.-J., Jiao, H.-Y., Wang, X.-X., et al. (2017). Involvement of the glutamate/glutamine cycle and glutamate transporter GLT-1 in antidepressant-like effects of Xiao Yao san on chronically stressed mice. BMC Complement. Altern. Med. 17:326. doi: 10.1186/s12906-017-1830-0
- Duman, R. S., Li, N., Liu, R. J., Duric, V., and Aghajanian, G. (2012). Signaling pathways underlying the rapid antidepressant actions of ketamine. *Neuropharmacology* 62, 35–41. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2011.08.044
- Dutta, A., McKie, S., and Deakin, J. F. (2015). Ketamine and other potential glutamate antidepressants. *Psychiatry Res.* 225, 1–13. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres. 2014.10.028
- Fallgren, ÅB., and Paulsen, R. E. (1996). A microdialysis study in rat brain of dihydrokainate, a glutamate uptake inhibitor. *Neurochem. Res.* 21, 19–25. doi: 10.1007/BF02527667
- Fiacco, T. A., Agulhon, C., FauMcCarthy, K. D., and McCarthy, K. D. (2009). Sorting out astrocyte physiology from pharmacology. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 49, 151–174. doi: 10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.011008.145602
- Fond, G., Loundou, A., Rabu, C., Macgregor, A., Lancon, C., Brittner, M., et al. (2014). Ketamine administration in depressive disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Psychopharmacology* 231, 3663–3676. doi: 10.1007/s00213-014-3664-5
- Gasull-Camos, J., Martinez-Torres, S., Tarres-Gatius, M., Ozaita, A., Artigas, F., and Castane, A. (2018). Serotonergic mechanisms involved in antidepressantlike responses evoked by GLT-1 blockade in rat infralimbic cortex. *Neuropharmacology* 139, 41–51. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2018.06.029
- Gasull-Camos, J., Soto-Montenegro, M. L., Casquero-Veiga, M., Desco, M., Artigas, F., and Castane, A. (2017a). Differential patterns of subcortical activity evoked by glial GLT-1 blockade in prelimbic and infralimbic cortex: relationship to antidepressant-like effects in rats. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 20, 988–993. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyx067
- Gasull-Camos, J., Tarres-Gatius, M., Artigas, F., and Castane, A. (2017b). Glial GLT-1 blockade in infralimbic cortex as a new strategy to evoke rapid antidepressant-like effects in rats. *Transl. Psychiatry* 7:e1038. doi: 10.1038/tp. 2017.7
- Gaynes, B. N., Warden, D., Trivedi, M. H., Wisniewski, S. R., Fava, M., and Rush, A. J. (2009). What did STAR*D teach us? Results from a large-scale, practical, clinical trial for patients with depression. *Psychiatr. Serv.* 60, 1439–1445. doi: 10.1176/ps.2009.60.11.1439
- Ghosal, S., Bang, E., Yue, W., Hare, B. D., Lepack, A. E., Girgenti, M. J., et al. (2018). Activity-Dependent brain-derived neurotrophic factor release is required for the rapid antidepressant actions of scopolamine. *Biol. Psychiatry* 83, 29–37. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2017.06.017
- Haydon, P. G., and Carmignoto, G. (2006). Astrocyte control of synaptic transmission and neurovascular coupling. *Physiol. Rev.* 86, 1009–1031. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00049.2005
- Hoeffer, C. A., and Klann, E. (2010). MTOR signaling: at the crossroads of plasticity, memory and disease. *Trends Neurosci.* 33, 67–75. doi: 10.1016/j.tins. 2009.11.003
- Holmseth, S., Scott, H. A., Real, K., Lehre, K. P., Leergaard, T. B., Bjaalie, J. G., et al. (2009). The concentrations and distributions of three C-terminal variants of the GLT1 (EAAT2; slc1a2) glutamate transporter protein in rat brain tissue suggest differential regulation. *Neuroscience* 162, 1055–1071. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroscience.2009.03.048

- Huang, P., Dong, Z., Huang, W., Zhou, C., Zhong, W., Hu, P., et al. (2017). Voluntary wheel running ameliorates depression-like behaviors and brain blood oxygen level-dependent signals in chronic unpredictable mild stress mice. *Behav. Brain Res.* 330, 17–24. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2017.05.032
- Jernigan, C. S., Goswami, D. B., Austin, M. C., Iyo, A. H., Chandran, A., Stockmeier, C. A., et al. (2011). The mTOR signaling pathway in the prefrontal cortex is compromised in major depressive disorder. *Prog. Neuro Psychopharmacol. Biol. psychiatry* 35, 1774–1779. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2011.05.010
- John, C. S., Sypek, E. I., Carlezon, W. A., Cohen, B. M., Ongur, D., and Bechtholt, A. J. (2015). Blockade of the GLT-1 transporter in the central nucleus of the amygdala induces both anxiety and depressive-like symptoms. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 40, 1700–1708. doi: 10.1038/npp.2015.16
- Jourdi, H., Hsu, Y. T., Zhou, M., Qin, Q., Bi, X., and Baudry, M. (2009). Positive AMPA receptor modulation rapidly stimulates BDNF release and increases dendritic mRNA translation. J. Neurosci. 29, 8688–8697. doi: 10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.6078-08.2009
- Kavalali, E. T., and Monteggia, L. M. (2015). How does ketamine elicit a rapid antidepressant response? *Curr. Opin. Pharmacol.* 20, 35–39. doi: 10.1016/j.coph. 2014.11.005
- Krystal, J. H., Sanacora, G., and Duman, R. S. (2013). Rapid-acting glutamatergic antidepressants: the path to ketamine and beyond. *Biol. Psychiatry* 73, 1133– 1141. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2013.03.026
- Lehre, K. P., Levy, L. M., Ottersen, O. P., Storm-Mathisen, J., and Danbolt, N. C. (1995). Differential expression of two glial glutamate transporters in the rat brain: quantitative and immunocytochemical observations. *J. Neurosci.* 15(3 Pt 1), 1835–1853. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-03-01835.1995
- Lener, M. S., Kadriu, B., and Zarate, C. A. Jr. (2017). Ketamine and beyond: investigations into the potential of glutamatergic agents to treat depression. *Drugs* 77, 381–401. doi: 10.1007/s40265-017-0702-8
- Lepack, A. E., Fuchikami, M., Dwyer, J. M., Banasr, M., and Duman, R. S. (2014). BDNF release is required for the behavioral actions of ketamine. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 18:33. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyu033
- Li, C., Li, M., Yu, H., Shen, X., Wang, J., Sun, X., et al. (2017). Neuropeptide VGF C-Terminal peptide TLQP-62 alleviates lipopolysaccharide-induced memory deficits and anxiety-like and depression-like behaviors in mice: the role of BDNF/TrkB signaling. ACS Chem. Neurosci. 8, 2005–2018. doi: 10.1021/ acschemneuro.7b00154
- Li, M. X., Li, Q., Sun, X. J., Luo, C., Li, Y., Wang, Y. N., et al. (2019). Increased Homer1-mGluR5 mediates chronic stress-induced depressive-like behaviors and glutamatergic dysregulation via activation of PERK-eIF2alpha. *Prog. Neuro Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 95:109682. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2019.109682
- Li, N., Lee, B., Liu, R. J., Banasr, M., Dwyer, J. M., Iwata, M., et al. (2010). MTOR-dependent synapse formation underlies the rapid antidepressant effects of NMDA antagonists. *Science* 329, 959–964. doi: 10.1126/science.1190287
- Liu, W. X., Wang, J., Xie, Z. M., Xu, N., Zhang, G. F., Jia, M., et al. (2016). Regulation of glutamate transporter 1 via BDNF-TrkB signaling plays a role in the anti-apoptotic and antidepressant effects of ketamine in chronic unpredictable stress model of depression. *Psychopharmacology* 233, 405–415. doi: 10.1007/s00213-015-4128-2
- Lv, D., Chen, Y., Shen, M., Liu, X., Zhang, Y., Xu, J., et al. (2018). Mechanisms underlying the rapid-acting antidepressant-like effects of neuropeptide VGF (non-acronymic) C-terminal peptide TLQP-62. *Neuropharmacology* 143, 317– 326. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2018.09.046
- Machado-Vieira, R., Henter, I. D., and Zarate, C. A. Jr. (2017). New targets for rapid antidepressant action. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 152, 21–37. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio. 2015.12.001
- Machado-Vieira, R., Salvadore, G., Luckenbaugh, D. A., Manji, H. K., and Zarate, C. A. Jr. (2008). Rapid onset of antidepressant action: a new paradigm in the research and treatment of major depressive disorder. *J. Clin. psychiatry* 69, 946–958. doi: 10.4088/jcp.v69n0610
- Matsugami, T. R., Tanemura, K., Mieda, M., Nakatomi, R., Yamada, K., Kondo, T., et al. (2006). From the cover: indispensability of the glutamate transporters GLAST and GLT1 to brain development. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 12161–12166. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0509144103
- McGirr, A., Berlim, M. T., Bond, D. J., Fleck, M. P., Yatham, L. N., and Lam, R. W. (2015). A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials of ketamine in the rapid treatment of major depressive episodes. *Psychol. Med.* 45, 693–704. doi: 10.1017/S0033291714001603

- Mineur, Y. S., Picciotto, M. R., and Sanacora, G. (2007). Antidepressant-like effects of ceftriaxone in male C57BL/6J mice. *Biol. Psychiatry* 61, 250–252. doi: 10. 1016/j.biopsych.2006.04.037
- Naughton, M., Clarke, G., O'Leary, O. F., Cryan, J. F., and Dinan, T. G. (2014). A review of ketamine in affective disorders: current evidence of clinical efficacy, limitations of use and pre-clinical evidence on proposed mechanisms of action. *J. Affect. Disord.* 156, 24–35. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2013.11.014
- Paxinos, G., and Franklin, K. (2001). *The Mouse Brain In Stereotaxic Coordinates*. Amsterdam: Elsevier.
- Rao, P., Yallapu, M. M., Sari, Y., Fisher, P. B., and Kumar, S. (2015). Designing Novel nanoformulations targeting glutamate transporter excitatory amino acid transporter 2: implications in treating drug addiction. *J. Pers. Nanomed.* 1, 3–9.
- Rappeneau, V., Blaker, A., Petro, J. R., Yamamoto, B. K., and Shimamoto, A. (2016). Disruption of the glutamate-glutamine cycle involving astrocytes in an animal model of depression for males and females. *Front. Behav. Neurosci.* 10:231. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2016.00231
- Rothstein, J. D., Patel, S., Regan, M. R., Haenggeli, C., Huang, Y. H., Bergles, D. E., et al. (2005). β-Lactam antibiotics offer neuroprotection by increasing glutamate transporter expression. *Nature* 433:73. doi: 10.1038/nature 03180
- Sanacora, G., Kendell, S. F., Levin, Y., Simen, A. A., Fenton, L. R., Coric, V., et al. (2007). Preliminary evidence of riluzole efficacy in antidepressant-treated patients with residual depressive symptoms. *Biol. Psychiatry* 61, 822–825. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2006.08.037
- Tsankova, N. M., Berton, O., Renthal, W., Kumar, A., Neve, R. L., and Nestler, E. J. (2006). Sustained hippocampal chromatin regulation in a mouse model of depression and antidepressant action. *Nat. Neurosci.* 9, 519–525. doi: 10.1038/ nn1659
- Wohleb, E. S., Gerhard, D., Thomas, A., and Duman, R. S. (2017). Molecular and cellular mechanisms of rapid-acting antidepressants ketamine and scopolamine. *Curr. Neuropharmacol.* 15, 11–20. doi: 10.2174/1570159x14666160309114549
- Wu, R., Tao, W., Zhang, H., Xue, W., Zou, Z., Wu, H., et al. (2016). Instant and persistent antidepressant response of gardenia yellow pigment is associated with acute protein synthesis and delayed upregulation of BDNF expression in the hippocampus. ACS Chem. Neurosci. 7, 1068–1076. doi: 10.1021/acschemneuro. 6b00011
- Yang, C., Shirayama, Y., Zhang, J. C., Ren, Q., and Hashimoto, K. (2015). Regional differences in brain-derived neurotrophic factor levels and dendritic spine density confer resilience to inescapable stress. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 18:yu121. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyu121

- Yao, N., Skiteva, O., Zhang, X., Svenningsson, P., and Chergui, K. (2017). Ketamine and its metabolite (2R,6R)-hydroxynorketamine induce lasting alterations in glutamatergic synaptic plasticity in the mesolimbic circuit. *Mol. Psychiatry* 23, 2066–2077. doi: 10.1038/mp.2017.239
- Yu, H., Li, M., Shen, X., Lv, D., Sun, X., Wang, J., et al. (2018). The requirement of L-Type voltage-dependent calcium channel (L-VDCC) in the rapid-acting antidepressant-like effects of scopolamine in mice. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 21, 175–186. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyx080
- Yu, H., Li, M., Zhou, D., Lv, D., Liao, Q., Lou, Z., et al. (2017). Vesicular glutamate transporter 1 (VGLUT1)-mediated glutamate release and membrane GluA1 activation is involved in the rapid antidepressant-like effects of scopolamine in mice. *Neuropharmacology* 131, 209–222. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2017.12. 028
- Zanos, P., Moaddel, R., Morris, P. J., Georgiou, P., Fischell, J., Elmer, G. I., et al. (2016). NMDAR inhibition-independent antidepressant actions of ketamine metabolites. *Nature* 533, 481–486. doi: 10.1038/nature17998
- Zhang, J. C., Wu, J., Fujita, Y., Yao, W., Ren, Q., Yang, C., et al. (2014). Antidepressant effects of TrkB ligands on depression-like behavior and dendritic changes in mice after inflammation. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 18:77. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyu077
- Zhou, W., Wang, N., Yang, C., Li, X. M., Zhou, Z. Q., and Yang, J. J. (2014). Ketamine-induced antidepressant effects are associated with AMPA receptorsmediated upregulation of mTOR and BDNF in rat hippocampus and prefrontal cortex. *Eur. Psychiatry* 29, 419–423. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2013.10.005

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Chen, Shen, Liu, Xu and Wang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





DNA Methylation as a Therapeutic and Diagnostic Target in Major Depressive Disorder

Elad Lax*

Department of Molecular Biology, Ariel University, Ariel, Israel

Keywords: epigenetics, DNA methylation, depression, stress, biomarker

Major Depressive Disorder (MDD) is a widespread debilitating neuropsychiatric disorder. While a broad range of drugs to treat MDD are available, a large portion of the patients fail to achieve a complete and sustained remission. It is estimated that only about half of the patients will be responsive to currently available antidepressant treatment (Rush et al., 2006), while others will be only partly responsive, and some will develop a treatment-resistant MDD (Akil et al., 2018).

The etiology of MDD is not clear and considering the large heterogeneity of symptoms and pathophysiologies it is likely to arise from a complex integration of genetic risk factors (Flint and Kendler, 2014; Geschwind and Flint, 2015) and environmental influences, mostly adverse life experiences (Gourion et al., 2008; LeMoult et al., 2020).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ravid Doron, Open University of Israel, Israel

Reviewed by:

Chong Chen, Yamaguchi University Graduate School of Medicine, Japan

*Correspondence: Elad Lax eladl@ariel.ac.il orcid.org/0000-0002-0310-0520

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Emotion Regulation and Processing, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 15 August 2021 Accepted: 10 February 2022 Published: 30 March 2022

Citation:

Lax E (2022) DNA Methylation as a Therapeutic and Diagnostic Target in Major Depressive Disorder. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 16:759052. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2022.759052 Adverse experiences such as early-life stress and poor maternal care are associated with increased risk for MDD in humans (Heim et al., 2010; Lippard and Nemeroff, 2020) and these findings were recapitulated in rodent models (Liu et al., 1997; Caldji et al., 1998) and non-human primates (Champoux et al., 2002; Barr et al., 2003). Maternal behavior and environmental stress alter the development of the hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal (HPA) axis stress response leading to a stress susceptible phenotype associated with a greater risk for depression later in life (Liu et al., 1997; Anacker et al., 2014). Early-life stress effects can further interact with genetic factors that predispose individuals to depression (Heim and Binder, 2012).

The genome can integrate environmental signals through epigenetic mechanisms such as DNA methylation of CpG dinucleotides and histone modifications. Indeed, ample evidence has linked environmental stress to epigenetic alterations. Increased DNA methylation of the glucocorticoid receptor (GR) promoter was found in the hippocampus of rat pups with poor maternal care (Weaver et al., 2004) and in the post-mortem human brains of individuals who suffered childhood abuse (McGowan et al., 2009). Similar findings suggested conserved epigenetic signature of early life stress in rats and humans (Suderman et al., 2012). It was also demonstrated that peripheral tissues (including blood, saliva and buccal cells) can be used as surrogates for measuring epigenetic changes in the brain across many neuropsychiatric disorders (Fuchikami et al., 2011; Unternaehrer et al., 2012; Lax et al., 2018; McEwen et al., 2020). In addition, many CpGs show correlation of DNA methylation levels between blood and several brain regions, and hence can serve as disease biomarkers (Hannon et al., 2015; Edgar et al., 2017).

The observations that environmental factors, such as early-life stress, that make individuals prone to MDD, also modulate the epigenetic signals to ultimately reprogram brain gene-expression patterns encouraged studies that seek direct associations between MDD and DNA methylation. For example, a genome-wide DNA methylation study in post-mortem brain samples from MDD patients who died during a depressive episode and matched controls found more than a hundred differentially methylated regions between the groups (Nagy et al., 2015). Recently, a large-scale genome-wide study directly compared brain and blood DNA methylation patterns in MDD

138



patients including replication cohorts and found differentially methylated sites in MDD patients (Aberg et al., 2020). Other researchers used a candidate gene approach and found changes in DNA methylation levels for the genes *MAOA* (encoding the monoamine-oxidase-A enzyme) and *NR3C1* (encoding the glucocorticoid-receptor) in individuals with MDD and childhood adversities (Melas et al., 2013).

Other studies aimed to assess DNA methylation levels of the promoter of SLC6A4, the gene that encodes the serotonin transporter, a major target of many antidepressant drugs. Kang et al. (2013) found an association between childhood adversity and worse clinical presentation of MDD and higher methylation levels of the SLC6A4 promoter with no effect of antidepressant treatment on methylation levels of this region. Using the same approach, Okada et al. (2014) did not find a significant difference between DNA methylation levels of the SLC6A4 promoter in healthy controls and MDD patients before antidepressant treatment. However, they found significantly increased methylation in some CpGs following a 6-week treatment. Similar findings were also found in additional studies (Vijayendran et al., 2012; Zhao et al., 2013; Domschke et al., 2014). Furthermore, several studies linked peripheral measures of SLC6A4 promoter DNA methylation to brain connectivity in MDD (Chiarella et al., 2020), brain functions involved in emotional stimuli (Frodl et al., 2015), and hippocampal volume in MDD (Booij et al., 2015). Notably, heterogeneity in DNA methylation changes in MDD across experiments is to be expected due to factors such as genomic heterogeneity and the parameters of the sampled population. For example, a distinct DNA methylation signature was found for adult-onset and late-onset MDD (Yamagata et al., 2021). On the other hand, parameters such as ethnicity might have smaller effects. A metaanalysis of multiethnic epigenome-wide studies for depressive symptoms found DNA methylation signatures of depression which were robust across ethnicities (Story Jovanova et al., 2018).

Taken together, the findings that DNA methylation changes were observed in MDD led to efforts to pharmacologically manipulate DNA methylation levels as a potential antidepressant treatment. Administration of S-adenosyl methionine (SAM), a methyl donor that is used by DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs) to catalyze DNA methylation, can increase global DNA methylation. Therefore, many studies examined the effect of SAM administration as a monotherapy or an addon to antidepressant treatment. The overall effects of SAM administration in MDD were analyzed in several thorough systemic reviews, which concluded that SAM shows promising results although additional larger randomized double-blind studies with long-term follow-up are required (Galizia et al., 2016; Sarris et al., 2016; Sharma et al., 2017; Cuomo et al., 2020). Animal models suggested some mechanistic insight into the beneficial effects of SAM. Saunderson et al. (2016) demonstrated that SAM administration attenuated stress-induced c-Fos and Egr-1 gene-promoter demethylation and protein expression in the dentate gyrus of stressed rats. Intracerebroventricular

Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience | www.frontiersin.org

Lax

infusion of methionine (SAM precursor) reversed stress response and DNA methylation levels of the GR promoter in rat offspring from poor maternal care dams (Weaver et al., 2005) and systemic methionine injections in the same animal model altered gene-expression of over 300 genes in the hippocampus (Weaver et al., 2006). Notably, *Dnmt3a* overexpression (which increases global methylation) specifically in the nucleus accumbens increased depressive-like behaviors, while DNMT inhibition with RG-108 decreased depressive-like behaviors in mice (LaPlant et al., 2010). Also, forebrain deletion of *Dnmt1*, but not *Dnmt3a*, showed anti-depressive effects (Morris et al., 2016).

In naïve newborn and adult rodents, systematic administration of the DNMT inhibitors 5-aza-2-deoxycytidine or 5-azacytidine reduced depressive-like behaviors through demethylation of the Bdnf gene promoter leading to increased brain Bdnf mRNA and protein levels (Sales et al., 2011; Li et al., 2017). While the findings of pharmacological inhibition of DNA methylation might be seen as contradictory to the beneficial effects of SAM observed in preclinical and clinical studies, it is important to note that different models, species, and administration routes were used, making it hard to directly compare these results. Also, while SAM treatment is a promising add-on MDD therapy, it increases DNA methylation globally and can potentially reprogram gene-expression beyond those that are causative for MDD. However, many human studies on the effects of SAM administration on MDD showed beneficial effects for this treatment with no major adverse side-effects reported. Currently, there are not pharmacological interventions that can manipulate DNA methylation levels of specific genomic loci. Novel technologies might allow this in the future, for example by targeting a catalytically inactive CRISPR/deadCAS9 protein fused to DNMT3a (dCAS9-DNMT3a) to loci of interest as was shown experimentally (Liu et al., 2016; Vojta et al., 2016; Xu and Heller, 2019).

Disentangling whether changes in DNA methylation are the cause or result of MMD is very difficult in human studies which can measure mostly associations. However, several studies found that DNA methylation can predict behavioral outcomes, including major depression, in humans (Ursini et al., 2011; Guintivano et al., 2014; Humphreys et al., 2019). In addition, studies in animal models for MDD showed that manipulating the methyl donor availability, DNMTs levels and DNMTs activity can induce MDD-like behavioral phenotypes (LaPlant et al., 2010; Sales et al., 2011; Morris et al., 2016; Li et al., 2017). Therefore, it is prudent to assume that alterations in DNA methylation, as a result to external stressful stimuli, are at least partly causative of MDD, although it is likely that some methylation alterations are secondary to MDD (and yet can serve as potential biomarkers).

REFERENCES

Aberg, K. A., Dean, B., Shabalin, A. A., Chan, R. F., Han, L. K. M., Zhao, M., et al. (2020). Methylome-wide association findings for major depressive disorder overlap in blood and brain and replicate in independent brain samples. *Mol. Psychiatry* 25, 1344–1354. doi: 10.1038/s41380-018-0247-6 The notion that manipulating DNA methylation has an impact on MDD encouraged studies measuring DNA methylation levels as potential biomarkers to predict MDD and its severity in vulnerable populations as well as treatment outcomes. For example, blood methylation levels were measured in several cohorts to successfully predict antenatal and postpartum depression (Guintivano et al., 2014; Payne et al., 2020). Some of these studies focused on one or a few candidate genes as potential MDD predictors, mostly the *BDNF* and *SLC6A4* genes (Booij et al., 2015; Kleimann et al., 2015), while others used genome-wide methods (Barbu et al., 2020).

A recent systematic review on DNA methylation in depression and the effects of MDD treatment on DNA methylation concluded that findings from studies that aimed to search for biomarkers for MDD treatment outcome are inconsistent; with some studies showing significant results while others had mixed findings. This is most likely due to larger heterogeneity compared to other studies, types and stages of treatment and small sample sizes in some of the studies. Overall, the most consistent effects were increased methylation of the *BDNF* and *SLC6A4* genes in MDD patients (Li et al., 2019).

Taken as a whole, a growing body of evidence support a role for DNA methylation in MDD (see summary in **Figure 1**). Drugs that modify DNA methylation are available and demonstrate significant effects across both preclinical and clinical studies. These drugs (mostly methionine and SAM) have the potential to be used as adjuvants increasing the efficacy of classic antidepressant treatments. Further, peripheral DNA methylation has the potential to become a non-invasive method for assessing MDD risk and treatment-efficacy estimation. Future large-scale research on MDD patients is needed for further study and validation to establish these approaches.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and has approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This research in EL lab is supported by the Estates Committee of the Israeli Ministry of Justice.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author wish to thank Dr. Gal Warhaftig for helpful discussion and comments, to Dr. Yael Friedman-Levi for the graphic illustration and to Dr. Michael Maoz for critically reading and editing the manuscript.

- Akil, H., Gordon, J., Hen, R., Javitch, J., Mayberg, H., McEwen, B., et al. (2018). Treatment resistant depression: a multi-scale, systems biology approach. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 84, 272–288. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.08.019
- Anacker, C., O'Donnell, K. J., and Meaney, M. J. (2014). Early life adversity and the epigenetic programming of hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal function. *Dialogues Clin. Neurosci.* 16, 321–333. doi: 10.31887/DCNS.16.3/canacker

- Barbu, M. C., Shen, X., Walker, R. M., Howard, D. M., Evans, K. L., and Whalley, H. C. (2020). Epigenetic prediction of major depressive disorder. *Mol. Psychiatry* 26, 5112–5123. doi: 10.1101/19001123
- Barr, C. S., Newman, T. K., Becker, M. L., Parker, C. C., Champoux, M., and Lesch, K. P. (2003). The utility of the non-human primate; model for studying gene by environment interactions in behavioral research. *Genes Brain Behav.* 2, 336–340. doi: 10.1046/j.1601-2003.00051.x
- Booij, L., Szyf, M., Carballedo, A., Frey, E. M., Morris, D., and Dymov, S. (2015). DNA methylation of the serotonin transporter gene in peripheral cells and stress-related changes in hippocampal volume: a study in depressed patients and healthy controls. *PLoS ONE* 10, e0119061. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0119061
- Caldji, C., Tannenbaum, B., Sharma, S., Francis, D., Plotsky, P. M., and Meaney, M. J. (1998). Maternal care during infancy regulates the development of neural systems mediating the expression of fearfulness in the rat. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 95, 5335–5340. doi: 10.1073/pnas.95.9.5335
- Champoux, M., Bennett, A., Shannon, C., Higley, J. D., Lesch, K. P., and Suomi, S. J. (2002). Serotonin transporter gene polymorphism, differential early rearing, and behavior in rhesus monkey neonates. *Mol. Psychiatry* 7, 1058–1063. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4001157
- Chiarella, J., Schumann, L., Pomares, F. B., Frodl, T., Tozzi, L., and Nemoda, Z. (2020). DNA methylation differences in stress-related genes, functional connectivity and gray matter volume in depressed and healthy adolescents. J. Affect. Disord. 271, 160–168. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.03.062
- Cuomo, A., Beccarini Crescenzi, B., Bolognesi, S., Goracci, A., Koukouna, D., and Rossi, R. (2020). S-Adenosylmethionine (SAMe) in major depressive disorder (MDD): a clinician-oriented systematic review. *Ann. Gen. Psychiatry* 19, 50. doi: 10.1186/s12991-020-00298-z
- Domschke, K., Tidow, N., Schwarte, K., Deckert, J., Lesch, K. P., and Arolt, V. (2014). Serotonin transporter gene hypomethylation predicts impaired antidepressant treatment response. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 17, 1167–1176. doi: 10.1017/S146114571400039X
- Edgar, R. D., Jones, M. J., Meaney, M. J., Turecki, G., and Kobor, M. S. (2017). BECon: a tool for interpreting DNA methylation findings from blood in the context of brain. *Transl. Psychiatry* 7, e1187. doi: 10.1038/tp.2017.171
- Flint, J., and Kendler, K. S. (2014). The genetics of major depression. Neuron 81, 484–503. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.01.027
- Frodl, T., Szyf, M., Carballedo, A., Ly, V., Dymov, S., and Vaisheva, F. (2015). DNA methylation of the serotonin transporter gene (SLC6A4) is associated with brain function involved in processing emotional stimuli. *J. Psychiatry Neurosci.* 40, 296–305. doi: 10.1503/jpn.140180
- Fuchikami, M., Morinobu, S., Segawa, M., Okamoto, Y., Yamawaki, S., and Ozaki, N. (2011). DNA methylation profiles of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) gene as a potent diagnostic biomarker in major depression. *PLoS ONE* 6, e23881. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0023881
- Galizia, I., Oldani, L., Macritchie, K., Amari, E., Dougall, D., and Jones, T. N. (2016). S-adenosyl methionine (SAMe) for depression in adults. *Cochrane Database Syst. Rev.* 10, CD011286. doi: 10.1002/14651858. CD011286.pub2
- Geschwind, D. H., and Flint, J. (2015). Genetics and genomics of psychiatric disease. *Science* 349, 1489–1494. doi: 10.1126/science.aaa8954
- Gourion, D., Arseneault, L., Vitaro, F., Brezo, J., Turecki, G., and Tremblay, R. E. (2008). Early environment and major depression in young adults: a longitudinal study. *Psychiatry Res.* 161, 170–176. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.07.026
- Guintivano, J., Arad, M., Gould, T. D., Payne, J. L., and Kaminsky, Z. A. (2014). Antenatal prediction of postpartum depression with blood DNA methylation biomarkers. *Mol. Psychiatry* 19, 560–567. doi: 10.1038/mp.2013.62
- Hannon, E., Lunnon, K., Schalkwyk, L., and Mill, J. (2015). Interindividual methylomic variation across blood, cortex, and cerebellum: implications for epigenetic studies of neurological and neuropsychiatric phenotypes. *Epigenetics* 10, 1024–1032. doi: 10.1080/15592015.1100786
- Heim, C., and Binder, E. B. (2012). Current research trends in early life stress and depression: review of human studies on sensitive periods, gene-environment interactions, and epigenetics. *Exp. Neurol.* 233, 102–111. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.10.032
- Heim, C., Shugart, M., Craighead, W. E., and Nemeroff, C. B. (2010). Neurobiological and psychiatric consequences of child abuse and neglect. *Dev. Psychobiol.* 52, 671–690. doi: 10.1002/dev.20494

- Humphreys, K. L., Moore, S. R., and Davis, E. G., MacIsaac, J. L., Lin, D. T. S., Kobor, M. S., et al. (2019). DNA methylation of HPA-axis genes and the onset of major depressive disorder in adolescent girls: a prospective analysis. *Transl. Psychiatry*. 9, 245. doi: 10.1038/s41398-019-0582-7
- Kang, H. J., Kim, J. M., Stewart, R., Kim, S. Y., Bae, K. Y., and Kim, S. W. (2013). Association of SLC6A4 methylation with early adversity, characteristics and outcomes in depression. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 44, 23–28. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2013.01.006
- Kleimann, A., Kotsiari, A., Sperling, W., Groschl, M., Heberlein, A., and Kahl, K. G. (2015). BDNF serum levels and promoter methylation of BDNF exon I, IV and VI in depressed patients receiving electroconvulsive therapy. *J Neural Transm* (*Vienna*). 122, 925–928. doi: 10.1007/s00702-014-1336-6
- LaPlant, Q., Vialou, V., Covington, H. E. I. I. I., Dumitriu, D., Feng, J., Warren, B. L., et al. (2010). Dnmt3a regulates emotional behavior and spine plasticity in the nucleus accumbens. *Nat. Neurosci.* 13, 1137–1143. doi: 10.1038/nn.2619
- Lax, E., Warhaftig, G., Ohana, D., Maayan, R., Delayahu, Y., and Roska, P. (2018). A DNA methylation signature of addiction in T cells and its reversal with DHEA intervention. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* 11, 322. doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2018.00322
- LeMoult, J., Humphreys, K. L., Tracy, A., Hoffmeister, J. A., Ip, E., and Gotlib, I. H. (2020). Meta-analysis: exposure to early life stress and risk for depression in childhood and adolescence. *J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* 59, 842–855. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2019.10.011
- Li, M., D'Arcy, C., Li, X., Zhang, T., Joober, R., Meng, X. (2019). do DNA methylation studies tell us about depression? A systematic review. *Transl. Psychiatry* 9, 68. doi: 10.1038/s41398-019-0412-y
- Li, Y., Ma, Q., Dasgupta, C., Halavi, S., Hartman, R. E., Xiao, D., et al. (2017). Inhibition of DNA methylation in the developing rat brain disrupts sexually dimorphic neurobehavioral phenotypes in adulthood. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 54, 3988–3999. doi: 10.1007/s12035-016-9957-4
- Lippard, E. T. C., and Nemeroff, C. B. (2020). The devastating clinical consequences of child abuse and neglect: increased disease vulnerability and poor treatment response in mood disorders. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 177, 20–36. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2019.19010020
- Liu, D., Diorio, J., Tannenbaum, B., Caldji, C., Francis, D., and Freedman, A. (1997). Maternal care, hippocampal glucocorticoid receptors, and hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal responses to stress. *Science* 277, 1659–1662. doi: 10.1126/science.277.5332.1659
- Liu, X. S., Wu, H., Ji, X., Stelzer, Y., Wu, Y., Czauderna, S., et al. (2016). Editing DNA methylation in the mammalian genome. *Cell* 167, 233.e17–247.e17. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.08.056
- McEwen, L. M., O'Donnell, K. J., McGill, M. G., Edgar, R. D., Jones, M. J., MacIsaac, J. L., et al. (2020). The PedBE clock accurately estimates DNA methylation age in pediatric buccal cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 117, 23329–23335. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1820843116
- McGowan, P. O., Sasaki, A., D'Alessio, A. C., Dymov, S., Labonte, B., Szyf, M., et al. (2009). Epigenetic regulation of the glucocorticoid receptor in human brain associates with childhood abuse. *Nat. Neurosci.* 12, 342–348. doi: 10.1038/nn.2270
- Melas, P. A., Wei, Y., Wong, C. C., Sjoholm, L. K., Aberg, E., and Mill, J. (2013). Genetic and epigenetic associations of MAOA and NR3C1 with depression and childhood adversities. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 16, 1513–1528. doi: 10.1017/S1461145713000102
- Morris, M. J., Na, E. S., Autry, A. E., and Monteggia, L. M. (2016). Impact of DNMT1 and DNMT3a forebrain knockout on depressive- and anxiety like behavior in mice. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 135, 139–145. doi: 10.1016/j.nlm.2016.08.012
- Nagy, C., Suderman, M., Yang, J., Szyf, M., Mechawar, N., and Ernst, C. (2015). Astrocytic abnormalities and global DNA methylation patterns in depression and suicide. *Mol. Psychiatry*. 20, 320–328. doi: 10.1038/mp.2014.21
- Okada, S., Morinobu, S., Fuchikami, M., Segawa, M., Yokomaku, K., and Kataoka, T. (2014). The potential of SLC6A4 gene methylation analysis for the diagnosis and treatment of major depression. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 53, 47–53. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2014.02.002
- Payne, J. L., Osborne, L. M., Cox, O., Kelly, J., Meilman, S., and Jones, I. (2020). DNA methylation biomarkers prospectively predict both antenatal and postpartum depression. *Psychiatry Res.* 285, 112711. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2019.112711

- Rush, A. J., Trivedi, M. H., Wisniewski, S. R., Nierenberg, A. A., Stewart, J. W., and Warden, D. (2006). Acute and longer-term outcomes in depressed outpatients requiring one or several treatment steps: a STAR*D report. Am. J. Psychiatry 163, 1905–1917. doi: 10.1176/ajp.163.11.1905
- Sales, A. J., Biojone, C., Terceti, M. S., Guimaraes, F. S., Gomes, M. V., and Joca, S. R. (2011). Antidepressant-like effect induced by systemic and intrahippocampal administration of DNA methylation inhibitors. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* 164, 1711–1721. doi: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2011.01489.x,
- Sarris, J., Murphy, J., Mischoulon, D., Papakostas, G. I., Fava, M., and Berk, M. (2016). Adjunctive Nutraceuticals for depression: a systematic review and meta-analyses. Am. J. Psychiatry 173, 575–587. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2016.15091228
- Saunderson, E. A., Spiers, H., Mifsud, K. R., Gutierrez-Mecinas, M., Trollope, A. F., and Shaikh, A. (2016). Stress-induced gene expression and behavior are controlled by DNA methylation and methyl donor availability in the dentate gyrus. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 113, 4830–4835. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1524857113
- Sharma, A., Gerbarg, P., Bottiglieri, T., Massoumi, L., Carpenter, L. L., and Lavretsky, H. (2017). S-Adenosylmethionine (SAMe) for neuropsychiatric disorders: a clinician-oriented review of research. J. Clin. Psychiatry 78, e656– e667. doi: 10.4088/JCP.16r11113
- Story Jovanova, O., Nedeljkovic, I., Spieler, D., Walker, R. M., Liu, C., and Luciano, M. (2018). DNA methylation signatures of depressive symptoms in middleaged and elderly persons: meta-analysis of multiethnic epigenome-wide studies. *JAMA Psychiatry* 75, 949–959. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.1725
- Suderman, M., McGowan, P. O., Sasaki, A., Huang, T. C., Hallett, M. T., Meaney, M. J., et al. (2012). Conserved epigenetic sensitivity to early life experience in the rat and human hippocampus. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 2, 17266–17272. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1121260109
- Unternaehrer, E., Luers, P., Mill, J., Dempster, E., Meyer, A. H., and Staehli, S. (2012). Dynamic changes in DNA methylation of stress-associated genes (OXTR, BDNF) after acute psychosocial stress. *Transl. Psychiatry* 2, e150. doi: 10.1038/tp.2012.77
- Ursini, G., Bollati, V., Fazio, L., Porcelli, A., Iacovelli, L., and Catalani, A. (2011). Stress-related methylation of the catechol-O-methyltransferase Val 158 allele predicts human prefrontal cognition and activity. *J. Neurosci.* 31, 6692–6698. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6631-10.2011
- Vijayendran, M., Beach, S. R., Plume, J. M., Brody, G. H., and Philibert, R. A. (2012). Effects of genotype and child abuse on DNA methylation and gene expression at the serotonin transporter. *Front. Psychiatry* 3, 55. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2012.00055

- Vojta, A., Dobrinic, P., Tadic, V., Bockor, L., Korac, P., and Julg, B. (2016). Repurposing the CRISPR-Cas9 system for targeted DNA methylation. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 44, 5615–5628. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkw159
- Weaver, I. C., Cervoni, N., Champagne, F. A., D'Alessio, A. C., Sharma, S., and Seckl, J. R. (2004). Epigenetic programming by maternal behavior. *Nat. Neurosci.* 7, 847–854. doi: 10.1038/nn1276
- Weaver, I. C., Champagne, F. A., Brown, S. E., Dymov, S., Sharma, S., and Meaney, M. J. (2005). Reversal of maternal programming of stress responses in adult offspring through methyl supplementation: altering epigenetic marking later in life. J. Neurosci. 25, 11045–11054. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3652-05.2005
- Weaver, I. C., Meaney, M. J., and Szyf, M. (2006). Maternal care effects on the hippocampal transcriptome and anxiety-mediated behaviors in the offspring that are reversible in adulthood. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 3480–3485. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0507526103
- Xu, S. J., and Heller, E. A. (2019). Recent advances in neuroepigenetic editing. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol. 59, 26–33. doi: 10.1016/j.conb.2019.03.010
- Yamagata, H., Ogihara, H., Matsuo, K., Uchida, S., Kobayashi, A., and Seki, T. (2021). Distinct epigenetic signatures between adult-onset and late-onset depression. *Sci. Rep.* 11, 2296. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-81758-8
- Zhao, J., Goldberg, J., Bremner, J. D., and Vaccarino, V. (2013). Association between promoter methylation of serotonin transporter gene and depressive symptoms: a monozygotic twin study. *Psychosom. Med.* 75, 523–529. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e3182924cf4

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Lax. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

